# OPTIMUM COMPUTER DESIGN

OF

EXTERNAL SPUR GEARS

# OPTIMUM COMPUTER DESIGN

# 0F

# EXTERNAL SPUR GEARS

by

# JOHN DAVID STRATTON, B. ENG.

:

# A Thesis

Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Engineering

> McMaster University April 1972

# MASTER OF ENGINEERING (1972) (Mechanical Engineering)

#### McMaster University Hamilton, Ontario

TITLE:	Optimum Computer Design of External Spur Gears
AUTHOR:	John David Stratton, B. Eng. (McMaster University)
SUPERVISOR:	Professor J. N. Siddall
NUMBER OF PAGES:	vi, 162, A 159
SCOPE AND CONTENT:	

Using established spur gear design practice, a user-oriented computer-aided design package is created by which a user requires minimal knowledge of, or experience in either FORTRAN, optimization or gear design, although this practice is risky since the designer's judgement should be employed to the same extent as in a manual design. The package is essentially material independent with options to specify the design variables as constant, standard or variable. The great flexibility incorporated in the routine enables the designer a full range of design features from control to power gearing. The structure of the package enables implementation of new theory or new optimization criteria with relative ease.

ii

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author wishes to express his sincere thanks to the following people:

Professor J. N. Siddall for his guidance and supervision,

Mr. G. B. Collin of Spar Aerospace Products Limited, Toronto,

Mr. F. G. East of Hamilton Gear and Machine Company, Toronto,

Mr. J. Miura of Canadian Acme Screw and Gear, Limited, Toronto, for their technical assistance and plant tours,

Messrs.Yosri Diab, Moosa Mahomed and Richie Peppin and Ms. Lora Minaker for their able assistance and encouragement,

The McMaster Computer Centre personnel for their help,

Ms. Marg Hruboska and Ms. Sheila Wright for their excellent typing of the manuscript,

The financial support of this work by the National Research Council of Canada is gratefully acknowledged.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

P.	A	G	E

CHAPTER	I	INTRODUCTION		
CHAPTER	II	SPUR GEAR DESIGN	3	
	2.1	Introduction	3	
	2.2	Terminology and Nomenclature	3	
	2.3	Conjugate Action	11	
	2.4	Involute and Fillet Properties	14	
		2.4A Involute Profile	14	
		2.4B Fillet Profile	20	
	2.5	Fundamentals	35	
	2.6	Loading	39	
	2.7	Tooth Stresses	41	
		2.7A Bending Stress	42	
		2.7A.1 Tooth Loading	47	
		2.7A.2 Tooth Deflection and Load Sharing	52	
		2.7B Wear Stress	57	
		2.7C Allowable Power	61	
	2.8	Modification Factors		
		2.8A Geometric Factors Including Stress Concentration	65	
		2.8B Elastic Coefficient	73	
		2.8C Dynamic (Velocity) Factor	74	

•	2.8D Load-Distribution Factor	78	
	2.8E Overload Factor	81	
	2.8F Size Factor	83	
	2.8G Surface Condition Factor	84	
	2.8H Hardness Ratio Factor	84	
	2.8I Life Factor	86	
	2.8J Reliability Factor	89	
	2.8K Temperature Factor	91	
	2.8L Overall Derating Factors	92	
2.9	Undercutting and Interference	93	
2.10	Contact Ratio		
2.11	Efficiency		
2.12	Tolerances		
2.13	Backlash Analysis		
2.14	Gear Blank Dimensions		
2.15	Miscellaneous Analysis Not Programmed		
	2.15A Cost	131	
	2.15B Scoring, Lubrication, Surfac <b>e</b> Finish Temperature, Effects and Heat Loss	133	
	2.15C Noise	136	
	2.16D Tooth Modifications	138	
CHAPTER III	OPTIMIZATION	139	
3.1	Optimization Criteria	139	
3.2	Optimization Techniques	143	

CHAPTER IV	USER ORIENTATION OF PACKAGE	146
4.1	Concept of User Orientation	146
4.2	Package Design	148
4.3	Package Modifications	153
CHAPTER V	DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	155
REFERENCES		159
APPENDIX A	Program Listings	A 1
APPENDIX B	Step by Step Search Plus False Position Method of Root Determination	A · 81
APPENDIX C.1	Parabola as Constant Stress Beam	A 83
APPENDIX C.2	Method of Estimating Size of Parabola Representing Constant Stress Beam Inside Tooth Profile	A 84
APPENDIX D	Extracts from OPTISEP Manual	A 87
APPENDIX E	Auxiliary Routines	A 111
APPENDIX F	Index of Subroutines	A 114
APPENDIX G	Spur Gear Design Package User's Manual	A 118

#### CHAPTER 1

#### INTRODUCTION

As technology advances, the designer becomes burdened with more complex analysis requiring a higher degree of accuracy. Each element in a machine design demands such special treatment that it is almost beyond the capabilities of an average designer to maintain an adequate background necessary to successfully complete a competent, optimum design. In an effort to increase design efficiency and accuracy, computer-aided design has come into widespread use.

Gear design is no exception in regard to the complexity of the design effort. A delicate balance between art and science, gear design has become increasingly suited to computer analysis. Many of the larger gear manufacturing firms have developed computer-aided designs to ensure their competitive position in the open market. Empirical techniques developed from their design experience have been incorporated in their programs to yield a final design. However, these programs are generally not distributed in the gearing industry, for obvious reasons. Thus, a computer program package is required which will provide the "part-time" gear designer adequate information for optimum machine design as well as yielding the small gear manufacturing concern a "base" program in which further sophistications could be implemented easily.

The aim of this thesis is to develop a FORTRAN computer program package to optimize external spur gear design with the least possible restrictions to the designer. The program will be capable of standard or non-standard design practice without any loss of flexibility with regard to program usage or modification. The input is such that the designer can bring his judgement to bear to the same extent as he would in a manual design.

# CHAPTER 2

## SPUR GEAR DESIGN

#### 2.1 INTRODUCTION

The subsequent sections of this chapter present the generally accepted external spur gear design procedure which has become prevalent in North America. Drawing theory from various sources, a design criterion is developed to access the feasibility of a design for implementation in a formal optimization technique to achieve the best possible design subject to the designer's specifications. In areas of the design where sufficient data is lacking, intuitive approximations are incorporated with existing formulations to give greater flexibility to the procedure.

#### 2.2 TERMINOLOGY AND NOMENCLATURE

Although gear nomenclature is relatively standardized there is still a wide usage of terms and definitions. AGMA standards [19, 31] have been summarized to include variations utilized in this thesis employed to aid the reading of both the presented theory and subsequent computer programs. The following presentation will include definitions followed by a list of symbols. In the theoretical and computer analysis, the pinion is represented by subscripts p or 1 and the gear by subscript g or 2, unless otherwise specified. All definitions have been adapted to refer specifically to external spur gears.

- Addendum is the height or radial distance tooth projects beyond the pitch line or pitch circle.
- Addendum Coefficient for the purposes of this discussion is the product of the addendum size and the diametral pitch.

Addendum Circle coincides with the tops of the teeth in a cross section.

- Arc of Action is the arc of the pitch circle through which a tooth profile moves from the beginning to the end of contact with a mating profile.
- Arc of Approach is the arc of the pitch circle through which a tooth profile moves from its beginning of contact until the point of contact arrives at the pitch point.
- Arc of Recess is the arc of the pitch circle through which a tooth profile moves from contact at the pitch point until contact ends.
  - Note: In the computer program, the length of approach and the length of recess are employed instead of the arc. The definitions remain similar except that the lengths are measured along the line of contact.
- Backlash is the amount by which the width of a tooth space exceeds the thickness of the engaging tooth on the operating pitch circles.
- Base Circle is the circle from which involute tooth profiles are derived.
- Base Pitch in an involute gear is the pitch on the base circle or along the line of action. Corresponding sides of involute gear teeth are parallel curves, and the base pitch is the constant and fundamental distance between them along a common normal in a plane of rotation.
- Back Rack is a gear with teeth spaced along a straight line, and suitable for straight line motion, adopted as the basis of a system of interchangeable gears.
- Centre Distance is the distance between the parallel axes of a spur gear; the distance between the centres of the pitch circles.
- Chordal Tooth Thickness is the length of the chord subtending a circular thickness arc.

Circular Tooth Thickness is the length of arc between the two sides of a gear tooth, on the pitch circle unless otherwise specified.

- Circular Pitch is the distance along the pitch circle or pitch line between corresponding profiles of adjacent teeth.
- Clearance is the amount by which the dedendum in a given gear exceeds the addendum of its mating gear.
- Composite Error is an error of gear action composed from a number of contributory sources detected by rotating the gear with another gear or a master gear.
- Contact Ratio is the number of angular base pitches through which a tooth surface rotates from the beginning to the end of contact.
- Crowned Teeth have surfaces modified in the lengthwise direction to produce localized contact.
- Dedendum is the depth or radial distance of a tooth space below the pitch line or pitch circle.
- Dedendum Coefficient for the purposes of this discussion is the product of the dedendum size and the diametral pitch.
- Dedendum (root) circle is tangent to the bottom of the tooth spaces in a cross section.
- Diametral Pitch is the ratio of the number of teeth to the pitch circle diameter in inches.
- Eccentricity is the distance between the axis of a surface of revolution and its axis of rotation in a given plane.
- Equal-addendum Teeth are engaging gear teeth having equal addendums.
- External Gear is a gear with teeth formed on the outer surface of a cylinder while internal gear teeth are formed on the inner surface of a cylinder.

Face Width is the length of the teeth in an axial plane.

- Fillet Curve is the concave portion of the tooth profile where it joins the bottom of the tooth.
- Fillet Radius is the radius of a circular arc approximating the fillet curve. In generated teeth the fillet curve has a varying radius of curvature.
- Full Depth Teeth are those in which the working depth equals 2.0 divided by the diametral pitch.

- Gear is any machine part with gear teeth. Of two gears that run together, the one with the larger number of teeth is called the gear and is generally referenced by a subscript g or 2.
- Gear Ratio is the ratio of the larger to the smaller number of teeth in a pair of gears.
- Hob is a milling cutter in the form of a screw thread which forms the gear teeth by generation.
  - Involute is the locus described by the end of a line unwound from the circumference of a circle.
  - Involute Function is a trigonometrical function equal to the tangent of an angle minus its value in radians.
  - Length of Action is the distance along the line of action which the point of contact moves during the action of the tooth profile.
  - Line of Action is the imaginary line along which contact occurs during the engagement of two tooth profiles. It is a straight line passing through the pitch point and tangent to the base circle.
  - Line of Contact is the line along which two tooth surfaces are tangent to each other.
  - Line of Centres connects the centres of the pitch circles of two engaging gears.
  - Long and Short Addendum Teeth are engaging gear teeth having unequal addendums.
  - Master Gear is an accurately made gear used for measuring the error in action of product gears.
  - Number of Teeth is the number of teeth contained in the whole circumference of the pitch circle.
  - Pinion is the smaller of a pair of gears and generally referenced by subscripts p or 1.
  - Out-of-Roundness is the irregular radial variation from a surface of revolution in a given plane of rotation, exclusive of eccentricity.
  - Pitch Circle is the curve of intersection of a pitch surface of revolution and a plane of rotation. According to theory, it is the imaginary circle that rolls without slipping with a pitch circle of the mating gear.

- Pitch Line corresponds in the cross section of a rack to the pitch circle in the cross section of a gear.
- Pitch Point is the point of tangency of two pitch circles on the line of centres.
- Pressure Angle is the angle at a pitch point between the line of action which is normal to the tooth surface and the plane tangent to the pitch surface.
- Profile Radius of Curvature is the radius of curvature of a tooth profile, usually at the pitch point or a point of contact.
- Radial Runout is the total variation in a direction perpendicular to the axis of rotation of an indicated surface from a plane surface of revolution.
- Spacing is the measured distance between corresponding points on adjacent teeth.
- Spur Gears are gears which are cylindrical in form and operate on parallel axes with straight teeth parallel to the axis.
- Standard Centre Distance is the centre distance on which two gear mesh such that the sum of the circular tooth thicknesses at the pitch circles and the design backlash equal the circular pitch.
- Stub Teeth are those in which the working depth is less than 2.000 divided by the diametral pitch.
- Surface of Revolution is a surface generated by translating a line about an axis at a given distance. In the case of a spur gear, the surface of revolution is cylindrical.
- Tip Radius is the radius of the circular arc used to join a sidecutting edge and an end-cutting edge in gear-cutting tools.
- Tip Relief is an arbitrary modification of a tooth profile whereby a small amount of material is removed near the tip of the gear tooth.
- Tooth Profile is one side of a tooth in a cross section between the outside circle and the root circle.
- Tolerance is the specified range between limits equal to the algebraic difference of allowable variations.
- Undercut is a condition in generated gear teeth when any part of the fillet curve lies inside of a line drawn tangent to the working profile at its point of junction with the fillet.

Variation is the amount of deviation from a specified value.

Whole Depth is the total depth of the tooth space equal to addendum plus dedendum.

Working Depth is the depth of engagement of two gears and is the sum of their addendums.

Computer Symbols	Theory Symbols	Description
ADD	a	Addendum (inches)
ADDK	ak	Addendum coefficient $(a=\frac{a_k}{D_p})$
ADDL		Addendum limit to tooth point (inches)
ANGC	θC	Angle between origin of fillet on dedendum circle and gear tooth centre- line (radians)
ANGL	θL	Load angle (radians)
BBA	<sup>b</sup> a	Distance between pitch line and end of straight profile on generating hob tooth flank (inches)
BBX	<sup>b</sup> x	Distance between tooth centreline and centre of rounded corner on generating hob tooth (inches)
BBY	by	Distance between pitch line and centre of rounded corner of generating hob tooth (inches)
BHN	Bhn	Brinell hardness
BL	BL	Backlash including tooth thinning and machining tolerance (inches)
BLMIN	B <sub>L</sub> min	Theoretical minimum backlash on standard centre distances
BLMINT		Actual minimum backlash on standard centre distances

		9
BLMAX	B <sup>max</sup>	Theoretical maximum backlash on standard centre distance
BLMAXT		Actual maximum backlash on standard centre distance
BLMAXU		Actual maximum backlash on extended centre distance due to tolerance
BP .	<sup>B</sup> p	Base pitch
CCC	С	Clearance (inches)
CD	Cd	Centre distance (inches)
СР	C <sub>p</sub>	Circular pitch
CRATIO	m <sub>c</sub>	Contact ratio
DED	b	Dedendum (inches)
DEDK	<sup>b</sup> k	Dedendum coefficient $(b=\frac{b_k}{D_p})$
DELBL	∆ <sup>B</sup> L	Minimum-maximum backlash range (inches)
DP	D	Diametral Pitch
E	E	Modulus of elasticity (psi)
EFF		Efficiency
ERR		Error in action (inches)
FW	F <sub>w</sub>	Face width (inches)
HP	hp	Horsepower
, HUBL		Hub length (inches)
HUBR		Outer hub radius (inches)
РАВ	P <sub>AB</sub>	Allowable power in bending (HP)
PAD	φ	Pressure angle (degrees)
PAR		Pressure angle (radians)
PAW	PAW	Allowable power in wear (HP)

•

•

-

.

PLV	PLV	Pitch line velocity (fpm)
PR	R	Pitch circle radius (inches)
PTOL		Profile tolerance (inches)
RATIO	<sup>m</sup> g	Gear Ratio
RB	R <sub>b</sub>	Base circle radius (inches)
RHO		Density (lb/cubic inch)
RI	RI	Dedendum circle radius (inches)
RL	RL	Load radius on tooth centreline (inches)
RIM	RIM	Radius to inner portion of gear blank rim (inches)
RM	R <sub>M</sub>	Interference limit radius (inches)
RO	R <sub>O</sub>	Addendum circle radius (inches)
RPM	n	Shaft speed (revolutions per minute)
RU	RU	Undercut limit radius (inches)
SAC	σC	Allowable contact stress (psi)
SAF	<sup>σ</sup> F	Allowable fatigue stress (psi)
SB	σb	Actual bending stress (psi)
SBM	σb <sup>max</sup>	Maximum allowable bending stress (psi)
SHAFT		Shaft diameter (inches)
SS .	σ <sub>w</sub>	Actual wear stress (psi)
SSM	σ w	Maximum allowable wear stress (psi)
тст	e <sub>TCT</sub>	Total composite tolerance (inches)
TEETH	N	Number of teeth
то	T <sub>0</sub>	Circular tooth thickness at addendum circle
TOLL	tol	Lead tolerance is a measure of the parallelism of the tooth faces in a spur gear

TOLP	TOLp	Pitch tolerance (inches)
TOLR	TOLR	Runout tolerance (inches)
ТР	Т <sub>Р</sub>	Circular tooth thickness at pitch circle (inches)
TPTL		Upper and lower limits of tooth thickness tolerance at the pitch circle (inches) by caliper measurement
ТРТЕ		Actual amount of tooth thickness tolerance including runout and tooth thickness variation determined from composite action analysis (inches)
τρτν		Actual tooth thickness tolerance determined by composite action analysis (inches)
U	ν	Poisson's ratio
WEB	WEB	Thickness of gear blank web (inches)
WA	Wa	Axial tooth load (lb)
WN .	<sup>W</sup> n	Normal tooth load (1b)
WR	<sup>W</sup> r	Radial tooth load (lb)
WT	W <sub>t</sub>	Tangential tooth load (1b)

Other variables not listed here will be defined when they are used in either the theory or computer program.

# 2.3 CONJUGATE ACTION

The essential purpose of a gear-tooth system is to transmit uniform rotary motion between shafts, and an almost infinite number of tooth profiles exist to fulfil this requirement. Kinematically, gear teeth act against each other in a similar manner to cams. If the tooth

profiles produce rotary motion coupled with a constant angular-velocity ratio during meshing, the surfaces are said to be conjugate. It must be remembered, however, that any discussion of this conjugate action unrealistically assumes that the teeth are perfectly formed, perfectly smooth and absolutely rigid.

The basic law of conjugate gear-tooth action states that to transmit uniform rotary motion between shafts, the normals to the tooth profiles at all points of contact must pass through a fixed point, the pitch point, on the line of centres of the shafts. This law is illustrated mathematically and graphically in Equation (2.3.1) and Figure 2.3.1.

$$\frac{\omega_1}{\omega_2} = \frac{R_2}{R_1}$$
(2.3.1)



FIGURE 2.3.1 Conjugate Gear-Tooth Action

Point P is the pitch point on the line of centres  $0_1 0_2$  where the common normal, or line of action as intersects. Thus, for every instantaneous point of contact, the line of action will pass through the fixed point P. The locus of the points of contact, or path of action, however, may not necessarily pass along the line of action, although some profiles have this property.

By specifying one gear-tooth form or a particular path of contact, a mating profile could be realized which would develop conjugate action. However, problems arise which virtually eliminate the vast majority of possible profiles. For example, although two profiles may mate and run together properly, two other gears of the form of either original may not run together correctly. If there is to be interchangeability between gears, enabling all gears of all sizes conjugate to the same basic rack form\* to mesh properly, the path of contact must be symmetrical about the pitch point. With this condition satisfied, then the basic rack profile of the system will also be symmetrical in relation to the pitch point. Therefore, all gears with any number of teeth that are conjugate to this basic rack will be conjugate with each other.

Another practical problem that exists is the reproduction of these curves economically on existing machinery. In addition, changes in shaft centres due to misalignment and large forces may seriously effect the capabilities of the profile to maintain conjugate action.

\* For every set of conjugate gear-tooth profiles, a basic rack form exists with infinite diameter conjugate to the set.

One of the most widely used gear-tooth profiles is the involute with properties highly suited for gearing applications.

### 2.4 INVOLUTE AND FILLET PROPERTIES

#### 2.4A INVOLUTE PROFILE

The involute profile with its many unique and valuable properties is, with few exceptions, in universal use for gear teeth. References [1, 2, 3, 4] offer in-depth presentations of these properties as well as the mathematical development of the involute surfaces. Buckingham [2] summarizes the properties as follows:

1. The shape of the involute curve is dependent only upon the size of the base circle.

2. If one involute, rotating at a uniform rate of motion, acts against another involute, it will transmit a uniform angular motion to the second regardless of the distance between the centres of the two base circles.

3. The rate of motion transmitted from one involute to another depends only upon the relative sizes of the base circles of the two involute and is inversely proportional to those sizes.

4. The common tangent to the two base circles is both the path of contact and the line of action.

5. The path of contact of an involute is a straight line. Any point on this line may therefore be taken as a pitch point, and the path of contact will remain symmetrical in relation to this pitch point. 6. The intersection of the common tangent to the two base circles with their common centre line establishes the radii of the pitch circles of the mating involutes. No involute has a pitch circle until it is brought into contact with another involute, or with a straight line constrained to move in a fixed direction.

7. The pitch diameters of two involutes acting together are directly proportional to the diameters of their base circles.

8. The pressure angle of two involutes acting together is the angle between the common tangent to the two base circles and a line perpendicular to their common centre line. No involute has a pressure angle until it is brought into contact with another involute, or with a straight line constrained to move in a fixed direction.

9. The form of the basic rack of the involute is a straight line. The pressure angle of an involute acting against such a rack is the angle between the line of action and a line representing the direction in which this rack moves.

10. The pitch radius of an involute acting against a straight line rack form is the length of the radial line, perpendicular to the direction of motion of the rack, measured from the centre of the base circle to its point of intersection with the line of action.

Although no formal proof will be given for the fore-mentioned summary, the following mathematical development of the involute profile will give some insight to the authenticity of these properties.

An involute curve is the locus described by the end of a line unwound from the circumference of a circle as illustrated in Figure 2.4.1.





#### where

R<sub>b</sub> = base circle radius r = radius to any point on involute 𝒴 = radius of curvature of involute at radius r

By the method of generation of the involute curve, the length of the generating line  $(r^2-R_D^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}$  is also the length of the circumference of the base circle subtended by angle  $\beta$ . Thus

$$\beta = \theta + \phi$$
$$\beta = \frac{(r^2 - R_b^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{R_b}$$

but

$$\tan \phi = \frac{(r^2 - R_b^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{R_b}$$

therefore

$$\theta = \beta - \phi$$

$$\theta = \frac{(r^2 - R_b^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{R_b} - \tan^{-1} \frac{(r^2 - R_b^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{R_b}$$
(2.4.1)

$$\theta = INV\phi \qquad (2.4.2)$$

$$= \tan\phi - \phi \qquad (2.4.3)$$

$$r = R_{\rm b}/\cos\phi \qquad (2.4.4)$$

From the above geometrical conditions, it can be readily seen that the radius of curvature of any point on the involute profile is the length of generating line to that point.

Figure 2.4.2 illustrates the involute action of a mating pair of gears, or twin involute generation.



FIGURE 2.4.2 Involute Action of Mating Pair of Gears

The point of contact moves along the generating line, which does not change position because it is always tangent to the base circles, and, since the generating line is always normal to the involutes at the point of contact, the requirement of uniform motion is satisfied.

A complete gear tooth profile includes both the involute profile and the trochoidal fillet, which will be discussed later in this section, usually symmetrically generated about the centre line of the tooth. With the involute equations as a foundation, the following analysis describes the tooth properties which will clarify further development of the gear design.

Beginning with the involute profile, treating the fillet as a separate problem, it is possible to define the coordinates of the tooth involute profile once the arc tooth thickness and pressure angle at a definite radius have been specified. Referring to Figure 2.4.3 where

T<sub>1</sub> = given arc tooth thickness, R<sub>1</sub> = given radius of profile, φ<sub>1</sub> = given pressure angle at radius R<sub>1</sub>, radians r = any radius of profile, T = arc tooth thickness at r, φ = pressure angle at r, radians, R<sub>b</sub> = base circle radius of involute.

equation (2.4.4) transposed becomes

 $R_{\rm b} = R_1 \cos \phi_1$ 



FIGURE 2.4.3 Tooth Thickness Determination

Dealing with the half thickness of the tooth, since the teeth form is symmetrical, the angle of the half thickness at  $R_1$  in radians is equal to  $T_1/2R_1$ . With the angle between the involute origin at the base circle and any radius r specified by  $\theta$  or the involute function INV , the half thickness of the tooth at the base circle is equal to  $(T_1/2R_1) + INV\phi_1$ . As T/2r represents the angle between the tooth centreline and any given point r on the involute profile, the half tooth thickness at any radius r is equal to the half thickness at the base circle, minus the involute function of the pressure angle at the specified radius r which results in

$$T/2r = \theta_n = (T_1/2R_1) + INV_{\phi_1} - INV_{\phi}$$
 (2.4.5)

or a tooth thickness at any radius r of

 $T = 2r[(T_1/2R_1) + INV\phi_1 - INV\phi]$ 

All angular measure is made in radians.

A physical limitation of the profile generation occurs at a radius which produces a pointed tooth. At this radius the thickness becomes zero, reducing equation (2.4.5) to

$$INV\phi = (T_1/2R_1) + INV\phi_1$$

An iterative solution of the angle  $\phi$  coupled with equation (2.4.4) yields the limiting radius of the involute profile.

In general practice the values of  $T_1$ ,  $R_1$  and  $\phi_1$  are specified as the properties of the involute at the design pitch circle radius. Further reference to these values at the pitch circle will be specified as  $T_p$ , R and  $\phi$ .

#### 2.4B FILLET PROFILE

Although mathematically the involute and trochoidal fillet may be considered separately, the physical generation of these curves produce a single profile. By knowing certain characteristics of the generating cutter, the resultant fillet profile on the gear may be determined analytically. The fillet coordinates are very dependent on the type of cutting method employed for tooth generating. Two methods considered here are hobbing and basic rack generation which yield a similar mathematical analysis. For the purpose of clarity and simplicity, future reference to hob will specify either the hob or rack cutter. Figure 2.4.4 illustrates the tooth section of a hob where

- b = dedendum of gear and addendum of hob
- b<sub>a</sub> = distance from pitch line of hob to point of tangency of rounded corner with straight line form
- $b_{\chi}$  = distance from centre line of hob tooth to centre of rounded corner
- c = clearance at bottom of tooth space
- $C_{D}$  = circular pitch
- $\phi$  = pressure angle at R and one-half included angle of hob tooth
- R = gear pitch circle radius
- $r_{T}$  = radius of rounded corner of hob tooth
- $T_{S}$  = arc tooth thickness of gear tooth at pitch circle radius R, and hob tooth space width at pitch line.

from which the following relationships may be derived:

$$c = r_T(1-\sin\phi)$$
 (2.4.6)

$$b_y = b - r_T$$
 (2.4.7)

$$b_{x} = \frac{(C_{p} - T_{s})}{2} - (btan\phi_{1} + \frac{r_{T}}{cos\phi})$$
 (2.4.8)



FIGURE 2.4.4 Hob Tooth Properties

The above equations are developed about a pitch line tangent to the design pitch circle of the gear. Thus, the angle between the centreline of gear tooth and the origin of the trochoid may be defined by the arc length swept out on the hob pitch line between the centre of the hob tooth space and the centre of the rounded corner, or mathematically

$$\theta_{\rm c} = \frac{(C_{\rm P}/2) - b_{\rm X}}{R}$$
 (2.4.9)

For a standard hob the tooth space width  $T_S$  equals the tooth thickness  $T_T$  at the standard pitch line which, therefore, would generate a pitch circle tooth thickness of  $C_p/2.0$  on the gear. However, if the hob

∆e

Ø



$$T_{S} - T_{S_{1}} = 2 \Delta e tan_{\phi}$$

$$\Delta T = 2 \Delta e tan_{\phi} \qquad (2.4.10)$$

Here the cutter has straight sides, but the similar equation evolves approximately for the situation of one gear advanced to another, to relate tooth thickness change to centre distance variation.

An offset advancing the hob into the gear blank is defined by a negative distance.

Pitch Line During Cutting

Standard Pitch Line

For an involute profile, conjugate action cannot take place below the radius  ${\rm R}_{\rm b}$  which would form a tangent circle drawn from the centre of the gear to the path of contact. Also, if the mating profile projects beyond this point of tangency, a cusp will exist in the theoretical form of the tooth profile since two points of contact should exist for the same radial distance on the gear. With this occurrence, the corner of the mating gear will interfere, making improper contact with the incomplete profile. In the case when the interfering member is the generating tool, an undercut tooth form will result, as part of the conjugate profile will be removed by the corner of the generating tooth which travels in a trochoidal path in relation to the generated gear. A trochoid is the locus of a fixed point on the mating member moving in relation to the centre of the gear. Usually, for ease of analysis, this fixed point on the generating hob is the centre of the rounded corner of the tooth, or the corner of a sharp cornered tooth when the radius of the tooth corner round is considered zero. Analyzing these trochoids, the form of the fillet may then be determined for both undercut and non-undercut conditions, including the inter-relationship of the involute and fillet forms.

For initial consideration, Figure 2.4.6 represents a hob with a sharp cornered tooth (i.e.  $r_T = 0$ ) where

R = gear pitch circle radius

 $b_y$  = distance from pitch line of hob to sharp corner of hob tooth. The addendum of the hob becomes the dedendum of the gear.

 $r_{t}$  = any trochoid radius

 $\theta_t$  = vectorial angle of trochoid

 $\psi_t$  = angle between tangent to trochoid and radius vector



FIGURE 2.4.6 Trochoid Generation for Sharp Cornered Hob Tooth

The geometry of Figure (2.4.6) yields the following equation:

$$\tan(\theta_{1}+\theta_{t}) = \frac{(r_{t}^{2}-(R-b_{y})^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}}{R-b_{y}}$$
$$\theta_{t} = \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{(r_{t}^{2}-(R-b_{y})^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}}{R-b_{y}}\right) - \theta_{1}$$

Since AA=A'A' and A'A' equals the arc length A'A", we know that

$$\theta_1 = \frac{(r_t^2 - (R - b_y)^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{R}$$

and thus

θ

$$t = tan^{-1} \left( \frac{(r_t^2 - (R - b_y)^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{R - b_y} \right) - \frac{(r_t^2 - (R - b_y)^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{R}$$
(2.4.11)

but

$$\alpha = \theta_1 + \theta_t$$
  

$$\alpha = \cos^{-1}(\frac{R - b_y}{r_t}) \qquad (2.4.12)$$

and

$$\tan \alpha = \frac{(r_t^2 - (R - b_y)^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{R - b_y}$$

or

$$(r_t^2 - (R - b_y)^2)^{\frac{1}{2}} = (R - b_y) \tan \alpha$$

Therefore, from equation (2.4.10)

$$\theta_{t} = \tan^{-1}(\tan\alpha) - (\tan\alpha - \frac{b}{R} \tan\alpha)$$
  

$$\theta_{t} = \frac{b}{R}\tan\alpha - (\tan\alpha - \alpha)$$
  

$$\theta_{t} = \frac{by}{R}\tan\alpha - INV\alpha$$
(2.4.13)

At the same time, the tangent angle to the trochoid becomes, in radial coordinates,

$$\tan \psi_t = \frac{r_t d\theta_t}{dr_t}$$

and from Equation (2.4.10)

.

$$\frac{d\theta_{t}}{dr_{t}} = \frac{d}{dr_{t}} \left( \frac{\tan^{-1} \left( \frac{(r_{t}^{2} - (R - b_{y})^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}}{(R - b_{y})} \right) - \frac{(r_{t}^{2} - (R - b_{y})^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}}{r} \right)}{\frac{d\theta_{t}}{dr_{t}}} = \frac{(R - b_{y})}{r_{t} (r_{t}^{2} - (R - b_{y})^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}} - \frac{r_{t}}{R(r_{t}^{2} - (R - b_{y})^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}}$$

1

which results in

$$\tan \psi_{t} = \frac{R(R-b_{y})-r_{t}^{2}}{R(r_{t}^{2}-(R-b_{y})^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}}$$
  
$$\tan \psi_{t} = \frac{(R-b_{y})-(r_{t}^{2}/R)}{(r_{t}^{2}-(R-b_{y})^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}}$$
(2.4.14)

Expanding Equation (2.4.14) further

$$\tan \psi_{t} = \frac{1 - (r_{t}^{2} / (R(R-b_{y})))}{R[(r_{t}^{2} - (R-b_{y})^{2}]^{\frac{1}{2}} / R(R-b_{y})}$$
$$\tan \psi_{t} = \frac{1 - \frac{r_{t}^{2}}{R(R-b_{y})}}{\tan \alpha}$$
$$\psi_{t} = \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{1 - \frac{r_{t}^{2}}{R(R-b_{y})}}{\tan \alpha}\right) \qquad (2.4.15)$$

When a hob is employed as a cutting tool, however, the corner of the hob tooth is rounded, either purposefully or by wear. Considering the hob corner to be rounded with a radius  $r_T$ , the trochoidal fillet produced will be the envelope of the family of circles whose centres are moving along the trochoidal path of the centre of the round as in Figure 2.4.7.



FIGURE 2.4.7 Fillet Generation for Rounded Corner Hob Tooth

where

 $r_t$  = any radius of trochoid  $\theta_t$  = vectorial angle of trochoid  $r_f$  = any radius of fillet form  $\theta_f$  = vectorial angle of fillet form  $r_T$  = radius of corner rounding  $b_y$  = distance from pitch line to centre of rounding Applying the law of cosines

$$r_{f}^{2} = r_{t}^{2} + r_{T}^{2} - 2r_{t}r_{T}\cos(90^{\circ} - \psi_{t})$$
  

$$r_{f} = (r_{t}^{2} + r_{T}^{2} - 2r_{t}r_{T}\sin\psi_{t})^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(2.4.16)

and

$$\cos(\theta_{f}-\theta_{t}) = (r_{t}-r_{T}\sin\psi_{t})/r_{f}$$
  
$$\theta_{f}=\theta_{t}+\cos^{-1}[(r_{t}-r_{T}\sin\psi_{t})/r_{f}] \qquad (2.4.17)$$

From Figure 2.4.7, the tangent angle  $\Psi_{tt}$  between the radial vector and the tangent line to the fillet becomes

$$\psi_{tt} = \psi_t - \cos^{-1}(\frac{r_t - r_T \sin \psi_t}{r_f})$$
 (2.4.18)

or 
$$\psi_{tt} = \psi_{t} - (\theta_{f} - \theta_{t})^{2}$$
$$= \psi_{t} + \theta_{t} - \theta_{f}$$

Although the trochoidal fillet and involute profile have been specified mathematically, equations to link both curves together as a physical unit must be derived. Since the involute curve begins at the base circle, no conjugate gear tooth action can take place below this radius as was mentioned before. If any portion of the straight side of a basic rack flank extends below the base circle during operation, interference will occur. A similar situation occurring at the time of generation would result in removal of a part of the involute profile. In order to avoid this undercutting, the straight portion of the hob tooth flank must not extend below the line where the base circle becomes tangent to the line of action, as in Figure 2.4.8.


FIGURE 2.4.8 Undercut Limit Radius

Thus the undercut limit becomes

$$R_u = R_b \cos\phi$$
  
=  $R\cos^2\phi$ 

Relating this undercut limit radius to the generated dedendum circle of the gear, for no undercutting

$$R_{I} \ge R_{U} \tag{2.4.19}$$

$$R_{I} \ge R_{b} \cos\phi \qquad (2.4.20)$$

for sharp cornered hob teeth, or

$$R_{I} \ge R_{b}\cos\phi - r_{T}(1-\sin\phi) \qquad (2.4.21)$$
$$\ge R_{b}\cos\phi - c$$

for the rounded corner hob teeth, where  ${\rm R}_{\rm I}$  represents the dedendum circle radius of the gear.

If no undercut is present, the trochoidal fillet will be tangent to the involute profile at a radius where the end of the straight flank of the hob crosses the path of contact, as illustrated in Figure 2.4.9,

$$r_{f} = [(Rsin_{\phi} - (b_{a}/sin_{\phi}))^{2} + R_{b}^{2}]^{2}$$
 (2.4.22)



FIGURE 2.4.9 Radius to Involute-Trochoidal Fillet Intersection During Non Undercut Conditions

from the geometry. The corresponding trochoid radius, from similar geometrical analysis, becomes

$$r_{t} = (R_{b}^{2} + ((r_{f}^{2} - R_{b}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}} + r_{T})^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
  

$$r_{t} = (r_{f}^{2} + r_{T}^{2} + 2r_{T}(r_{f}^{2} - R_{b}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}})^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(2.4.23)

If the hob has sharp cornered teeth, this corner becomes the straight portion limit of the flank and the tangency radius a point on the trochoid.

In the case of undercutting, the radius to involute-trochoidal fillet intersection cannot be determined geometrical as in the no undercut condition, but must be computed using iterative techniques. Physically, the angle between the centre line of gear tooth and the point on the involute, plus the angle between the centre line of the trochoid and the point on the trochoidal fillet, must equal the angle between the trochoid centre line and the tooth centre line. Combining equations (2.4.5), (2.4.9) and (2.4.17), the result becomes

$$\theta_{c} = \theta_{f} + \theta_{r} \qquad (2.4.24)$$

at the intersection radius.

When a sharp cornered hob tooth generates the undercut curves, the trochoid of the corner becomes the actual fillet so that the base circle radius may be taken as the initial point for the iterative process. Buckingham [8] suggests an approximate solution [Equation (2.4.25)] for the undercut radius which may be used as a second point in the process.

$$R_2 = R_b + \frac{(R_u - R_I)/\sin^2 \phi}{6R\cos \phi}$$
 (2.4.25)

For the rounded corner hob tooth, the trochoid radius producing a fillet radius of R<sub>b</sub> must be determined before following the above iterative procedure. Further development of these properties will be discussed later under the appropriate sections required for the final design analysis.

Thus far, reference to the undercutting due to cutting has been developed with no mention of a similar problem arising when two involute gears mesh. If the outer circles of the gears (i.e. the addendum circle) extend beyond the point of tangency of the line of action with the base circle of the mating gear, similar interference as with the cutter will result. Therefore, employing Figure 2.4.10, the maximum addendum



FIGURE 2.4.10 Maximum Addendum Circle Radius to Avoid Interference

circle to avoid interference becomes

$$R_{M_{1}} = (R_{b_{1}}^{2} + (C_{d} \sin_{\phi})^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$R_{M_{2}} = (R_{b_{2}}^{2} + (C_{d} \sin_{\phi})^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

$$R_{U_{1}} = C_{d} - R_{M_{2}}$$

$$R_{U_{1}} = C_{d} - R_{M_{1}}$$

or generally

$$R_{M} = (R_{b}^{2} + (C_{d} \sin \phi)^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
 (2.4.26)

The foregoing equations have been incorporated basically in three subroutines: Subroutine CUTTER, Subroutine FILLET and Subroutine

ADDEND, Appendices [A.1], [A.2] and [A.3]. However, many of these equations have also been employed as FORTRAN Statement Functions in subroutines requiring their use; these functions will be discussed when the appropriate routines are developed later in the thesis.

SUBROUTINE CUTTER(ANGC, BL, CCC, CD, CP, DED, NCUT, PAR, PR, RB, RM, RU, TP, BBA, BBX,

### BBY,RT)

Use: This routine determines the undercut limit radius, the maximum addendum circle radius to prevent interference, the angle between the tooth centre line and fillet origin on the dedendum circle, and some geometric characteristics of the cutting tool teeth.

Calling Sequence: Once the various gear and pinion geometrical properties are specified in Subroutine UREAL this routine is called in Subroutine UREAL to develop the above properties.

SUBROUTINE FILLET(ANGC, NCUT, PAR, PR, RAD, RB, RI, RU, RRTL, RRTU, TP, BBA,

BBX,BBY,RT)

- Use: This routine determines the radius to the point of intersection of the involute and fillet profiles.
- Calling Sequence: To determine the contact ratio during undercut conditions, this routine is called from Subroutine LENGTH which is called from Subroutine CONRAT.
- Special Features: The subroutine handles the non-undercut tangency point exactly as the theory in this chapter was developed. However, the iterative solution required to return the undercut intersection point has a few features to enable a convergent solution to be found. Using a linear search followed by a false position root determination Appendix [B], the intersection radius of the involute-fillet profile is determined.

In the case of the sharp cornered hob tooth, the trochoid also becomes the fillet profile. Therefore, half of the step suggested by Buckingham was used for the linear search. However, the rounded corner hob tooth cutter presents an added problem since the fillet and trochoid are separate entities. A similar process was carried out, only this time the trochoid radius yielding a fillet radius equal to the base circle radius was determined before continuing the intersection radius determination. The linear search step length used in calculating the fillet-base circle was 10% of the functional difference between the fillet radius with trochoid radius set at  $R_b$ and the actual base circle radius  $R_b$ . Once this trochoid radius was determined, the process continued in a manner similar to the sharp cornered tooth case.

#### SUBROUTINE ADDEND(ADDL, PAR, PR, RB, RO, TO, TP)

- Use: This routine determines the addendum length of pointed teeth and tooth thickness at the addendum circle.
- Calling Sequence: Having specified a pitch circle tooth thickness in Subroutine THICK, this routine is called to find the pointed tooth radius. These routines are both found in Subroutine SPUR.
- Special Features: Employing the linear search and false position technique described in Appendix [B], the required radius is determined, thus defining the maximum possible addendum size. If the pointed tooth radius is less than the addendum circle radius, the tooth thickness at the addendum circle is set to zero. In the linear search, difference between the addendum circle and pitch circle radii specify the step length. If, during the optimization, this difference becomes zero, then an arbitrary step length of 0.1 inches is assumed.

## 2.5 FUNDAMENTALS

As a consequence of choosing the involute profile to produce the desired conjugate action, the properties of this curve and its generation present a foundation of fundamental equations used in the design procedure. These equations provide a reference point from which more sophisticated theory may be developed to include stress constraints, contact ratio, etc. With a specified centre distance  $C_d$  and a desired angular velocity ratio, the law of conjugate gear tooth action mathematically states that

$$\frac{\omega_1}{\omega_2} = \frac{r_2}{R_1}$$
(2.5.1)

or

$$\frac{n_1}{n_2} = \frac{R_2}{R_1}$$
(2.5.1A)

where  $\omega$  represents the angular velocity; r, the pitch circle radii and n, the shaft speeds in rpm. If the two pitch circles were considered rolling against each other without slipping at the above uniform angular velocities then the linear pitch line velocity is

$$PLV = \omega_1 R_1 = \omega_2 R_2$$
  
=  $2\pi n_1 R_1 = 2\pi n_2 R_2$  (2.5.2)

The pitch circle radii of an involute gear are not fixed but are dependent on the centre distance and the magnitude of the base circle radii which are constant for a particular gear as pointed out in the summary of the involute properties in Chapter [2.4].

Figure (2.4.2) can be used to illustrate many of the geometrical relationships existing between the various radii and angles. As examples:

$$C_d = R_1 + R_2$$
 (2.5.3)

$$R_{b} = R\cos\phi \qquad (2.5.4)$$

$$M_{g} = \frac{\omega_{1}}{\omega_{2}}$$
$$= \frac{R_{2}}{R_{1}}$$
(2.5.5)

37

where  ${\rm M}_{\rm q}$  represents the gear ratio.

If several involutes were developed on the same base circle, the profiles of several teeth would result. Evenly spacing these teeth, and considering only one side of the tooth as in Figure (2.5.1), the distance between the teeth equals the circumference of the base circle divided by the number of teeth of the gear from which the base pitch is defined.

$$B_{\rm p} = \frac{2\pi R_{\rm b}}{N}$$
 (2.5.6)

with N specifying the number of teeth.



FIGURE 2.5.1 Geometrical Representation of Base Pitch

In similar fashion, the circular pitch defines the spacing between tooth profiles on the pitch circle giving

$$C_{\rm P} = \frac{2\pi R}{N}$$
 (2.5.7)

$$D_{\rm p} = \frac{\rm N}{2\rm R} \tag{2.5.8}$$

Combining Equations (2.5.6) and (2.5.7) a useful relation  $C_p D_p = \pi$  (2.5.9)

is obtained.

The addendum (dedendum) circles are defined by adding (subtracting) the addendum (dedendum) lengths to the pitch radii, as in the following equations:

$$R+a = R_0$$
 (2.5.10)

$$R-b = R_{\tau}$$
 (2.5.11)

where a = addendum and b = dedendum. The clearance between the mating teeth is defined here as

$$C = b_m - a$$
 (2.5.12)

where the subscript m refers to the mating gear.

Having defined or developed the foregoing equations, further analyses may now be undertaken. These equations are employed in the computer program in Subroutine PITCH, Appendix [A.4].

SUBROUTINE PITCH(RATIO,CD,TEETH1,TEETH2,RPM1,PAR,PI,PR1,PR2,RB1,RB2,BP, CP,DP,PLV)

Calling Sequence: Subroutine VARY calls this routine after each new set of variables is generated through Subroutine UREAL. The routine is also used initially in Subroutine VARY1 to define the argument values if the package is used for analysis only, with no variables, or to aid in defining starting values for some variables (i.e. addendum-dedendum factors) when required for optimization.

### 2.6 LOADING

When two gears act against each other, the resultant load  $W_n$ , is directed along the line of action. In Figure 2.6.1 the pinion and gear are separated with the loads and reactions directed, respectively, at the pitch point and the shaft centre of each gear to constitute a couple.

Using the pinion as an example, the forces may be resolved into components, illustrated in Figure 2.6.2.

Employing the subscripts r and t to indicate the radial and tangential directions with respect to the pitch circle, the moment of the couple  $W_t$  and  $F_t$  represents the torque application required to drive the gear set.

$$T = W_{t}R_{1}$$
 (2.6.1)

Defining horsepower as

$$hp = \frac{2\pi Tn}{33000}$$
 (2.6.2)

with

hp = horsepower

- T = torque, ft. lbs.
- n = shaft speed, rpm

Equation (2.6.1) combined with the pitch line velocity, Equation (2.5.2) results in



F reaction force of shaft
W<sub>n</sub> load along line of action
T torque

FIGURE 2.6.1

Forces on Mating Gear Set



FIGURE 2.6.2

Component Forces Acting on Pinion

$$hp = \frac{W_{t}(PLV)}{33,000}$$
(2.6.3)

From the geometry of Figure 2.6.2, the following relationships can be derived:

$$W_t = W_n \cos\phi$$
 (2.6.4)

$$W_{r} = W_{n} \sin\phi \qquad (2.6.5)$$

$$W_r = W_t \tan \phi \tag{2.6.6}$$

Since the pitch surface of a spur gear sweeps out a cylinder, not a cone, no axial component is generated during loading, thus

$$W_a = 0.0$$
 (2.6.7)

These equations are used in Subroutine TORQUE and Subroutine TLOAD as part of the design analysis, Appendices[A.5] and [A.6]. SUBROUTINE TORQUE(HP,PI,RPM,TORQ)

Use: To determine the torque on the gear.

Calling Sequence: Subroutine SPUR calls this routine after the initiation of the design analysis.

SUBROUTINE TLOAD(HP,PLV,PAR,WA,WR,WT,WN)

Use: To determine the magnitude of tooth loading.

Calling Sequence: This is the first routine called after the variables have been specified in Subroutine UREAL.

2.7 TOOTH STRESSES

The most important design factors limiting the load carrying capacity of any gear set are the bending and wear stresses developed on a tooth. Buckingham [2, Chapter 18 and 22] presents one of the best historical accounts of the search for an accurate bending analysis

over the last 200 years. Lewis' formula [36]for the beam strength of a gear tooth combined with Dolan and Broghamer's [38] fillet stress concentration factor has been the foundation for bending stress analysis in North America for the last thirty years. Various authors mentioned by Buckingham set forth numerous equations to modify the static case of the Lewis Formula to implement a realistic dynamic load analysis. Finally, in 1931, Buckingham [9], as chairman of an ASME special research committee, proposed a method of dynamic load determination. This same committee also initiated wear analysis employing Hertzian theory [37] of rolling cylinders to simulate the action of gear tooth profiles during wear conditions.

The American Gear Manufacturer's Association (AGMA), an organization of manufacturers and academics in the gearing industry, in its interest in achieving a certain degree of uniformity in the design and manufacture of gears, has presented general stress formulas which are modifications of the original bending and wear analysis equations. To build up to these equations, the following sections will develop the original theory as a foundation for discussion of the AGMA formulas.

# 2.7A BENDING STRESS

With an initial assumption of a gear tooth as a stubby cantilever beam stressed at the base of the beam, Lewis conceived the idea of inscribing a parabola of uniform strength inside the gear tooth. Appendix [C.1] offers proof that, if a parabola is made into a cantilever beam, the stress is constant along the surface of the parabola. Inscribing the largest parabola that will fit in the gear-tooth shape, the most critically stressed position on the gear tooth is located at the point of tangency of the parabola and the tooth profile. Deriving the bending moment for a rectangular cantilever beam on thickness t, unit width, and length h from the base of the beam to the uniformly applied load  $W_t$ , the following stress equations for elementary beam theory evolve

 $\sigma = \frac{M_{y}}{T}$ 

$$= \frac{(W_{th})(t/2)}{\frac{t^{3}}{12}}$$

 $= \frac{6W_{th}}{t^2}$  for unit width (2.7.1)

With the line of action crossing the tooth at different load angles  $\theta_L$  during rotation, as in Figure 2.7.1, the above theory may be generally applied as follows.



FIGURE 2.7.1 Gear Tooth as Parabolic Cantilever Beam

If the load acts at the tooth centre line at point f, then the parabola of uniform strength becomes tangent to the tooth profile at point e determined by having tangent line ce located such that cf=fm on the fillet. Appendix [C.2] illustrates the proof that point e lies on the parabola and may be considered the point of maximum bending stress on the tooth profile. Applying Equation (2.7.1) the bending stress becomes

$$\sigma_{b} = \left(\frac{W_{n}}{F_{W}}\right) \cos \theta_{L} \left(\frac{6h}{t^{2}}\right)$$
 (2.7.2)

with the direct compressive stress becoming

$$\sigma_{c} = \frac{\left(\frac{W_{n}}{F_{W}}\right) \sin \theta_{L}}{t} \qquad (2.7.3)$$

again assuming unit face width. The total normal load is divided by the face width so that unit width analysis may be used. The total tensile and compressive stresses thus become

 $|\sigma_{t}| = |\sigma_{b}| - |\sigma_{c}|$ 

 $|\sigma_{\text{comp}}| = |\sigma_{\text{b}}| + |\sigma_{\text{c}}|$ 

Numerically, the maximum resultant stress is the compressive stress found on the non-loaded side of the tooth, but in practice, fatigue failures in gear teeth generally begin at the fillet under tensile stress on the loaded side of the tooth. Taking the latter case as the criterion for stress analysis combining Equations (2.7.2) and (2.7.3)

 $|\sigma_{\text{total}}| = |\sigma_{b}| - |\sigma_{c}|$ 

$$= \left(\frac{W_{n}}{F_{W}}\right) \cos \theta_{L} \frac{6h}{t^{2}} - \frac{\left(\frac{W_{n}}{F_{W}}\right) \sin \theta_{L}}{t}$$

$$= \frac{W}{F_{W}} \left( \frac{6h\cos\theta_{L} - t\sin\theta_{L}}{t^{2}} \right)$$

However, by Equation (2.6.4), the total stress in bending may be modified using the transmitted load, so that

$$|\sigma_{\text{total}}| = \frac{W_{\text{t}}}{F_{W}\cos\theta} \left(\frac{6h\cos\theta_{\text{L}} - t\sin\theta_{\text{L}}}{t^2}\right)$$

where  $\theta$  represents the pressure angle. At the same time, from the geometry of Figure 2.7.1

$$x = \frac{t^2}{4h}$$

which enables the equation to be further altered to

$$|\sigma_{\text{total}}| = \frac{W_{\text{t}}}{F_{\text{W}}} \left[ \frac{\cos\theta_{\text{L}}}{\cos\theta} + \frac{1.5}{x} - \frac{\tan\theta_{\text{L}}}{t} \right]$$
(2.7.4)

Expanding Equation (2.7.4) further by multiplying by  $D_p/D_p$  gives

$$|\sigma_{\text{total}}| = \frac{W_{\text{t}} D_{\text{p}}}{F_{\text{W}} y}$$
(2.7.5)

where y is the modified Lewis Tooth Form Factor and is given by

$$y = \frac{D_{p}}{\frac{\cos\theta_{L}}{\cos\theta} \left(\frac{1.5}{x} - \frac{\tan\theta_{L}}{t}\right)}$$
(2.7.6)

A photoelastic investigation by Dolan and Broghamer [38] established expressions for stress concentration correction factors thus bringing Equation (2.7.6) closer to reality.

Further discussion of the tooth form factor and the stress correction factor will be continued in chapter 2.8A concerning geometry modifications factors. For the present, Equation (2.7.5) may be modified to take in a new geometry factor  $Q_{j}$ .

$$|\sigma_{\text{total}}| = \frac{W_t D_p}{F_w Q_j}$$
 (2.7.7)

where

$$Q_j = \frac{y}{Q_f M_n}$$
(2.7.8)

and

 $Q_f$  = stress concentration factor  $M_n$  = load sharing ratio

With this formulation as a basis, the AGMA has introduced modification factors  $Q_0$ ,  $Q_s$ ,  $Q_m$  and  $Q_r$ , to bring the analysis closer to reality. These factors, discussed in later sections, enable the designer to establish the properties of the final design for special cases of loading. Knowing the allowable fatigue stress of the gear material, a feasible design within this limit may be found from the following, where  $|\sigma_{total}|$  now becomes  $\sigma_b$ . The predicted stress is

$$\sigma_{b} = \frac{W_{t} D_{p}}{F_{w} Q_{j}} \left( \frac{Q_{0} Q_{s} Q_{m}}{Q_{v}} \right)$$
(2.7.9)

and the critical stress is

$$\sigma_{b}^{max} = \sigma_{F}(Q_{L}/(Q_{r}Q_{T}))$$
 (2.7.10)

where

 $\sigma_{\rm F}$  = allowable fatigue stress of the gear material For no failure,

$$\sigma_{b} \leq \sigma_{b}^{\max}$$
 (2.7.11)

Since either empirical results or analytic solutions may be used to yield the stress factors, this type of formulation is much more flexible than any "true" theory developed which may be disproven in the future. Any stress given by the basic theory may form a ratio with any future analytic or experimental analysis to develop one of these modification factors for "exact" design.

Equations (2.7.9) and (2.7.10) are employed in the computer program in Subroutine BEND, Appendix [A.9].

SUBROUTINE BEND(WT, DP, FW, QOD, QODL1, QODL2, QJ1, QJ2, SB1, SB2, SBM1, SBM2, SAF1,

SAF2)

Use: To determine the actual and allowable bending stress. Calling Sequence: This routine is called from Subroutine UREAL after the various modification factors are determined.

# 2.7A.1 TOOTH LOADING

It must be remembered, however, that the magnitude of bending stress is highly dependent on the load location on the tooth. The worst possible case of loading would occur with one tooth bearing all the load at its tip. This situation occurs when the addendum circle of the gear intersects with the line of action as illustrated in Figure  $\dot{\mathbf{x}}$ 





FIGURE 2.7.2 Geometry of Tooth-Tip Loading

Using Equation (2.4.5) to determine the angle between the tooth centre line and the radial vector to the contact point on the tooth profile, the load angle can be evaluated as follows:

$$\theta_{\rm L} = \cos^{-1}(R_{\rm b}/r) - \theta_1$$
 (2.7.12)

$$R_{L} = R_{b}/\cos(\theta_{L})$$
 (2.7.13)

where r = radius to point of tooth contact

- $R_1$  = load radius at tooth centre line
- $\theta_1 = 1 \text{ oad angle}$
- $\theta_1$  = angle between tooth centre line and radial vector to load point on tooth profile

Thus, by knowing the radius vector to the load point, the load radius and load angle may be determined using Equations (2.7.12) and (2.7.13). In the case of tip loading,  $r=R_0$ . To evaluate the load angle and radius of the succeeding tooth of the gear during tip-loading, the load contact point may be determined using

$$Z_{zz} = (R_0^2 - R_b^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
 (2.7.14)

$$Z_z = Z_{zz} - B_p$$
 (2.7.15)

$$R_{R} = (Z_z^2 + R_b^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
 (2.7.16)

and then employing Equations (2.4.5), (2.7.12) and (2.7.13) to find the load angle and radius.

The only problem existing in this form of analysis is to determine the radius to the point of contact on the line of action. Initial analysis by Lewis assumed that the application of the load at the tip of the tooth represented the worst case of loading. This assumption was not incorrect as even the best gears at that time were not very accurate and it was quite possible for a single tooth to bear all the load. However, as gears became more accurate, enabling load sharing to occur, the tip-load condition was not necessarily the most critical. Higher contact ratios and less error in present day gears enable a second pair of teeth to be in contact when one pair has reached the tip-load condition of one member. This worst load condition occurs when a single pair of teeth carrying full load continue contact to a point where a second pair are ready to come into contact, as pictured in Figure 2.7.3.



FIGURE 2.7.3 Geometry of Point of Highest Single Tooth Contact Loading

It can be readily seen that the contact point occurs one base pitch away from the initial point of contact. At the same time it must be visualized that tip-loading of one gear represents the midloading condition of the mating gear. By determining the radius to the desired point of contact, the foregoing analysis using Equations (2.4.5), (2.7.12) and (2.713) may be used to evaluate the load angle and radius. Thus, expanding the geometry of Figure 2.7.3 mathematically

$$Z_{a} = (R_{o_{m}}^{2} - R_{b_{m}}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}} - (R_{m}^{2} - R_{b_{m}}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(2.7.17)

$$Z_{b} = (R_{0}^{2} - R_{b}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}} - (R^{2} - R_{b}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(2.7.18)

$$Z = Z_a + Z_b$$
 (2.7.19)

$$Z_{c} = B_{p} - Z_{a}$$
 (2.7.20)

and applying the law of cosines

$$r = (R^2 + Z_c^2 + (2R)(Z_c \sin \phi))^{\frac{1}{2}} \qquad (2.7.21)$$

yields the contact point radius. Following a similar procedure as for the tip-load case for determining the contact point radius of the succeeding tooth, the following results

$$Z_{zz} = (r^2 - R_b^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
 (2.7.22)

which can be coupled with Equations (2.7.15) and (2.7.16).

Thus, by knowing the contact radius, the load angle and radius may be evaluated using the previous analysis. The highest single tooth contact loading analysis, however, can only be assumed if the deformation of the gear teeth is enough to eliminate the base pitch error in the teeth due to profile and pitch tolerances during machining. Criteria for this will be discussed in the following sections.

The theory of this section is incorporated in the computer program in Subroutine LOAD, Appendix [A.7].

SUBROUTINE.LOAD(RL,ANGL,RLL,ANGLL,NLOAD,BP,PAR,PR,PRM,RB,RBM,RO,ROM,TP)

- Use: This routine determines the radius to the point of load application at the tooth centre line as well as the load angle for either tip-loading or point of highest single tooth contact loading. The load radius and load angle for the succeeding tooth are also determined.
- Calling Sequence: This routine is called in Subroutine UREAL if the mode of loading is assumed by the user. If the user wishes the mode of loading to be determined by the computer program, the routine is called in Subroutine SHARE.

Special Features: If some of the logic statements in this routine seem redundant, it must be remembered that during the optimization search, solutions bordering on the limits of the theory or the limits of physical restrictions may be encountered. These logic statements restrict the analysis to acceptable computations within the limits of the computer. For example, r must be greater than  $R_b$  in the statement  $\theta = \cos^{-1}(R_b/r)$ .

#### 2.7A.2 TOOTH DEFLECTION AND LOAD SHARING

As gear manufacturing improved, all properly designed gears with low errors had sufficient overlap of successive pairs of teeth to allow possible load sharing in the load zone at the beginning and end of contact. With this possibility arising, many gear designers believed that tip-loading was too drastic a load condition assuming that the highest bending stresses would occur down the face of the tooth below the tip, thus making gears designed by Lewis' assumptions stronger than necessary.

Timoshenko and Baud [48], Walker [40], Weber, and Van Zandt [39] are a few of the published sources of tooth deflection sources for load sharing analysis. Van Zandt's work seems to be the most widely accepted in North America with the AGMA basing a load sharing chart on his findings. In his paper Van Zandt states that his results were about 45% greater than that found by Weber while he says Weber found Walker's results to give 15 to 25% less deflection than according to Weber's calculations. With Van Zandt's results basically from experiment for one pressure angle system with no apparent empirical formulation to generalize for all designs, the writer decided to adapt Walker's empirical formula proportionately by the percentages indicated, to

assume a deflection equation close to Van Zandt's results. This seemed to be a correct procedure as Van Zandt stated in his paper that in the absence of more complete data he proportionately increased Weber's deflection curves (which were quite similar in shape to Walker's) to conform to the limited deflection tests Van Zandt had done at the time of the paper. Coupled with load distribution analysis given by Merritt [4] and a double tooth contact analysis by Buckingham [2], the author developed a load sharing analysis technique which hopefully gives reasonable results. Since no experimentation has been done to verify the procedure, no guarantee of the results can be given.

Walker's formula is closely related to the bending analysis used to evaluate the tooth form factor, in that it uses the chordal tooth thickness at the point of highest stress concentration on the fillet, the distance from the load application point on the tooth centre line to the tooth thickness chord, and the load angle at the load point to yield the deflection

$$\delta = K W_n' \left( \frac{h_1}{t_1 E_1} \cos \theta_{L_1} + \frac{h}{t_2 E_2} \cos \theta_{L_2} \right)$$
(2.7.23)

where

- K = constant
- $W_n$  = load per inch face normal to the involute
  - E = modulus of elasticity (psi)
- $\theta_1$  = load angle (degrees)
- h,t = constant stress parabola properties (Figure 2.7.1) with the subscripts defining the two gears.

However, for linear stiffness Pc,

$$\rho_{\rm C} = \frac{W_{\rm n}}{\delta}$$

$$= \frac{F_{\rm w} W_{\rm n}'}{\delta}$$
(2.7.24)

Thus

$$P_{c} = \frac{F_{W}}{K \left( \frac{h_{1}}{t_{1}E_{1}} \cos \theta_{L_{1}} + \frac{h_{2}}{t_{2}E_{2}} \cos \theta_{L_{2}} \right)}$$
(2.7.25)

over the whole face width.

If the contact ratio is greater than one, the load is alternately carried by one and two pairs of teeth with the load divided between successive pairs of teeth in proportion to the respective combined stiffnesses at the points of contacts concerned, assuming the profiles and spacing are precise. Thus,

$$W_{n_1} = W_n \frac{\rho_{c_1}}{\rho_{c_1} + \rho_{c_2}}$$
 (2.7.26)

$$W_{n_2} = W_n \frac{\rho c_2}{\rho c_1^{+} \rho c_2}$$
 (2.7.27)

where the subscripts 1 and 2 refer to the two pairs of teeth loaded.

If, however, the second pair of teeth can not come in contact during the no load condition due to involute profile deviations, the initial pair of teeth must deflect by the amount of the error before the second pair of teeth can share the load. If the gap between the contact profiles of the two teeth is  $\varepsilon$ , the total load must be greater than  $\varepsilon \cdot \rho_{C}$  before the second pair come into contact. Assuming the total load deflects the first pair of teeth, the load sharing is divided as follows:

$$W_{n_{1}} = \frac{W_{n} \rho_{c_{1}}^{+} \varepsilon^{\rho_{c_{1}}} \rho_{c_{1}}^{+} \rho_{c_{2}}^{-}}{\rho_{c_{1}}^{+} \rho_{c_{2}}^{-}}$$
(2.7.28)

$$W_{n_{2}} = \frac{W_{n}^{\rho}c_{2} - \varepsilon^{\rho}c_{1}^{\rho}c_{2}}{{}^{\rho}c_{1}^{+\rho}c_{2}}$$
(2.7.29)

as long as

 $W_n > \varepsilon \cdot \rho_{c_1}$  (2.7.30)

Knowing the base pitch error (i.e. the error in action) along the line of action, the load proportions for tip-loading, and its successive pair, as well as point of highest single tooth contact loading (hereafter described as mid-loading), and its successive pair, are evaluated and compared for the worst stress condition. The actual worst stress may be determined from the Lewis theory directly since the relative magnitudes only are wanted. The worst stress condition, whether tip-loading or mid-loading, then becomes the prime stress criterion exclusive of any load sharing.

From the geometric development of the point of highest single tooth contact loading, it can be readily seen that for "perfect" gears, when one gear is in tip-loading, the mating gear is in midloading. It will also become obvious from Equations (2.7.28) and (2.7.29) that the worst load case for either tip-loading or mid-loading occurs when the mating pair under observation must deflect <u>first</u> before the following pair comes into contact. With the stiffnesses of the mating pairs specified in a given position of contact it is obvious that the resultant tip-load, for example, necessary for tip deflection and load sharing, will be larger than the resultant tip-load from load sharing when the mid-loaded tooth deflected to achieve load sharing. Thus the eight possible loading combinations may be reduced with discussion centering on the four cases of tip and mid-loading for both the gear and pinion from the standpoint of initial deflection of each case.

If the bending stress for either pinion or gear tip-loading exceeds the mid-loading bending stress for either case, then the tiploading geometry factor for both gears will be used with the transmitted load for the actual bending stress analysis. On the other hand, the mid-loading geometry factors would be employed if the bending stress conditions were reversed.

The theory of this chapter has been incorporated in Subroutine SHARE [Appendix A.8] as a method of checking for load sharing. As the method demands more computation, it is suggested that a design be found for tip and mid-point loading and then test the "best" design for load sharing.

SUBROUTINE SHARE(ANGC1,ANGC2,ANGL1,ANGL2,BBY1,BBY2,BP,DP,E1,E2,ERR,FW, NCUT1,NCUT2,NNLOAD,PAD,PAR,PI,PR1,PR2,Q0,QV,QJ1,QJ2, RB1,RB2,RI1,RI2,RL1,RL2,RLL1,RL2,RLM1,RLM2,RO1,RO2, RT1,RT2,TP1,TP2,WN)

> Use: This routine determines if there is load sharing between successive pairs of teeth in a mating gear set. Analysis is made for tip and highest point of single tooth contact loading with the mode of loading producing the highest bending stress chosen for final stress analysis.

Calling Sequence	: If the flag NLOAD=0 is called for Subroutine UREAL this analysis is carried out.
Special Features	: The constant specified by Walker for Equation (2.7.23) was 14.0 from his experimental analysis. However, to partially conform with Van Zandt's

this constant has been raised to 25.0.

#### 2.7B WEAR STRESS

The previous sections have been concerned with the stress and strength of a gear tooth subjected to bending action. However, other modes of tooth failure occur affecting the surface of the tooth to produce failure. For example, pitting is a surface fatigue failure due to many repetitions of high contact stresses; scoring is a surface failure due to lubrication failure; abrasion is a surface failure due to the presence of foreign material. The combination of rolling and sliding motions of the gear tooth surfaces moving across each other cause additional compressive and tensile stresses to develop due to the sliding plus the coefficient of friction. Stress cycles during heavy loading result in both surface cracks and plastic flow on the contacting surface to bring about material failure on the tooth profile. Dudley [6], employing the work of Hertz [37], presented a derivation of an approximate solution to the surface fatigue stress problem, from which the AGMA developed their general formula similar in nature to the bending stress analysis.

From Hertz's analysis of two cylinders with axes parallel, as in Figure (2.7B.1), the width of band of contact resultant from an applied load of F pounds over the length L is

$$B = \left(\frac{16F}{L} \quad \frac{(K_1 + K_2)r_1r_2}{(r_1 + r_2)}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
$$K_1 = \frac{1 - v_1^2}{\pi E_1}$$
$$K_2 = \frac{1 - v_2^2}{\pi E_2}$$

where

with

ν<sub>i</sub> = Poisson's ratio

E<sub>i</sub> = modules of Elasticity



FIGURE 2.7B.1 Hertzian Cylinders in Contact

At any instant of time when the tooth profiles are in contact, the surfaces of the teeth at those points may be considered cylinders with centres on the base circle, as illustrated in Figure 2.4.1 concerning involute development. Thus

$$B = \left(\frac{16F(K_1 + K_2)}{\pi L(\frac{1}{r_1} + \frac{1}{r_2})}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(2.7.31)

The maximum compressive stress between the contacting surfaces of the cylinders is

$$\sigma_{W} = \frac{4F}{\pi LB}$$
(2.7.32)

Since the load transmitted acts along the line of action and the width of the tooth equals the face width, Equation (2.7.32) becomes

$$\sigma_{W} = \frac{4W_{n}}{\pi F_{W}B}$$

from which, applying Equation (2.7.31)

$$\sigma_{W}^{2} = \frac{16W_{n}^{2}}{\pi^{2}F_{W}^{2}\left(\frac{16W_{n}}{\pi}\left(\frac{K_{1}+K_{2}}{\pi}\right)\right)}$$
$$\sigma_{W}^{2} = \left[\frac{W_{n}\left(\frac{1}{r_{1}}+\frac{1}{r_{1}}\right)}{\pi}\right]_{\pi}^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

but  $W_n = \frac{W_L}{\cos\phi}$ 

$$\sigma_{W} = \left[\frac{W_{t}}{\pi F_{W}(K_{1}+K_{2})\left(\frac{r_{1}r_{2}}{r_{1}+r_{2}}\right)}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

By multiplying the denominator of this equation by d/d, where d is the pinion pitch circle diameter

$$\sigma_{W} = \left[\frac{W_{t}}{F_{W}d} \left(\frac{1}{\pi \left(\frac{1-\nu_{1}^{2}}{E_{1}} - \frac{1-\nu_{2}^{2}}{E_{2}}\right)} \right) \left(\frac{1}{\left(\frac{r}{1} - r}{r_{1} + r_{2}} - \frac{cos_{\phi}}{d}\right)}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}} (2.7.33)$$

By specifying

$$C_{E} = \left[\frac{1}{\pi (\frac{1-\nu_{1}^{2}}{E} - \frac{1-\nu_{2}^{2}}{E})}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(2.7.34)

and

$$C_{J} = \left[ \left( \frac{r_{1}r_{2}}{r_{1}+r_{2}} \right) \frac{\cos\phi}{d} \right]$$
(2.7.35)

then the basic wear stress equation becomes

$$\sigma_{W} = C_{E} \left( \frac{W_{t}}{F_{W} dC_{J}} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(2.7.36)

Using the Equation (2.7.33) as a basis, the AGMA developed a generalized surface durability equation using modification factors to establish a realistic design criterion. Knowing the allowable contact stress of the gear material, the following equations allow the designer within the limits of the modification factors to be discussed in later sections, to predict the wear capabilities of his design in regards to destructive pitting. The predicted stress is

$$\sigma_{W} = C_{E} \left[ \frac{W_{t}}{F_{W}d} \left( \frac{C_{f} C_{m} C_{o} C_{s}}{C_{J} C_{V}} \right) \right]^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(2.7.37)

The allowable critical fatigue stress is

$$\sigma_{W}^{\text{max}} = \sigma_{C} \frac{C_{L} C_{H}}{C_{R} C_{T}}$$
(2.7.38)

where

 $\sigma_{C}$  = allowable contact stress of the gear material The design criterion is

$$\sigma_{W} \leq \sigma_{W}^{max}$$
 (2.7.39)

Similar reasoning for the use of modification factors, as used for the bending equations, may also be applied here. The equations introduced in this section are incorporated in Subroutine WEAR, Appendix [A.10].

SUBROUTINE WEAR(COD,CODL1,CODL2,CE,CJ,FW,FW,PR1,SAC1,SAC2,SS1,SS2,SSM1,

SSM2,WT)

(

Use: To determine the actual and allowable contact stress on the tooth face.

Calling Sequence: This routine is called in Subroutine UREAL after the bending stress is evaluated.

## 2.7C ALLOWABLE POWER

With Equations (2.7.9), (2.7.10), (2.7.37), and (2.7.38) specifying the constraining equations of both bending and wear analysis, the maximum allowable horsepower transmitted by a gear set within the conditions specified may be evaluated. Since  $\sigma_{\rm b}^{\rm max}$  and  $\sigma_{\rm W}^{\rm max}$  represent the limits of the allowable stresses for bending and wear analysis, the maximum load to achieve this value can be calculated so that

$$\frac{\sigma_{\rm F} Q_{\rm L}}{Q_{\rm R} Q_{\rm T}} = \frac{W_{\rm t} Q_{\rm o}}{Q_{\rm V}} \frac{D_{\rm p}}{F_{\rm w}} \frac{Q_{\rm s} Q_{\rm m}}{Q_{\rm J}}$$

and

$$\sigma_{c} \frac{C_{L} C_{H}}{C_{T} C_{R}} = C_{E} \left( \frac{W_{t} C_{o}}{C_{v}} \frac{C_{s}}{dF_{W}} \frac{C_{m} C_{f}}{C_{J}} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

but

 $h_{\rm p} = \frac{W_{\rm t} PLV}{33.000}$ 

Specifying the allowable power in bending as PAB and the allowable power in wear as PAW, the following results

(2.6.3)

$$PAB = \frac{PLV}{33000} \frac{Q_V F_W Q_J}{D_p Q_0 Q_s Q_m} \frac{Q_L \sigma_F}{Q_R Q_T}$$
(2.7.40)

$$PAW = \frac{PLV}{33000} \frac{dF_{W} C_{V} C_{J}}{C_{o} C_{s} C_{m} C_{f}} \left( \sigma_{c} \frac{C_{L} C_{H}}{C_{E} C_{R} C_{T}} \right)^{2}$$
(2.7.41)

However, with the pitch circle radius in inches, the pitch line velocity in feet per minute becomes

 $PLV = (2_{\pi}n_1R_1)/12$  (2.5.2)

which changes Equations (2.7.40) and (2.7.41) to

$$PAB = \frac{\pi n_1 F_W}{396,000} \frac{2R_1 Q_V Q_J}{D_p Q_0 Q_S Q_m} \frac{Q_L \sigma_F}{Q_R Q_T}$$
(2.7.42)

$$PAW = \frac{\pi n_{1} F_{W}}{396,000} \frac{C_{J} C_{V}}{C_{s} C_{m} C_{f} C_{o}} \left[ \frac{\sigma_{c}^{2R_{1}} C_{L} C_{H}}{C_{E} C_{T} C_{R}} \right]^{2}$$
(2.7.43)

Knowing the values of the modification factors as well as gear and material properties, the maximum allowable horsepower transmitted by a gear set may be determined, giving some insight into the capabilities of the design. Subroutine POWER, Appendix [A.11], employs this theory in the computer program. SUBROUTINE POWER(CE,CJ,COD,CODL1,CODL2,QJ1,QJ2,QOD,QODL1,QODL2,DP,FW,PAB1,

PAB2,PAW1,PAW2,PI,PR1,RPM1,SAC1,SAC2,SAF1,SAF2)

Use: To determine the maximum allowable power that can be transmitted under wear and bending conditions for the pinion and gear.

Calling Sequence: Subroutine UREAL calls this routine after the wear and bending stress routines are called.

# 2.8 MODIFICATION FACTORS

The AGMA, in an effort to standardize design practice, developed the foregoing stress analysis so that future changes in the art could easily be incorporated in the analysis without a major renovation to the theory. The stress equations of both bending and wear are divided into three groups of terms concerned with the loading, the tooth size and the stress distribution as the following expressions indicate:

$$\sigma_{b} = \frac{W_{t} Q_{o}}{Q_{v}} \frac{D_{p}}{F_{w}} \frac{Q_{s} Q_{m}}{Q_{J}}$$
(2.7.9)

$$\sigma_{\rm b}^{\rm max} = \frac{\sigma_{\rm F} Q_{\rm L}}{Q_{\rm R} Q_{\rm T}}$$
(2.7.10)

$$\sigma_b \leq \sigma_b^{\max}$$
 (2.7.11)

$$\sigma_{W} = C_{E} \left( \frac{W_{t} C_{o}}{C_{v}} \frac{C_{s}}{dF_{w}} \frac{C_{m} C_{f}}{C_{J}} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(2.7.37)

$$\sigma_{W}^{\max} = \sigma_{C} \frac{C_{L} C_{H}}{C_{T} C_{R}}$$
(2.7.38)

$$\sigma_{W} \leq \sigma_{W}^{\max}$$
 (2.7.39)

where

		σb	=	calculated tensile bending stress at the root of
				the teeth, psi
		σw	=	calculated contact stress
		° C <sub>E</sub>	=	elastic coefficient
	ſ	W <sub>t</sub>	=	transmitted tangential load at operating pitch
LOAD	)			diameter, 1b
		Q <sub>o</sub> ,C <sub>o</sub>	=	overload factor
	l	$Q_v, C_v$	=	dynamic factor
tooth size	ſ	Dp	=	diametral pitch
		d	=	pinion operating pitch diameter, inches
	{	Fw	=	net face width of the narrowest of the mating
				teeth, inches
	Į	Cs	=	size factor
stress distributic	(	°Q <sub>s</sub>	=	size factor
	~~	Q <sub>m</sub> ,C <sub>m</sub>	=	load distribution factor
		Q <sub>J</sub> ,C <sub>J</sub>	=	geometry factor
		C <sub>f</sub>	=	surface finish factor
		σF	=	allowable fatigue stress, psi
		σ	=	allowable compressive stress, psi
		R <sub>L</sub> ,CL	=	life factor
		Q <sub>T</sub> ,C <sub>T</sub>	=	temperature factor
		Q <sub>R</sub> ,C <sub>R</sub>	=	factor of safety (reliability factor)
		с <sub>Н</sub>	=	hardness ratio factor

The subsequent sections will present the AGMA standards used in the above analysis along with modifications of these standards used in the computer program. It will be readily seen that future stress formulas created from new theory can form ratios with the "base" theory for development of the above factors. The computer programs have the same flexibility, as each factor is developed independently in individual subroutines. Similar factors for wear and bending will be developed in the same sections.

The derivation of the following factors are extracted from various AGMA standards mentioned in the references.

## 2.8A GEOMETRY FACTORS INCLUDING STRESS CONCENTRATION

From the development of the base bending stress formula in Chapter 2.7, the tooth form factor

$$f = \frac{D_p}{\frac{\cos\theta_L}{\cos\theta} \left(\frac{1.5}{x} - \frac{\tan\theta_L}{t}\right)}$$
(2.7.6)

was derived and modified by Dolan and Broghamer's stress concentration factor [38] to give the bending stress geometry factor

$$Q_{\rm J} = \frac{\gamma}{Q_{\rm f} m_{\rm n}}$$
(2.7.8)

The geometry factor evaluates the shape of the tooth, the position at which the most damaging load is applied, stress concentration due to geometric shape, and the sharing of load. Accurate spur gears develop the most critical stress when the load is applied at the highest
point of tooth where a single pair of teeth is carrying all the load. Less accurate spur gears, having errors that prevent two pairs of teeth from sharing the load, may be stressed most heavily when load is applied at the tip. Load sharing was discussed in Section 2.7A.2.

Figure 2.7.1 illustrates the tooth form factor layout used for any general load application on the tooth. Using some of the geometrical relationships of this figure, equation (2.7.6) was derived. The Dolan and Broghamer stress correction factor employs similar relationships for the equation

$$Q_{f} = c_{1} + \left(\frac{t}{r_{f}}\right)^{c_{2}} \left(\frac{t}{h}\right)^{c_{3}}$$
 (2.8A.1)

where

h = distance fm from Figure 2.7.1
t/2 = distance me from Figure 2.7.1

and

$$r_{f} = r_{T} + \frac{(b-r_{T})^{2}}{RR_{o}+(b-r_{T})}$$
 (2.8A.2)

with r<sub>f</sub> = radius of curvature of fillet

$$r_{\tau}$$
 = edge radius of tool

 $RR_0$  = the relative radius of curvature of the pitch circle of the gear and the pitch line of the generating tool. For generation by a rack or hob,  $RR_0$  equals the pitch radius R of the gear being generated. For generation by a pinion shaped cutter,  $1/RR_0 = 1/R + 1/R_c$  where  $R_c$  is the pitch radius of the cutter.

# b = dedendum of gear

From experimental analysis the constants of Equation (2.8A.1) are tablulated as follows:

# TABLE 2.8A.1

Values of  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$  and  $C_3$  of Equation 2.8A.1

Pressure Angle	C <sub>1</sub>	C <sub>2</sub>	C <sub>3</sub>
] 4½°	0.22	0.20	0.40
20°	0.18	0.15	0.45
25°	0.14	0.11	0.50

For other pressure angles not presented in the above table, values for the constants may be obtained using linear interpolation or extrapolation.

The stress correction factor actually depends on the effective stress concentration, location of load, plasticity effects, residual stress effects, material composition effects, surface finish resulting from gear production or service, Hertz stress effects, size effects and end of tooth effects. With this many factors affecting the stress concentration, the analytic method presented can only be expected to give approximate results for all situations.

The load sharing ratio, m<sub>n</sub>, is influenced by the contact ratio, but may be taken as 1, since the most critical position of spur gear load application normally occurs when only one tooth is in contact. The geometry values from Figure 2.7.1 can be determined graphically following the procedure outlined in AGMA standard for Rating the Strength of Spur Gear Teeth (AGMA 220.02), or using an iterative method developed for the computer using basic theory. Redrawing Figure 2.7.1 to include the radius to a point on the fillet, Figure 2.8A.1 illustrates an iterative process to determine the highest stress point on the fillet.



FIGURE 2.8A.1 Geometrical Determination of Highest Stress Point on the Fillet

According to Appendix [C1 and C2], the parabola of constant stress will be tangent to the fillet at point e when  $h_1 = h_2$ . This relationship may be expanded to give a function

$$F(R_{F}) = h_{1} - h_{2} = 0$$
$$= - \left[ \frac{t/2}{\tan \theta_{2}} - (R_{L} - R_{F} \cos \theta_{1}) \right]$$

+  $(R_{I} - R_{F}\cos\theta_{1})$ 

but

or

and

 $\frac{t}{2} = R_F \sin\theta_1$   $f = +(2.0R_L - R_F(2.0\cos\theta_1 + (\sin\theta_1 / \tan\theta_2)))$   $\theta_2 = \psi_t - \theta_1$ 

therefore

$$F(R_F) = 2R_L - R_R(2\cos\theta_1 + (\sin\theta_1 / \tan(\psi_t - \theta_1))) \qquad (2.8A.3)$$

Thus, solving for the root of this equation employing the linear search and false position technique outlined in Appendix [B], the geometric relations for the tooth form factor and the stress correction factor can be derived. The profile and tangent angle of the fillet with respect to the centre of the gear may be determined using the equations developed in Chapter 2.4.

From the extended theory of the Lewis technique, the limiting load radius would occur when the constant stress parabola becomes tangent to the fillet at the dedendum circle, at which point the tangent angle  $\psi_t = 90^\circ$  and the vectorial angle  $\theta_1 = \theta_c$ , where  $\theta_c$  is the angle between the tooth centre line and the origin of the fillet curve at the dedendum circle, with a fillet radial vector equal to the dedendum circle radius. Since  $h_1 = h_2$  is a necessary requirement in the theory for the constant stress parabola assumption to exist, then

$$R_{L}^{\min} = R_{I}(\cos\theta_{c}+0.5 \frac{\sin\theta_{c}}{\tan(\frac{\pi}{2} - \theta_{c})}) \qquad (2.8A.4)$$

which results from setting  $\theta_{\perp} = \theta_{c}$ ,  $R_{F} = R_{I}$  and  $F(R_{F}) = 0$  Equation (2.8A.3)

This analysis has been used in Subroutine JFACT [Appendix A.12]

and Subroutine CWALL [Appendix A.13]for computed geometry factor determination.

SUBROUTINE CWALL(BBY, ANGC, ANGR, NCUT, PI, PR, RI, RL, RRF, RRO, RT)

- Use: This subroutine calculates, in radial coordinates with respect to the centre of the gear referenced to the centre line of the tooth, the point on the tooth fillet considered the location of highest stress concentration.
- Calling Sequence: Subroutine JFACT calls this routine as part of the development of geometry factor used in bending analysis.
- Special Features: Because of the nature of the fillet equations, the function Equation (2.8A.3) is discontinuous thus preventing a gradient solution. The linear search and false position technique enables the desired solution to be found. Since the parabola of the physically limiting case would be tangent to the fillet at the dedendum circle, this was chosen as the first point in the iterative process. The step length from this point was chosen arbitrarily as 10% of the distance between the dedendum cirlce radius and the radius where the tangent angle to the trochoid becomes zero. A check to prevent divergence on the discontinuous portion of the curve was also employed.

In the case of the sharp cornered cutter tooth, the trochoid of the corner represents the fillet, thus the angle between the radial vector and the tangent line to the fillet can be computed directly from the theory. However, for rounded corner cutter teeth the angle between the radial vector and the tangent line to the fillet can not be computed from the trochoid tangent angle but must be altered slightly as in Equation (2.4.18). The program was developed using the above theory and was only modified slightly to incorporate the root determination technique.

SUBROUTINE JFACT (ANGC, ANGL, BBY, DP, NCUT, PAD, PAR, PI, PR, RI, RL, RLM, RT, H, T,

- Use: This subroutine calculates the geometry factor and the tooth form factor for spur gear bending stress analysis. The minimum load application radius possible for tooth form factor analysis by the Lewis technique is also calculated.
- Calling Sequence: Depending on the method used to determine the point of load application, this routine can be called from either Subroutine UREAL or Subroutine SHARE. Computer calculated load points call this routine from Subroutine SHARE while user specified load points require this routine in Subroutine UREAL.
- Special Features: If the computed load radius during the analysis exceeds the minimum limit, Equation (2.8A.4), then the iterative solution is bypassed, the load point is assumed to be at the limit and the analysis is continued. As an added feature, the Dolan and Broghamer Equation (2.8A.1) with its constants from TABLE (2.8A.1) has been generalized by developing linear equations for the constants using the 14<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub>° and 20° pressure angles as base points for equation determination.

As in the bending stress analysis, the wear geometry factor results from the derivation of contact stress on the tooth profile, Section 2.7B. The geometry factor, Equation (2.7.35), extracted from Equation (2.7.33), acts as the base equation for the general mathematical development. The greatest contact stress occurs at the lowest point of single tooth contact of the pinion where the sliding velocity and friction factor of the tooth profiles would be greatest and the relative radius of curvature of the two involute profile would also be the smallest, thus forcing the stress to be greatest. From Figure (2.8A.2) the geometry factor is

$$C_{J} = \left(\frac{r_{1}r_{2}}{r_{1}+r_{2}}\right)\left(\frac{\cos\phi}{d}\right)$$
(2.7.35)

QJ,Y)



FIGURE 2.8A.2 Lowest Point of Single Tooth Contact

d = pinion pitch circle diameter .

 $\phi$  = pressure angle

This can be changed to

$$\begin{split} C_{J} &= \left( \frac{(R_{1} \sin \phi - Z_{c})(R_{2} \sin \phi + Z_{c})}{(R_{1} \sin \phi - Z_{c}) + (R_{2} \sin \phi + Z_{c})} \right) \quad \frac{\cos \phi}{2R_{1}} \\ &= \frac{\cot \phi}{2R_{1}} \quad \left( \frac{R_{1}R_{2} \sin^{2}\phi - Z_{c} \sin \phi (R_{2} - R_{1}) - Z_{c}^{2}}{(R_{1} + R_{2})} \right) \\ &= R_{1}R_{2} \quad \frac{\cot \phi}{2R_{1}} \quad \left( \frac{\sin^{2}\phi - Z_{c} \sin \phi (R_{1} - \frac{1}{R_{2}} - \frac{Z_{c}^{2}}{R_{1}R_{2}}}{R_{1} + R_{2}} \right) \\ m_{g} &= \frac{R_{2}}{R_{1}} = \text{gear ratio} \end{split}$$

But

therefore, expanding the above equation

$$C_{J} = 0.5 \cot\phi \left(\frac{m_{g}}{m_{g}+1}\right) \left(\sin \frac{Z_{c}}{R_{2}}\right) \left(\sin\phi - \frac{Z_{c}}{R_{1}}\right)$$
(2.8A.5)

and from Figure 2.8A.1

$$Z_{a} = \sqrt{R_{0_{1}}^{2} - R_{b_{1}}^{2}} - \sqrt{R_{1}^{2} - R_{b_{1}}^{2}}$$
(2.8A.6)

$$Z_{b} = \sqrt{R_{0_2}^2 - R_{b_2}^2} - \sqrt{R_2^2 - R_{b_2}^2}$$
 (2.8A.7)

$$Z_{c} = B_{p} - Z_{a}$$
 (2.8A.8)

In the computer program, the above theory is used in Subroutine IFACT [Appendix A.14] to evaluate the wear geometry factor.

SUBROUTINE IFACT(BP,CJ,PAR,PR1,PR2,RATIO,RB1,K01)

- Use: This routine determines the geometry factor for the worst case of surface loading at the point of lowest single single tooth contact.
- Calling Sequence: Subroutine UREAL calls this routine when evaluating the other modification factors.
- Special Features: As can be seen from the AGMA wear stress equation, the contact stress would tend to infinity when the geometry factor approached zero. To avoid this during the optimization, the geometry factor is set to an arbitrary zero of  $10^{-50}$  if  $(\sin\phi-Z_c/R_1) \le 0$ .

#### 2.8B ELASTIC COEFFICIENT

The elastic coefficient term of the wear stress analysis comes from the contact stress in Equation (2.7.33), and is defined by

$$C_{E} = \left[\frac{1}{\pi\left(\frac{1-\nu_{1}^{2}}{E_{1}} + \frac{1-\nu_{2}^{2}}{E_{2}}\right)}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
(2.7.34)

where v = Poisson's ratio

E = modulus of elasticity

with subscripts 1 and 2 representing the pinion and the gear, respectively.

This analysis of pinion and gear properties is used in Subroutine EFACT [Appendix A.15].

SUBROUTINE EFACT(CE,E1,E2,PI,U1,U2)

- Use: To determine the elastic coefficient for the surface stress analysis.
- Calling Sequence: This routine is called from Subroutine SPUR with other modification factors not affected by variable changes during optimization.

## 2.8C DYNAMIC (VELOCITY) FACTOR

The bending and wear stress analysis have both been computed using the average transmitted load, while in actual fact there will be load fluctuations. The dynamic load is due to vibrations in the geared system which produce sudden accelerations of the gears, followed by impact loading when the mating gear teeth come back into mesh. The nature of the tooth vibrations is affected by the inertia and stiffness of all rotating elements, the rotational and pitch line speeds, the tooth spacing and profile errors, the magnitude of transmitted load per inch of face and the tooth stiffness. Shipley [7, Chapter 14] has traced some of the works of the many investigators, and states that they are not in full agreement as to the maner in which dynamic load effects should be evaluated. He suggests that Buckingham's method [2] seems to be the proper approach to use considering the state of the art.

The fundamental Buckingham equation for dynamic load determination is

$$W_{d} = W_{t} + (W_{a}(2W_{2} - W_{a}))^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
 (2.8C.1)

where

W<sub>d</sub> = dynamic load, lbs
W<sub>t</sub> = transmitted load, lbs
W<sub>a</sub> = acceleration load, lbs
W<sub>2</sub> = force required to deform teeth through amount of effective
 error, lbs

with the acceleration load defined as

$$W_{a} = \frac{W_{1}W_{2}}{W_{1} + W_{2}}$$
(2.8C.2)

where

W<sub>1</sub> = average force required to accelerate the masses when they are considered as absolutely rigid, lbs

The forces may be defined as

$$W_{1} = \left[\frac{\tan\phi(1-\cos\phi)}{150\phi^{2}}\right] \left(\frac{1}{R_{1}} + \frac{1}{R_{2}}\right) m(PLV)$$
 (2.8C.3)

where

 $\phi$  = pressure angle

R = pitch radius, inches

m = effective mass influence at gear pitch line, slugs

$$m = \frac{m_1 m_2}{m_1 + m_2}$$
(2.8C.4)

and

with

 $m_1$  and  $m_2$  = effective masses acting at pitch line of pinion and gear respectively, slugs

while  $W_2 = W_t [\frac{e}{d} + 1]$  (2.8C.5)

where e = measured error in action, inches

d = deformation of the teeth at the pitch line caused by load  $W_+$ , inches

Buckingham then presented deformation formulas determined by Timoshenko and Baud [48] to calculate the amount of deflection for teeth under load conditions. At the same time an approximation for mid-tooth deflection based on experimental results was given for use in the dynamic analysis. Since that time more work has been done on deflection analysis without a concrete analytic or emperical formula being presented. With no dependable formula being given for deformation analysis except for a modified Walker formula (Chapter 2.7A.2 on Tooth Deflection and Load Sharing) coupled with the vast disagreement of dynamic load analysis, as well as the difficulties in specifying the elemental properties of a design, the author decided to use the less. formal approach specified by the AGMA [24,26].

The following three formulas are given by the AGMA:

c <sub>v</sub>	or	Qv	H	1.0	for high precision shaved or ground spur gears where no appreciable dynamic load is developed
c <sub>v</sub>	or	Q <sub>v</sub>	н	$\left(\frac{78}{78+\text{PLV}_{2}}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$	for high precision shaved or ground spur gears where dynamic load is developed
с <sub>у</sub>	or	Q <sub>v</sub>	=	50 50+PLV <sup>1</sup> 2	for spur gears finished by hobbing or shaping

Initially, the more accurate gears are made, the more precise the mountings will be. On this premise the author felt that dynamic loads would then also be a function of AGMA quality number representative of the profile or tooth spacing errors. Thus six equations of the same

form suggested by the AGMA have been used in the program to determine the velocity factor. These equations, illustrated in Figure 2.8C.1, are

$$c_{v_1} = \frac{600}{600 + PLV}$$
 NQUAL=3,4,5 (2.8C.6)

$$c_{V_2} = \frac{1200}{1200 + PLV}$$
 NQUAL=6,7 (2.8C.7)

$$c_{V_3} = \frac{50}{50 + PLV^{\frac{1}{2}}}$$
 NQUAL=8,9 (2.8C.8)

$$c_{V_4} = \frac{78}{78 + PLV^{\frac{1}{2}}}$$
 NQUAL=10,11,12 (2.8C.9)

$$v_5 = \left[\frac{78}{78 + PLV^{\frac{12}{2}}}\right]^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
 NQUAL=13,14,15 (2.8C.10)

$$c_{V_6} = 1.0$$
 NQUAL=16 (2.8C.11)  
 $Q_V = c_V$  (2.8C.12)

# where

NQUAL

is the AGMA quality number



FIGURE 2.8C.1 Velocity Factor C<sub>v</sub>

These equations are used in Subroutine VFACT [Appendix A.16] to evaluate the dynamic effect in the computer program.

If in the future a more acceptable method of dynamic load determination becomes available to the user, it can be easily incorporated in the program with the appropriate variables listed in the labelled common blocks and called through the argument list of the new subroutine. By taking the ratio of the transmitted load to the dynamic load, the new velocity factor is determined for use in the stress analysis.

## SUBROUTINE VFACT(CV, QV, NQUAL, PLV)

Use: To determine the velocity (dynamic) factor for the stress analysis.

Calling Sequence: Subroutine UREAL calls this routine once the pitch line velocity has been specified.

#### 2.8D LOAD DISTRIBUTION FACTOR

When the load distribution across the tooth face does not result in 100% contact due to misalignment of the axes of rotation, cutting errors and elastic deflection of the teeth, gear blank, shafts, bearings and housing, the resulting load concentration raises the stress on the tooth. To compensate for this higher stress the rated strength of the teeth must be increased. The AGMA standards [24,26] present an empirical technique for the load distribution factor determination if the misalignment is known. This technique employs a few equations coupled with some empirical curves, from which the distribution factor may be found. However, in this computer program, it was assumed that a loading analysis, general enough for use in an optimization routine, may not present the flexibility the user requires. An alternative solution, employed in the program, uses an empirical curve also developed in the same AGMA standards, shown in Figure 2.8D.1. This curve, from the AGMA standards [24,26], coupled with Table 2.8D.1 from AGMA standard [27] was the basis for the analysis in the program. Since the factors representing the most accurate conditions on the chart fall along the curve, and assuming that the quality of the gear, expressed by the AGMA quality number, intuitively represents the accuracy of the assembly, a relationship between the load distribution factor from the curve and the gear quality was derived. The curve representing the most accurate conditions was divided into three portions for analysis as follows:

2.

$$F_{W} \leq 2.0^{"} \qquad c_{M}^{*} = 1.3 \qquad (2.8D.1)$$

$$0^{"} < F_{W} < 18.0^{"} \qquad c_{M}^{*} = -9.6282 \times 10^{-8} F_{W}^{6} \\ +6.33757 \times 10^{-6} F_{W}^{5} \\ -1.5862 \times 10^{-4} F_{W}^{4} \\ +1.82424 \times 10^{-3} F_{W}^{3} \\ -9.30188 \times 10^{-3} F_{W}^{2} \\ +4.82409 \times 10^{-2} F_{W} \\ +1.22786 \qquad (2.8D.2)$$

$$F_{W} \ge 18.0^{"}$$
  $c_{m}^{*} = \frac{F_{W}}{0.45F_{W}+2.0}$  (2.8D.3)

Equation (2.8D.2) results from a curve fitting routine using points taken from the curve, while Equation (2.8D.2) is suggested by the AGMA standard.



FIGURE 2.8D.1 Load Distribution Factor  $C_m$ 

TABLE 2.60.1 LOAD DISCRIDUCTION FACTOR UM	d Distribution Factor Q	Dist	Load	2.8D.1	TABLE
---	-------------------------	------	------	--------	-------

Condition of Support	Face width, in.			
	2 in and under	6 in.	9 in.	16 in. and under
Accurate mountings, low bearing clearances, minimum elastic deflection, precision gears.	1.3	1.4	1.5	1.8
Less rigid mountings, less accurate gears, contact across face.	1.6	1.7	1.8	2.0
Accuracy and mounting such that less than full face contact exists.	0ver 2.0			

Gear qualities greater than the AGMA quality number 14 were assumed perfect and the above values were used unmodified. However, lower gear qualities of AGMA quality numbers 3-14 were assumed to follow the arbitrary formula derived in coordination with Table 2.8D.1, so that

$$Q_{\rm m} = c_{\rm m} = c_{\rm m}' + 0.9 \frac{(15 - NQUAL)}{12}$$
 (2.8D.4)

where NQUAL = AGMA quality number. The Equations (2.8D.1) (2.8D.2) and (2.8D.3) provide a useful guide for the load distribution factor as long as the  $\left(\frac{\text{face width}}{\text{pinion pitch diameter}}\right)$  ratio does not exceed 2. Ratios above this limit suggest that a more detailed analysis should be followed. The above formulas are incorporated in the computer analysis in Subroutine MFACT, Appendix [A.17].

#### SUBROUTINE MFACT (CM, QM, FW, NQUAL)

- Use: This routine determines the load distribution factor for the stress analysis.
- Calling Sequence: Subroutine UREAL calls this subroutine when the other modification factors are evaluated.

#### 2.8E OVERLOAD FACTOR

The overload factor makes allowances for the roughness or smoothness of operation of both the driving and driven apparatus. Specific overload factors can only be established after considerable field experience is gained in a particular application. In determining the overload factor, consideration should be given to the fact that many prime movers develop momentary overload torques appreciably greater than those determined by the name plate ratings of either the prime mover or the driven apparatus. Since specific overload factors could not be employed in the computer analysis, Table 2.8E.1, extracted from the AGMA standards [24,26] has been incorporated in the program in equation form.

TABLE 2.8	E. T	I
-----------	------	---

Overload Factors C <sub>0</sub> ,Q <sub>0</sub>					
Power	Character of Load on Driven Machine				
Source	Uniform	Moderate Shock	Heavy Shock		
Uniform Light Shock Medium Shock	1.00 1.25	1.25 1.50	1.75+ 2.00+ 2.25+		
	1.50	1.75	2.2JT		

This table is for speed decreasing drives only. For speed increasing drives, the quantity, 0.1  $\left|\frac{n_G}{n_p}\right|^2$  is added to the above factors.

Service factors have been established where field data is available for specific applications. These service factors include not only the overload factor, but also the life factor and factor of safety. If a specific service factor is used in place of the overload factor  $[c_0, Q_0]$ , use a value of 1.0 for  $C_R, Q_R$  and  $C_L, Q_L$ . The mathematical expressions for Table 2.8E.1 is

$$c_{0} = \frac{(driven^{2}-driven+2driver+6)}{8}$$
 (2.8E.1)

where driven = 1.0 load on driven machine - uniform = 2.0 load on driven machine - moderate

## = 3.0 load on driven machine - heavy

and

driver = 1.0 power source - uniform

= 2.0 power source - light shock

= 3.0 power source - medium shock

This is developed for the computer in Subroutine OFACT,

Appendix [A.18]. Equation (2.8E.1) reproduces Table 2.8E.1 exactly with the above values, while interpolation or extrapolation may be accomplished by using different driven and driver values.

SUBROUTINE OFACT(CO,QO,DRIVEN,DRIVER,NDRIVE,RATIO)

Use: To determine the overload factors for the stress analysis.

Calling Sequence: Called in Subroutine UREAL when other modification factors developed.

## 2.8F SIZE FACTOR

The size factor, which reflects the effect of dimensions on the uniformity of material properties, depends primarily on tooth size, gear diameter, face width, ratio of tooth size to gear diameter, area of contact pattern, ratio of case depth to tooth size and hardenability and heat treatment of materials. Standard size factors for spur gear teeth have not yet been established for cases where there is a detrimental size effect. The size factor may be taken as unity for most spur gears provided a proper choice of steel is made for the size of the parts and the case depth or hardness pattern is adequate. Subroutine SFACT, Appendix [A.19], sets the size factor in the computer program.

## SUBROUTINE SFACT(CS,QS)

Use: This routine determines the size factor for the stress analysis.

Calling Sequence: Subroutine SPUR calls this routine during the initial execution of the design. If in the future the size factor becomes dependent on variables in the design, the routine could be altered and placed in Subroutine UREAL to become part of the optimi-zation procedure.

## 2.8G SURFACE CONDITION FACTOR

The surface condition factor depends on the surface finish as affected by cutting, shaving, lapping, grinding, shot peening, and the like, and also depends on residual stress and plasticity effects from work hardening. It may be taken as unity when a good surface is developed by either processing or run-in. With no other information available, the surface condition factor was set as 1 in Subroutine FFACT, Appendix [A.19] the computer routines.

SUBROUTINE FFACT(CF)

Use: To determine the surface condition factor for wear stress analysis.

Calling Sequence: Called in Subroutine SPUR along with the other modification factors not dependent on variable quantities.

#### 2.8H HARDNESS RATIO FACTOR

The hardness ratio factor depends on the gear ratio and the hardness of the pinion and gear material. Table 2.8H.1 offers some typical hardness combination<sup>s</sup> used in design.

Typical Hard	ness Combinations
GEAR (BHN)	PINION (BHN)
180	. 210
210	245
225	<sup>,</sup> 265
245	285
255	300
270	315
285	335
300	350

TABLE 2.8H.1

Figure 2.8H.l, extracted from the AGMA standards [24,26], may be used as a guide for the hardness ratio factor employed in the design process.



85

where  $K = \frac{Brinell of Pinion}{Brinell of Gear}$ and for K<1.2 use C<sub>H</sub> = 1.0

To give the graph in Figure 2.8H.1 a degree of generality, a mathematical expression was fitted to this family of lines so that intermediate points could be extracted.

$$C_{H} = (0.052808 \ K^{0.225683} - 0.052632)(\frac{n_{G}}{n_{p}} - 1.0) + 1.0$$
 (2.8H.1)

Subroutine HFACT, Appendix [A.20], uses Equation (2.8H.1) in the design analysis to evaluate the hardness ratio factor.

SUBROUTINE HFACT(BHN1,BHN2,RATIO,CH)

- Use: To determine the hardness ratio factor for surface stress analysis.
- Calling Sequence: As this analysis is not dependent on any program related variables, this routine is called by Subroutine SPUR.

### 2.8I LIFE FACTOR

The life factors  $Q_L$  and  $C_L$  adjust the allowable loading for the required number of cycles to account for the change in fatigue strength as a function of the loading cycles. The fatigue strength versus life cycles curve known as an S-N diagram has been determined for steel producing curves similar to Figure 2.8I.1

The curve becomes horizontal for steel at the fatigue or endurance limit after a certain number of cycles, indicating that for working stresses below this limit, failure will not occur regardless of the number of stress cycles. By determining the ratio of fatigue strength to fatigue limit at a particular life cycle, the life factor



may be determined. Since the curve never becomes horizontal for nonferrous metals and alloys, these materials do not have an endurance limit.

The life factors suggested by the AGMA standards [24,26] are for steel assuming that the endurance limit will occur at 10<sup>7</sup> life cycles for all steels recommended by AGMA in the standards. From the available data the fatigue curve for pitting may be represented by Figure 2.8I.2. Mathematically, this curve has been formulated as

> $C_{L} = 2.575607 \text{ CYCLE}^{-0.058697} \text{ for CYCLE} < 10^{7}$ (2.81.1)  $C_{I} = 1.0 \qquad \qquad \text{for CYCLE} \ge 10^{7}$ (2.81.2)

The life factors for bending analysis were plotted to give curves as in Figure 2.8I.3 with a mathematical formulation of

$$Q_{L^{160}} = 2.335254 \text{ CYCLE}^{-0.056092}$$
 (2.81.3)

$$Q_1^{250} = 5.236361 \text{ CYCLE}^{-0.112266}$$
 (2.8I.4)

$$Q_1^{450} = 9.626709 \text{ CYCLE}^{-0.150709}$$
 (2.81.5)

Using the three hardness curves to determine the life factor for the required cycles, linear interpolation utilizing the following equations may be used to determine the life factor for the particular material hardness.

$$Q_{L} = Q_{L}^{160} + \frac{Bhn - 160}{250 - 160} (Q_{L}^{250} - Q_{L}^{160})$$
 (2.81.6)

$$Q_{L} = Q_{L}^{250} + \frac{Bhn - 250}{450 - 250} (Q_{L}^{450} - Q_{L}^{250})$$
 (2.81.7)

When using material other than steel in the computer program, the life cycles factor, CYCLE may be set greater than  $10^7$  with the actual fatigue strengths of the material at the desired life replacing the endurance limits in the bending and wear stress analysis.

The values for steel are incorporated in the computer program Subroutine LFACT, Appendix [A.21].

## SUBROUTINE LFACT(BHN,CYCLE,CL,QL)

Use: To determine the life factor for stress analysis.

Calling Sequence: Subroutine SPUR calls the routine during initial execution when the modification factors of program independent variables are tabulated.

## 2.8J RELIABILITY FACTOR

The reliability factors,  $Q_R$  and  $C_R$  were introduced by the AGMA to offer the designer an opportunity to design for a specified reliability. However, the data is rather crude, as shown in Table 2.8J.1 from the AGMA standards [24,26]. Failure in this table does not mean an immediate failure under applied load, but rather a shorter life than the minimum specified.

#### TABLE 2.8J.1

Reliability Factors C<sub>R</sub> and Q<sub>R</sub>

Requirement of Application	C <sub>R</sub>	Q <sub>R</sub>
High reliability	1.25+	1.50+
Fewer than 1 failure in 100	1.00	1.00
Fewer than 1 failure in 3	0.80**	0.70

\*\* At this value, plastic profile deformation might occur rather than pitting.

As the AGMA table does not provide adequate information for a mathematical development, an intuitive expression was developed using the above factors as a base. Arbitrarily, the factor of safety was assumed to increase linearly from 66-2/3% to 99% and then logarithmically above 99%, according to the following equations:

> Reliability  $\leq$  0.99, C<sub>R</sub> = 0.773196RELI+0.234536 (2.8J.1)

Reliability > 0.99, 
$$C_R = 0.444444(\frac{1}{1-RELI})0.176091$$
 (2.8J.2)

The factor of safety of Equation (2.8J.2) goes to infinity if the reliability becomes 100%, which is intuitively true. Some intermediate values of Equation (2.8J.2) are tabulated in Table 2.8J.2 for reference.

Some	Intermediate Values	of Equation 2.8J.2
	Reliability %	с <sub>R</sub> .
	66.67	0.750
	99.00	1.000
	99.30	1.065
	99.5	1.130
	99.7	1.236
	99.9	1.50
	99.99	2.250

#### TABLE 2.8J.2

In the computer program these values are evaluated in Subroutine RFACT, Appendix [A.22].

#### SUBROUTINE RFACT(CR,QR,RELI)

Use: To determine the factor of safety for the stress analysis.

Calling Sequence: Subroutine SPUR calls this routine during the initial execution.

Special Features: If a reliability of greater than or equal to 100% is presented to the routine, the reliability is reset to 99.99%.

## 2.8K TEMPERATURE FACTOR

From the AGMA standards [24,26] the temperature factors  $Q_T$ and  $C_T$  can generally be taken as unity when the gears operate with oil or gear blank temperatures not exceeding 250 degrees F. In some instances, it is necessary to use a  $Q_T$  and  $C_T$  value greater than unity for carburized gears operating at oil temperatures above 180 degrees F for wear analysis factor,  $C_R$  or above 160 degrees F for bending analysis factor,  $Q_T$ .

The following equations are used in the computer program in Subroutine TFACT, Appendix A.23 in all cases:

$1_{\rm F} < 100, \ Q_{\rm T} = 1.0$ (2.8K.	1	)
---	---	---

$$T_F < 180, C_T = 1.0$$
 (2.8K.2)

100.7

$$T_F \ge 160$$
,  $Q_T = \frac{460 + T_F}{620}$  (2.8K.3)

$$\Gamma_{\rm F} \ge 180$$
,  $C_{\rm T} = \frac{460 + T_{\rm F}}{640}$  (2.8K.4)

SUBROUTINE TFACT(CT,QT,TEMP)

- Use: To determine the temperature factor for the stress analysis.
- Calling Sequence: Subroutine SPUR calls this routine during the initial execution.

# 2.8L OVERALL DERATING FACTORS

The various factors thus far developed may be regarded as safety factors to the original Lewis and Hertzian analysis. With these factors as part of the numerator and denominator of the stress equations, an overall feeling for the magnitude of this factor of safety can not be found. Lumping these terms into one factor gives the designer a better insight into the problem than can all the separate values. These following equations do not have any design significance other than a coagulation of many separate terms.

$$Q_{0D} = \frac{Q_m Q_0 Q_s}{Q_v}$$
 (2.8L.1)

$$C_{0D} = \frac{C_F C_m C_0 C_s}{C_V}$$
 (2.8L.2)

$$C_{OD}^{L} = \frac{C_{H} C_{L}}{C_{R} C_{T}}$$
(2.8L.3)

$$Q_{0D}^{L} = \frac{Q_{L}}{Q_{R} Q_{T}}$$
(2.8L.4)

Subroutine FACTOR, Appendix [A.24], groups all these terms for use in the computer program.

SUBROUTINE FACTOR(CF,CH,CL1,CL2,QL1,QL2,CM,QM,CO,QO,CR,QR,CS,QS,CT,QT,

CV,QV,COD,CODL1,CODL2,QOD,QODL1,QODL2)

Use: This routine groups all the individual modification factors into an overall factor used in the stress analysis.

Calling Sequence: Once all the modification factors are called in Subroutine UREAL, this routine is called. Special Features: It must be noted that there are two life terms for each type of stress analysis. Since the number of loading cycles for the gear and pinion are

loading cycles for the gear and pinion are different proportional to the gear ratio, the overall life derating factors for the pinion and gear are different.

#### 2.9 UNDERCUTTING AND INTERFERENCE

For an involute profile, conjugate action can not take place below the base circle, which is that formed by a tangent circle drawn from the gear centre to the path of contact. If the initial point of contact of the driven gear is outside this point of tangency, so that the tip of the driven tooth is forced into contact with the flank of the driver below the base circle, then conjugate action is not secured, because this portion of the flank is not of involute shape and interference occurs. When the tooth profiles are generated by the cutting tools there is no interference, because the flank of the driver is undercut. However, this weakens the base of the tooth. Further insight into this problem may be gained from Chapter 2.4B on fillet profiles. This section in the chapter on the tooth profiles--involute and fillet--illustrates how the interference and undercutting phenomenon occurs. Equations given in Chapter 2.4B can also be used to bypass the above problem during the design process.

With part of the involute profile removed by undercutting, the length of contact also decreases, resulting in a lower contact ratio. Also, the thinning of the base of the tooth due to undercutting weakens the tooth. Several methods are available to eliminate undercutting or interference but each is accompanied by detrimental effects which must be weighted in the design. For example, by increasing the number of teeth, interference can be eliminated but if the gears are to transmit a given amount of power, then more teeth can only be used by enlarging the pitch diameter. This increases the gear size and pitch line velocity, which is usually undesirable. At the same time, the increased pitch line velocity results in noisier gears and reduced power transmission. A more acceptable solution is to increase the pressure angle, creating a smaller base circle so that a greater portion of the tooth profile has an involute shape. Although a larger pressure angle means that fewer teeth may be employed with correspondingly smaller gears, the frictional forces and bearing loads are increased.

As outlined at the conclusion of Chapter 2.4B, Subroutine FILLET and Subroutine CUTTER develop the geometry factors which suggest whether interference or undercutting occurs. Equations (2.4.19), (2.4.20) and (2.4.21) act as a basis for constraining the design to non-undercut conditions. To prevent interference in the design, we must have  $R_0 \leq R_m$ , where  $R_0$  is addendum circle radius and  $R_m$  is defined by Equation (2.4.26). A further constraint prevents the addendum of one gear to be larger than the dedendum of the mate. These inequality constraints are dealt with in Subroutine CONST of the optimization routines.

#### 2.10 CONTACT RATIO

Correct geometry in order to secure smooth and continuous action is a necessary requirement to successfully design a gear set,

especially if the number of teeth are reduced. The length of tooth contact must be long enough to ensure an overlap between a successive pair of mating teeth. Care must be taken not to reduce this contact duration below a satisfactory minimum value, even if the teeth are undercut. The length of contact is a relatively simple geometric condition to evaluate analytically for non-undercut gears. However, the shortening of the length of contact due to undercutting adds a further complication to the analysis. M. F. Spotts [35] predicts the effects of undercutting in hobbed spur gear teeth, thus giving an insight into the lost action from undercutting. If the general method of contact ratio evaluation is coupled with Spotts' work, the contact length and contact ratio for both undercut and non-undercut conditions can be determined rapidly by the computer program.



FIGURE 2.10.1 Geometry of Length of Contact Determination

We define the contact ratio as the ratio of the length of contact to the base pitch, since the base pitch is the interval between successive tooth profiles along the path of contact. The contact ratio,  $m_c$  becomes

$$m_c = \frac{AB}{B_p}$$

from Figure (2.10.1). The length AP may be defined as the length of approach  $l_a$ , while length PB is the length of recess  $l_r$ , and the angles subtended at the centre of both gears by these lines are the angle of approach,  $\theta_a$ , and the angle of recess,  $\theta_r$ , respectively. Mathematically, these lengths may be expressed as

$$AP = (R_{0_2}^2 - R_{b_2}^2)^{\frac{1}{2}} - R_2 \sin\phi$$
$$PB = (R_{0_1}^2 - R_{b_1}^2)^{\frac{1}{2}} - R_1 \sin\phi$$

or in terms of AB

$$AB = (R_{0_1}^2 - R_{b_1}^2)^{\frac{1}{2}} + (R_{0_2}^2 - R_{b_2}^2)^{\frac{1}{2}} - C_d \sin\phi$$

since  $C_d = R_1 + R_2$ . Thus the contact ratio for non-undercut gears becomes

$$m_{c} = \frac{(R_{o_{1}}^{2} - R_{b_{1}}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}} + (R_{o_{2}}^{2} - R_{b_{2}}^{2})^{\frac{1}{2}} - C_{d} \sin\phi}{B_{p}}$$
(2.10.1)

As a point of clarification, Equation (2.10.1) may yield a correct value of contact ratio for undercut gears if the addendum of the mating gear crosses the path of contact at a point closer to the pitch point than the undercut portion of the gear involute. In Spotts' paper, referred to above, he defines the circle passing through the fillet-involute intersection at undercut conditions as the undercut circle, and states that the loss of contact is equal to the distance between the pressure line-base circle tangency and the point where the undercut circle crosses the path of contact. Thus, from Figure 2.10.2, the last action occurs along the line AC which leaves CP as the only contact length. Using Figure 2.4.1 from the involute profile development, and the theory of Chapter 2.4A, we get

$$\alpha = \cos^{-1}(R_{\rm b}/r_{\rm c}) \tag{2.10.2}$$

$$CP = R_{b}(\tan\phi - \tan\alpha) \qquad (2.10.3)$$

By knowing the radius to the involute-fillet intersection during undercut, the loss of contact length can be determined using Equations (2.10.2) and (2.10.3). Splitting the contact length into two parts, length of approach and length of recess, the contact ratio of all possible undercut and non-undercut combinations can be evaluated simply, since with a gear set subject to conditions of undercut and non-undercut, only four possible combination sets can exist. The mathematical



## FIGURE 2.10.2 Loss of Contact Due to Undercut

determination of the radius of the undercut circle has been explained in Chapter 2.4B, and the description of Subroutine FILLET to evaluate this radius was also given at the conclusion of Chapter 2.4B. The determination of the contact ratio for all conditions is developed for the computer in Subroutine CONRAT, Appendix [A.25], Subroutine LENGTH, Appendix [A.26] and Subroutine FILLET [A.2].

SUBROUTINE CONRAT(ANGC1,ANGC2,BP, CRATIO,NCUT1,NCUT2,NDRIVE,PAR,

,PR1,PR2,RB1,RB2,RI1,RI2,R01,R02,RU1,RU2,TP1,TP2,

XLA,XLR,BBA1,BBA2,BBX1,BBX2,BBY1,BBY2,RT1,RT2)

- Use: To determine the contact ratio for non-undercut and undercut conditions and the length of approach and recess for the gear set.
- Calling Sequence: This routine is called in Subroutine UREAL when all the geometric features of the gear are specified. Subroutine LENGTH and Subroutine FILLET are only called if an undercut gear set combination arises, otherwise this routine functions without any other programs.
- Special Features: A simple method to determine the undercut non-undercut combination used in the design is employed at the beginning of the routine and is self-explanatory from comments included in the routine. The extra long argument list used in this routine is only necessary for the most part in determining the undercut contact ratio.

SUBROUTINE LENGTH (ANGC, NCUT, PAR, PR, RB, RI, RO, RU, TP, BBA, BBX, BBY, RT,

XXX)

- Use: This routine determines the length of contact from the undercut circle to the pitch point for undercut conditions.
- Calling Sequence: Subroutine CONRAT only calls this routine when undercut conditions arise. Subroutine FILLET is employed by this routine to find the radius of the undercut circle.

#### 2.11 EFFICIENCY

Although spur gears are a very efficient method of transmitting power (in the range of 98 percent or more), designers often require reliable efficiency information because this small friction loss can cause considerable concern since it must be dissipated as heat throughout the gear system. In applications where large amounts of power are being transmitted, the efficiency becomes very important.

Buckingham [2] develops the efficiency equations with the coefficient of friction first assumed constant and then variable.

Actual tests [9] made of the power losses with spur gears indicate that the general form of the curves representing the average coefficients of friction plotted against sliding or pitch line velocities, is similar to graphs representing the performance of plain bearings. Merritt [4] also presents a technique similar to Buckingham's constant friction factor technique in his development of the efficiency of spur gears. Buckingham began with the following rather unrealistic assumptions: perfectly shaped and equally speced involute teeth, a constant normal pressure at all times between the teeth in engagement, when two or more pairs of teeth carry the load simultaneously, the normal pressure is shared equally between them. He then developed the following equations for efficiency:

Efficiency = 1- 
$$\left[\frac{1+(1/m_g)}{A_a+A_r}\right] \frac{f}{2} (A_a^2+A_r^2)$$
 (2.11.1)

when the coefficient of friction is assumed as constant

Efficiency = 1- 
$$\left[\frac{1-(1/m)}{B_a+B_r}\right] \left(\frac{f_a}{2} A_a^2 + \frac{f_r}{2} A_r^2\right)$$
 (2.11.2)

when the average coefficients of friction of approach and recess are different, where

 $m_g$  = gear ratio  $A_a, A_r$  = arc of approach and recess on driver, respectively f = average coefficient of friction  $f_a$  = average coefficient of friction of approach  $f_r$  = average coefficient of friction of recess

and

$$A_{a} = \frac{\left(\frac{R_{02}^{2} - R_{b2}^{2}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} - R_{2} \sin\phi}{R_{b1}} \qquad (2.11.3)$$
$$A_{r} = \frac{\left(\frac{R_{02}^{2} - R_{b1}^{2}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} - R_{1} \sin\phi}{R_{b1}} \qquad (2.11.4)$$

with the subscripts 1 and 2 referring to the driver and driven gear respectively.

For general use, the constant coefficient of friction Equation (2.11.1) is used for simplicity. However, the coefficient of friction is not constant but varies with different loads, speeds, lubricants and gear materials, as well as different types of surface finishes. Actual tests have indicated that, at low speeds, the values of the coefficient of friction are high, reducing rapidly to a minimum with increasing speed, and then rising again slowly with further increases in speed. After pointing out that the nature of the sliding between involute gear teeth consists of sliding in one direction during approach, reducing to zero at the pitch point where the direction of sliding changes and increases again as the contact progresses through the recess action. Buckingham states that, since the direction of sliding changes at the pitch point, the coefficient of friction could never be wholly within the field of perfect film lubrication during the period of engagement of a pair of mating teeth. He also observed that the friction of approach appeared to be about double that of recess on hobbed, milled and shaped gears of cast iron, soft steel, bronze and aluminum, while on hardened and ground steel gears, the friction factors seemed equal for approach and recess at low speed. From the research an empirical formula was suggested (for friction factor in terms of sliding velocity) from the tests on soft steel.

$$f = \frac{0.050}{e^{0.125V_s}} + 0.002 \sqrt{v_s}$$
 (2.11.5)

Also, from what was mentioned previously

$$f_a = \frac{4}{3}f$$
 (2.11.6)

$$f_r = \frac{2}{3}f$$
 (2.11.7)

For the lack of adequate general information, Equations (2.11.2) to (2.11.7) have been employed in the computer Subroutine EFFIC to evaluate efficiency. Since the empirical formula used to determine the average coefficient of friction was developed using soft steel, the resultant analysis will not be exact for all applications. As long as steel is used as gear material, however, the efficiencies resultant from this analysis will be slightly lower than the exact values. If future developments produce an average coefficient of friction factor dependent on lubrication and material properties, it can be substituted for the friction analysis already incorporated. Further analysis may
also determine the correct proportions of the approach and recess friction factors related to the average.

Subroutine EFFIC, Appendix [A.27] incorporates the foregoing analysis in the computer design.

SUBROUTINE EFFIC(EFF, RB1, RB2, PAR, PLV, RATIO, NDRIVE, XLA,

XLR)

Use: To determine the frictional efficiency of the gear set.

Calling Sequence: This routine is called from Subroutine UREAL.

Special Features: Two assumptions are made when using this routine. The average coefficient of friction equation developed by Buckingham [2] represents the friction factor for all gear materials, and the friction of approach is 1-1/3 times the average friction factor and the friction of recess is 2/3 times the average friction factor.

## 2.12 TOLERANCES

Not unlike any manufactured item, the dimensions of gears are subject to specified permissible variations. These tolerances constitute a complex area of gear specification which directly affects gear performance, materials and finishes, fabrication and inspection techniques and cost.

The American Gear Manufacturers Association (AGMA) handbook [31] recommends gear specifications for quality, material, treatment and measuring methods and practices. For convenience and simplicity, gearing selections are identified by an AGMA class number, consisting of a Quality Number identifying specific tooth element tolerances, a letter indicating tooth thickness tolerance and two letters followed by a number indicating material, treatment and hardness. This particular section of the spur gear design deals only with tooth element and thickness tolerances with no regard to material specifications. The higher the quality number, the more precise the gearing will be and the closer the tolerances. The cost of fabricating a gear set is a direct function of the tolerances specified and this is related to the quality number. A more in-depth discussion of cost will be given in Chapter 2.15A.

Only certain tooth element tolerances and their centre distance tolerance will be evaluated here since a lot information in this area has not been standardized. For this reason many of the dimensions, such as gear blank dimensions, are not toleranced and must be taken as "worst-case" conditions with the user specifying the tolerances desired. References [7, Chapter 9; 10] present a comprehensive appraisal of tolerances in gear design.

The tolerance equations discussed in this chapter represent a standardized method of error determination employed by most manufacturers. Tolerances evolving from these equations can be obtained by the majority of manufacturers operating in conjunction with the AGMA suggested values. Knowing the degree of error obtainable for a particular Quality Number, gear elements such as tooth thickness and backlash requirements may be evaluated as part of further gear design analysis.

The tooth element tolerances -- runout, pitch, profile tooth-totooth composite and total composite tolerances -- are all determined from the same basic inspection set up, illustrated in Figure 2.12.1



FIGURE 2.12.1 Composite Action Setup



FIGURE 2.12.2 Composite Action Error Plot

When the working gear rolls in tight mesh against the master "perfect" gear, the deviation from the true centre distance, pictured in Figure 2.12.2, will be representative of the errors in the working gear. In this work any reference to a "variation" means the actual amount of error while a "tolerance" refers to the allowable amount of "variation".

The AGMA handbook, previously mentioned, presents typical values for use in gear calculation of the design process. If runout, pitch and profile tolerances are specified, they should be in lieu of the composite action tolerances and vice versa. Although all suggested tolerances are represented by equations, the runout pitch, profile and composite action tolerances may be considered valid only for diametral pitches below 20  $D_p$  while the composite action tolerances are also valid for diametral pitch above 20  $D_p$ . Some ambiguity in this AGMA handbook exists in the diametral pitch range of the tolerance equations for runout, profile and pitch tolerances.

The runout is the total variation of the distance between a surface of revolution and an indicated surface measured perpendicular to the surface of revolution.

Detrimental effects may result from these variations since the teeth may bind during a portion of the mesh if an adequate amount of backlash is not provided.

Runout may include the effects of eccentricity, out of roundness profile variation, spacing and tooth thickness variation. Eccentricity may be due to

a) single eccentricity caused by the difference in centres used

during cutting and running, and/or distortions in mounting,

b) multiple eccentricity of a cyclical nature caused by errors in machine tools, cutting tools and lack of rigidity in set up, and
c) irregular runout caused by hardness variation in the gear blank, the cutting tool's inability to cut to a constant depth, or by heat treatment distortions.

From Figure 2.12.1 and 2.12.2 the runout variation on the centre distance between working and master gears is equal to the difference of the total composite tolerance and the tooth-to-tooth composite tolerance.

$$e_{runout} = e_{TC} - e_{TTC}$$
 (2.12.1)

An AGMA suggested equation for runout tolerance is

$$TOL_{R}' = 59(2R)^{0.238} (D_{p})^{-0.484} (1.4)^{(8-Q_{n})}$$
 (2.12.2)

where

R = pitch radius (inches) D<sub>p</sub> = diametral pitch

 $Q_N$  = AGMA quality number

 $TOL_R$  = runout tolerance

However, Equation (2.12.2) returns tolerances in ten-thousandths of an inch, which was altered for the computer to

$$TOL_{R} = TOL_{R}'(10^{-4})$$
 (2.12.3)

These equations reproduce tolerances tables presented in the same AGMA standard and, therefore, must be considered valid for designs of diametral pitch less than 20D<sub>n</sub>.

The pitch tolerance is the allowable amount of pitch variation, which in turn, is the difference between pitch and the measured distance between any two adjacent teeth, as illustrated in Figure 2.12.3.



FIGURE 2.12.3 Pitch Variation Measurement

While the pitch for circular gears is the theoretical length of a circular arc, actual checking is accomplished by measuring a chordal dimension shown as A. Tooth-to-tooth spacing is a measurement of three adjacent profiles in the same manner as Figure 2.12.3.

Since these pitch errors indicate the tooth-to-tooth spacing, a potent source of gear noise arises from pitch errors. The frequency and the rate of change of the pitch errors from tooth-to-tooth are important factors in gear noise since more objectionable notes result from higher frequencies, while the rate of change of pitch error coupled with profile errors affects the angular acceleration and impact forces between the teeth. Pitch errors usually represent the departures of the cutting edge position relative to the motion of the member which drives the cutter and the departure of the work from uniform angular velocity relative to the motion of the cutter. An AGMA suggested equation for pitch tolerance is

$$\text{TOL}_{\text{PITCH}} = 10.5(2R)^{(0.177)} (D_p)^{(-0.224)} (1.42)^{(8-Q_n)}$$
(2.12.4)

and

$$TOL_{PITCH} = TOL_{PITCH}(10^{-4})$$
 (2.12.5)

Similar to the runout tolerances, the suggested tolerances for pitch are valid for designs of diametral pitch less than  $20D_p$ .

The profile error is the variation of the shape of a tooth as evaluation from its root to its tip, exclusive of root and tip modifications. Excluding distortion during heat treatment, the principal sources of profile error arise from inaccuracies of the generating cutter tooth profile, errors in setting the generating cutter, and departures from uniformity of the motion between cutter and work. Excess of metal from the true profile represents a positive error while a deficiency of metal, a negative error. The profile tolerance is normally designated as the width of a specified envelope enclosing the positive-negative error as in Figure 2.12.4.

----- actual profile ----- theoretical profile ----- tolerance envelope

## FIGURE 2.12.4 Profile Error

An AGMA suggested equation for profile tolerance is

$$\text{TOL}_{\text{PROFILE}} = 21.5(2R)^{0.154} (D_p)^{(-0.435)} (1.4)^{8-Q_n} \quad (2.12.6)$$

and

$$TOL_{PROFILE} = TOL'_{PROFILE}(10^{-4})$$
 (2.12.7)

Similar to runout and pitch tolerances, the suggested tolerances for pitch are valid for designs of diametral pitch less than  $20D_n$ .

Another error quite similar to the pitch error would be the base pitch error measured along the line of action. Knowing the magnitude of this error for both gears of a mesh, the error in action would be given directly. The error in action is the amount of error between the contacting faces of the following tooth pair. When the teeth deform, it is the magnitude of the error in action which determines whether the following pair of teeth will share part of the load. Since no formulas or standard measurements have been given to determine the error in action, Dudley [6] gives an approximation for this error as the sum of the pitch error plus half the profile error for each gear. This relationship is employed in Subroutine UREAL before going into the load sharing analysis of Subroutine SHARE.

Composite action is the variation in centre distance when a work gear is rolled in tight mesh with a master "perfect" gear as in Figures 2.12.1 and 2.12.2. The tooth-to-tooth composite variation and the total composite variation can be evaluated by means of master gears which have smaller errors than those expected in the gears to be inspected. The total composite error specification combines the effect of runout, pitch, profile and tooth thickness errors. The tooth-to-tooth composite error also results from the combined effect of the foregoing errors but only reflects variations in successive teeth.

AGMA suggested equations for tooth-to-tooth composite tolerance and total composite tolerance are

1) Tooth-to-tooth composite tolerance (TTCT)

TTCT = 
$$54.7(D_p)^{(-0.48)}(2R)^{(-0.24)}(1.4)^{(8-Q_n)}$$
 (2.12.)

for the number of teeth < 20

TTCT = 
$$38.2(D_p)^{(-0.36)}(2R)^{(-0.13)}(1.4)^{(8-Q_n)}$$
 (2.12.9)

for 20 < number of teeth  $\leq$  32

and 
$$TTCT = 25(D_p)^{(-0.24)}(1.4)^{(8-Qn)}$$
 (2.12.10)

for number of teeth > 32

2) Total Composite Tolerance (TCT)

TCT = 15 
$$\left| \frac{20.2}{D_p} \right|^{0.24(D_p)^{(-0.15)}} 1.16^{(10-x)}(1.4)^{(8-Q_n)}$$
  
- (0.075)(20D<sub>p</sub>)[(20/D<sub>p</sub>)-(2R)] (2.12.11)

for number of teeth  $\leq$  20.2

TCT = 
$$14.5[(2R)^{(0.24)(D_p)^{(-0.15)}}](1.16)^{(10-x)}(1.4)^{(8-Q_n)}$$
  
(2.12.12)

for number of teeth > 20.2

Χ =

where

$$[5.0337\log_{10}(D_p)] = 0.5153$$
 (2.12.13)

This analysis will provide valid tolerances for the diametral pitch range of  $0.5D_{\rm D}$  to  $200D_{\rm p}$ .

The tooth thickness tolerances are to be interpreted as the maximum permissible variation of tooth thickness of all of the teeth in all of the gears made in accordance with a specific specification. These values, therefore, are the allowable range in thickness between the thinnest and the thickest teeth of any gear. The theoretical or basic tooth thickness of a gear is customarily equal to one half of its circular pitch on its standard pitch circle. Unless otherwise specified, the actual maximum tooth thickness on an unassembled gear will generally be slightly less than the theoretical value, since the manufacturer usually makes an allowance for some backlash at mesh (discussed in next section). The minimum tooth thickness will be somewhat less than maximum since a machining tolerance on tooth size is required. A table, taken from the AGMA handbook, gives suggested tooth thickness tolerance classes for spur gears from which the following equations were approximated and compared with the discrete values in Figure 2.12.5.

Specifying the tooth thickness tolerance as e<sub>T</sub>

$$e_T = 0.015807 D_p^{-0.653066}$$
 (2.12.14)

for  $D_{\rm D} < 10.0$ 

$$e_T = 0.37423D_p^{-0.978801}$$
 (2.12.15)

for  $D_n \ge 10.0$ 



FIGURE 2.12.5 Comparison of AGMA Suggested Tooth Thickness Tolerances with Approximating Equations

The five classes A,B,C,D,E have been represented in the computer employing Equations (2.12.14) and (2.12.15) as class A. Thus, the tooth thickness tolerances may be specified in general as

$$[e_T]_n = \frac{e_T}{2(n-1)}$$
 (2.12.16)

where n = 1,2,3,4,5 for the five classes A to E. These tolerances represent the tooth thickness variation at the design pitch circle evaluated by measuring instruments such as calipers.

An alternative method of measuring tooth thickness tolerance is to measure centre distance variations for an intimate meshing of master and test gear as illustrated in Figure 2.12.1 Michalec [10] describes a method of relating this composite action variation to the tooth thickness of the test gear, knowing the various properties of the master gear. However, this technique requires information concerning the master gear which would restrict the usage of the computer program.

As a simplifying approximation [34], a geometrical relationship results from the tooth separation, illustrated in Figure 2.12.6.



FIGURE 2.12.6 Tooth Thickness Variation with Centre Distance Change

which yields

$$\frac{\Delta t}{2} = \Delta C_{d} \tan_{\phi} \qquad (2.12.17)$$

Although this is not as accurate as the composite action tooth thickness determination, it is adequate for most gear work. With backlash specified empirically, the need for more accuracy is not generally required. However, if high precision is absolutely necessary in the backlash determination, Michalec's technique should be utilized with known master gear specifications.

Since actual graphs of composite action similar to Figure 2.12.2 produce reasonably smooth variations which could be approximated by a sine function such that, if the total composite error was predominently runout, then the instantaneous centre distance variation would be

$$\Delta C_{d} = \left(\frac{e_{T}C^{-e}TTC}{2}\right) \sin\theta \qquad (2.12.18)$$

where  $\theta$  is the gear rotational position with a positive centre distance change indicating thicker teeth. If, however, the total composite error was predominently tooth-to-tooth error, then the instantaneous centre distance change would be

$$\Delta C_{d} = \left(\frac{e_{TTC}}{2}\right) \sin(n\theta) \qquad (2.12.19)$$

where n is the number of teeth. By superposition the instantaneous centre distance change for both conditions would be

$$\Delta C_{d} = \left(\frac{e_{TC}-e_{TTC}}{2} \sin\theta + \frac{e_{TTC}}{2} \sin(n\theta)\right) \qquad (2.12.20)$$

To select the proper tooth thickness tolerance class, Equations (2.12.17) and (2.12.19) can be used to find the actual tooth thickness variation. Also, a tooth thickness tolerance can be selected from Equation (2.12.16) so that the class tolerance is equal to or less than the composite action method, since the composite action includes other errors besides the tooth thickness error measured by calipers.

The need to define tooth thickness variations will become more evident in the next section [2.13] when backlash is discussed. For the present the interrelation of many of these tolerances represents the prime concern.

The backlash discussion will present gear element tolerances necessary for consideration of the backlash of the gear set. However, some non-gear element tolerances are important in the analysis for successful gear operation. Due to its affect on backlash and contact ratio, centre distance tolerance becomes a primary concern. This tolerance is a function of the backlash requirement, gear quality, pitch and centre distance magnitude, all of which must be adjusted to avoid excessive backlash, low contact ratio affecting load capacity and smooth operation, and binding conditions. Table 2.12.1 from reference [7, Chapter 9] represent typical centre distance tolerances which are represented in the following equations:

> $3 \le \text{quality number} \le 7$   $\text{TOL}_{C_d} = 0.0100+0.0100(\frac{C_d-12}{12})$ with a minimum of  $\text{TOL}_{C_d} = 0.0020$  (2.12.21)

These bilateral tolerances are doubled in the computer program to achieve the necessary unilateral tolerance required for analysis.

ΤA	۱B	L	E	1	2		1
••		-	_	-	_	•	

Suggested Centre Distance Tolerances

Ouplity	Centre Distance .						
Quarrey	Under 1"	1-6"	6-12"	12-24"	0ver 24"		
Commercial (3-7)	±0.02	±0,003	±0.005	±0.010	±0.010		
Precision (8-12)	±0.0005 ±0.0001	±0.001 ±0.0002	±0.002 ±0.0002	±0.002 ±0.0003	per ft ±0.002 per ft ±0.0005 per ft		
High Precision (13–16)							

In the computer program no centre distance allowance has been made as it has been assumed that backlash may be achieved by tooth thinning. However, the centre distance tolerance is employed so that the maximum amount of backlash for worst tooth thickness-centre distance variation conditions may be obtained.

As no definite criterion for tolerance specification has been presented for universal acceptance, the computer program has been established to consider the worst case of tolerance for many of the variables. A manufacturer employing the program could incorporate his own criterion for tolerance specification. A non-manufacturer user must remember that tolerances affect cost to a great degree and therefore he must try to obtain the tolerance criterion of his supplier so that he may wisely select these tolerances. With proper care, tolerances not mentioned here will not detrimentally affect the gear performance. For example, face width has not been toleranced, so that any values attached to the face width should be of the form -0.0000. Similarly, material hardness or surface finish should have actual values of at least that specified by the program. Variables such as addendum and dedundum, which, along with the pitch circle radius, specify the addendumdedendum circle radii, must have tolerances carefully checked so that binding will not occur. The outer radius employed in the program must be considered as maximum, including actual error as well as runout. A similar situation occurs with the dedendum circle radius, which must be toleranced so that adequate clearance appears during "worst" conditions of tolerance. The dedendum utilized in the program is the normal size with no regard to either tooth thinning or thickness errors. Since the tooth thickness at the pitch circle represents the minimum value due to both thinning and tolerance, the actual dedendum will be larger than the dedendum value specified. This method was selected to achieve the worst stress condition on the teeth and to guarantee a minimum clearance for all conditions of error including runout.

Tolerancing is an extremely complex subject in any machine element design, but it becomes critical in gear operation.

Further advances in analytic tolerance evaluation or more adequate information should be incorporated into the program once available. Discussion of the subroutines employing the foregoing tolerance equation will be presented in the next section under backlash. Subroutine ERROR, Appendix [A.28] develops the various tooth element and composite action tolerances suggested by the AGMA for stored program computers.

SUBROUTINE ERROR(DP,FW,NQUAL,PR,TEETH,TOLR,TOLP,PTOL,TOLL,TTCT,TCT)

Use: To determine the various cutting tolerances for the gear.

Calling Sequence: Subroutine UREAL calls this routine once the gear geometrical conditions are determined.

## 2.13 BACKLASH ANALYSIS

References [4,7,10] discuss backlash in varying degrees but do not present a definite analytical approach to the analysis. Much of what is presented here is a conglomeration of various reference sources on backlash with the author expressing his interpretation of the design backlash procedure.

Backlash in an assembled gear set is the clearance between the teeth of the meshing gears measured either along the line of action or along the pitch circle. By definition, backlash cannot exist in a single gear. In a mating gear set, the backlash that exists is a function of the actual centre distance at which the gears operate, the teeth thicknesses, the teeth deflection due to loading, temperature changes which may cause differential expansion of the gears and mountings,

and possibly other factors. The minimum backlash specified by the user is assumed to take care of temperature differentials and tooth loading deflection. If this method is not satisfactory for the user's conditions, increased analysis in tooth deflection and temperature differentials coupled with appropriate constraints could be incorporated into this base program so that computer calculated backlash requirements could be employed. For the present, however, insufficient analytical background exists to use this technique.

The minimum backlash will occur when all the tolerances react at the same time to give the shortest centre distance and the thickest teeth with the high points of gear runout, while the maximum backlash will occur as these tolerances move in the opposite direction. As presented in Chapter 2.12 on tolerances, the actual tooth thickness is dependent on tooth thinning and tooth element tolerances, while changes in centre distance produce a proportional change in tooth thickness at the new pitch circle.

Design backlash is incorporated into the mesh to ensure that contact will not occur on the non-driving side of the gear teeth. Although backlash may be introduced by increased centre distance, the usual practice is tooth thinning with operation on the standard centre distance.

The total mesh backlash is dependent on the summation of the design backlash for the pinion and the gear, each of which has its constant and variable sources to backlash. Interpreted mathematically,

 $B_{mesh} = B_{gear} + B_{pinion}$  (2.13.1)

 $B_{\text{gear}} = B_{\text{c}} + B_{\text{v}}$  (2.13.2)

where

 $B_{C} = \sum$  constant backlash sources

 $B_v = \sum variable backlash sources$ 

The constant backlash sources would include deliberate tooth thinning to achieve some minimum desired backlash, or operation at a changed centre distance. Variable sources of backlash would include all errors in the tooth dimensions as well as bearing, housing and mounting, which would contribute to the degree of backlash. If the tooth thickness is assumed to be an independent variable, then analysis for tooth deflection due to loading, coupled with various geometrical constraints, can yield an optimum amount of backlash during an optimization search. However, this form of analysis, at present, is too complex since the theory of deflection has not been developed with enough accuracy to successfully predict deflection in all cases. Thus, from experience, acceptable amounts of backlash, as a function of diametral pitch, have been presented from which tooth thickness may be extracted as a dependent variable. Table 2.13.1 from Dudley [7] recommends minimummaximum backlash for assembled gears, which are plotted in Figure 2.13.1 using the approximating equations

$$B_L^{min} = 0.025(B_L^L)D_p^{-0.903090}$$
 (2.13.3)

$$B_L^{max} = 0.040(B_L^U)D_p^{-0.903090}$$
 (2.13.4)

where  $B_L^L$  and  $B_L^U$  are control factors to raise or lower the constant values of the backlash term to give greater flexibility in specifying backlash limits.

Suggested Backlash	for Power Gearing
DIAMETRAL PITCH	BACKLASH (INCHES)
$ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 1_{2}\\ 2\\ 2_{2}\\ 3\\ 4\\ 5\\ 6\\ 7\end{array} $	0.025-0.040 0.018-0.027 0.014-0.020 0.011-0.016 0.009-0.014 0.007-0.011 0.006-0.009 0.005-0.008
8 and 9 10-13 14-32	0.004-0.006 0.003-0.005 0.002-0.004



FIGURE 2.13.1 Comparison of Suggested Backlash with Approximating Equations

TABLE 2.13.1

Having specified the minimum and maximum backlash that the mesh requires, the proportion of this backlash range shared between the pinion and gear may be represented as

$$\frac{B_{\text{pinion}}}{B_{\text{mesh}}} = B_{\text{L}}^{\text{R}}$$
(2.13.5)

or employing Equation (2.13.1)

$$\frac{B_{\text{gear}}}{B_{\text{mesh}}} = 1 - B_{\text{L}}^{\text{R}}$$
(2.13.6)

From Chapter 2.12 on tolerances, tooth thickness variations, including tooth thickness tolerance and runout, can be selected to fit within the upper and lower limits of the backlash requirements of the pinion and gear considered separately. Since this tooth thickness variation from the two sources conceptually represents the allowable . range in thickness between the thinnest and thickest teeth of a gear, the total amount of design backlash becomes this unilateral tooth thickness variation, plus a tooth thinning allowance to achieve the minimum backlash. It must be remembered that, although the tooth thickness tolerance of the gear may be specified, the runout has the effect of varying the centre distance of the mesh, thus varying the tooth thickness at the operating pitch circle. With the minimum and maximum backlash difference specifying the range of allowable tooth thickness variation from runout and tooth thickness error, constraints must control the optimization search so that the tooth thickness error does not exceed the allowable backlash range. The minimum backlash requirement specifies the amount of tooth thinning from the theoretical tooth thickness, which is usually equal to one half of the circular pitch on its standard pitch circle, and the sum of the tooth thickness variations of the pinion and gear must be less than the backlash range as outlined in Equation (2.13.7).

$$B_{L}^{-}(e_{t}^{p}+e_{t}^{G}) > 0$$
 (2.13.7)

It should be noted that an increase in centre distance either by allowance, tolerance, or negative runout decreases the tooth thickness at the operating pitch circle and thus increases the backlash. Since no centre distance allowance has been used and the tolerance has been specified in this analysis as -0.0000, Equations (2.12.23) to (2.12.25) are utilized in evaluating the backlash for centre distance variations, while Equation (2.12.20) is employed to analyze the effect of runout and tooth thickness tolerances on backlash. The constant source of backlash in this analysis evolves from the minimum desired backlash. For a specific design, the worst extreme values of the backlash contributors may be arithmetically totalled to calculate the maximum backlash.

The backlash analysis procedure may be summarized as follows:

- 1) Establish the maximum and minimum backlash requirements.
- Determine the proportion of the minimum backlash to be shared between the pinion and gear in the form of tooth thinning of each component.
- 3) Knowing the composite action tolerances and the maximum tooth thickness after tooth thinning, the minimum tooth thickness may be determined by adding twice the maximum error evaluated in Equation (2.12.20) to the design pitch circle radius and computing the tooth

thickness at this radius which would now become the minimum tooth thickness at the design pitch circle. A similar procedure will specify the minimum tooth thickness for both gears. This analysis assumes that the tooth machining errors, specifying the range between the maximum and minimum tooth thickness, create a perfect involute envelope at both limits. Thus, by advancing the "minimum" involute radially outward by the total composite tolerance the tooth thickness difference between the envelopes may be approximated by Equation (2.12.7).

- 4) With the minimum tooth thickness specified, including runout and tooth element errors, the backlash due to machining errors becomes the difference between the maximum and minimum tooth thicknesses at the design pitch circle. This backlash plus the backlash due to tooth thinning specifies the maximum backlash at the design pitch circle.
- 5) When the centre distance is defined with a positive unilateral tolerance, the maximum overall backlash at this extended centre distance occurs when the minimum design tooth thickness is coupled with the centre distance increase.

By specifying this minimum tooth thickness as the actual operating thickness, the conditions of "worst" stress may be analyzed for the gear. Deviations from this minimum will only tend to strengthen the tooth by thickening it. At the same time, any tooth thickness variations, due to either runout or tooth element errors, will not cause the gears to bind as allowances have been made for this circumstance. For the

remainder of the analysis, the gear is assumed perfect at the minimum conditions specified, with the thickness size reductions nullifying the effects of runout and other errors.

In actual fact, the gears may have a lesser maximum backlash since the conditions analyzed for the set were the worst possible combinations contributing to the particular calculation. If some guarantee of the actual magnitude of the error combination could be presented for the program, lesser compensations for error could be taken in the program.

Subroutine BLASH, Appendix [A.29] and Subroutine TOLCD, Appendix [A.30] develop the backlash conditions and centre distance tolerances for the gear set.

SUBROUTINE BLASH(BLMIN, BLMINT, BLMAX, BLMAXT, BL1, BL2, BLL, BLU, BLR, CP, DP, DELBL,

NQUAL, PAR, TPTL1, TPTL2, TPTU1, TPTU2, TPTE1, TPTE2, TPTV1, TPTV2, TTCT1, TTCT2, TCT1, TCT2).

Use: This routine determines

- a) the maximum and minimum backlash desired at the design pitch radius,
- b) the actual maximum and minimum backlash at this operating design pitch radius,
- c) the maximum tooth thinning for backlash including the machining tolerance.
- d) the difference between the minimum and maximum backlash,
- e) the tooth thickness tolerance,
- f) the actual maximum tooth-to-tooth thickness error from tooth element errors, and
- g) the actual maximum tooth-to-tooth errors from runout and tooth element erros.

Calling Subroutine: Subroutine UREAL calls this routine after the suggested tolerances have been specified.

With the tooth-to-tooth composite error specifying the tooth thickness error, the tooth thickness tolerance from the various classes is determined utilizing Equation (2.12.16), transposed so that the numerical value of the class may be evaluated using the next smallest tolerance classes (i.e. the next greatest tolerance class number). This required tolerance class is then tested against the permitted tolerance class levels for the particular gear quality. If the tolerance class is larger than required, the constraint requiring the actual tooth thickness error to be greater than the toler-ance class value will be violated. This condition must be true since the tooth thickness error from composite action analysis includes further errors which make it slightly larger than the tooth thickness tolerance class value.

SUBROUTINE TOLCD(BLMA<sup>X</sup>U,CD,CDR,CDTOLL,CDTOLU,NQUAL,PAR,PI,PR1,PR2,

RATIO, RB1, RB2, TEETH1, TP1, TP2).

Use: To determine

- a) the centre distance tolerance, and
- b) the maximum backlash at the extended limit of the centre distance tolerance.

Calling Sequence: Subroutine SPUR calls this routine after the design analysis is complete and before the analysis is printed out and returned.

2.14 GEAR BLANK DIMENSIONS

In designing a gear blank, [15] illustrated in Figure 2.14.1, the prime consideration almost always is rigidity. The hub must be long enough so that the gear will rotate in a single plane without wobble. It must also have sufficient diameter to provide adequate metal for keyways, to maintain a proper fit with the shaft and to transmit the required torque through the hub to the web without serious stress concentrations. Proper rigidity in the web and rim become another consideration since these dimensions affect the inertial contribution to dynamic loading.



FIGURE 2.14.1 Gear Blank Nomenclature

Since no general rule could be found for the analytic design of the gear blanks, and since the stresses in the blank elements are usually low compared to the tooth stresses, the blank dimensions were generally designed to certain proportions of a specified variable such as face width or shaft diameter. The following equations represent suggested values for the use in the design of gear blanks.

From general practice, keys were chosen with a size one-fourth the shaft diameter, adjusting the hub length (HUBL) and the key length so that the torsional stresses are satisfied. Knowing the torque transmitted through the gear, the force tangential to the shaft at the keyway can be determined by

$$F = \frac{T}{r_{shaft}}$$

(2.14.1)

Using a square key of thickness t

$$t = 2r_{shaft}$$
(2.14.2)

the shear stress through the key over the length 1 may be specified as

$$\sigma_{\text{shear}}^{A} = \frac{F}{t_1}$$
 (2.14.3)

which must be less than the shear strength sv

$$\sigma_{sy} = 0.577 s_y$$
 (2.14.4)

where  $s_y$  equals the yield strength of the material while the distortionenergy theory for pure torsion provides the modification constant. To resist crushing, the area of one half on the key face is used, with the actual stress required to be less than the yield stress

$$\sigma_{\text{crushing}}^{A} = \frac{F}{t1/2}$$
 (2.14.5)

Thus

$$n\sigma_{\text{crushing}}^{\text{A}} \leq s_{y}$$
 (2.14.7)

where n is the safety factor. The greater length of key required to support the shear or crushing stress is chosen as the length of the key as well as the length of the hub of the blank. The foregoing equations are the only stress analysis for the gear blank. The face width is specified as being the minimum allowable hub length, although the stresses may indicate that a smaller length is acceptable.

(2.14.8)

If the shaft was specified as zero diameter, the shaft and gear blank are considered one piece with no key and a hub length equal to the face width.

The radius to the outer portion of the hub (HUBR) is arbitrarily assumed 75% greater than the radius of the shaft, such that

$$r_{HUB}$$
 1.75( $D_{shaft}/2$ ) (2.14.9)  
At the same time, the thickness of the rim is chosen arbitrarily as  
equal to the whole depth of the tooth. Thus the inner rim radius (RIM)  
is equal the dedendum circle minus the working depth,

$$r_{RIM} = R_{I} - (a+b)$$
 (2.14.10)

Similarly the web is chosen arbitrarily as being 50% of the face width and located in the m

$$WEB = 0.50F_{W}$$
 (2.14.11)

Physically, the dimensions are limited so that

$$r_{HUB} \leq r_{RIM}$$
 (2.14.12)

with the web equal the face width of Equation (2.14.12) is at its limit. Another limitation to the web thickness occurs if the face width is greater than or equal to 0.1 inches and the web thickness is less than 0.1 inches, at which point the web becomes constant at 0.1 inches.

The volume of the blank is determined by summing three discrete parts of the blank - the hub, the web and the rim. Since the teeth are generated from a blank, the metal removed from the tooth space is wasted but must be accounted for as part of the blank material. Thus the addendum circle radius and inner rim radius specify a ring of

material from which the teeth are cut. The web may be considered a circular plate of constant thickness while the hub acts as a hollow cylinder of constant thickness. All these elements contribute to the volume.

These equations were only included in the program to give some criterion for choosing a minimum volume design. Since the particular geometry has not been included in any other aspect of the design such as dynamic loading, the values presented here are not necessarily concrete design specifications. If an adequate stress analysis were available, the variables of the blank design could also be incorporated in the optimization process as independent variables. Coupled with this, more accurate dynamic load analysis would specify limiting constraints, giving an optimum gear blank with low dynamic loads. Also, the user may find that the gear blank criterion used by his supplier may be instituted into the design package to offer him more realistic solutions.

To incorporate this analysis in the computer program Subroutine SIZE Appendix [A.31] and Subroutine VOLUME Appendix [A.32] were employed.

SUBROUTINE SIZE(ADD, DED, FW, HUBL, HUBR, RI, RIM, SHAFT, SAF, TORQ, WEB, XKEY)

- Use: To specify the gear blank dimensions for use in the volume determination of the gear set.
- Calling Sequence: Subroutine UREAL calls this routine after the geometric conditions of the gear set have been finalized.
- Special Features: The analysis for determination of the key and hub length utilizes the yield stress of the material from which a shear stress is evaluated. However, only the fatigue stress of the material was provided for the design. For steel, the yield strength is

approximately twice the fatigue strength. This assumption plus a safety factor of 2 were incorporated in the analysis.

Since the results of this subroutine are only employed in the volume calculations and do not affect the design seriously, the resultant values are realistic for present solutions. However, when gear blank analysis becomes necessary for other analysis besides volume, this subroutine should be updated accordingly.

SUBROUTINE VOLUME(FW, HUBL, HUBR, PI, RIM, RO, SHAFT, VOL, WEB)

Calling Sequence: Subroutine UREAL calls this routine once the gear blank dimensions have been specified.

#### 2.15 MISCELLANEOUS ANALYSIS NOT PROGRAMMED

A close examination of this spur gear design package will reveal that certain topics have not been dealt with directly as part of the optimization. There may be some features which the user feels are quite important which the author has not included. This section deals with the most obvious deletions with a qualitative explanation of reasons for the deletions as well as possible methods of solution to incorporate these features.

## 2.15A COST

One of the most obvious optimization criteria lacking in this design is cost. This would seem to be one of the main features of the whole optimization process for the average user. Cost generally depends on

Use: To determine the gear blank volumes for application in the optimization function.

a) the gear material including heat treatment,

b) the volume of material,

c) the overall gear dimensions such as face width or pitch circle diameter which govern machining costs,

d) the AGMA quality number which affects the tolerances, and

e) the standardization of gear dimensions with the available machine tools.

Although there may be other factors on which cost is dependent, the above list illustrates the main cost factors of individual gears. Except for the volume of material, the cost of obtaining the other features will be highly shop-dependent. The gear manufacturer's ability to achieve the user requirements of gear size, tolerance specification and non-standard design practices will directly affect the cost to varying degrees. For example, the required effort in obtaining finer tolerances increases rapidly as the tolerances approach zero, while relaxation of tolerances beyond some limit may have little affect on cost, as illustrated in Figure 2.15A.1.



FIGURE 2.15A.1 Cost Versus Tolerance Magnitude

At the same time, as the gear size increases, the ability of the manufacturer's equipment to handle the gear may decrease, thus increasing the cost.

Since cost is closely related to the particular manufacturer's capability, the cost, related to these factors in either equations or charts, has been left to the user to implement in the program. The program has been so arranged that the analysis is incorporated in Subroutine UREAL where all variables, dependent and independent, are created. Additional variables for the design process are easily placed in labelled COMMON blocks while the cost may be installed in the optimization function following the criterion of multifactor optimization featured in Chapter 5. In the present program, volume of material is the only indirect method of cost analysis, with no real value of cost being presented.

# 2.15B SCORING, LUBRICATION, SURFACE FINISH, TEMPERATURE EFFECTS AND HEAT TRANSFER

Although bending and pitting failure determination has been carried out as the main stress criteria, various other factors may effect gear life as well. Although definite design procedures have not been presented in call cases, Dudley [6,7], Michalec [10], and some AGMA standards [30,33] propose solutions for many of the problems.

Radial scratch lines on the tooth face resulting from the scoring process occur for the following reasons: excessive load coupled with a break down in lubrication, too rough a surface finish, large tooth errors, high coefficients of friction, poor material properties and large sliding velocities. Dudley [6] states that most gear designers can not agree on a formula to guard against scoring, but gives two methods generally accepted by designers at the present state of the art. The PVT formula, using the product of the Hertz contact pressure, the worst sliding velocity during the mesh, and length of the line of action, provides a value which is compared with empirical limits of scoring. This technique could have been easily incorporated into the computer package since the length of contact on the line of action is determined for contact ratio analysis; the sliding velocities, for efficiency analysis and the Hertz contact pressure, as part of the wear stress analysis. However, a more recent method known as the "flash temperature" formula seems to fit closer to test data and field experi-An AGMA Information Sheet [33] explains the use of the formula ence. with test data indicating the results from various lubricants. As laid out by the AGMA, this formula could have been easily implemented into the package, but was not since the user would have to supply information regarding surface finish and lubricants, or corresponding information incorporated into the package, which might be restrictive to the user. The assumption was made that, for the average user, adequate lubrication and surface finish would be supplied, although not specified by the design. If this approach is not satisfactory, the user may supply his own subroutine into Subroutine UREAL to evaluate scoring, and providing comparisons (i.e. constraints) with known lubricant scoring limits in Subroutine CONST. New variable names would be introduced into the labelled COMMON blocks where required in a similar manner to the existing program.

Lubrication failures generally result from inadequate "wetting" of tooth surfaces before meshing, inadequate viscosity to develop suitable film between contacting surfaces under high contact pressure and temperature, inadequate properties to reduce friction below a safe limit between surfaces, inability of lubricant to remove heat developed during contact, and contamination of lubricant with dirt, sand, metal particles, sludge or acids which tend to wear or corrode tooth surfaces. Knowing the various properties of a lubricant and lubricating system, analysis may be made on different wear conditions as well as heat removal from tooth surfaces. If one lubricant is specified, however, the analysis for the package becomes restrictive if the user wishes to utilize a different lubrication technique. On the other hand, a large variety of lubricants may be less restrictive, but the problem arises in the selection of the correct lubricant and system for a particular design. The user may find that it will be to his benefit to specify a lubrication-wear analysis for a few lubricants which will reduce the need for stock-piling a quantity of different lubricants. With a lubricant and lubricating system specified, the properties of the lubricant may be easily incorporated with the "flash temperature" formula to analyze scoring as well as establishing a more valid friction factor analysis for use in the efficiency determination.

Surface finish as seen from the "flash temperature" formula has some affect in the wear characteristics of a tooth surface, since the "flash temperature" increases rapidly if the surface roughness after "run-in" is high. At the same time, the material endurance limit is

appreciably reduced if the quality of the surface finish is poor. In an effort to make the computer package material independent, this quantity has not been incorporated as part of the design; it is assumed that surface finish quality will be a function of the AGMA quality number with the gear set being "run-in" before actual use to achieve a good operating surface finish.

Temperature effects and heat transfer have a substantial effect on the operating gear set, since temperature gradients cause thermal expansion of various elements which may be detrimental in terms of increased stress or poor operating conditions outside the tolerance limits. The amount of temperature rise depends largely on the ability of the lubricant and gear housing to absorb and dissipate heat, while the lubricant capabilities depend on lubricant properties, method of application and external cooling sources. The gear housing provides the means of application of the lubricant as well as the external cooling sources, either natural or artificial. These factors are thus beyond the capabilities of the program due to the restrictive nature of their implementation. For a particular design the user may find that this information may be quite relevant and, therefore, may readily implement the pertinent theory into the program as described previously.

## 215C NOISE

At present, very little data is available to develop a general noise factor to be employed in a design. Generally, gear noise is an indication of the accuracy with which a gear has been produced.

Noise develops as a result of the clashing of loaded teeth related to tooth errors and tooth-load deflection, as well as forced and resonant vibrations of the gears and housing. In all cases, the noise origin is found in the non-uniform tooth load, which is the result of non-uniform angular velocity and the inertia of the rotating masses while secondary causes may be produced by static or dynamic instability or torque reversals due to the drive system or torsional vibrations. Uniformly changing errors may produce vibrations corresponding to the frequency of tooth engagement, while randomly varying errors may create numerous different frequencies and irregular noise patterns. Since it is almost impossible to obtain a set of gears to run without some noise, the elimination of the above causes by having more accurate teeth and less inertia in the rotating masses seems to be the only cure. Shigley [15] presents a curve, Figure 2.15C.1, illustrating the permissible error in action, e for a reasonable noise level, which may be approximated by



FIGURE 2.12C.1 Suggested Permissible Error for Acceptable Noise Level
$e_{noise} = 0.082079e^{-0.001230PLV}$	(2.15C.1)
PLV ≤ 4000 fpm	
e <sub>noise</sub> = 0.0005	(2.150.2)
PLV > 4000  fpm	

However, since noise is a purely subjective topic which has not been analytically or empirically developed mathematically, this is another topic left to the discretion of the user.

## 2.15D TOOTH MODIFICATIONS

for

The theory developed concerning gear teeth has assumed that the teeth mesh in true involute contact. However, errors of manufacturer, deflection of the teeth under load and deflections of mountings under load all combine to prevent theoretical contact. In order to reduce excess tooth loads due to premature tip contact or excessive tip contact pressures, profile modification has become a usual practice. Dean [7, Chapter 5] presents a general criterion for modifying the tooth profiles to allow for errors of gear manufacture as well as deflection under load. Also mentioned is the practice of "crowning" to relieve the ends of the teeth to force contact near the mid-face of the tooth. As this area of gear design remains highly empirical with no definite criterion for determining if modification should be employed or not, this area of design has been left open. If a criterion of profile modification were implemented by the user, the analysis should generally take place after the optimization, when the analysis has returned to Subroutine SPUR.

# CHAPTER 3 OPTIMIZATION

# 3.1 OPTIMIZATION CRITERION

All of the previous sections are concerned with feasibility of a design. This package is also concerned with getting the best possible design, and to do this, we must first establish criteria of desirability.

As the complexity of gear design increases, it becomes increasingly important to weight a number of parameters in the overall optimization criterion. No longer can only one dependent variable (eg. volume of gear material) be optimized, without also attempting to minimize cost, maximize contact ratio, maximize efficiency or minimize dynamic loading and the like. Siddall [46] has summarized various works on the subject of multifactor optimization from which the method employed for this computer package has been extracted. The following paragraphs briefly describe the reasoning behind the selection of the criteria known as the minimization of the sum of the inverted utility functions, which is utilized in this optimization.

Since the different dimensions of the dependent variables does not allow a direct combination for an overall criterion, a method to combine the variables must be found. One solution is to relate the variables through utility functions of the dependent variables. The utility function, scaled between zero and one and properly formed, does not need weighting coefficients to suggest the relative importance between the various dependent variables. Maximizing the summation of

the individual utility may go to zero without forcing the total utility to zero. This would make the design undesirable, but may be accepted as an overall optimum by the program. Maximizing the product of the individual utility functions solves this inadequacy since the combined utility goes to zero if an individual utility goes to zero, however, multiplying the utilities may intuitively make the overall optimization criterion too sensitive to small changes in the individual utility functions. By inverting each utility so that the reciprocal of utility may be thought of as undesirability, the combined undesirability may be minimized as follows:

$$u_0^{-1} = \sum_{i=1}^{s} u_i^{-1}$$
 (3.1.1)

$$= \frac{u_2 u_3 \dots u_i^{+} u_1 u_3 \dots u_i^{+} \dots + u_1 u_2 \dots u_i^{-1}}{u_1 u_2 \dots u_i}$$
(3.1.2)

= minimum

Equation (3.1.2) illustrates the combined advantages of pure addition and pure multiplication of the individual utility functions. Any function becoming zero forces the undesirability to infinity while the addition-multiplication condition stabilizes the combined function.

At the present time, with no real data available to accurately define utility functions, the curves are chosen to be linear between maximum and minimum values, which assumes that all the dependent variables optimized affect the overall optimization function equally. Dependent variables to be minimized would have a utility function similar to case 1, Figure 3.1.1 and a utility function of

$$u_{j} = 1.0 - \frac{y_{i} - y_{i}^{min}}{y_{i}^{max} - y_{i}^{min}}$$
 (3.1.3)

while maximized dependent variables similar to case 2, Figure 3.1.1 would have a utility function equation of

$$u_{j} = \frac{y_{j} - y_{j}^{min}}{y_{j}^{max} - y_{j}^{min}}$$
(3.1.4)

where y<sub>i</sub> represents the ith optimized dependent variable.

 $y_i^{min}$  and  $y_i^{max}$  represent arbitrary limit values on the dependent variable about which a utility function equivalent to the desirability of a design is created. Using case 1 of Figure 3.1.1 as an example, the desirability of a design, which produces a dependent variable  $y_i$ , near  $y_i^{max}$  is very small while the desirability of a design with dependent variable  $y_i$  closer to  $y_i^{min}$  is greater. A utility of 1 usually specifies the "ultimate" design although the utility may go higher.



FIGURE 3.1.1 Utility Functions



FIGURE 3.1.2 Reciprocal of Utility

becomes discontinuous at the point  $y_i^{max}$  where the utility function becomes negative. In both case 1 and 2 the undesirability function becomes discontinuous between positive and negative infinity when the original utility function becomes less than zero. To avoid this, an arbitrary large number has been chosen as infinity with a linear increase from this value for variables  $y_i$  exceeding the limits. This configuration will generally force the dependent variables in such a manner to decrease the undesirability.

In this package, the four dependent variables are volume, contact ratio, centre distance and face width, each of which is identified by flags NOF1, NOF2, NOF3, NOF4 respectively, each having a value of 1 or 0. The corresponding flag is set at 1 to indicate that the user wishes this criterion employed in his optimization. This technique is very flexible with additional dependent variables only requiring the specification of NOF5, NOF6, ... etc., and some minor programming changes. See Chapter 4.3. Thus, numerous quantities can be combined to yield an overall optimum of many dependent variables.

# 3.2 OPTIMIZATION TECHNIQUES

Having formulated the problem in mathematical terms, it now becomes possible to obtain the best design by formal optimization techniques [46, 47]. Any optimization problem may be developed in terms of

$$u = u(x_1, x_2, x_3, \dots, x_n) =$$

$$u = u(x_1, x_2, x_3, \dots, x_n) =$$

$$w_i(x_1, x_2, x_3, \dots, x_n) = 0 \text{ where } i=1, m$$

where j = 1,p and  $c_j$  and  $C_j$  are constants. u expresses the optimization function and the remaining equations define the equality and inequality constraints, if they exist, on the optimization function.

 $c_{j \leq \phi_{j}}(x_{1}, x_{2}, x_{3}, \dots, x_{n}) \leq c_{j}$ 

This theory has been utilized in the optimization portion of the gear design employing the OPTISEP technique [47] of problem formulation, incorporating various optimization search strategies. Appendix [D] presents part of the OPTISEP presentation. In this method, the user is only required to write 1) a calling program containing required DIMENSION statements and input variable, the optimization technique call statement and a supplied subroutine for standard printed output, all following basic FORTRAN procedure, 2) Subroutine UREAL to define the optimization function, and 3) Subroutines CONST and EQUAL to define the inequality and equality constraints, respectively. All subroutines relevant to the optimization technique used can then be coupled with the user created subroutines.

Two direct search techniques [42, 43, 44], Subroutines SEEK1 and SEEK3 and one gradient technique [45], Subroutine NPFMIN were used in the optimization search of the spur gear design to determine the fastest, most accurate technique for final implementation. After a number of tests, Subroutine SEEK1 gave the least minimum results of the three methods, with subroutine SEEK3 next, and Subroutine NPFMIN third. Although Subroutines SEEK1 and SEEK3 used the same direct search strategy, the artificial optimization function employed by Subroutine SEEK3 is more complicated, thus taking more time. The gradient method, Subroutine NPFMIN, was hampered in its search because the gradients, which were too complicated to determine analytically due to the constraints were determined using the finite difference technique. In addition, the search algorithm utilized by the optimization strategy made certain assumptions which were not all fulfilled by the complex functions created by the gear design and the artificial unconstrained optimization function.

Although SEEK1 seemed the fastest, it is possible for this routine to hang up on constraints. For this reason, all three methods have been incorporated in the program with a flag NTYPE specifying the technique desired for the optimization. The user may find it advantageous to optimize initially using Subroutine SEEK1, then reoptimizing with

Subroutine SEEK3, utilizing the previous optimum as starting values for the new search.

If another optimization technique provided by the user proves more efficient than the methods presented, it may be implemented easily by arranging the new optimization program similar to the OPTISEP construction, Appendix [D], and utilizing the present base routines Subroutine SPUR, UREAL, and CONST to incorporate the spur gear design and constraints.

#### CHAPTER 4

## USER ORIENTATION OF PACKAGE

# 4.1 CONCEPT OF USER ORIENTATION

Demands for more load capacity at higher speeds, with the conflicting requirement of weight reduction, are only a few of the problems confronting the modern machine designer which require his full knowledge of current design practices. These include not only materials or manufacturing methods, but also accepted methods of analysis and design. The package brings together a conglomeration of this kind of design information, organized into a logical procedure for spur gear design.

The whole concept of this package is to present the gear designer with a rapid tool to successfully complete a feasible computer design with at least the same flexibility and input of judgement offered by a manual solution. At the same time, the package enables future modifications to the design procedure to be incorporated easily, thus allowing the maintenance of a "current design practice", in a well organized and convenient manner. To accomplish this, the formulation has been divided into two parts--the actual gear design procedure, and the optimization procedure. By developing these parts independently, implementation of different design variables by users becomes easier, as illustrated later in this chapter.

146

Not unlike any design, the problem is made up of independent or design variables and input data, all of which act together to define some design criteria which must be minimized or maximized within certain constraints to achieve a suitable result.

To simplify the computation in this package, the design procedure is developed in three parts involving dependent variables which are problem-oriented, and calculated in Subroutine SPUR, dependent variables which are functions of the design variables, and calculated in Subroutine UREAL, and constraints which are calculated in Subroutine CONST. By utilizing this procedure, greater flexibility is achieved so that modifications are implemented easily into the design. All variables, whether independent or dependent, are represented by names which are independent of the optimization routine. This allows a union between the optimization and design procedures through an intermediate routine which equivalences the pseudonyms of the design procedure with the design variable array name of the optimization routine. For example, if the design variables in an optimization routine are specified in an array X(I), I=1, n where n is the total number of design variables and Fw represents face width, an independent variables in the gear design, then the cross-link between the two procedures may be achieved by a statement

$$F_W = X(J)$$
 (4.1.1)

which transfers the value of the design variables X(J) to the pseudonym Fw for use in the design procedure. In this manner, numerous values may take on design variable status just by altering the intermediate routine, thus increasing the scope of the design process. Thus the

user is able to pick and choose the number of design variables he desires simply by changing a few control values, without the need to alter either the design procedure or the optimization procedure.

Since the design and optimization procedure are independent except through the intermediate routine, the package can thus be utilized in a pure analysis mode with all design variables specified by the user, an optimization mode where the computer program determines the best design variables for given conditions, or some intermediate mode. It was with these features in mind that the user package was developed, giving the user essentially complete control of the design through control factors which allow various changes in the design procedure to be initiated.

# 4.2 PACKAGE DESIGN

In general, the purpose of gearing is to transmit motion between shafts having the output speed some function of the input. In most applications, an amount of power is to be transferred between the shafts, subject to certain environmental conditions. The ability of a gear to successfully fulfil its operating requirements becomes a function of some dependent variables which in turn depend on a number of independent geometrical and material property variables. The problem arises in differentiating between independent or design variables and input variables, so that the highest degree of flexibility is maintained for most applications.

Due to discreteness of material properties over a range, it seemed more appropriate to have these properties as input variables

which would remain constant during an optimization. However, if a material had continuous properties over a range, the program could be modified so as to incorporate these material properties as design variables.

With the material properties described as input variables, the gear geometry remains the only method of specifying a feasible design within the limitations of the operating and environmental requirements. The centre distance, face width, pressure angle, number of teeth and addendum-dedendum values of both gears best represent the independent variables affecting a design criteria.

As was mentioned in Section 4.1, a link can be made between the pseudonyms of the design procedure and the independent variable array of the optimization through an intermediate routine. Thus, it becomes possible to select the desired design variables of a design. Using various logic statements to create a control array indicating what design variables are variable (i.e. computer determined values) or standard (i.e. following some prescribed convention), the correct equivalence of the pseudonyms and the design variable array can be implemented with the aid of the controlling array. The creation of the control array is brought about in Subroutine VARY1, Appendix [E] while the equivalence process during optimization is carried out in Subroutine VARY, Appendix [E]. For example, if centre distance CD is to be a design variable in the program, the user specifies CD = 3HVAR (see Appendix G for explanation. Through logic statements in VARY1 the control array NVAR(I) = 6 indicates that CD is the 6th pseudonym in a list of the eight gear design variables and the Ith design variables of n variables to be optimized in this particular problem.

In Subroutine VARY during the optimization, the appropriate pseudonyms are equivalenced with the optimization design array by advancing through the control array and extracting the relevant locations of the pseudonyms. This method provides a fast cross-link between the optimization and design routines, with a high degree of flexibility. In a similar manner, values specifed as standard, where applicable (see Appendix G), have a control array NSTD to control the extraction of the appropriate specification formula during optimization. When design variables are given numerical values by the user, they remain constant throughout the analysis, thus bypassing use in the control arrays. If all design variables are specified, no optimization is carried out and only the feasibility analysis of the given design is returned.

Having specified how variables are incorporated into the design, an explanation of a few basic design assumptions should be given. Although one can analyze with exact quantities in a paper design, deviation from these values either in manufacture or operation may seriously effect the capacity of the gear to fulfil its requirements. Thus, in this package an attempt has been made to analyze the "worst" conditions of the design so that the resultant gear will always be operating in better conditions. For this reason, the few tolerances used in the program are unilateral in order that analysis can be made for the "worst" case. Items which are not toleranced are taken as the worst limit.

The following list discusses briefly the reasoning behind the selection of a particular design procedure for certain variables.

 The centre distance should have a positive unilateral tolerance to prevent binding of the teeth.

 The face width should have a positive unilateral tolerance to prevent stress failure.

3) The addendum circle radius should have a negative unilateral tolerance to prevent interference with the mating gear.

4) The dedendum circle radius should have a negative unilateral tolerance to ensure that adequate clearance is available. This tolerance will be a function of the amount of deliberate tooth thinning and tooth thickness errors which tend to create a larger dedendum in generated gears. Constraints should ensure that the minimum clearance is zero and there is no undercutting even if the tooth thinning effects are considered.

5) The tooth thickness at the pitch circle radius should have a positive unilateral tolerance thus enabling tooth stresses to be evaluated for the thinnest tooth condition.

6) The backlash range required by the design should exceed the backlash introduced to the design by error sources.

Another assumption utilized in the routine requires that the analysis be carried out for a floating point number of teeth, which is integerized before returning to the calling program. In this procedure the closest integers on either side of the floating point solution are tested for the most feasible result. This allows the number of teeth which is a discrete quantity, to be handled as a continuous variable in the optimization. To fall within certain physical limits the following inequality constraints were implemented in Subroutine CONST.

 PHI(1) and PHI(2) ensure that the actual bending stress is less than the allowable.

 PHI(3) and PHI(4) ensure that the actual wear (pitting) stress is less than the allowable.

3) PHI(5) and PHI(6) ensure that undercut will not occur even with a dedendum circle radius variation due to errors, while PHI(7) and PHI(8) enable interference to be eliminated.

4) PHI(9) and PHI(10) prevent the teeth from being pointed, while PHI(11) and PHI(12) ensure adequate clearance is provided.

5) PHI(13) to PHI(18) ensure that the centre distance, face width and pressure angle fall within user specified limits.

6) PHI(19) ensures that the errors of manufacture do not contribute to backlash more than the allowed backlash range, while PHI(20) and PHI(21) place the required tooth thickness tolerance class within the actual machining errors.

7) PHI(22) and PHI(23) prevent the tooth thickness at the addendum circle from being below a limiting value.

8) PHI(24) and PHI(25) prevent the load point on a gear tooth from being below a limiting radius for the bending stress analysis.

Presented in this manner, the gear design is completely flexible for modification. The analysis can also be expected to present a reliable design solution due to the considerations used in the design procedure.

## 4.3 PACKAGE MODICATIONS

As gear design information reaches the user, he may wish to incorporate new analysis in this program. The following section presents a brief description of the procedure for implementation of modications.

If the new analysis is not dependent on variables which change as a result of variations of the design variables, it may be incorporated in Subroutine SPUR before or after the optimization CALL statements, depending on the requirements. On the other hand, if the new analysis depends either directly on any of the design variables, then it should be evaluated in Subroutine UREAL. New variable names (pseudonyms), whether independent or dependent, should be placed in all the labelled COMMON blocks for data transfer. New design variables should be implemented into Subroutines VARY1 and VARY in the same manner as the present program, so that the same flexibility may be maintained. It will be noted in Subroutines VARY1 and VARY that NN represents the total number of geometric design variables utilized in each optimization . At the present time N, which represents the total number of design variables, is equal to NN. However, future design variable additions will require a larger value of N with NN+1 to N representing the new variables. Changes to the package will be understood more easily after careful examination of Subroutines SPUR, UREAL, VARY1 and VARY. Care should be taken to maintain adequate array sizes for altered parts of the program.

If further dependent variables are to be incorporated as design criteria in the optimization function, utility functions may be made for

the new variables following the method outlined in Section 3.1. Each new dependent variable will require the specification of a flag (eg. NOF5, NOF6, ..., etc.), which expresses the user's desire to utilize this criteria in the overall optimization. This desire is represented internally in a controlling array NOF(NOFM), where NOFM is the total possible dependent variables used in the optimization criterion (in the present case NOFM=4). The first NOFN elements of this array contain numbers specifying the locations of the dependent variables utilized in the optimization criterion, where NOFN may equal 1 to NOFM. A FORTRAN DO loop (I=1,NOFN), combined with a computed GO TO statement, extracts the desired criterion from the list of possibilities, as illustrated in Subroutine UREAL. On reading the program listing of Subroutine SPUR (under title of SETUP OF OPTIMIATION CRITERION FLAGS) and Subroutine UREAL (under title of OPTIMIZATION CRITERION) this technique will become clearer.

## CHAPTER 5

# DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

With such a large number of input and design variable options available to the user, a complete test of all combinations would be impossible. Like all computer design packages, a considerable number of trials must be run to ensure that the results can be completely guaranteed. Although a large number of examples were run for extreme cases of spur gear design in an attempt to test the capabilities and limitations of the computer package, more tests will be needed in the future. The results were quite satisfactory, although in some cases, design requirements pushed the solution to a physically undesirable region, although feasible from a theoretical viewpoint. Thus, as has been mentioned previously, the designer's judgement should not be lacking completely in the design process. The following paragraphs illustrate some problems which may be encountered during the optimization.

As the design is optimized, the solution tends towards limiting values in its search for the minimum optimization criterion. In some cases, as the optimum is reached, or being reached, an exploratory search may suggest a design combination which could not physically exist, but must be evaluated to indicate infeasibility. Generated solutions returned from the programmed analysis may be infinite, for example, which may generate fatal computer error messages when this result is utilized in further analysis. This problem occurs only with the optimization routine SEEK1, when the directed random search is being carried out in Subroutine SHOT at the assumed optimum. If these errors

occur, the result of the last iteration printed in the intermediate data may be taken as the optimum since the search was indicating an optimum before SHOT was called. The final gear design layout may be produced by inserting the last iteration results in the "analysis-only" mode of the package (see Appendix G). Alternatively, these values could be used as starting values for another optimization technique.

Two other problem areas are the handling of a standard design practice and the discreteness of the number of teeth. Although standard design procedure may be handled in the design (see Appendix G), the optimum solution may not result in the selection of a standard diametral pitch if the number of teeth or the centre distance are design variables. If the gear is to be manufactured using standard tooling, a standardized diametral pitch may also be a requirement besides the specification of the standard addendum-dedendum sizes. To bypass this limitation, the following formula, in FORTRAN notation, may be used to compute various combinations of centre distance and number of teeth for the closest standard diametral pitch.

CD = (TEETH1\*(RATIO+1.0))/(2.0\*DP) (5.1) In the "analysis-only" mode, the design may be tested for various numbers of teeth close to the optimum solution utilizing the closest standard diametral pitches above and below the optimum solution and keeping the centre distance as a dependent variable. Another approach is to specify centre distance and calculate the number of teeth to keep the diametral pitch standard. Familiarity with the package capabilities for incorporating different options will enable the user to select an optimum standard solution with relative ease.

Through the package all design variables have been employed as floating point quantities (i.e. decimal numbers), so that a continuous optimization function could be obtained for each variable. However, the number of teeth in a gear is a discrete quantity which demands that this variable should be treated as an integer value. To overcome this discrepancy, the number of teeth is used as a floating point number in the package but is integerized after the optimization is complete (see Section 4.2). This creates the problem that a constraint may be violated when the number of teeth is integerized, thus making the design infeasible as in the example problem of Appendix G. The corrected final solution may be obtained by using the "analysis-only" mode close to the optimum until an acceptable solution is reached which eliminates the violation, but yields a discrete number of teeth.

Generally, enough relevant information is printed to give the overall view of the resultant spur gear design. A close examination of this output will enable the designer to make logical changes which will represent more closely his real life situation. This package offers the capability of both "analysis-only" and optimization with a programming structure which can easily be changed with advances in the design process, or to account for analyses not discussed. Most benefit can be gained from this package by employing an interactive optimization, utilizing a teletype or viewing scope which will quickly present the design to the user. Ultimately the package may be used as a base for a plotting routine to yield final gear drawings. The package may also be built into an overall optimization of machines incorporating gears, or combined with other computer packages, directly or indirectly related with gear usage, including their manufacture.

#### REFERENCES

- (1) Buckingham, E., "Spur Gears", McGraw-Hill, New York 1928.
- Buckingham, E., "Analytical Mechanics of Gears", McGraw-Hill, New York, 1949.
- (3) Candee, A.H., "Introduction to the Kinematic Geometry of Gear Teeth", Chilton, New York, 1961.
- (4) Merritt, H.E., "Gears", Third Edition, Pitman, London, 1955.
- (5) Davis, W.O., "Gears for Small Mechanisms", N.A.G. Press, London, 1970.
- (6) Dudley, D.W., "Practical Gear Design", McGraw-Hill, New York, 1954.
- (7) Dudley, D.W., "Gear Handbook", McGraw-Hill, New York, 1962
- (8) Buckingham, E., "Manual of Gear Design-Section Two", Industrial Press, Brighton, 1935.
- (9) Buckingham, E., "Dynamic Loads on Gear Teeth", (Report of the ASME Special Research Committee on the Strength of Gear Teeth), American Society of Mechanical Engineers, New York, 1931.
- (10) Michalec, G.W., "Precision Gearing Theory and Practice", Wiley, New York, 1966.
- (11) Steeds, W., "Involute Gears", Longmans, Green, London, 1948.
- (12) Tuplin, W.A., "Gear Design", The Machinery Co. Ltd., London,1962.
- (13) Stokes, A., "High Performance Gear Design", The Machinery Co. Ltd., London, 1970.
- (14) Chironis, N.P., "Gear Design and Application", McGraw-Hill, New York, 1967.

- (15) Shigley, J.E., "Mechanical Engineering Design", McGraw-Hill, New York, 1963.
- (16) Shigley, J.E., "Theory of Machines", McGraw-Hill, New York, 1961.
- (17) Johnson, R.C., "Optimum Design of Mechanical Elements", Wiley, New York, 1961.
- (18) AGMA 109.11 "Contact Ratio of Hobbed Spur Gear Teeth", June 1957.
- (19) AGMA 112.04, "Terms, Definitions, Symbols and Abbreviations", August 1965.
- (20) AGMA 115.01, "Reference Information Basic Gear Geometry", July 1959.
- (21) AGMA 150.03, "Application Classification for Spur, Helical, Herringbone and Bevel Gear Gear motors", April 1968.
- (22) AGMA 201.02, "Tooth Proportions for Coarse Pitch Involute Spur Gears (ANSI B6.1 - 1968), August 1964.
- (23) AGMA 207.05, "Tooth Proportions for Time-Pitch Involute Spur and Helical Gears", June 1971.
- (24) AGMA 210.02, "Surface Durability (Pitting) of Spur Gear Teeth", January 1965.
- (25) AGMA 215.01 "Information Sheet for Surface Durability (Pitting) of Spur, Helical, Herringbone and Bevel Gear Teeth, September 1966.
- (26) AGMA 220.02, "Rating the Strength of Spur Gear Teeth", August 1966.
- (27) AGMA 225.01, "Information Sheet for Strength of Spur, Helical, Herringbone and Bevel Gear Teeth", December 1967.

- (28) AGMA 226.01, "Information Sheet Geometry Factors for the Strength of Spur, Helical, Herringbone and Bevel Gear Teeth", August 1970.
- (29) AGMA 229.08, "Computed Geometry Factor for Hobbed Spur Gears", October, 1964.
- (30) AGMA 251.01, "Specification Lubrication of Industrial Gearing", January 1964.
- (31) AGMA Gear Handbook Volume 1 Gear Classification, Materials and Measuring Methods of Unassembled Gears, January 1971.
- (32) AGMA 411.02, "Design Procedure for Aircraft Engine and Power Take-Off Spur and Helical Gears", September 1966.
- (33) AGMA 217.01, "Information Sheet Gear Scoring Design Guide for Aerospace Spur and Helical Power Gears",
- (34) Theon, R.L., "How to Find Exact Values of Backlash in Sour Gears for Changes in Tooth Thickness or Centre Distance", Machine Design, January 23, 1958
- (35) Spotts, M.F., "How to predict effects of undercutting Hobbed Spur Gear Teeth", <u>Machine Design</u>, Vol. 28, April 29, 1956.
- (36) Lewis, W., Investigation of the Strength of Gear Teeth, <u>Proceedings of the Engineering Club</u>, Philadelphia 1893.
- (.37) Hertz, H., "On the Contact of Solid Elastic Bodies and on Hardness, <u>Journal of Math.</u>, Vol. 92, PP. 156-171, 1831.
- (38) Dolan, T.J. and E.I. Broghamer, "A Photoelastic Study of the Stresses in Gear Tooth Fillets", Univ. Illinois Expt. Sta. Bull. 335, March, 1942.

- (39) Van Zandt, R.P., "Beam Strength of Spur Gears Whether to Use the Higher or Lower Strength Factor", <u>SAE Quarterly</u> Transactions, Vol. 6, No. 2, April 1952
- (40) Walker, H. "Gear Tooth Deflection and Profile Modification", <u>The Engineer</u>, Vol. 166, pp 409-412, 434-436, 1938; Vol. 170, pp 102-104, 1940.
- (41) White, D.D., and J.L. Henderson, "Computer-Aided Spur Gear Design", SAE paper 690564, September 1969.
- (42) Hooke, R. and T.A. Jeeves, "Direct Search Solution of Numerical and Statistical Problems", Westinghouse Research Laboratories, Scientific Paper, 1960.
- (43) Fiacco, A.V. and G.P. McCormick, "Extensions of SUMT for Nonlinear Programming : Equality Constraints and Extrapolation", <u>Management Science</u>, Vol. 12, July 1966, pp 816 -828.
- (44) Fiacco, A.V. and G.P. McCormick, "Nonlinear Programming : Sequential Unconstrained Minimization Technique", Wiley, New York, 1968.
- (45) Fletcher, R., "A New Approach to Variable Metric
   Algorithm", <u>Computer Journal</u>, Vol. 13, No. 3, August 1970
- (46) Siddall, J.N., Analytical Decision Making in Engineering Design, Prentice Hall, Englewoodcliffs, N.J., 1972.
- (47) -----, OPTISEP Designers' Optimization Subroutines, McMaster University, Canada, 1971.
- (48) Timoshenko, S., and R.V. Baud, Strength of Gear Teeth, Mechanical Engineering, Vol. 48, Nov. 1926, pp. 1105-1109.

SUBROUTINE CUTTER (ANGC, BL, CCC, CD, CP, DED, NCUT, PAR, PR, RB, RM, RU, TP, 1BBA, BEX, BBY, RT)

B) THE MAXIMUM ADDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS TO PREVENT INTERFERENCE

C) THE ANGLE BETWEEN TOOTH CENTRELINE AND FILLET ORIGIN ON THE

000 2 

	DEDEN D) Some E) Tooth		M C OME HIC	IRC TRI KNE	LE CAL SS	AT AT	IAR PI	A C T T C H	ERI CI	STI RCL	CS E	OF	Тн	E	CU.	TI	NG	TO	OL	TEE	TH	
	ANGC BL CCC CD		ANG AT DES THI CLE CEN	LE THE IGN NNI ARA TRE	BET BA NG NCE DI	WEE DEN CKL ANU STA		THE M C H C HIC HES E (	TO IRC N T KNE INC		I CE H TOL DEC	ENT ENC 11-	REL LUD ANC ADD	IN IN E2		AND ACH DE	FI IBH ES) U2-	ILL RA	ET (TE (D1)	URI TOC	GIN DTH	
	CP NLUT PAR PR RB		LIR I PRI PID	CUL F G SSU CH 1US	ARREAR EAR RAR OF			(I BY BY (R INC CI	NCH RAC RAC HES RCL	ES/ KKANS		OTH H S H R	) HAR OUN S)	P DE			REI	es T	EET	H		
	RM RU TP BBA BBX		MAX UNU TUU DIS DIS DIS COR	IMU LRC TH TAN FIL NFR		LIN CKN BET NCKN BET		BE RA S A E N E RA E N T	FUR DIU T P TIN TUO ING		INI INC INC INC INC INC INC INC INC INC		ERE S) CLE UOT RL1 UTH			2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	UR: UF (1) CEN S)	ST INC	RAI HES	GHT ) F R		DED
	BBY RT	=	D 1S COR ROU	TÀN NER NDE				EN RAT RA	PIT ING DIU		CIN ICK VF (	RCL TO SEN	E A OTH ERA	NŬ TI			RE S) AR	OF TO	R0 OTH		ED NCHE	<b>ES)</b>
	DSING A DEDENDUM THE HO3 TOUTH SP REPRESEN THE RESJ FOR BENJ	SI PR PAC IT ILT	AND S T OPE E A THE ANT G S	ARU HETT T T T FEO TRE	HOE HOE HED HED HED HED SS	ARE GEN I FI		MEDEFIT EFIT SIS	INT REN CH ION PRO				AR HE TH HOU REP	BLES	ANI NTI SEI				IORS	HE ERT T C	GEAF TIES GEOM	K R E TRY
100	TP=(CP/2 EEE=(-B_ ODEU=DED GOTU(1 RU=RB*CO RT=0.0 BEA=OUED BBY=OUED		)-BU EEU PAR	¥ΤΑ (),	N (F NÇL	PAR) IT	))															
200	GO 10 30 RU=RB*C3 RT=CCC/( BBA=ODE3	U S( 1. -C	PAR Q-S CC	)-C IN(	GC PAR	))																A.1

THIS ROUTINE DETERMINES ... A) THE JNDEF-CUT LIMIT RADIUS

> σ 7 ubo. ΑÞ Ð am EN V I U I **—** tin Ъ g Ś

≫

هنير

BEY=ODED-RT .300 BBX=((CP-TP)/2.0)-((BBY\*TAN(PAR))+(RT/COS(PAR))) IF(LBX.LT.O.J)BBX=U.U ANGC = ((CP/2.0) - BBX)/PRRH=SQRT((R6\*\*2)+((CD\*SIN(PAR))\*\*2)) RETURN ENU

SUBROUTINE FILLET(ANGC,NCUT,PAR,PR,RAD,RB,RI,RU,RRTL,RRTU, 1TP,BBA,3BX,BBY,RT)

THIS SUBROUTINE DETERMINES THE RADIUS TO THE POINT OF INTERSECTION OF THE FILLET AND INVOLUTE PROFILES. ANGC = ANGLE BETWEEN THE TOOTH CENTRELINE AND FILLET ORIGIN AT THE DEDENDUM CIRCLE 1 IF GEAR CUT BY RACK WITH SHARP CORNERED TEETH NCUT Ξ = 2 IF GEAR CUT BY RACK WITH ROUNDED CORNERS = PRESSURE ANGLE (RADIANS) PAR = PTTCH RADIUS (INCHES) = RADIUS TO THE INTERSECTION OF THE FILLET AND INVOLUTE PR-RAD PROFILES (INCHES) = RAUIUS OF BASE CIRCLE (INCHES) RE RI = RUOT CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) ... (PR-DED) RU = UNDERCUT LIMIT RADIUS (INCHES) = LOWER LIMIT RADIUS OF TROCHOID TO PRODUCE FILLET TANGENT RRTL TO ROOT CIRCLE (INCHES) = UPPER LIMIT RADIUS OF TROCHOID TO PRODUCE FILLET RRTU INTERSECTION WITH THE INVOLUTE (INCHES) TP TOOTH THICKNESS AT PITCH CIRCLE (INCHES) = DISTANCE BETWEEN PITCH CIRCLE AND END OF STRAIGHT BBA PROFILE ON GENERATING RACK TOOTH FLANK (INCHES) = DISTANCE BETWEEN TOOTH CENTERLINE AND CENTRE OF ROUNDED CORNER ON GENERATING RACK TOOTH (INCHES) BBX = DISTANCE BETWEEN PITCH CIRCLE AND CENTRE OF ROUNDED CORNER ON GENERATING RACK TOOTH (INCHES) BBY = ROUNDED CORNER RADIUS OF GENERATING GEAR TOOTH (INCHES) RT X = 1 NV (ANS) = TAN (ANG) - ANGTART (ANG, BBY, PR, RRT) = ATAN((1.0-((RRT\*\*2)/(PR\*(PR-BBY))))/TAN(ANG)) TANG(TP, PR, ANG1, ANG2) = ((TP/(2.0\*PR)) + X1NV(ANG1) - X1NV(ANG2)) FRRU (ANS, RRT, RT) = SQRT ( (RRT\* 2) ART\* (RT-2.0\*RRT+SIN (ANG))) FASC(ANG, BBY, PR) = (BBY/PR) \*TAN(ANG) - XINV(ANG) FARC(AN3, ANG1, BBY, PR, RRF, RRT, RT) = FASC(ANG, BBY, PR) + ACOS((RRT-RT\*SIN 1 (ANG1))/RRF) RITT (ANS, BBA, PR, RB) = SQRT(((PR\*SIN(ANG) - (BBA/SIN(ANG))) \*\*2) + RB\*\*2) ERROR=1.DE-06  $\mathbf{N}$ GO TO (130,200),NCUT 100 XX=PR-B3Y IF((XX-RT).LT.RU) GO TO 105

Þ

N

)

	RRF=RITI (PAR, BBA, PR, RB)
1	ANGELEASC(ANG, BHY, PR)
	RETL=XX-KT
	RRTU=RR
	RADERRE TE(RAD, T.RB) RADERB
	RETURN
105	RIERB
	FUNC1=FASC (ANG1, BBY, PR) + TANG (TP, PR, PAR, ANG11) - ANGC
	DELR=(((RU-(XX-RT))/SIN(PAR))* *2)/(6.0*PR*COS(PAR))
	IF UELK, LE, U, U, GU (U, 125)
	R2=R1
	EUNC2=FJNC1
110	
	R2=R2+DELR
	ANG2=ACDS(XX/R2)
	ANG22=4JUS(R3/R2) FUNCE=FASC(ANG2, BBY, PR)+TANG(TP, PR, PAR, ANG22)+ANGC
	$IF((FUN) 1 * FUNC2) \cdot GT \cdot 0 \cdot 0) GO TO 110$
115	$R3 = (R1^{*} = UNC2 - R2^{*} FUNC1) / (FUNC2 - FUNC1)$
	ANGS=AUJS(XX/R3) ANGS=ADOS(RB/Rs)
	FUNC3=FASC (ANG3, BBY, PR) + TANG (TP, PR, PAR, ANG33) - ANGC
	IF ((ABS (FUNC3)), LT, ERROR) GU TU 130
	R2=R3
	FUNC2=FJNC3
4.00	60 T0 115
120	FUNC1=FJNC3
	GO TO 115
125	
100	RRTU=R3
	RAD=R3
	IF (RAD.LI.RB) RADERB
<b>2</b> 00	XX=PR-BBY
	IF((XX-RT), LT, RU) GO TO 210
	R 3=SORT ( (RRF*+2) + (RT**2) + 2,0*RT*SORT ( (RRF**2) - (RB**2)))
	$ANG_3 = ACOS(XX/R3)$
	ANG31=IARI(ANG3,BBY,PR,R3)
	RETUERS
	RAD=RRF
	TELEN CELERE
210	R1=RB
	ANG1=ACJS(XX/R1)

Ρ

ω

ANG11=TART (ANG1, BBY, PR, R1) RRF1=FRRC(ANG11, R1, RT) 1 FUNC1=RRF1-RB DLLR=-FJNC1/10.0 IF (ULLR. EQ. 0. 0) GO TO 230 R2=R1 FUNC2=FJNC1 215 R1=R2 FUNC1=FJNC2 R2=R2+DELR ANGZEACJS (XX/RZ) ANG21=TART (ANG2, BBY, PR, R2) RRF2=FRRC(ANG21,R2,RT) FUNC2=RRF2-RB IF((FUNC1\*FUNC2).GT.0.0) G0 TO 215 220  $R_3$ =(R1\*FUNC2-R2\*FUNC1)/(FUNC2-FUNC1) ANG3=ACDS(X X/R3) ANG31=TART (ANG3, BBY, PR, R3) RKF3=FRRC(ANG31,R3,RT) FUNCS=RRFS-RB IF((ABS(FUNC3)).LE.ERROR) GO TO 235 IF((FUNC3\*FUNC1).GT.0.0) GO TO 225 Re=Ko FUNC2=FUNC3 GO TO 220 225 R1=R3 FUNC1=FJNC3 GO TO 220 230 R3=R1 235 R1=R3 ANGL=ACOS(XX/R1) ANG11=TART (ANG1, BBY, PR, R1) RRF1=FRRC(ANG11,R1,RT) ANGF1=FARC (ANG1, ANG11, BBY, PR, RRF1, R1, RT) 1F(KRF1.LT.RB) RRF1=RB ANG12=ADOS (RU/RKF1) FUNC1=ANGF1+TANG(TP, PR, PAR, ANG12) - ANGC DELR=(((RU-(XX-RT))/SIN(PAR))\*\*2)/(6.0\*PR\*COS(PAR)) 1F(UELR.LE.U.U) GO TO 255 DELR=DELR/2.U R2=R1FUNC2=FUNC1 240 R1=R2 FUNC1=FUNC2 R2=R2+DELR ANG2=ACJS(XX/R2) ANGEL=TART (ANGE, BBY, PR, RZ) RKF2=FRRC(ANG21, R2, RT) ANGF2=FARC(ANG2, ANG21, BBY, PR, RRF2, R2, RT) IF(KRF2, LT, R3)\_RRF2=RB ANGZZ=ASOS(FB/RRFZ) FUNC2=4NGF2+TANG (TP, PR, PAR, ANG22) - ANGC IF((FUNC1\*FUNC2).GT.O.D) GO TO 240 245 R3=(R1\*FUNC2-R2\*FUNC1)/(FUNC2-FUNC1) ANGS=ACOS(XX/R3)

≻ 4

	ANG31=TART (ANG3, BBY, PR, R3)
1	RRF3=FRRC(ANG31,R3,RT) AMGE3=FARC(ANG31,ANG31,BBY,PR,RF3,R3,RT)
	1F(RRF3.LT.RB) RRF3=RB
	ANG32=AUOS (RB/RRF3)
	FUNC3=ANGF3+TANG(TP, PR, PAR, ANG32) - ANGC
	TELLENER 28 ENNOLV CT 0 EV CO TO 250
	ちたちが3 TL((LON22、LONOT)*01*01*01 00 10 てつれ
	FUNC2=FUNC3
	GO TO 245
250	R1=R3
	FUNC1=FUNC3
· E E	
200	べし 一代 上 し し に え 一 に り ま イ
260	RRTI =XX
200	RRTU=R3
	RAD=RRF3
	IF(RADT.RB) RAD=RB
	REIURN

SUBROUTINE ADDEND (ADDL, PAR, PR, RB, RO, TO, TP)

THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE ADDENDUM LENGTH OF POINTED TEETH AND TOOTH THICKNESS AT ADDENDUM CIRCLE

= ADUENUUM LENGTH TO POINT (INCHES) AUDL = PRESSURE ANGLE (RADIANS) PAR FRESSORE ANGLE (RADI 1937)
 PITCH CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES)
 BASE CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES)
 ADDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES)
 TOOTH THICKNESS AT ADDENDUM CIRCLE (INCHES)
 TOOTH THICKNESS AT PITCH CIRCLE (INCHES) PR RB RU TO T٢ XINV (ANG) = TAN (ANG) - ANG ERROR=1.0E-06 XXX=(TP/(2.4\*PR))+XINV(PAR) R1=PR ANG1=PAR FUNC1=XINV(ANG1)-XXX DELR=ABS (RU-PR) IF (DELR. EQ. 0. 0) DELR=0.1 R2=R1 FUNC2=FUNC1 1 RI=R2 FUNG1=FUNG2 R2=R2+DELR ANG2=ACJ5(RB/R2) FUNC2=XINV (ANG2) -XXX

A. 3 5

2	IF((FUNC1*FUNC2).GT.0.6) GO TO 1 R3=(R1*FUNC2-R2*FUNC1)/(FUNC2-FUNC1) ANG3=ACDS(RB/R3) FUNC3=XINV(ANG3)-XXX
	IF((Abs.(FUNC3)).LT.ERROR) GO TO 4
	IF((FUNC3*FUNC1).GT.O.6) GO TO 3
	REERS ELINGSE INCZ
3	R1=R3
•	FUNC1=FJNC3
	GO TO 2
4	A D U = R3 - PR
	TELEKTAUULISLISKUI IU-USU

SUBROUTINE PITCH (RATIO, CD, TEETH1, TEETH2, RPM1, PAR, PI, PR1, PR2, RB1, 1R82, BP, CP, UP, PLV)

THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES VARIOUS GEOMETRICAL RELATIONSHIPS FOR A GEAR SET

SUBSCRIPT (1) REFERS TO THE PINION SUBSCRIPT (2) REFERS TO THE GEAR RATIO = GEAR RATIO (1E. GEAR TEETH / PINION TEETH) CD = CENTRE DISTANCE (INCHES) TECTH = NUMBER OF TEETH SHAFT SPEED (REVOLUTIONS PER MINUTE) PRESSURE ANGLE (RADIANS) RPA Ξ PAR -3.141592. PITCH RADIUS (INCHES) PI Ξ ΡŔ Ξ RB BP BASE CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) BASE PITCH (INCHES) Ξ = ĒΡ CIRCULAR PITCH (INCHES) = = DIAMETRAL PITCH (TEETH PER INCH) = PITCH LINE VELOCITY (FPM) DP PLV

PR1=CD/(RATIO+1.0) PR2=CD->R1 PD1=2.0\*PR1 RB1=PR1\*COS(PAR) RB2=PR2\*COS(PAR) DP=TEETH1/PD1 CP=(PT\*>D1)/TEETH1 BP=CP\*COS(PAR) PLV=(PT\*PD1\*RPM1)/12.0 TEETH2=RATIO\*TECTH1 RETURN END

> А 6

A.

# SUBROUTINE TORQUE (HP, PI, RPM, TORQ)

THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE TORQUE ON THE GEAR

= HORSEPOWER = 3.141592.... = SHAFT SPEED (REVOLUTIONS PER MINUTE) = TORQUE (FT-LES) HP PI RPM TORQ

,

()()()()()()()()()()

00000000000000

```
TORQ= (33)00.0*HP)/(2.0*PI*RPM)
RETURN
                      .
END
```

SUBROUTINE TLUAD (HP, PLV, PAR, WA, WR, WT, WN) THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE MAGNITUDE OF LOADING ON THE TEETH 11.05 HONG COME D

HP	=	HORSEPOWER
PLV	Ξ	PITCH LINE VELOCITY (FPM)
PAR	=	PRESSURE ANGLE (RADIANS)
WA	=	AXIAL LUAD (LBS))
WR	=	RADIAL LOAD (LBS)
WΤ	=	TANGENTIAL LOAD (LBS)
WN	=	NORMAL LUAD (LBS)

WT=(33000.0\*HP)/PLV WR=WT\*TAN(PAR) WA=0.0 WN=WT/COS(PAR) RETURN END

> P P>თთ 1

SUBROUTINE LOAD (RL, ANGL, RLL, ANGLL, NLOAD, BP, PAR, PR, PRM, RB, RBM, 1RO, ROM, TP)

THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE RADIUS TO THE POINT OF LOAD APPLICATION AT THE TOOTH CENTRELINE AS WELL AS THE LOAD ANGLE FOR EITHER TIP LOADING OR POINT OF HIGHEST SINGLE TOOTH CONTACT LOADING. THE LOAD RADIUS AND LOAD ANGLE FOR THE FOLLOWING TOOTH ARE ALSO DETERMINED.

= RADIUS TO POINT OF LOAD APPLICATION ON GEAR TOOTH **UENTRELINE (INCHES)** = LOAD ANGLE (RADIANS) ANGL = RADIUS TO POINT OF LOAD APPLICATION ON FOLLOWING GEAR RLL TOOTH CENTRELINE (INCHES) = FOLLOWING TOUTH LOAD ANGLE (RADIANS) ANGLL 1 FOR TIP-LUADING NLOAD Ξ 2 FUR HIGHEST POINT OF SINGLE TOOTH CONTACT = BASE PITCH (INCHES) PRESSURE ANGLE (RADIANS) HP. = PAR = PRESSURE ANGLE (RADIANS)
 PITCH CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES)
 PITCH CIRCLE RADIUS OF MATING GEAR (INCHES)
 BASE CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES)
 BASE CIRCLE RADIUS OF MATING GEAR (INCHES)
 ADDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) PR PRM RB -RBM R 0 -= ADDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS OF MATING GEAR (INCHES) = TOOTH THICKNESS AT PITCH CIRCLE (INCHES) ROM TP XINV (ANG) = TAN (ANG) - ANG TANG (TP, PR, ANG1, ANG2) = ((TP/(2.0\*PR)) + XINV (ANG1) - XINV (ANG2)) IF (NLOA3. EQ. 2) GO TO 1 ANG=ACOS(RB/RU) ANGA=TANG(TP, PR, PAR, ANG) = ANGLE BETWEEN CENTERLINE OF TOOTH TO EDGE OF TOP LAND ANGA ON ADDENDUM CIRCLE ANGL = ANG - ANGA RL=R6/COS (ANGL) IF(RL.GT.RO) RL=RO ZZZ=SQRT((R0\*\*2)-(RB\*\*2)) ZZ=ZZZ-3P IF(ZZ.LT.0.0) ZZ=0.0 RR=SQRT((R8\*\*2)+(ZZ\*\*2)) IF(RR.LT.RB) RR=RB ANG=ACOS(RB/RR) ANG1=TANG(TP, PR, PAR, ANG) ANGEL=ANG-ANG1 RLL=RB/JOS (ANGLL) RETURN 1 ZB=SQRT((ROM\*\*2)-(RBM\*\*2))-SQRT((PRM\*\*2)-(RBM\*\*2)) ZZ=(8P-Z8) RR=SQRT((PR\*\*2)+(ZZ\*\*2)+2.0\*PR\*ZZ\*SIN(PAR)) ANG=ACOS (RB/RR) ANG1=TANG (TP, PR, PAR, ANG)

P

ω

RL

ANGL=ANG-ANG1 RL=RB/COS(ANGL) IF(RL.GT.RC) RL=RO ZZZ=SQRT((RR\*\*2)-(RB\*\*2)) ZZ=ZZZ-3P 1F(ZZ.LT.J.J) ZZ=0.0 RR=SQRT((RB\*\*2)+(ZZ\*\*2)) IF(RR.LT.RB) RR=RB ANG=ACOS(RB/RR) ANG1=TANG(TP,PR,PAR,ANG) ANG1=TANG(TP,PR,PAR,ANG) ANG1=TANG(TP,PR,PAR,ANG) ANGL=ANG-ANG1 RLL=R5/COS(ANGLL) RETURN END

SUBROUTINE SHARE (ANGC1, ANGC2, ANGL1, ANGL2, BBY1, BBY2, BP, DP, E1, E2, 1ERR, FW, NCUT1, NCUT2, NNLUAD, PAU, PAR, PI, PR1, PR2, QO, QV, QJ1, QJ2, 2Rb1, RB2, RI1, RI2, RL1, RL2, RLL1, RLL2, RLM1, RLM2, RO1, RO2, RT1, RT2, 3TP1, TP2, WN)

THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES IF THERE IS LOAD SHARING BETWEEN SUCCESSIVE TEETH OF A NATING GEAR SET. ANALYSIS IS MADE FOR TIP AND HIGHEST POINT OF SINGLE TOOTH CONTACT LOADING. THE MODE OF LOADING YIELDING THE HIGHEST BENDING STRESS WILL BE USED FOR FINAL STRESS ANALYSIS.

SUBSCRIPT (1) REFERS TO THE PINION SUBSCRIPT (2) REFERS TO THE GEAR ANGLE BETWEEN THE TOOTH CENTRELINE AND THE FILLET ORIGIN AT THE DEDENDUM GIRCLE (RADIANS) ANGU LOAU PRESSURE ANGLE (RAUIANS) ANGL Ξ DISTANCE BETWEEN PITCH CIRCLE AND CENTRE OF ROUNDED = BBA. CORNER ON GENERATING RACK TOUTH (INCHES) = BASE PITCH (INCHES) = DIAMETRAL PITCH (LETH PER INCH) = MODULUS OF ELASTICITY (PSI) = ERROR IN ACTION (INCHES) BP 90 ĒRR FACL WIDTH (INCHES) 1 IF GEAR CUT BY RACK WITH SHARP CORNERED TEETH 2 IF GEAR CUT BY RACK WITH ROUNDED CORNERS 1 FOR TIP LOADING 1 FOR TIP LOADING FW = Ξ NCUT Ξ = NNLOAD 2 FOR HIGHEST POINT OF SINGLE TOOTH CONTACT LOADING Ξ PRESSURE ANGLE (DEGREES) PAD Ξ PAR PRESSURE ANGLE (RADIANS) Ξ ΡÏ 3.14192 PITCH CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) = ÞŔ = = OVERLOAD CORRECTION FACTOR QO = VELOCITY CORRECTION FACTOR = GEOMETRY FACTOR QV m QJ RB R1 = BASE CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) = DEDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) = RADIUS TO POINT OF LOAD APPLICATION ON GEAR TOOTH RL

č 0000000000 u C

9 A

č CENTRELINE (INCHES) = RADIUS TO POINT OF LOAD APPLICATION ON GEAR TOOTH RLL 300000000000 1 CENTRELINE OF FOLLOWING TOOTH (INCHES) = MINIMUM RADIUS TO POINT OF LOAD APPLICATION ON GEAR RLM TOUTH CENTRELINE FOR ANALYSIS USING LEWIS TECHNIQUE OF TOUTH FORM FACTOR DETERMINATION (INCHES) R0 = ADDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) = ROUNDED CORNER RADIUS OF GENERATING GEAR TOOTH (INCHES) = TOOTH THICKNESS AT PITCH CIRCLE (INCHES) RŤ TP = NORMAL LŪAD (LBS)WN. DIMENSION RRR(8), AAA(8), QQQ(8), HHH(8), TTT(8), STIF(4) STIFF(ANGL1, ANGL2, E1, E2, FW, H1, H2, T1, T2)=FW/(25.0\*(((H1/(T1\*E1)) 1\*COS(ANGL1))+((H2/(T2\*E2))\*COS(ANGL2))) NECAD1=1 NLUAU2=2  $D\bar{D}$  1 1=1,3,2 CALL EOAD (RRR(I), AAA(I), RRR(I+1), AAA(I+1), NLOAD1, BP, PAR, PR1, PR2, 1RB1, RB2, R01, R02, TP1) CALL LOAD (RRR (I+4), AAA (I+4), RRR (I+5), AAA(I+5), NLOAD2, BP, PAR, 1PR2, PR1, RB2, RB1, R02, R01, TP25 NLOAD1=2 NLUADZ=1 1 CUNTINUE DO 2 I=1,4 CALE JFACT (ANGC1, AAA (I), BBY1, DP, NCUT1, PAD, PAR, PI, PR1, RI1, RRR(I), IRLMI, RTI, HHH(1), TTT(I), QQQ(I), Y1) CALL JFACT (ANGC2, AAA(I+4), B6Y2, DP, NCUT2, PAD, PAR, PI, PR2, R12, IRRR(I+4), RLM2, RT2, HHH(I+4), TTT(I+4), QQQ(I+4), Y2) 2 CUNTINUE DU 3 I=1,3,2 ŠŤIF (Ī)ΞŚŤÍFF (AAA(I),AAA(I+5),E1,E2,FW,HHH(I),HHH(I+5),TTT(I), 1TTT(1+5)) STIF (5-1) = STIFF (AAA(I+1), AAA(I+4), E1, E2, FW, HHH(I+1), HHH(I+4), 1TTT(1+1), TTT(1+4))3 CONTINUE DWN=WN\*(QO/QV) IF (DWN.\_T. (ERR\*STIF(1)))GO TO 4 IF (UWN. IT. (ERR\*STIF(2)))GO TO 4 XXX=ERR\*STIF(1)\*STIF(4) YYY = STI = (1) + STIF(4)FT1=(UWA\*STIF(1)+XXX)/YYYFMZ=(UWN\*STIF(4)+XXX)/YYY XXX=ERR\*STIF(2)\*STIF(3) YYY = STIF(2) + STIF(3)FT2=(DWN\*STIF(2)+XXX)/YYY FHI=(OWN\*STIF(3)+XXX)/YYY BST1 = (FT1 + AAA(1) + OP) / (FW + QQQ(1))BSM1 = (F + 1 + AAA (3) + DP) / (FW + QQQ (3))IF(BST1.GT.BSM1) GO TO 4 BST2=(FT2\*AAA(7)\*DP)/(FW\*QQQ(7)) BSM2 = (F + 2 + AAA (5) + DP) / (F + QQQ (5))IF (BST2. GT. BSM2) GO TO 4 RL1=RRR(3)

≻ 10

0
×
L.
ō
<u> </u>
- C
~ ~
•
2
ž
L.
÷
Š
С
ō
0
~~
ی
<u>C:</u>
ž
6
- C
×
ف
5
ي ا
- C.
7.
ú
0
2
U.
C
×
فيا ا
r
Š
0
-

.

,

\_\_\_\_

SUBRO 1SBM1;	JUTIN SBM 2	E Br	END( 1,5	WT,U AF2)	IP,FW	I, QD[	),Q0	DL1,	QODI	L2,G	J1, QJ2	, SB <b>1 ,</b> SB2	,
THIS	ROJT	INE	DET	ERMI	NES	T HE	ACT	JAL	AND	ALL	OWABLE	BENDING	STRESS
SUBSC SUBSC WT DP FW QOD QODL	CRIPT CRIPT		REALEST REALES	FERS FERS ITTE RAL IL DE MUTH E QMU I V Q R V	TO TO DIC PITO RATI ZQV FE	THE THE DAD CH ( CHE ING I DE RAT	PIN GEA DN T TEET S) FACT TING	ION R EETH H PE OR FAC	R II	BS) NCH)			
JLMORSTVBBAF		GET LOVEL RSIE VEL MAN	DHETFLUCE FLUCE LECTALCE ZECTALCE ZECTALCE ZECTALCE TOTALCE KIMU	RY F ACTC ISTH AD C ILIT ORRE TY F BEN M AL	ACTO REUT ORRE ORRE CTIC FAC IDING IDING IDING IDING	R ION CTIC CTO N F CTO F C CTO F C S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S	CORF CN FO CN FO CACTO CEBEAT	RECT ACTO R (PS DIGUE	ION DR OI DR OI STI	FAC F SA RESS	TOR AFETY)		
SB1=0 SB2=5 SBM1= SBM2=	(WT * 0 381 * ( = SA = 1 = SA = 2	P +Q( QJ1, ≠Q00 *Q01	)D)/ /QJ2 )L1 )L2	(FW* )	QJ1)						• *		

RL2=RRR(5) ANGL1=AAA(3) ANGL2=AAA(5) RLL1=KRR(4) RLL1=KRR(4) RLL2=RRR(6) QJ1=QQQ(5) NNLOAD=2 RETURN 4 RL1=RRR(1) RL2=RRR(1) ANGL2=AAA(1) ANGL2=AAA(1) ANGL2=AAA(1) ANGL2=RRR(2) RLL1=RRR(2) RLL1=RRR(8) QJ1=QQQ(1) QJ2=QGQ(7) NNLOAD=1 RETURN END

A 11

A. 9

.
RETURN END

Ć

SUBROUTINE WEAR(COD,CODL1,CODL2,CE,CJ,FW,PR1,SAC1,SAC2,SS1,SS2, 1SSM1,SSM2,WT) THIS ROUTINE DETERMINES THE ACTUAL AND ALLOWABLE CONTACT STRESS ON THE FOOTH FACE (PSI) PT (1) REFERS TO THE PINION PT (2) REFERS TO THE GEAR = OVERALL DERATING FACTOR = (CD\*CS\*CM\*CF)/CV = OVERALL LIFE DERATING FACTOR = (CL\*CH)/(CT\*CR) = ELASTIC COEFFICIENT FACTOR = SURFACE CONDITION FACTOR = HARDNESS RATIO FACTOR = HARDNESS RATIO FACTOR = LIFE FACTOR = LIFE FACTOR = LOAD-DISTRIBUTION CORRECTION FACTOR = OVERLOAD CORRECTION FACTOR OF SAFETY) = SIZE CORRECTION FACTOR = TEMPERATURE FACTOR = VELOCITY CORRECTION FACTOR(DYNAMIC FACTOR) = FACE WIDTH (INCHES) = ALLOWABLE CONTACT STRESS (PSI) = ACTUAL SURFACE STRESS (PSI) = MAXIMUM ALLOWABLE SURFACE STRESS (PSI) = TRANSMITTED LOAD ON TEETH (LBS) SUBSCRIPT ĊUŌ CODL CE CF ČH CLMURSTVW PR S AC S S S SM WT SS1=CE\*SQRT((WT\*COD)/(2.0\*PR1\*FW\*CJ)) SS2=SS1 SSM1=SAS1\*CODL1 SSM2=SAC2\*C(DL2 RETURN END

A 12

A.

SUBROUTINE FOWER (GE, CJ, COD, CODL1, CODL2, QJ1, QJ2, QOD, QODL1, QODL2, 10P, FW, PAB1, PAB2, PAW1, PAW2, PI, PR1, RPM1, SAC1, SAC2, SAF1, SAF2) THIS ROUTINE DETERMINES THE MAXIMUM ALLOWABLE HORSEPOWER THAT CAN BE TRANSMITTED UNDER WEAR AND BENDING STRESS CONDITIONS = ELASTIC COEFFICIENT FACTOR = GEOMETRY FACTOR = OVERALL DERATING FACTOR СŁ GU ĊŨÐ (CO\*CS\*CH\*CF)/CV = OVERALL LIFE DERATING FACTOR (CL\*CH)/(CT\*GR) CODL = Ξ = GEDMETRY FACTOR Q J = OVERALL DERATING FACTOR QOD (QU\*QS\*QM)/QV OVERALL LIFE DERATING FACTOR QL/(QT\*QR) = QODL = Ξ 0P = DIAMETRAL PITCH (TEETH PER INCH) = FACE WIDTH (INCHES) Ē₩ = MAXIMUM ALLOWABLE POWER...BENDING ANALYSIS (HP) PAB. MAXIMUM ALLOWABLE POWER...WEAR ANALYSIS (HP) PAW = P1 = 3.141592..... = PITCH CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) = SHAFT SPEED (REVOLUTIONS PER MINUTE) = ALLOWABLE CONTACT STRESS (PSI) = MAXIMUM ALLOWABLE FATIGUE STRESS (PSI) PR RPM SAC SAF SUBSCRIPT (1) REFERS TO THE PINION SUBSCRIPT (2) REFERS TO THE GEAR C-FACTORS FOR WEAR ANALYSIS Q-FACTORS FOR BENDING ANALYSIS XXX=PI\*RPH1\*FW/396000.0  $X \times X_1 = \overline{X} \times \times \times (\overline{(2, 0 + PR1)} / (\overline{Q} \cup D + DP))$ XXX2=XXX\*(C./COD)\*(((2.U\*PR1)/CE)\*\*2) PABI=XXX1\*QJ1\*SAF1\*QODL1

PAB2=XXX1\*QJ2\*SAF2\*QODL2 PAW1=XXX2\*((SAC1\*CODL1)\*\*2) PAW2=XXX2\*((SAC2\*CODL2)\*\*2)

RETURN

ົດກາງຕາຍແຫ່ງເຫັງເປັດເປັນເປັນເປັນເປັນເປັນເປັນເປັນເປັນເປັນ

A.11

SUBROULINE JFACT (ANGC, ANGL, BBY, DP, NCUT, PAD, PAR, PI, PR, RI, RL, RLM, 1RT, H, T, J, Y) ~ ' THIS SJ3ROUTINE CALCULATES THE GEOMETRY FACTOR AND THE TOOTH FORM FACTOR FOR SPUR GEAR BENDING STRESS ANALYSIS THE MINIMUM LUAD APPLICATION RADIUS POSSIBLE FOR TOOTH FORM FACTOR ANALYSIS BY LEWIS TECHNIQUE IS ALSO CALCULATED ANGC = ANGLE BETWEEN THE TOOTH CENTRELINE AND FILLET ORIGIN AT THE DEDENDUM CIRCLE = LOAD PRESSURE ANGLE ANGL = DISTANCE BETWEEN PITCH CIRCLE AND CENTRE OF ROUNDED BBY CORNER ON GENERATING RACK TOOTH (INCHES) DP -= DIAMETRAL PITCH (TEETH PER INCH) 1 IF GEAR CUT BY RACK WITH SHARP CORNERED TEETH 2 IF GEAR CUT BY RACK WITH ROUNDED CORNERS NCUT = Ξ PAU = PRESSURE ANGLE (DEGREES) = PRESSURE ANGLE (RADIANS) PAR = 3.14159. = PIICH CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) P1 ΡĒ = ROOT CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) = RADIUS TO POINT OF LOAD APPLICATION ON GEAR TOOTH RI RL CENTRELINE (INCHES) = MINIMUM RADIUS TO POINT OF LOAD APPLICATION ON GEAR TOOTH CENTRELINE FOR ANALYSIS USING LEWIS TECHNIQUE RLM OF TOOTH FORM FACTOR DETERMINATION (INCHES) RT = ROUNDED CORNER RADIUS OF GENERATING GEAR TOOTH (INCHES) = DISTANCE FROM POINT OF LOAD APPLICATION ON TOOTH CENTRE-H LINE TO ASSUMED WALL OF TOOTH CANTILEVER (INCHES) = CHORDAL TOOTH THICKNESS AT POINT OF HIGHEST STRESS CONCENTRATION ON TOOTH FILLET (INCHES) Т = GEOMETRY FACTOR QJ = TOUTH FORM FACTOR THIS SUBROUTINE ALSO REQUIRES \*\*SUBROUTINE CWALL\*\* TO DETERMINE THE POINT OF MAXIMUM STRESS CONCENTRATION ON THE FILLET CURVE. YYY(ANGL,ANG,DP,X,T)=DP/((COS(ANGL)/COS(ANG))\*((1.5/X)-(TAN(ANGL) 1/T))) SCF(PAD, H, RF, T) = (0.325455-0.007273\*PAD)+(((T/RF)\*\*(0.331819-0.0090 191\*PAD)) \* ((T/H) \* \* (0. 268182+0.009091\*PAD))) FRM(RRO, 38Y, RT) = RT+((BBY\*\*2)/(RRO+BBY))RLM=RI\*(COS(ANGC)+(0.5\*SIN(ANGC)/TAN((PI/2.0)-ANGC))) 1F(RL.LL.RLM) GO TO 1 CALL CWALL (BBY, ANGC, ANGR, NCUT, PI, PR, RI, RL, RRF, RRO, RT) XXX = RLGC TO 2 1 XXX=RLM ANGR=ANGC RRO=PR RKF=RI 2 T=2.0\*RRF\*SIN(ANGR) 12 H=XXX-R?F\*COS(ANGR) X=(T\*\*2)/(4.0\*H)

Þ

14

10000

2002

č

۲

С

Y=YYY(ANGL,PAR,DP,X,T) RF=FRN(RR0,38Y,RT) XKF=SCF(PAD,H,RF,T) QJ=Y/XK= RLTURN END

SUBROUTINE CWALL (BBY,ANGC,ANGR,NCUT,PI,PR,RI,RL,RRF,RRO,RT) THIS SUBROUTINE CALCULATES, IN RADIAL COORDINATES WITH RESPECT TO THE SENTRE OF THE GEAR REFERENCED TO CENTRELINE OF THE TOOTH, THE POINT ON THE TOOTH FILLET CONSIDERED THE LOCATION OF HIGHEST STRESS SONCENTRATION TO BE USED IN THE Y- AND J-FACTOR DETERMINATION = DISTANCE FROM PITCH CIRCLE TO CENTRE OF ROUNDED CORNER BBY OF GENERATING TOOTH. BBY=DED IF THE GENERATING TOOL TOOTH HAS A SHARP CORNER. (INCHES) = ANGLE BETWEEN THE TOOTH CENTRE AND THE ORIGIN OF THE ANGC FILLET ON THE ROOT CIRCLE 1 IF GEAR OUT BY RACK WITH SHARP CORNERED TEETH 2 IF GEAR OUT BY RACK WITH ROUNDED CORNERS NCUT = Ξ P1 3.141592.... PR PITCH CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) = = DEDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) = RADIUS TO POINT OF LOAD APPLICATION ON GEAR TOOTH RI RL CENTRELINE (INCHES) = RELATIVE RADIUS OF CURVATURE OF THE PITCH CIRCLE OF THE RRO GEAR AND THE PITCH LINE OR PITCH CIRCLE OF THE GENERATING TUOL = ROUNDED CORNER RADIUS OF GENERATING GEAR TOOTH (INCHES) RT ANGR, RR. .. RADIAL COURDINATES OF POINT OF HIGHEST STRESS CUNCENTRATION ON FILLET CURVE. WALL (RL, RRT, ANG1, ANG2)=2.0\*RL-RRT\* (2.0\*COS (ANG1)+(SIN(ANG1)/TAN(AN 162-ANG1))) XINV(ANG) = TAN(ANG) - ANGTART (AN3, BBY, PR, RRT) = ATAN ((1.0-((RRT\*\*2)/(PR\*(PR-BBY))))/TAN(ANG)) tang(TP, PR, ANG1, ANG2) = ((TP/(2.0\*PR)) + x INV(ANG1) - x INV(ANG2)) FRRC(AN3, RRT, RT) = SQRT((RRT\*\*2) + RT\*(RT-2.0\*RRT\*SIN(ANG))) FASC(ANG, BBY, PR) = (BBY/PR) \*TAN(ANG) -XINV(ANG) FARC(AN3, ANG1, BBY, PR, RRF, RRT, RT) = FASC(ANG, BBY, PR) + ACOS((RRT-RT\*SIN 1(ANG1))/RRF) ERROR=1.0E-06 ₽ ĠΟ ΤΟ (100,200),NCUT 100 XX=PR-38Y R1 = XXANG1=0.0 ANG11=ANGC

Þ

15

	A NG 12 = PI / 2.0 E I N (1 = WALL (P) = P1 = A NG 11 = A NG 12)
	DELR=SQRT (PR*XX) -R1
A 11 7	DELR=DELR/5.0
103	R2=R1
105	FUNC2=FJNC1 R1=R2
	FUNC1=FJNC2 R2=R2+DELR
	ANG2=ACJS(XX/R2) ANG21=ALCC=FASC(ANG2_BBY_BP)
	ANG22=TART (ANG2, BBY, PR, R2)
	IF (FUNC2. GE FUNC1) GO TO 103
110	R3=(R1*FUNC2-R2*FUNC1)/(FUNC2-FUNC1)
	ANG3=ACJS(XX/R3) ANG31=ANGC-FASC(ANG3,BBY,PR)
	ANG32=TART (ANG3, BBY, PR, R3) FUNC3=WALL (RL, R3, ANG31, ANG32)
	IF((ABS(FUNC3)), LE ERROR) GO TO 120 IF((FUNC1*FUNC3), GT. 0.0) GO TO 115
	R2=R3 FUNL2=FJNC3
115	GO TU 110
127	FUNC1=FJNC3
120	RF=R3
	ANGR=AN3 31
125	REIURN RKF=R1
	RRO=PR ANGR=ANG11
200	RETURN XX=PR-B3Y
	R1=XX ANG1=0.0
	ANGI1=PI∕2.0 RRF1=XX-RT
	ANG12=ANGC EUNC1-WALL (PL. PRE1. ANG12. ANG11)
	DLLR = SQRT(PR + XX) - R1
01.7	
203	R2=R1
	ANGZZEANG12
205	F UNC 2=F UNC1 R1=R2
	RRF1=RRF2

1

----

.

•

.

A 16

•

•

•

	ANG12=ANG22 FUNC1=FUNC2
	RZ-RZTULR ANGZ=ACJS (XX/RZ) ANGZ=ATAPT (ANGZ-BRY-PP.PZ)
	RRF2 = FRRC(ANG21, R2, RT) ANG22 = ANGC - FARC(ANG21, ANG21, BBY, PR, RRF2, R2, RT)
	ANG21=ANG21-ACOS((R2-RT*SIN(ANG21))/RRF2) FUNC2=WALL(RL,RRF2,ANG22,ANG21)
	IF (ABS(22-R1).LT.ERROR) GO TO 225 IF (FUNC2.GE.FUNC1) GO TO 203
210	IF((FUNC1*F(NC2).GT.0.U) GO TO 205 R5=(R1*-UNC2-R2*FUNC1)/(FUNC2-FUNC1)
	ANG3=ACJS(XX/R3) ANG31=TART(ANG3, BBY, PR, R3)
	RFS = FRCU(ANGS1, R3, R1) ANG32 = ANGC - FARC(ANG3, ANG31, BBY, PR, RRF3, R3, RT) ANG31 = ANG31 - ACOS (ANG32, ANG31, CANG31,
	F UNC3=HALL (RL, RRF3, ANG32, ANG31) TE((ABS(EUNC3)), EEERORD 60 TO 220
	IF((FUNC1*FUNC3).GT.0.0) GO TO 215 R2=R3
	FUNC2=FJNC3 G0 T0 210
215	R 1=R3 F UNC 1=F UNC 3
220	GU TO 210 RKF=RRF3
	RRU=PR ANGR=ANS 32
225	RRF=RRF1 PFO=PP
	ANGR=AN312 RETURN
	END

,

SUBROUTINE IFACT (BP, CJ, PAR, PR1, PR2, RATIO, RB1, RO1)

THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE GEOMETRY FACTOR FOR THE WORST CASE OF SURFACE LOADING AT THE POINT OF LOWEST SINGLE TOOTH CONTACT

	SUBSERI SUBSERI PP PAR PR RATIO RB		(1) (2) BASI PRES GEAI BASI	REF REF SSUR SSUR RA CI	ERS ERS TCH ERCL ERCL ERCL ERCLE	TO T (INC GLE RA (IE AD	HE P HE G HES) (RAD DIUS GEA IUS IUS	EAR IANS (IN R TE (INC	) CHES) ETH / HES)	PINION	ТЕЕТН)
	XXX= (U. ZA1= (SQ ZC1= (BP)	5/T RT ( -ZA	AD 01	PAR) 1**2	)*(F )-(F	RATIO B1**	/(RA 2))-	T IO+ SQRT	1.0)) ((PR1	**2) <b>-</b> (RB	1**2)))
1	IF(SIN( CJ=XXX* RETURN CJ=1.0E	PAR (SI -50	₹) •L [N (P/	T.(Z AR)+	C1/F (ZC1	PR1)) L/PR2	G() )) * (;	TO 1 SIN(	PAR)-	(ZC1/PR1	

SUBROUTINE EFACT (CE,E1,E2,PI,L1,U2)

THIS ROUTINE DETERMINES THE ELASTIC COEFFICIENT FOR THE SURFACE STRESS ANALYSIS

E = MODULUS OF ELASTICITY (PSI) $PI = 3.141592$ $PI = POISSONS RATIO$	<pre>= MODULUS OF ELASTICITY (PSI) = 3.141592 U = POISSONS RATIO</pre>	SUBSCRIPT	(1) REFERS TO THE PINION (2) REFERS TO THE GEAR FLASTIC COFFETCTENT FACTOR	
			MODULUS OF ELASTICITY (PSI) 3.141592. BUISSONS BATTO	

CE=SQRT(CCE/(PI\*(((1.0-(U1\*\*2))/E1)+((1.0-(U2\*\*2))/E2))) RETURN END

Þ

18

RETURN END

2		SUBROUTINE VEACT (CV, QV, NQUAL, PLV)
10000	<b>،</b>	THIS SUBROUTINE DETERMINES THE VELOCITY (DYNAMIC) FACTOR FOR THE STRESS ANALYSIS
SOCIO		CV, QV = VELOCITY OR DYNAMIC FACTOR NQUAL = A.G.M.A. QUALITY NUMBER PLV = PITCH LINE VELOCITY (FPM)
C		NNN=NOUAI - 2
	100	GO TO (100,100,100,200,200,300,300,400,400,400,500,500,500,600),NNN CV=600.0/(600.0+PLV)
	230	GO TO 700 CV=1200.0/(1200.0+PLV)
	300	GO TO 700 CV=50.07 (50.0+SQRT(PLV))
	4 U U	$CV = 78 \cdot 1/(78 \cdot 1 + SQRT(PLV))$
	500	CV=SQRT(78.0/(78.0+SQRT(PLV)))
	600 7.10	
	100	ETURN END

٠.

```
SUBROUTINE MFACT (CM,QM,FW,NQUAL)
  THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE LOAD DISTRIBUTION FACTOR FOR THE STRESS ANALYSIS
  CM,QM
              = LOAD DISTRIBUTION FACTOR
              = FACE WIDTH (INCHES)
= A.G.M.A. QUALITY NUMBER
   FW
   NQUAL
  IF(FW.GT.2.0) GO TO 1
CN=1.3
GO TO 3

1 IF(FW.GT.18.0) GO TO 2

CH=(((((-9.6282c-08*FW+6.33757E-06)*FW-1.5862E-04)*FW+1.82424E-03)

1*FW-9.30188E-03)*FW+4.82409E-02)*FW+1.22786
  GO TO 3
CH=FW/(0.45*FW+2.0)
IF(NQUAL.GT.14) GO TO 4
23
   CM=CM+(0.9*(FLOAT(15-NQUAL)/12.0))
                                                                                                         _ >
                                                                                                A.A
   QN=CM
                                                                                                          19
   RETURN
                                                                                                16
17
4 QN=CM
  RETURN
   END
```

0000000000

, Ν

•	SUBROUT	INE FFACT	(CF)					
500	THIS RO TH∟ SUR	JTINE DETER FACE STRES	RMINES T S ANALYS	HE SURFACE	FINISH	CORRECTION FACTOR	FOR	
0000	CF	= SURFÁCE	FINISH	CORRECTION	FACTOR		A.18 A.19 A.20	A 20
	CF=1.0 Return FND							

CS=1.U QS=CS Return END

END

000000

THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE SIZE FACTOR FOR CS,QS ' = SIZE CORRECTION FACTOR

SUBROUTINE SFACT (CS,QS) This routine determines the size factor for the stress analysis

THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE OVERLOAD FACTORS FOR THE STRESS ANALYSIS CO,QO DRIVEN = OVERLOAD FACTORS 1.J LOAD ON DRIVEN MACHINE - UNIFORM 2.U LOAD ON DRIVEN MACHINE - MODERATE 3.J LOAD ON DRIVEN MACHINE - HEAVY = = = 1.0 POWER SOURCE - UNIFORM 2.0 POWER SOURCE - LIGHT SHOCK 3.0 POWER SOURCE - MEDIUM SHOCK DRIVER = Ξ = = 1 FOR PINION DRIVE NDRIVE = 2 FOR GEAR DRIVE = GEAR RATIO (IE. GEAR TEETH / PINION TEETH) RATIO XXX= ((DRIVEN-1.0)\*DRIVEN+2.0\*DRIVER+6.0)/8.0 GO TO (1,2), NORIVE 1 CO=XXXGU TU 3 2 CO=0.01\*(RATIO\*\*2)+XXX 3 QO=CO นี้บั=ดีข้ RETURN

SUBROUTINE OFACT (CO,QO,DRIVEN, DRIVER, NDRIVE, RATIO)

```
SUBROUTINE HFACT (BHN1, BHN2, RATIO, CH)
THIS ROUTINE DETERMINES THE HARDNESS RATIO FACTOR FOR SURFACE
       STRESS ANALYSIS
       SUBSCRIPT (1) REFERS TO THE PINION
SUBSCRIPT (2) REFERS TO THE GEAR
                = BRINELL HARDNESS
       BHN
                = GEAR RATIO (IE. GEAR TEETH / PINION TEETH)
= HARDNESS RATIO FACTOR
       RATIO
       СН
       HR=BHN1/BHN2
       IF(HR.LT.1.2) GU TO 1
       XXX=0.052808* (HR**0.225683)-0.052632
       CH=XXX*(RATIO-1.0)+1.0
       RETURN
     1 CH=1.0
       RETURN
       END
       SUBROUTINE LFACT (BHN, CYCLE, CL, QL)
С
       THIS ROUTINE DETERMINES THE LIFE FACTORS FOR STRESS ANALYSIS
00000000
                = BRINELL HARDNESS
       BHN
                = NUMBER OF LOAD CYCLES FOR PINION
       CYCLE
       CL.QL
                = LIFE FACTOR
      IF(GYCLE.GT.1.0E+07) GO TO 1
CL=2.575607*(CYCLE**(-0.058697))
       GO TO 2
     1 CL=1.0
    2 QL160=2.335254*(CYCLE**(-0.056092))
QL250=5.236361*(CYCLE**(-0.112266))
       QL450=9, 626709* (CYCLE** (-0.150709))
       IF (QL160.LT.1.0) QL160=1.0
       IF (QL250.LT.1.0) QL250=1.0
       IF (QL450.LT.1.0) QL450=1.0
       IF (BHN. GT. 250.0) GO TO 3
       QL=QL16J+((BHN-160.0)/90.0)*(QL250-QL160)
       RETURN
    3 QL=QL250+((BHN-250.0)/200.0)*(QL450-QL250)
       RETURN
       END
```

A 21 A.21 A.22

```
SUBROUTINE REACT (CR, QR, RELI)
\sim
1000000000
  ,
        THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE RELIABILITY FACTOR (SAFETY FACTOR) FOR THE STRESS ANALYSIS
        RELI
                   = RELIABILITY
        CR,QR
                   = RELIABILITY FACTOR
        IF(RELI.GE.1.0) RELI=0.9999
        ĨF(RELI,LT,J,99) GO TO 1
CR=J,444444*((1.0/(1.0-RELI))**0.176091)
       GO TO 2
CR=0.773196*RELI-0.234536
        QR=CR
        RETURN
        END
        SUBROUTINE TFACT (CT, QT, TEMP)
        THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE TEMPERATURE FACTORS FOR THE STRESS
00000000
        ANALYSIS
                   = TEMPERATURE CORRECTION FACTORS
= TEMPERATURE OF GEAR OIL OR GEAR BLANK
        CT,QT
TEMP
        CT=1.0
        QT=1.0
        ÎF(TEMP.GT.160.0) QT=(460.0+TEMP)/620.0
IF(TEMP.GT.180.0) CT=(460.0+TEMP)/640.0
        RETURN
        END
      SUBROUTINE FACTOR(CF,CH,CL1,CL2,QL1,QL2,CM,QM,CO,QO,CR,QR,CS,QS,
1CT,QT,CV,QV,COD,COUL1,CODL2,QOU,QODL1,QOUL2)
10000000000000
        THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE OVERALL DERATING FACTORS FOR BENDING AND WEAR STRESS ANALYSIS
        SUBSCRIPT (1) REFERS TO THE PINION
SUBSCRIPT (2) REFERS TO THE GEAR
                                                                                               A A A
                                                                                                          Ρ
                                                                                                          22
                                                                                               NNN
                   = SURFACE CONDITION FACTOR
= HARDNESS RATIO FACTOR
= LIFE FACTOR
        CF
                                                                                               σΦω
        CH
        CL,QL
        CH,QM
                   = LOAU-DISTRIBUTION CORRECTION FACTOR
ب
ñ
                   = OVERLOAD CORRECTION FACTOR
        CO,QO
                   = RELIABILITY FACTOR (FACTOR OF SAFETY)
        CR,QR
```

,

1000000000000000 10000000

ž

RU

= SIZE CORRECTION FACTOR = TEMPERATURE FACTOR CS,QS CT;QT = VELOCITY CORRECTION FACTOR (DYNAMIC FACTOR) CV,QV = OVERALL DERATING FACTOR 000 = OVERALL DERATING FACTOR 000 = OVERALL LIFE DERATING FACTOR CODL = OVERALL LIFE DERATING FACTOR QUDL C-FACTORS USED IN WEAR ANALYSIS Q-FACTORS USED IN BENDING ANALYSIS COD= (CO\* CS\*CM\*CF)/CV QUD= (QO+QS+QH)/QV X X X = CH/(CR + CT)YYY=QR\*QT CODL1=C\_1\*XXX CUDEZ=CEZ\*XXX QODE1=QE1/YYY QODL 2=QL 2/YYY RETURN END SUBROUTINE CONRAT (ANGC1, ANGC2, BP, CRATIO, NCUT1, NCUT2, NDRIVE, 1PAR, PR1, PR2, RB1, RB2, RI1, RI2, RU1, RO2, RU1, RU2, TP1, TP2, XLA, XLR, 286A1, BBA2, BBX1, BBX2, BBY1, BBY2, RT1, RT2) THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES ... A) THE CONTACT RATIO FOR NON-UNDERCUT AND UNDERCUT CONDITIONS B) THE LENGTH OF APPROACH AND RECESS FOR THE GEAR SET THE ROUTINE ALSO REQUIRES \*\*SUBROUTINE LENGTH\*\* TO DETERMINE THE LENGTH OF CONTACT IF UNDERCUTTING IS PRESENT. \*\* SUBROUTINE LENGTH\*\* REQUIRES \*\*SUBROUTINE FILLET\*\*. NOTE ... LIMIT TO LENGTH OF APPROACH OR LENGTH OF RECESS SET TO ZERO SUBSCRIPT (1) REFERS TO THE PINION SUBSCRIPT (2) REFERS TO THE GEAR ANGC = ANGLE BETWEEN THE TOOTH CENTRELINE AND FILLET ORIGIN AT THE DEDENDUM CIRCLE BASE PITCH (INCHES) CONTACT RATIO BP Ξ CRATIO Ξ 1 IF GEAR OUT BY RACK WITH SHARP CORNERED TEETH NCUT = 2 IF GEAR CUT BY RACK WITH ROUNDED CORNERS 1 FOR PINION DRIVE = NDRIVE = = 2 FOR GEAR DRIVE PRESSURE ANGLE (RADIANS) PAR = = PITCH RADIUS (INCHES) PR = BASE GIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) = ROOT CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) ŔВ (PR-DED) R1 = ADDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) R D

= UNDERCUT LIMIT RADIUS (INCHES)

≻ 23

Ρ.

လဲလ	TP XLA XLR	<pre>= TOOTH THICKNESS AT PITCH CIRCLE (INCHES) = LENGTH OF APPROACH (INCHES) = LENGTH OF RECESS (INCHES) = UNTAINED FOR THICK AND FUD OF STORTSHT</pre>
363636.	BBX	<ul> <li>DISTANCE BETWEEN PITCH CIRCLE AND END OF STRAIGHT PROFILE ON GENERATING RACK TOOTH FLANK (INCHES)</li> <li>DISTANCE BETWEEN TOOTH CENTERLINE AND CENTRE OF ROUNDED CORNER ON GENERATING RACK TOOTH (INCHES)</li> </ul>
000000	B B Y R T	<ul> <li>DISTANCE BETWEEN PITCH CIRCLE AND CENTRE OF ROUNDED CORNER ON GENERATING RACK TOUTH (INCHES)</li> <li>ROUNDED CORNER RADIUS OF GENERATING GEAR TOOTH (INCHES)</li> </ul>
5	NNN=1 IF (RU1.) IF (RU2.)	GT.RI1) NNN=NNN+1 GT.RI2) NNN=NNN+2
იიიიი	NNN	= 1 NEITHER GEAR UNDERCUT = 2 PINION UNDERCUT ONLY = 3 GEAR UNDERCUT ONLY = 4 BOTH GEARS UNDERCUT
J 1	GO TO(4) 30 CALL LE 185X1,88 CALL LE 188X2,88	JU, 30U, 20U, 10U), NNN NGTH(ANGU1, NCUT1, PAR, PR1, RB1, RI1, RU1, TP1, BBA1, Y1, RT1, XXX1) NGTH(ANGC2, NCUT2, PAR, PR2, RB2, RI2, RU2, TP2, BBA2, Y2, RT2, XX2)
2	GU TU 50 UO CALL LE 185X2,88 XXX1=SQ GU TU 50	U NGTH(ANGC2,NCUT2,PAR,PR2,RB2,RI2,RU2,TP2,BBA2, (2,RT2,XXX2) RT((RU2**2)-(RB2**2))-PR2*SIN(PAR) JU
31	0 CALL LE' 188X1,880 XXX2=SQN GO TO 50	NGTH(ANGC1,NCUT1,PAR,PR1,RB1,RI1,RU1,TP1,BBA1, (1,RT1,XXX1) RT((RU1**2)-(RB1**2))-PR1*SIN(PAR)
4	00 XXX1=SQ XXX2=SQr	<pre>XT((R02**2)-(R82**2))-PR2*SIN(PAR) XT((R01**2)-(R81**2))-PR1*SIN(PAR)</pre>
51	30 IF(XXX1) IF(XXX2) CRATIO= GO TO (3	, L T • Ú • U) X XX 1= U • Ú , L T • O • Ú) X XX 2= U • Ú ( XX X1 + XX X2) / BP 5 Ú U • 7 J Ú) • NDRIVE
6	UO XLA=XXX XLR=XXX	
7	RETURN DO XLA=XXX XLR=XXX RETURN END	

.

,

SUBROUTINE LENGIH (ANGC, NCUT, PAR, PR, RB, RI, RU, TP, BBA, BBX, BBY, RT, XXX) THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE LENGTH OF CONTACT FOR A GEAR FROM THE UNDERCUT CIRCLE TO THE PITCH POINT FOR UNDERCUT CONDITIONS THE ROUTINE ALSO REQUIRES \*\*SUBROUTINE FILLET\*\* TO DETERMINE THE RADIUS TO THE FILLET-INVOLUTE INTERSECTION ANGC = ANGLE BETWEEN THE TOOTH CENTRELINE AND FILLET ORIGIN AT THE DEDENDUM CIRCLE 1 IF GEAR CUT BY RACK WITH SHARP CORNERED TEETH NCUT Ξ 2 IF GEAR OUT BY RACK WITH ROUNDED CORNERS = = PRESSURE ANGLE (RAUIANS) PAR = PITCH RAUIUS (INCHES) PK. = RADIUS OF BASE CIRCLE (INCHES) RB RĪ = ROUT CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) ... (PR-DED) RU = UNDERCUT LIMIT RADIUS (INCHES) = TOOTH THICKNESS AT PITCH CIRCLE (INCHES) TΡ = DISTANCE BETWEEN FITCH CIRCLE AND END OF STRAIGHT PROFILE ON GENERATING RACK TOOTH FLANK (INCHES) BBA = DISTANCE BETWEEN TOOTH CENTERLINE AND CENTRE OF ROUNDED CORNER ON GENERATING RACK TOOTH (INCHES) BBX BUY = DISTANCE BETWEEN PITCH DIRCLE AND CENTRE OF ROUNDED CORNER ON GENERATING RACK TOOTH (INCHES) = ROUNDED CORNER RADIUS OF GENERATING GEAR TOOTH (INCHES) RT = LENGTH OF CONTACT (INCHES) XXX CALL FILLET (ANGC, NOUT, PAR, PR, RAD, RB, RI, RU, RRTL, RRTU, TP, BBA, 1BBX, BBY, RT) ANG=ACOS(RB/RAD) XXX=RB\*(TAN(PAR)-TAN(ANG))RETURN

END

1 -

200000

 $\succ$ NG

A. 27

SUBROUTINE EFFIC(EFF,RB1,RB2,PAR,PLV,RATIO,NDRIVE,XLA,XLR) 002 . THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE FRICTIONAL EFFICIENCY OF THE GEAR SET SUBSCRIPT (1) REFERS TO THE PINION SUBSCRIPT (2) REFERS TO THE GEAR ËFF = EFFICIENCY RE BASE CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) = PAR = PRESSURE ANGLE (RADIANS) = PITCH LINE VLLOCITY (FPM) = GEAR RATIO (IE. GEAR TEETH / PINION TEETH) PLV RATIO = 1 FOR PINION DRIVE NURIVE 2 FOR GEAR DRIVE Ξ = LENGTH OF APPROACH (INCHES) = LENGTH OF RECESS (INCHES) XLA XLR FS(VS) = (0.050/EXP(0.125\*VS)) + 0.002\*SQRT(VS)00000 STATEMENT FUNCTION FS(VS) GIVES THE COEFFICIENT OF FRICTION AS A FUNCTION OF SLIDING VELOCITY FOR SOFT STEELS. EQUATION IS PRESENTED BY BUCKINGHAM IN \*\*ANALYTICAL MECHANICS OF GEARS\*\* GO TO (10,20),NURIVE 10 AA=XLAZRBI AR=XLR/RB1 RRR=1.U/RATIO GO TO 3J 20 AA=XLA/RB2 AR=XLR/RB2 RRR=RATIO 30 XXX= (PLV/2.0)\*(1.0+RRR)\*COS(PAR) VSA=XXX\*AA VSR=XXX\*AR FA=FS(VSA) FR=FS(VSR) XXXX = AA + ARFA=(4.0/3.0)\*FS(VSA) FR = (2.0/3.0) \* FS(VSR)EFF=1.0-((1.0+RRR)/XXXX)\*((FA/2.0)\*(AA\*\*2)+(FR/2.0)\*(AR\*\*2)) RETURN

A 26

⋗

SUBROUTINE ERROR (DP, FW, NQUAL, PR, TEETH, TOLR, TOLP, PTOL, TOLL, 1TTCT, TCT)

THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE VARIOUS CUTTING TOLERANCES FOR VARYING GEAR SIZES

TTCT = TUOTH TO TOOTH COMPOSITE TOLERANCE TCT = TOTAL COMPOSITE TOLERANCE QUAL=NQJAL TOLR=58.0*((2.0*PR)**0.238)*(DP**(-0.484))*(1.4**(8-NQUAL))
TOLR=58.0*((2.0*PR)**0.238)*(DP**(-0.484))*(1.4**(8-NQUAL))
TULP=10.5*((2.0*PR)**0.177)*(UP**(-0.224))*(1.42**(8-NQUAL)) PTOL=21.5*((2.0*PR)**0.154)*(DP**(-0.435))*(1.4**(8-NQUAL)) TULL=((((-0.00244*QUAL+0.13638)*QUAL-2.69177)*QUAL+18.995)* 1(FW**0.72)
IF(TELTH.LE.20.0) GO TO 1 1F(TELTH.LT.32.0) GO TO 2 TTCT=20.0*(CP**(-0.24))*(1.4**(8-NQUAL)) GO TO 3 GO TO 3
$\begin{array}{c} 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 $
$ \begin{array}{c} \text{Tr} (1 \in [1 + (1 \in [0 \in [$
1 (1.4**(3-NQUAL)) - ((1.5*UP)*((20.0/UP)-(2.0*PR))) 5 TULR=1.0E-04*TOLR TOLP=1.0E-04*TOLP PIOL =1.0E-04*TOLP
TOLL=1.JE-O4*TOLL TTCT=1.JE-O4*TTJT TCT=1.JE-O4*TCT RETURN

A 27

A.29

SUBROUTI 1DP,DLLBL 2TPTV1,TP	BLASH (BLMIN, BLMINT, BLMAX, BLMAXT, BL1, BL2, BLL NGAL, PAR, TPTL1, TPTL2, TPTU1, TPTU2, TPTE1, TPTE2 2, TICT1, TTCT2, TCT1, TGT2)	,BLU,BLR,CP, ,
THIS ROJ A) MINIM B) ACTUA C) MAXIM TOLED	NE DETERMINES AND MAXIMUM BACKLASH DESIRED AT OPERATING P MINIMUM AND MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT OPERATING PI TOUTH THINNING FOR BACKLASH INCLUDING MACHI	ITCH RADIUS TCH RADIUS NING
D) DIFFE E) TOOTH F) ACTUA	NCE BETWEEN MINIMUM AND MAXIMUM BACKLASH Hickness Tolerance class Maximum tooth Thickness Variation From Tooth	ELEMENT
G) ACTJA Ekrors A	MAXIMUM TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH Runout	ELEMENT
SUBSCRIP SUBSCRIP BLMIN	(1) REFERS TO THE PINION (2) REFERS TO THE GEAR DESIRED MINIMUM BACKLASH AT OPERATING PITCH RADIUS (INCHES)	
BLMINT BLMAX	ACTUAL MINIMUM BACKLASH AT OPERATING PITCH RADIUS (INCHES) UESTREU MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT OPERATING PITCH	
BLMAXT	RADIUS (INCHES) ACTUAL MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT OPERATING PITCH RADIUS (INCHES)	
BL	MAXIMUN TOOTH THINNING FOR BACKLASH INCLUDIN Tolerance (Inches) Factor to control lower backlash limit	G MACHINING
BLU BLR CP DP	FACTOR TO CONTROL UPPER BACKLASH LIMIT RATIO OF PINION BACKLASH TO TOTAL BACKLASH CIRCULAR PITCH (INCHES/TOOTH) DIAMETRAL PITCH (TEETH PER INCH)	
	DIFFERENCE BETWEEN DESIRED MAXIMUM AND MINIM BACKLASH (INCHES) A.G.M.A. QUALITY NUMBER DESSIDE ANCLE (DANTANS)	UM
TPTL TPTU TPTE	LUWER TOOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE (INCHES) UPPER TOOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE (INCHES) ACTUAL MAXIMUM TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FRO	M TOO <b>t</b> h
TFTV	ELEMENT ERRORS AND RUNOUT ACTUAL MAXIMUM TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FRO ELEMENT ERRORS	M TOOTH
FOR THE FIVE(5) NUMBER.	CKLASH DIFFERENCE REQUIREMENTS THERE IS A CH OTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE CLASSES DEPENDING CN CH CLASS IS ONE HALF(1/2) THE PREVIOUS CLASS	OICE OF THE QUALITY
A MINIMJ GLAR AND FOR THE	BACKLASH IS UIVIDED PROPORTIONATELY BETWEEN HE PINION THUS SPECIFYING THE MAXIMUM TOOTH O GEARS. THE WORKING TUOTH THICKNESS IS DETE C THE TAOTH THICKNESS TOLEPANCE (ASSUMED UNI	THE THICKNESS RMINED BY
FROM THE	AXIMUM TOOTH THICKNESS FOLERANCE (ASSUMED UNI	LATERALJ D
DETERMIN	BACKLASH REQUIREMENTS	õ

.

-		
~	•	BLHIN=(3LL*0.025)*(DP**(-0.903090)) BLMAX=(3LU*0.040)*(DP**(-0.903090)) BLMIN1=3LR*BLMIN BLMIN2=3LMIN-6LMIN1
363636		BLMIN1 AND BLMINZ LQUAL THE AMOUNT OF DELIBERATE TOOTH THINNING ON THE PINION AND GEAR TO ACHIEVE MINIMUM BACKLASH
ن د		DLLBL=BLMAX-BLMIN
30		DETERMINE LARGEST TOOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE CLASS
C		IF(UP.LT.10.0) GO TO 1 TTOL=0.J15807*(UP**(-0.653066)) GO TO 2
0	1	TTOL=U.037423*(DP**(-0.978801))
ŝ		DETERMINE REQUIRED TOLERANCE CLASS
J	2	IPTV1=2.0*TTCT1*TAN(PAR)         IPTV2=2.0*TTCT2*TAN(PAR)         ITT0L1=TPTV1         IT0L2=TPTV2
		IF(BLR.2Q.0.0)GO TO 3 XXX=((ALOG(TTOL/TTOL1)/ALOG(2.0))+1.0)+1.0 N1=XXX IF(N1.LT.1)N1=1 IF(N1.LT.1)N1=1 IF(N1.LT.1)N1=1
	~	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{I} \mathbf{F} \left( \left( \mathbf{X} \mathbf{X} - \mathbf{A} \right) \mathbf{I} \right) \left( \mathbf{X} \mathbf{X} \mathbf{X} \right) \mathbf{J} \mathbf{E} \mathbf{Q} \mathbf{U} \mathbf{U} \mathbf{U} \mathbf{U} \right) \mathbf{N} \mathbf{I} = \mathbf{N} \mathbf{I} - \mathbf{I} \\ \mathbf{G} \mathbf{O} \mathbf{T} \mathbf{O} \mathbf{A} \end{array}$
	3 4	N1=5 XXX=((ALOG(TTUL/TTUL2)/ALOG(2.0))+1.0)+1.0
~		N2=XXX IF(N2.Lf.1)N2=1 IF((XXX-AINT(XXX)).EQ.0.0) N2=N2-1
7575		DETERMINE UPPER TOLERANGE LIMIT
J		TPTU1=TTOL/(2.0**(N1-1)) TPTU2=TTOL/(2.0**(N2-1)) NHNNN=NQUAL-2
	10	GU TO (10,10,11,12,13,13,13,13,13,13,13,13,13,13,13,13),NNNNN IF(N1.GT.1)TPTU1=TTUL IF(N2.GT.1)TPTU2=TTUL CO TU 1:
	11	IF (N1.5T.2) TPTU1=TTOL/2.0 IF (N2.6T.2) TPTU2=TTOL/2.0 CO TO 15
	12	IF (N1.GT.3) TPTU1=TTOL/4.0 IF (N2.3T.3) TPTU2=TTOL/4.0 GD TO 14
	13	IF(N1.GI.5)TPTU1=TTOL/16.0
	14	TPTL 1=0. 0 TPTL 2=0. 0

.

0000

Š

.

DETERMINE AMOUNT OF TOOTH THINNING FOR BACKLASH INCLUDING TOOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE

TPTE1=2.0\*TCT1\*TAN(PAR) TFTE2=2.0\*TCT2\*TAN(PAR) BL1=BLHIN1+TPTE1 BL2=BLHIN2+TPTE2 BLMINT=3LMIN BLMAXT=3LMIN+(TPTU1+TPTU2) RETURN END

SUBROUTINE TOLCO (BLMAXU, CO, CDR, CDTOLL, CDTOLU, NQUAL, PAR, PI, PR1, PR2, 1RATIO, RB1, RB2, TEETH1, TP1, TP2) THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES .... A) CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE B) MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT OUTLR LIMIT OF CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE SUBSCRIPT (1) REFERS TO THE PINION SUBSCRIPT (2) REFERS TO THE GEAR BLMAXU = MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT UPPER LIMIT OF CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES) = GENTRE DISTANCE (INCHES) = GENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE MODIFICATION FACTOR = LOWER GENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES) = UPPER GENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES) = A.G.M.A. QUALITY NUMBER = DO SERVE (DADTAME) CD CDR COTOLL CUTOLU NQUAL = PRESSURE ANGLE (RADIANS) PAR = 3.141592. = PITCH CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) P1 PR – = GEAR RATIO (IE. GEAR TEETH/PINION TEETH) RATIO = BASE CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) RB. TEETH = NUMBER OF TEETH = TOUTH THICKNESS AT PITCH RADIUS (INCHES) TP MAXIMUM BACKLASH INCLUDES VALUES FOR TOOTH THINNING, EXTENSION OF CENTRE DISTANCE AND MACHINING TOLERANCES THE TOOTH THICKNESS IS ALREADY REDUCED BY AN ALLOWANCE TO YIELD A MINIMUM BACKLASH PLUS A UNILATERAL TOOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE WHICH INCLUDES RUNOUT AND TOOTH ELEMENT ERRORS X INV (ANG) = TAN (ANG) - ANGTHICK (T>, PR, RK, ANG1, ANG2) =2.0\*RR\* ((TP/(2.0\*PR)) +XINV(ANG1)-1XINV(ANG2)) ≥ Δ DETERMINE BILATERAL CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE AND THEN CONVERT TO UNILATERAL TOLERANCE

Ъ

NNNNN=NQUAL-2 GU TO (10,10,10,10,10,11,11,11,11,11,12,12,12,12,12),NNNNN 10 CDTUL=0.0100+((CU-12.0)/12.0)\*0.0100 IF (CDTO\_.ET.0.0020)CDTOL=0.0020 GO TO 15 11 COTOL=0.0020+((CO-12.0)/12.0)\*0.0020 IF (CDTO\_.LT.J.JJJ5)CDTOL=0.0005 G0 T0 13 12 CUTUL=0.0005+((CD-12.0)/12.0)\*0.0005 ĬF(CDTO..LT.U.UUU1)CDTOL=0.0001 13 CUTULU=2.0\*CUR\*CUTUL CUTULL=U.U DETERMINE GEAR CHARACTERISTICS AT EXTENDED CENTRE DISTANCE OCU=CD+CDTOLU 0PR1=000/(RATI0+1.0) OPR2=UCJ-OPR1 ULP=(2.U\*PI\*OPR1)/TEETH1 ANG1=ACOS(RE1/OPR1) ANGZ=ACOS (RB2/OPR2) OTPI=THICK(TP1,PR1,OPR1,PAR,ANG1) OTP2=THICK(TP2,PR2,OPR2,PAR,ANG2) SINCE THE TOOTH THICKNESS VALUE REPRESENTS THE THEORETICAL TOOTH THICKNESS (I2. CP/2.0) MINUS THE THINNING ALLOWANCE AND THE THICKNESS ERROR DUE TO RUNDUL AND TOOTH ELEMENT ERRORS, THE MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT THE EXTENDED CENTRE DISTANCE INCLUDES ALL

BLMAXU=(OCP-(OTP1+OTP2)) RETURN

DETRIMENTAL SOURCES

END

000

00000000

SUBROUTINE SIZE (ADD, DED, FW, HUBL, HUBR, RI, RIM, SHAFT, SAF, 1TORU, WEB, XKEY) = ADDENDUH (INCHES) AUD DEDENDUM (INCHES) DED Ξ = FACE WIDTH (INCHES) FW = HUB LENGTH (INCHES) HUBL = OUTER RADIUS OF HUB (INCHES) = DEDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) HUBR R1 INNER RADIUS OF RIM (INCHES) RIM = = SHAFT DIAMETER (INCHES) SHAFT = MAXIMUM ALLOWABLE FATIGUE STRESS (PSI) = TORQUE (FT-LBS) SAF . TURG = WEB THICKNESS (INCHES) WEB = KEY WIUTH (INCHES) .....ASSUME SQUARE KEY XKEY SSY=0.577\*SAF DISTORTION ENERGY THEORY SY=2.0\*5AF SAFE=2.U SAFE = SAFETY FACTOR IF (SHAFT.EQ.0.0) GO TO 1 XKEY=SHAFT/4.0 FORUE=TORQ/(SHAFT/24.0) HUBL=2.U\*SAFE\*FORCE/(XKEY\*SY) HUBE 1=(SAFE\*FORCE)/(XKEY\*SSY) GO 10 2 1 XKEY=0.J HUBL = FW HUBL 1=HJBL 2 RIM=RI-(AUD+DED) HUBR=(1.75\*SHAFT)/2.0 WEB=0.5\*FW IF (HUBL.LT.HUBL1) HUBL=HUBL1 IF (HUBL.LT.FW) HUBL=FW IF (HUBR. GT.RIM) HUBR=RIM IF(RIM. EQ. HUBR) WEB=FW IF (WEB. T. 0.1. AND. FW. GL. 0.1) WEB=0.1 RETURN

END

00000000000000000000

Š

č

0000

A 32 A.32

.

SUBROUFINE VOLUME (FW, HUBL, HUBR, PI, RIM, RO, SHAFT, VOL, WEB)

THIS SUBROUTINE DETERMINES THE VOLUME OF MATERIAL REQUIRED FOR THE GLAR BLANK TO THE ADDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS

	FW	Ξ	FAC	EW	IUT	н (	INC	HES	3)						
	HUBL	=	HUB	LE	NGT	H_(	TNC	HES	)						
	HUBR	Ŧ	QUI	LR _	HUB	RA	UIU	15 (	(INCH)	ES)					
	PI	=	5.1	415	92.		٥								
	RIM	=	TNN	zR -	RAU.	IUS	_ 0 F	- RI	M (I)	NCHES	5)				
	RO	Ξ	ADDI	END	UMI	CIR	CĻĒ	R/	DIUS	(INC	CHES)				
	SHAFT	Ξ	SHAL	FT	DIAI	MET	ER-	(IN	ICHES	)					
	VUL	Ξ	VOL	UME	(0)	UBI	61	INCH	iES)						
	WEB	=	WEB	TH	ICK	NES	SI	(INC	HES)						
	IF OUTER	2 1	IUB I	RAD	IUS	IS	LE	SS	THAN	SHAF	FT RA	<b>DIUS</b> ,	VOLUME	DETERMIN	1ED
	ASSUMING	5	SHAF	TR	AÛII	US	ZER	20.	(IE.	HUB	AND	SHAFT	BECOME	ONE PIEC	)E)
	· . — ·														
										. •	•				
	X X X X X = S H	IAF	T T												
	TF(SHAFT	•	SŤ "HL	JBR	) X X (	ххх	= 0 .	Ð							
	$\overline{VOL} = PI + 0$	Ċ	( (HU	BR¥	#2).	- ( (	хžž	ΧXΖ	2.0)	++2))	) ¥ HUE	3L)+((	(RIM##2)	- (HUBR**	121)
1	WER1+1(1	Þγ	442	$\tilde{\mathbf{n}} = 1$	<b>R</b> ŦM4	キギジ	114	FW)	5						

SUBROUTINE VARY1

RETURN

THIS SUBROUTINE DETERMINES THE VARIABLES IN THE PROBLEM, ORGANIZES ARRAYS TO KEEP TRACK OF THE VARIABLES, DETERMINES INITIAL VALUES AND OUTPUTS INPUT DATA

THE ROUTINE ALSO REQUIRES \*\*SUBROUTINE PITCH\*\*

	COMMON/BLK9 /COD, CODL1, CUDL2, QOD, QODL1, QODL2
	COMPONIEL KIDAZPABI, PABZ, PAWI, PAWZ, TORQI, TORQZ, WA, WR, WI, WN
	COMMON/BLK11 /J,K,N,NN,NCD,NFW,NTUOTH,NURIVE,NNLUAD,NUPT,NUPN,P1 COMMON/BLK11A/NVAR(8),NSTD(8),NOF(4)
	COMMON/BEK12 /X( 8),XSTRT( 8),RMAX( 8),RMIN( 8),PHI(25),PSI( 1) COMMON/BEK13 /RBA1,BBA2,BBX1,BBX2,BBY1,BBY2,RT1,RT2
	CONTON/JEK14 /TOLR1, TOLR2, TOLP1, TOLP2, PTOL1, PTOL2, TOLL1, TOLL2
	COMMON/ 3LK14B/TPTE1, TPTE2, TPTV1, TPTV2, CDTOLL, CDTOLU, ERR
	COMMON/BLK15 /BLMIN,BLMINT,BLMAX,BLMAXT,BLMAXU,DELBL,BL1,BL2 J=U
	NCD=0
	NFW=U NTOOTH=0
	N OPT=0 N SUM=0
	XXX=3HVAR
	ZZZ=3HCON
	IF(IDATA.EQ.J) GO TO 999 WRITE(6.5JD)
	WRITE (6, 501)
	WRITE (6, 503) RPMI
	WRITE(6,505)
	WRITE(6,506)SAF1,SAF2 WRITE(6,507)SAC1.SAC2
	WRITE (6, 508) E1, E2
	WRITE (6, 510) RH01, RH02
999	NSUM=NSJM+1
	NSORT (NSUM) =1 TE(XXX, NE, PAD) GO TO 1
	N=N+1
	N VAR(N) = 7
	NSURT(NSUM)=3 G0 T0 2
1	PAR=(PAJ/180.0)*PI NSUM=NSUM+1
0	NSORT(NSUM)=2
2	N=N+1
	N SUM = NS J M + 1 N TOO TH= N
	K = K + 1 N VAP (N) = 8
	NSORT (NSUM) =5
3	TEETH2=RATIO*TEETH1

.

,

.

```
NSUM=NSJM+1
      NSURT(NSUM) = 4
   4 1F(XXX.NE.CD) GO TO 5
      N = N + 1
      NSUM=NSJM+1
      NCD=N
      NVAR(N) = 6
      NSORT(NSUM) = 7
      GU TU 6
   5 NSUM=NSJM+1
      NSURT(NSUM) = 6
      IF (NOF3.EQ.1.AND.COMAX.EQ.COMIN) NOF3=D
   6 IF(XXX.NE.FW) GO TO 7
      N = N + 1
      NSUM=NSJM+1
      NEW=N
      NVAR(N) = 5
      NSORT (NSUM) =9
      GO TO 8
   7 NSUM=NSJM+1
      NSORT(NSUM) = 8
      IF (NOF4, EQ. 1. AND. FWMAX. EQ. FWMIN) NOF4=0
   8 NSUM=NSJM+1
      NSORT(NSUM) = 10
      TF(ZZZ.EQ.ADDK1) GO TO 1010
      IF(YYY.EQ.ADDK1) GO TO 9
      IF (XXX. NE. ADDKI) GO TO 10
      N = N + 1
      NSUM=NSJM+1
      NVAR(N) = 1
      NSORT(NSUM) = 12
      GU TO 11
   9 J=J+1
      NSUM = NSJM + 1
      NSTD(J) = 1
      NSORT (NSUM) = 14
      GO TO 11
  10 NSUM=NSJM+1
      NSORT(NSUM) = 18
      J = J + 1
      \tilde{N}S\tilde{J}\tilde{J}(J) = 5
      GC TO 11
1010 NSUM=NSUM+1
      NSORT (NSUM) = 22
  11 IF(ZZZ.EQ.ADJK2) GO TO 1013
IF(YYY.EQ.ADJK2) GO TO 12
IF(XXX.NE.ADJK2) GO TO 13
      N=N+1
      NSUM=NSJM+1
      NVAR(N) = 2
      NSORT (NSUM) =13
      GO TO 14
  12 J=J+1
      NSUM=NSJM+1
      NSTD(J)=2
```

Ρ မ္မ

```
NSORT(NSUM) = 15
      GU TO 1+
  13 NSUM=NSJM+1
      NSORT(NSUM) = 19
      J=J+1
     NSTD(J) = 6
      GO TO 14
1013 NSUM=NSUM+1
      NSORT (NSUM) = 23
  14 NSUM=NSJM+1
      NSORT(NSUM)=11
      IF(ZZZ. EQ. DEDK1) GO TO 1016
      IF (YYY.EQ.DEDKI) GO TO 15
      IF(XXX.VE.DEDK1) GO TO 16
      N = N + 1
      NSUM=NSJM+1
      NVAR(N) = 3
      NSORT(NSUM) = 12
      60 10 17
  15 J = J + 1
      NSUN=NSJM+1
      NSTD(J) = 3
      NSORT(NSUM) = 16
      GO TO 17
  16 NSUM=NSJM+1
      NSURT (NSUM) = 20
      J = J + 1
      NSTD(J) = 7
      GO TO 17
1016 NSUM=NSUM+1
     NSORT (NSUH) =24
  17 IF(ZZZ.EQ.DEDK2) GO TO 1019
      IF(YYY. Q.DEDKZ) GO TO 18
IF(XXX.NE.DEDK2) GO TO 19
      N=N+1
      NSUM=NSJM+1
      NVAR(N) = 4
      NSORT(NSUM) = 13
      GO TO 21
  18 J = J + 1
      NSUH=NSJM+1
      NSTU(J) = 4
      NSORT (NSUM) = 17
      GC TC 20
  19 NSUM=NSJM+1
      J=J+1
      NSTD(J) = 8
      NSORT (NSUM) =21
      GO TO 20.
1019 NSUM=NSJM+1
     NSORT(NSUM) = 25
  20 NN=N
      IF(IDATA.EQ.0) GO TO 47
      DO 46 1=1, NSUM
      NANNN=NSORT(I)
```

.

Þ Зб

<i>.</i> .	GO TO (21,22,23,24,25,	26 <b>,27,28,2</b>	9,30,31,32,3	3,34,35,36	,37,38,39,
21	WRITE (0, 600)	41414			
22	GU 10 45 WRITE(6,601)PAD				
23	GU TU 45 WRITE (6.602)				
24		ETH2			
24	GO TO 45				
25	WRIIE(6,604) GO TO 45				
26	WRITE(0,605)CD GO TO 40				
27	WRITE (6,606)				
28	WRITE (5, 607) FW				
29	WRITE (62608)				
3.0	GO TO 45 WRTTF (5,609)				•
31	GU TO 45 WRITE (5-610)				
	GUTTC 45				
32	GU TO 45				
33	WRITE(6,612) GU TO 46				
S 4	WRITE (6, 613)				
35	WRITE (5,614)				
36	WRITE (0, 615)				
37	GU 10 45 WRITE(6,616)				
38	GO TO 45 WRITE(0,617)ADDK1				
39	GU TO 45 WRITE (5.518) ADDK2	•			
	GUTU45				
40	GG TO 40				
41	WRITE(6,618) DEUK2 GO TO 46				
42	WRITE (0, 619) ADD1 GD TU 45				
43	WRITE (6,620) ADD2				
44	WRITE (6, 619) DED1				
45	WRITE (6, 620) DED2				
46 47	UUNIINU <u>.</u> NNN=1				
	IF(NN.EQ.0) 50 TO 110 DO 109 I=1.NN				

```
NUNNN=NVAR(I)
     TF(NNNNNLE.5) GO TO 108
 99 GO TO (100,101,102,103,104,105,106,107),NNNNN
100 ADD1=1.0/DP
     XSTRT(I) = ADD1
     RHAX(I) = 2.04 \times STRT(1)
     RMIN(1)=0.0
     66 70 109
101 ADD2=1.0/0P
     XSTRT(I) = ADD2
     RMAX(I) = 2 \cdot U \times XSTRT(I)
     RHIN(I) = 0.0
     GO TO 119
102 DEU1=1.250/0P
     XSTRT(I) = DED1
     RHAX(I) = 2.0 \times XSTRT(I)
     RHIN(1) = U_{\bullet}U
     GO TU 109
103 UED2=1.250/DP
     XSTRT(I) = 0 \ge 02
     RHAX(I) = 2 \cdot U \times XSTRT(I)
     RMIN(I) = U \cdot O
     GO TO 109
104 FH=2.0*221
     XSTRT(I) = FW
     RMAX(I) = 5 \cdot U + ABS(FWMAX - FWMIN)
     RMIN(I) = 0.0
     GU TU 109
105 XK=(SAC1**2)*(((1.0-(U1**2))/E1)+((1.0-(U2**2))/E2))*((PI*SIN(PAR)
   1)/2.0)
     X U = (HP*((RATIO+1.0)**3))/(RPM1*RATIO)
     CU = (((15750.0*XQ*(RATIO+1.0))/XK)**(1.0/3.0))
     X STRT(I) = CD
    RMAX(I)=5.0*ABS(CDMAX-CDMIN)
     RMIN(I) = 0.0
     GC TO 109
106 PAD=20.0
     PAR=(PAJ/180.0)*PI
     XSTRT(I) = PAD
     RMAX(1) = 100.0
     RMIN(I) = 0.0
     GU TO 109
107 TLETH1=4INT((2.0/(SIN(PAR)**2))+1.0)
     X STRT(I) = TEETHI
     RHAX(I) = 100.0
     RMIN(I) = 0.0
     GO TO 109
108 IF (NNN. :Q.1) CALL PITCH (RATIO, CD, TEETH1, TEETH2, RPM1, PAR, PI, PR1, PR2,
   1RB1, RB2, BP, CP, DP, PLVJ
    N:1N=0
     GO TO 99
119 CONTINUE
110 IF(J.EQ. 0) GO TO 212
    IF (NNN.EQ.1) GALL PITCH (RATIO, CD, TEETH1, TEETH2, RPM1, PAR, PI, PR1, PR2,
   1R81, R82, BP, CP, DP, PLV)
```

-	DO 211 I=1,J NNNNN=NSTD(I)
201	$\begin{array}{c} G = 10 & (201) \\ A \cup 0 1 = 1 \\ O \neq 0 \\ \end{array}$
262	ADD2=1.07DP
203	UF(UP.GT.20.0) GO TO 204 UEU1=1.250/DP
204	GU TO 211 ULD1=(1.2U0/DP)+0.002
205	IF (DP.51.20.0) GO TO 206 DEDZ=1.250/0P
206	GO TO 211 DED2=(1.200/DP)+0.002 GD TO 211
267	AJD1=ADJK1/DP
2L 8	
269	
210	
212	IF(IDATA.EQ.U) GO TO 310
	WRITE (6, 654)
	WRITE(6,056) WRITE(6,064)
	WRITE(6,651)CYCLE WRITE(6,652)RELI
	WRITE (6, 653) TEMP
	WRITE (0, 657) BLR
	WRITE (6, 659) BLU
	WRITE (6, 060) UDR WRITE (0, 060) NLOAD
	WRITE (5) 661) NCUT1, NCUT2 WRITE (5, 562) NGUAL
	WRITE(6,675)
	WRITE (6, 677) COMIN
	WRITE(6,679)FWMIN
	WRITE(6,682)PADMAX WRITE(6,683)PADMIN
	WRITE(6,680)SHAFTI
	IF(NN.EQ.0) GO TO 310
	MK112(0,700) DO 309 I=1,NN
	NNNNN=NVAR(I) Gu To (301,302,303,304,305,306,307,308),NNNNN

A 39

30	1	WF	<u>{1</u> ]	F E	(ó	9	71	)1	)	I																												
30	2	WH	<u>kı</u>	ΓĿ.	د (ل	) U 7 9	71	02	)	r																												
30	3	MH	ן ו [15	ΓĽ	د (6	ال ( رو (	9 7 (	03	)	I																									-			
36	4	GCWF	k1	1 U 1 E	3	ال ( و (	9 71	j 4	)	I																												
31	5	GL	) - (I)	FO FE	ა (გ	ال د د (	9 7 i	16	)	1																												
30	- ĥ	G (	ў=: ₹т:	ΓŪ	- 3 (b	ζĺ.	971	15	)	T																												
36	7	G	) - Т - Т -	ចើ	3	Ĺ	ġ zi	17	· • ·	1																												
20	۲ 0	G	<u>ا لماراً</u>	ιö	3	50	9		· · ·	<b>і</b> . т								•																				
30	ğ	Ωu	2ivi		NU	2	1	10		1																												
ية ته	U	RE	- () - 1 (	NN JR	• Ē N		• (	1)	N	ÛF	'1	=	1									<b>.</b>										<u> </u>					<b>.</b>	
50	01	F ( 29	JRI J (1	4A L H	T ( -)	1	H	1,	9.	X,	2	9	HS	Ы	JR	G	E4	AR	U	ES	10	5N	່ອ່ອ	9	IN	14	11	L	JAI	A	/1	. U .	X 9 2	291	1H-	-)/1	ΟX	,
50	12	F( F(	JRi JRi	1A 1A	Т ( Т (	1	/ / 0 )	/1 X.	0. 4	X, SF	1 HH	8	HP RS	UV E F	4E	R We	RER	- QI Ti	J I RA	RE	M	-N LT	TS TE		10	• X :	,1(	34	(1)	1-	}/		)	•		НР		=,
50	_1	1	2X	E 4A		0	8. 0.5	15	L	a.	47	- M	DI I	т	-	92	FF	= n		qq	M		-			-	-				_	_				PMT		=.
20 20	, 1	1	ZX	E.	16	) e	8,	<u>}</u> }	т Т.	بر عد		••	τo	•	r	91 00		- 0		00	M		•		•	•	•			•	•	ŧ.	•	•				- ,.
50	_ <sup>4</sup>	14	2X	٦A Ę	16	· 1.	8,0	}	<b>4</b>	9F	10		15 16		10	പം		-0	ן רו ד	. K.F	111	'• 50	0		• •	•	• ••• 20	•	 24 \	)	•	•	• T N I T	•	• • • •	VENU VV		- ,
50	21	4	iGt	1 A 2 A	k/	1	U )	Χ,	2	X, 4(	11	H.	пь -)	5	31	х,	6   6	(1)	≺⊥ †=	.AL •) ,	1	ЭX	, 4	÷ (	кі 1Н	11 	57	"	) ) T (	69	or		1111		191	289		
56	6	F	RI	1Â	Т ( Я		Ö)	× 9	4	٩F	i Mi	A.	XI	έi	JĀ	Á	L	- 01	A A	ΒĹ	Ē	F	ÁŤ	Ι	Ēι	Έ	S	TF	RES	SS	(	Р:	SI)	٠		SAF		2
50	7	FC	DRI	1 A	, o	ì	, U	Ż,	2	9F	ΗM	Â	xï	ML	JM	A	LL	- 01	N A	BL	Ē	С	٥M	IP	RE	S	ŞI	/ E	-/1	ŗŎ	x,	49	энз	S TR	ESS	5 (P	SI	)
56	8	F	JRI	14	î (	1	05	a X g	4	9F	iM	ů	ΰŮ	LĹ	ls	•0	F	EI	_ A	SA	L I	I	ŦÝ	, E	(P	ŝ.	13	۸ C ۹	( y E 9 - 4	: 1 •	•	•	/ J 0			E		=,
56	91	F (	16. SRI	. 8 1 A	) T (	5 X 1	9 i U )	_1 X,	Ц	• ¢ 91	۶¥ ۱P	) ()	IS	s	ΟN	s	R/	AT.	IC		•	•	9		•			4		,			٠	٠		U		=,
51	10 10	F	16. JRI	, 8 ЧА	,8 7 (	}X ↓	2	1 X,	.6 4	ع و 19	3/ 10	) E	NS	11	ΓY	(	LE	35.	/0	U.	]	EN	.)		•								•			RHO		=,
51	1	F	16. JRI	8 4 6	28 1 (	X 1	25	1	6 4	s t 9t	57 18	) K	IN	cl	. L	н	AF	וסא	١E	SS		•			•	•		6					•			BHN		=,
51	_1	Ē	16	, 8 , A	28 7 1	X.	92	1	6	٥E	37	ý	нт нт	NF	211	т	1 4	1 Y I	าม	Τ.	43	<b>λ</b> χ	. 6	ч	ΡT	N	TO	د ا	.19	ЗX	- 4	н	3EA		10)	(.12	(1	H-) .
00	ຸ1	4	3X	,6	(1	Ĥ.	- 1	,	1	93	( )	4	(1	H-	- )	11	ັງ			• •		~	, v					',			<b>,</b> ,				29/	.,	• •	
6 U	1,	F (	)KI	1A	T (	1	0)	X ,	0	11	1P . 8	R	5	51	٦K	E	AI	VG	- E	. (	υŧ	<u> </u>	RE	E	S)	٠	٠	•	•		0	٠		٠		PAU		=
6 Ü	2	F١	) Rr	۱A	T (	1	υŻ	X 9	7	41	ΪŘ	R	ËS	SU	JR	E/	AI	١GI	E	. (	ĐE	G	RE	Έ	S)	٠	•	•	•		6			•		PAD		=
60	3	F (	DRI	4A	ΤÇ	1	0)	<u>و                                    </u>	4	91	ιŇ	Ũ	NB	Ē	ξ	ŌF	1	TEI	ĒT	Ή	•	٠			٠	٠	٠	•		•	•	٠	٠	•	TE	ETH		=
66	4	Fi	JRI	4 A	,0 T (	L L	9 C U )	×,	7	e C 41	IN.	, U	м₿	<u>c</u> f	ξ.	0F	्	ΓΞ	ΞT	Η					4	•		•	•	•	•	•		•	Τċ	ETH		=
60	5	F (	DRI	1A	T (	1	0)	K <u>y</u>	6	1+	10	Ą	ŅΤ	AL RE	5 L :		s S	ΓΑΙ	٩C	E	(]	EN	CH	IE	S)		٠	•		•	•	•	٠	٠		CD		=
60	6 1	Fί	DRI	1 A	T (	1	٥X	ιt Kι	1	0. 41	N V	/ El Al	) NT RI	RE AE	3L	D1 E/	s٦ ر	Γ ΑΙ	10	E	()	EN	CH	IE	S)	•	٠	•		•	•	٠	•	٠		CD		=

607 FORMAT(10X,61HFACE WIDTH (INCHES) . FW ,E10.8/) 608 FORMAT(10X,74HFACE WIDTH (INCHES) FW VARIABLE/) 609 FORMAT(10X,49HADDENDUM (INCHES) . . . . . ADD =) DED 510 FORMAT(IUX,49HDEDENDUM (INCHES) . . . . . . . . =) 611 FURHAT(1H+,63X, SHVARIABLE) 612 FURHAT(1H+,87X,8HVARIABLE) 613 FORMAT(1H+,64X,0H1.0/DP) 614 FORMAT(1H+, 88X, 6H1.0/DP) 615 FURMAT(1H+,63X,8H1.250/UP) 616 FORMAT(1H+,87X,8H1.25U/DP) 617 FORMAT(1H+,63X,F7.4,3H/UP) 618 FURNAT(1H+, 86X, F7.4, 3H/DP) 019 FORMAT(1H+,58X, E10.8) 620 FORMAT(1H+,82X,E16.8) 650 FORMAT(1H1,9X,18HINPUT REQUIREMENTS/10X,18(1H-)//10X,88(1H\*)) 651 FORMAT(10X,49HREQUIRED NUMBER OF LOADING CYCLES . . . CYCLE = 112X,E10.8/) 652 FORMAT(10X,49HREQUIRED RELIABILITY. . . . RELI 112X,L16.8/) 653 FORMAT(10X,49HGEAR BLANK TEMPERATURE (DEGREES F). . . TEMP = 112X, E16.8/)  $\bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet \bullet ORIVEN = 1$ 654 FURNAT(10X,87HMODE OF LOADING . . . 1.0 LOAD ON DRIVEN MACHINE - UNIFORM/58X,40H= 2.0 LOAD ON DRIVEN M ZACHINE - MODERATE/58X,37H= 3.0 LOAD ON DRIVEN MACHINE - HEAVYZ10X 5 3.J POWER SOURCE - MEDIUM SHOCK/) 655 FORMAT(10X,49HAGTUAL MODE OF LOADING. . . . . . . . DRIVEN = 112X, E16. 8//IUX, 49HACTUAL MODE OF POWER SOURCE . . . . . DRIVER 2=,12X,E16.8/)656 FORMAT(10X,83HCUTTING TOOL TYPE . . . . . NCUT = 1 1 IF GEAR OUT BY RACK WITH SHARP/63X,14HCORNERED TEETH/58X,37H= 21F GEAR CUT BY RACK WITH ROUNDED/63X, 7HCORNERS/) 657 FORMAT(10X, 33HRATIO OF PINION TOOTH THINNING TO/10X, 49HTOTAL TOOTH 1 THINNING. . . . . . . . . . BLR =,12X,E16.8/) 658 FORMAT(10X,49HMINIHUM BACKLASH MODIFICATION FACTOR. . BLL 112X, E15.8/) 659 FORMAT(10X,49HMAXINUM BACKLASH MODIFICATION FACTOR. . BLU = 112X, E16.8/) 660 FURMAT(10X,25HCENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE/10X,49HMODIFICATION FACTOR CDR = ,12X, E16.8/)661 FURNAT (10X, 49HOUTTING TOOL TYPE A) PINION . NCUT1 = . . ••••• NCUT2 = ,12X,13/112X, I3, //28X, 31H8) GEAR . 662 FORMAT(10X,49HA.G.M.A. QUALITY NUMBER . . . . . . . . . NUUAL 112X,I5/) 663 FORMAT(10X,49HLOAD LOCATION MODE. . . . . . . . . . . . NLOAD -112X, 13/)664 FORMAT(10X, 75HMODE OF LOAD LOCATION ON TOOTH. . NLOAD = 04 1 FOR PRIGRAM DETERMINED, /58X, 26H= 1 FOR TOUTH TIP LOADING, /58X, 238H= 2 FOR POINT OF HIGHEST SINGLE TOOTH, /63X, 15HCONTACT LOADING, 3/10X,88(1H\*)//) 675 FORMAT(1H1, 5x, 21HUSER SIZE LIMITATIONS/10x, 21(1H-)//) 676 FORMAT(1Dx, 49HMAXIMOM CENTRE DISTANCE (INCHES). COMAX =

57	7	.î F	2X 0R	11	E 1 A 1	L5 [ (	1	3↓ 0)	( ) ( ) ( )	4	91	-11-	II	N.	Ιr	١U	M	ι	E	N	TF	٩E		Đ.	rs	T	Aſ	٩C	Ε		(I	N	01	łΕ	S)	8		0		•	•	Ci	DM:	ΙN		=	
57	8	F	20	1	A	LD [ (	1	) (	( ) ( )	4	ઝા	H١	1Ă	Х.	I٢	۱U	Μ	F	A	С	E	h	11	D	T⊦	ł	( )	EN	C	HE	ËS	)		• .	ø			•	٠		•	F	WM	A X		=	
57	'9 <sup>1</sup>	-1 F	2X UR	9 [14]	A	Lo F (	1	ر ک را	( ) ( )	4	91	Hi	11	N.	Iŀ	1U	Μ	F	Â	C	E	h	I I	D	T٢	1	C	E N	C	HE	ES	)		•	•			•	•	•	•	۴ı	NM.	ΙN		=	
58	1 50	1 F	2)	<b>9</b>	E 1 A 1	16 [ (	1	3/ Q)	( ) ( )	4	91	ΠJ	N	PI	υī	Г	S	H₽	F	T	í	21	ΕA	Mi	<u> </u>	Ë	R.	•		•		•	•	•	•			•			•	SH	۹F.	TI		=	
56	1 1	L1 F	2X 68	9 111	E: Al	16 Г (	1	87 07	() ()	4	91	НÇ	) U	T	շլ	Tر		SF	1A	F	T	E	JI	A	MË	T	Ēł	ર	٠		8	•			•			•			•	SH	AF.	го		=	
68	12	F	27	1	Ă	10	1	8,	( ) ( y	4	9	H۲	14	X	Ξî	íυ	М	P	R	E	s	sι	IR	E	Ĥ	N	GI	_E		(	DE	G	RŁ	E	5)	•		•			,	PAi	) M/	A X		=	
<u>ہ</u>	· 1 53	L1 F	2X 06	i, M	E A	16 Г (	1	8, 0)	() (,	4	91	Hŀ	1I	N.	1 I	ίU	М	F	R	E	s:	sι	JR	E	£	IN	GI	-E		(	DE	G	Rí	EE	s	•		•				PAI	UM:	IN		¥	
7 ť	101	1 F	2X Uk	9 14	E 1 A 1	Lΰ Γ (	?	87 77	15	. Đ	x	ۍ و	ŝÈ	Н	V 4	٩R	I	ΑE	5 L	Ē	i	_ ]	LS	T	A	N	Ð	I	N	I.	TI	A	L	۷	AL	. U	٤	s,	1	0>	ζ,	32	(1)	H-:	)/	13	
Żι	11	F 1	ŪR 4X	11	A ' 21	Ť( HX	i	U )		4	9  1	ΉF Η)	) 1	Ν	1(	JN		AL	ŰÚ	Ē	Ni	)(	) M		()	N	Cl	ΗE	S	) (	•	٠	•					8	•	•	•	1	4 D I	D1		=	
7 (	ເຂົ	Ē	Uh 4 Y	(r)	А' 21	Γ( ix	1	Ű,	( ) ( )	4	5	H(	È	A	R			AL	D	E	Ní	ונ	JM		( ]	N	CI	ΗE	S	)	•	•	4		•	٠		•	٠	4		1	ADI	D 2		=	
7 E	3	F	0	, Arl	Ă.	İÇ	ì	Ů į		4	<b>9</b>	HF	'n	N	I (	ΟN		DE	D	Ĕ	NI	Dι	JM		(]	N	CI	ήE	S	)	•	•	•	•	•	٠		٠	٠	•	•	i	IBU	D1		=	
7ι	ر ب 4	F	Ō	ia.	Ā	ÍĴ	ì	0)	ء يا و کا	4	9	H	ΞĘ.	A	R		ł	DE	Û	E	Ni	JU	JM	i	(]	N	CI	ΗE	S	)	•	•		•	٠	8		•	٠	4	•	l	DEI	D 2		=	
7ι	5	F	<u>j</u>	e M	A	Γ.(	1	ů)	ے م و ک	4	3	HÇ	Ę	N	TF	RE	l	DĨ	S	T	٩A	10	)E		(]	N	CI	ΗE	S	) (	•	٠		•	•	•		•	•	•	•		(	CD		=	
7ί	6	F	47 08	11	Zr A	Γ.(	ļ	ů3	ک ا و ک	, 9 4	3	ΗĘ	Ā	C	E	W	I	01	H		()	T٨	10	H	ËS	5)		9			•	٠		•	•	•		*	٠		•		1	FW		=	
71	2 7	F	47 01		Zł A	1X [ (	1	02	L C K g	4	3	HF	ې بې	E	SS	SU	R	Ë	A	N	GI	_ E	-	(	DE	G	RI	ΞΕ	S	) (	•	•		•	•	٠		8	•		•		Pi	AD		=	
71	1 8 1	L1 F	4 X Uk	, 11	2ł A	ΗX Γ (	(	ر ہ 20	ι2	4	11 91	H) Hi	1 1 1	M	B£	R	. 1	OF	:	Ρ	II	IV	0	N	1	Έ	E	ГН	a	;		٠		,					•	•	•	TE	ETI	H1		=	
	1	11	4X NÜ	\$	21	·ΙΧ	(	9 -	Ĺċ	9	1	H)	)																																		
		S	US TP	R		Ţ	11	N E	•	Y	A I	₹¥	' (	Χ.	)																																
		č	Ö			1	31	_ {	<u 1</u 		7	ΙĽ	) A   1.1	T	۹,	I	Pi	21 2	.N	Ţ	د و	Lh	ļR	I I	TE HC	9	NŢ	Г¥ Лн	P	E2	. <	24	с.	1.0	51	LC	2	. <	: A :	F 1		SAG	F 2.	- 11-	1.	112	
		ğ	ğ	H4 H4		1/	B		$\langle 2 \rangle$			HF	) 9 1   1	Ŗ	2	4I A	2	RF	M	Ō	9	SF	À	F	Ţ	2	Si	ÌÀ	Ĕ	Τί	, , 0,	Ĉ	Ď	F	W	P	Ā	۲. ول	T	E	Ĩ	H1	-	, .	<b>_</b> ,	νL	
		č	Ör	114 114		4/	30			A	1		)M	A.	⊥s Xs	; <u>c</u>	U	Mi	N	9 9	FI		1 A	X	, F	W	И.	ΕN	9 9	P	ĂD	m.	Â	(,	P	10	M	ĪN	1 I	, .		02					
		ŭ	0ř Oř	IM IM					< < 4	5		Ç	ίų	Ĺ	Ľ,	, D	R		IE IE	Ň	إي	77 Dfe	ζľ	V	Ē	२,,	N	ະບ	T	1	<b>,</b> N	<u>C</u>	Ų l	٢2		1L	0	A C	),	N Q	υ	AL.	, RI	EL:	I,	TE	MP
		С С		14	Š	۷/ ۱/	5		ヽ 4 く 5 に	A		цс Бр		C		, ) ) ) )	þ	r I 2 F	A	R	2		, V	2	R	1	I.	),	R	P		.9	R	5M	2	ŝ	H	AĘ	T	1,	S	HAI	FJ	2,	ΤE	ET	Н2
		4 .							- 1									· • •														- 60 - 1		10							- 4 %						

COMMON/3EK8 /PRI, PRZ, RBI, RBZ, RII, RIZ, RII, RIZ, ROI, ROZ, ROI, ROZ COMMON/3EK7 /ADDL1, ADDL2, CCC1, CCC2, CRATIO, EFF COMMON/3EK7A/HUBL1, HUBL2, HUBR1, HUBR2, RIM1, RIM2, WEB1, WEB2, VOL1, VOL2 COMMON/3EK7B/ANGC1, ANGC2, ANGL1, ANGL2, RL1, RL2, RLL1, RL2, RLM1, RLM2 COMMON/3EK7C/XKEY1, XKEY2, VOLMIN, VOLMAX, XLA, XER, TO1, TO2, TP1, TP2 COMMON/BEK8 /CE, CF, CH, CJ, CL1, CL2, CM, CO, CR, CS, CT, CV COMMON/3EK8A/QJ1, QJ2, QL1, QL2, QM, QO, QR, QS, QT, QV

Þ 42

COMMON/BLK9 /COD,CODL1,CODL2,QCD,QODL1,QODL2 COMMON/BLK10 /SB1,SB2,SBM1,SBM2,SS1,SS2,SSM1,SSM2 CUNHON/BLK1UA/PAB1, PAB2, PAW1, PAW2, TORQ1, TORQ2, WA, WR, WT, WN COMMON/3LK11 /J,K,N,NN,NCD,NFW,NTJOTH,NDRIVE,NNLOAD,NOPT,NOFN,PI COMMON/BEK11A/NVAR(8), NSTD(8), NOF(4) COMMON/3LK13 /BBA1, BBA2, BBX1, BBX2, BBY1, BBY2, RT1, RT2 COMMON/3LK14 /TULR1, TOLR2, TULP1, TOLP2, PTOL1, PTOL2, TOLL1, TOLL2 COMMON/3LK14A/TTCT1, TTUT2, TCT1, TCT2, TPTL1, TPTL2, TPTU1, TPTU2 COMMON/3LK14B/TPTE1, TPTE2, TPTV1, TPTV2, CDTOLL, CDTOLU, ERR COMMON/BER15 /BEMIN, BEMINT, BEMAX, BEMAXT, BEMAXU, DELBE, BE1, BE2 IF (NN.E1.0) 60 TO 99 00 9 I=1,NN NANNN=NVAR(I) GO TO (1,2,3,4,5,6,7,8),NNNNN 1 AUD1=ABS $(\bar{X}(\bar{I}))$ GO TO 9 2 ADD2=ABS(X(I)) GO TO 9 3 UED1 = ABS(X(I))GO TO 9 4 DED2=ABS(X(I)) GU TO 9 5 FW = ABS(x(1))GO TO 9 6 CD=ABS(X(1))GU TO 9 7 PAD=ABS(X(I))PAR= (PAD/180.0)\*PI GO TO 9 8 TEETH1=ABS(X(I)) 9 CONTINUE 99 CALL PITCH (RATIO, CD, TEETH1, TEETH2, RPM1, PAR, PI, PR1, PR2, RB1, RB2, BP, 10P, UP, PLV) IF(J.EQ.0) GO TO 21 DO 20 I=1,J NNNNN=NSTÚ(I) GO TO (10,11,12,14,16,17,18,19), NNNNN 10 AUD1=1.0/ÚP GO TO 20 11 AUD2=1.0/0P GU TO 20 12 IF(UP.GT.20.0) GO TO 13 ULU1=1.250/DP GO TO 20 13 DED1=(1.200/DP)+0.002 GO TO 2) 14 IF (DP.GI.20.0) GO TO 15 DED2=1.250/0P 60 TO 24 15 DED2=(1.200/DP)+0.002 GO TO 20. 16 AUD1=AUUK1/DP GO TO ZU 17 AUD2=AUDK2/DP GO TO 20

. 18 DED1=DEDK1/DP 	
19 DED2=DEDK2/DP	
21 IF (ADD1. GT. DED2)	AUD1=DED2
RI1=PR1-DED1	
R12=PR2-DED2 R01=PR1+ADD1	· ·
RO2=PR2+AUD2 CCC1=DE21+ADD2	
E I U KN	

.

A 44

•

SUBROUTINE PRINT



THIS ROJTINE PRINTS SPUR GEAR DESIGN OUTPUT IN A STANDARD FORMAT COMMON/3LK1 /BHN1, BHN2, E1, E2, RH01, RH02, SAC1, SAC2, SAF1, SAF2, U1, U2 COMMON/3LK1 /BHN1, BHN2, E1, E2, RH01, RH02, SAC1, SAC2, SAF1, SAF2, U1, U2 COMMON/3LK2 /HP, RPH1, RPM0, SHAFTI, SHAFTC, CD, FW, PAD, TEETH1 COMMON/3LK3 /ADDK1, ADDK2, DEDK1, DEDK2, ADD1, ADD2, DED1, DED2 COMMON/3LK3 /ADDK1, ADDK2, DEDK1, DEDK2, ADD1, ADD2, DED1, DED2 COMMON/3LK3 /ADDK1, ADDK2, DEDK1, DEDK2, ADD1, ADD2, DED1, DED2 COMMON/3LK3 /ADDK1, ADDK2, DEDK1, DEDK2, ADD1, ADD2, DED1, DED2 COMMON/3LK3 /ADDK1, FWMAX, FWMIN, PADMAX, PADMIN COMMON/3LK4 /CYCLE, URIVEN, DRIVER, NCUT1, NCUT2, NLOAD, NQUAL, RELI, TEMP COMMON/3LK4 /CYCLE, URIVEN, DRIVER, NCUT1, NCUT2, NLOAD, NQUAL, RELI, TEMP COMMON/3LK4 /CYCLE, URIVEN, DRIVER, NCUT1, NCUT2, NLOAD, NQUAL, RELI, TEMP COMMON/3LK4 /CYCLE, URIVEN, DRIVER, NCUT1, NCUT2, NLOAD, NQUAL, RELI, TEMP COMMON/3LK5 /BP, CP, UP, PAR, PLV, RATIO, RPM1, RPM2, SHAFT1, SHAFT2, TEETH2 COMMON/3LK6 /PR1, PR2, RB1, RB2, RI1, RI2, RM1, RM2, RO1, RO2, RU1, RU2 COMMON/3LK7 / ADDL1, ADDL2, CCC1, CCC2, CRATIO, EFF COMMON/3LK7 / ADDL1, ADDL2, CCC1, CCC2, CRATIO, EFF COMMON/3LK7 / ADDL1, ADDL2, HUBR1, HUBR2, RIM1, RIM2, WEB1, WEB2, VOL1, VOL2 CLMMON/3LK7/ANGC1, ANGC2, ANGC1, ANGC2, RL1, RL2, RL1, RL2, RL1, RL2, RL 1, RL 2, 
COMMON/BERTI /J, R, N, NN, NCD, NFW, NTOOTH, NDRIVE, NNLOAD, NOPT, NOFN, PI

COMMON/BEKIZ /X(8),XSTRT(3),RMAX(8),RMIN(8),PHI(25),PSI(1) COMMON/BEKIZ /BBA1,BBA2,BBX1,BBX2,BBY1,BBY2,RT1,RT2 COMMON/BEKI4 /TOER1,TOER2,TOEP1,TOEP2,PTOE1,PTOE2,TOEL1,TOEL2

COMMON/BLK14A/TTCT1, TTCT2, TCT1, TCT2, TPTL1, TPTL2, TPTU1, TPTU2 COMMON/BLK148/TPTE1, TPTE2, TPTV1, TPTV2, CUTOLL, CDTOLU, ERR COMMON/BLK15 /BLMIN, BLMINT, BLMAX, BLMAXT, BLMAXU, DELBL, BL1, BL2

COMMON/BERIO /SB1, SB2, SBM1, SBM2, SS1, SS2, SSM1, SSM2 COMMON/BERIDA/PAB1, PAB2, PAW1, PAW2, TORQ1, TORQ2, WA, WR, WT, WN.

. 2

IF(IWRITE.EQ.U) RETURN WRITE(6,800) WRITE (6, 801) PAD WRITE(6,802)CD WRITE (6, 803) FW WRITE (6,804) TEETH1, TEETH2 WRITE (6, 805) AUD1, ADD2 WRITE (6, 806) DED1, DED2 WRITE (5,842) CCC1, CCC2 WRITE(6,807) PR1, PR2 WRITE (0,808) R81, R82 WRITE (6, 809) R01, R02 WRITE (6,810) RI1, R12 WRITE (5; 811) RM1; RM2 WRITE (6, 812) RU1, RU2 WRITE (6, 844) TP1, TP2 WRITE(6,843)TO1,TO2 WRITE(6,813)BP WRITE(5,814)CP WRITE (6, 815) DP WRITE (0, 816) EFF WRITE (6, 817) RATIO

COMMON/3LK11A/NVAR(8), NSTD(8), NOF(4)

A.36

⋗

\$

<pre>NRIT (6, 914) URATIO WRIT (6, 914) HRAT REATE (6, 944) HRAT R</pre>				·	
<pre>WELL (6, 82) PLW Kill (6, 82) PLW Kill (6, 82) ANGL 1, ANGL2 Hill (6, 82) ANGL 1, ANGL2 Hill (6, 82) ANGL 1, ANGL2 Hill (6, 82) Hill (6, 82) 1 WELL (6, 83) 2 WELL (6, 83) 3 WELL (6, 83) 4 WELL (6, 83) L1+L2 WELL (6, 90) L1+L2 WELL (6, 91) L1+L2 WELL</pre>	•	WRITE (6, 818) CRATIO WRITE (5, 820) WRITE (5, 821) HP WRITE (5, 845) PAB1, PAB2 WRITE (5, 846) PAM1, PAW2 WRITE (5, 846) PAM1, PAW2 WRITE (5, 841) WN WRITE (5, 822) WT WRITE (5, 823) WR WRITE (5, 824) WA			
<pre>     Will L0, 033, L1, E2     WRIT L0, 033, L1, E2     WRIT L0, 033, RH01, RH02     WRIT L0, 033, RH01, RH02     WRIT L0, 035, RH1, SAP2     WRIT L0, 035, SAP1, SAP2     WRIT L0, 04, SAP, SAP4     WRIT L0, 04, /pre>		WRITE(6,825)PLV WRITE(6,825)PPM1,RPM2 WRITE(6,827)TORQ1,TORQ2 WRITE(6,823)ANGL1,ANGL2 WRITE(6,829)RL1,RL2 GU TO (1,2),NNEOAU 1 WRITE(6,850) GU TO 3 2 WRITE(6,851) 5 WRITE(6,851)	· · · ·		
<pre>WKIIE(0,040/SSI,352 WKIIE(0,901) WKIIE(0,901) WKIIE(0,901) WKIIE(0,903)CJ WKIIE(0,903)CJ WKIIE(0,903)CJ WKIIE(0,904)CE WKIIE(0,903)CS,0S WKIIE(0,903)CS,0S WKIIE(0,903)CS,0S WKIIE(0,903)CS,0S WKIIE(0,903)CJ,000 WKIIE(0,903)CJ,000 WKIIE(0,910)COJ,000 WKIIE(0,911)CH WKIIE(0,911)CH WKIIE(0,912)CL1,0L1 WKIIE(0,913)CL2,0DL1 WKIIE(0,915)CT,0T WKIIE(0,915)CT,0T WKIIE(0,915)CT,0T WKIIE(0,915)CJ,0T WKIIE(0,915</pre>		<pre>WRITE(6, 833) E1, E2 WRITE(6, 832) U1, U2 WRITE(6, 833) RH01, RH02 WRITE(6, 834) BHN1, BHN2 WRITE(6, 834) BHN1, BHN2 WRITE(6, 835) SAF1, SAF2 WRITE(6, 836) SBM1, SBM2 WRITE(6, 837) SB1, SB2 WRITE(6, 839) SSM1, SSM2 WRITE(6, 839) SSM1, SSM2</pre>			
WRITE(6,910)CV,QV WRITE(6,911)CU WRITE(6,911)CH WRITE(6,912)CL1,QL1 WRITE(6,912)CL2,QL2 WRITE(6,913)CL2,QL2 WRITE(6,914)CR,QR WRITE(6,914)CT,QR WRITE(6,914)CT,QR WRITE(6,914)CODL1,QODL1 WRITE(6,917)CODL2,QODL2 WRITE(6,974)BLMIN WRITE(6,874)BLMAX WRITE(6,874)BLMAXT WRITE(6,874)BLMAXU WRITE(6,874)BLMAXU WRITE(6,874)BLMAXU WRITE(6,874)BLMAXU		WRITE(6,900) WRITE(6,900) WRITE(6,901)QJ1 WRITE(6,902)QJ2 WRITE(6,903)CJ WRITE(6,903)CJ WRITE(6,904)CE WRITE(6,905)CF WRITE(6,906)CM,QM WRITE(6,907)CO,QO WRITE(6,908)CS,QS			
WRITE (6, 871) BLMIN WRITE (6, 872) BLMAX WRITE (6, 873) BLMINT WRITE (6, 874) BLMAXT WRITE (6, 875) BLMAXU WRITE (6, 876) BLMAXU		WRITE(6,909)CV,QV WRITE(6,910)COD,QOD WRITE(6,911)CH WRITE(6,912)CL1,QL1 WRITE(6,913)CL2,QL2 WRITE(6,913)CL2,QL2 WRITE(6,915)CT,QT WRITE(6,915)CODL1,QODL1 WRITE(6,917)CODL2,QODL2	• • •		
WRITE (6, 1000)		WRITE(6,870) WRITE(6,871)BLMIN WRITE(6,872)BLMAX WRITE(6,873)BLMINT WRITE(6,874)BLMAXT WRITE(6,875)BLMAXU WRITE(6,876)BL1,BL2 WRITE(6,1000)		A 46	

2	<pre>WkITE(6,1001)TOLR1,TOLR2 WkITE(6,1002)TULP1,TOLP2 WkITE(6,1003)PTOL1,PTOL2 WkITE(6,1009)TOL1,TOL2 WkITE(6,1005)TCT1,TTCT2 WkITE(6,1005)TCT1,TCT2 WkITE(6,1005)TCT1,TPTU2,TPTL1,TPTL2 WkITE(6,1010)TPTV1,TPTV2 WkITE(6,1011)TPTE1,TPTE2 WkITE(6,1008)ERR WkITE(6,1008)ERR WkITE(6,860) WkITE(6,860) WkITE(6,860) WkITE(6,860)HUBL1,HUBL2 WkITE(6,860)HUBR1,HUBR2 WkITE(6,860)WEB1,WEB2 WkITE(6,865)VUL1,VUL2</pre>	•
	RETURN 800 FORMAT(1H0,9X,11HGEAR LAYOUT,44X,6HPINION,19X,4HGEAR,/10X,11(1)	<b>-</b> -),
	144X,6(14-),19X,4(1H-)//) 8U1 FORMAT(10X,49HPRESSURE ANGLE (DEGREES)	=,
	112X,E16.87) 802 FORMAT(10X,49HCENTRE DISTANCE (INCHES)	=
	112X,E16.87) 803 FORMAT(10X,49HFACE WIDTH (INCHES)	=
	112X, E16.87) 804 FORMAT(10X, 49HNUNBER OF TEETH • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	=
	1E16.8,8X,E16.67) 805 FORMAT(10X,49HAUDENDUM (INCHES) • • • • • • • • • • ADD =	=
	1616.8,8X,616.8/) 806 FORMAT(10X,49HUEDENDUM (INCHES) DED =	=
	1E16.8,8X,E16.8Z) 807 FORMAT(10X,49HPLTCH GIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES)PR =	=
	1E16.8,8X,E16.8/) 808 FORMAT(1UX,49HBASE CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES)	5
	1E16.8,5%,E16.8/) 869 FORMAT(10%,49HADDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES)	=
	1E16.8,8X,E16.8/) 810 FORMAT(10X,49HDEDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS (INCHES) • • • • RI =	=
	811 FORMAT(10X,30HMAXINUM ADDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS/10X,49H8EFORE INTE	ERFE
	B12 FORMAT(10X,49HUNDERCUT LIMIT RADIUS (INCHES)	=
	1E16.8,8X,E16.8/) 813 FORMAT(////1UX,49HBASE PITCH (INCHES)	3P
	1=,12X,E16.87) 814 FORMAT(10X,49HCIRCULAR PITCH (INCHES) CP =	=
	112X, E16. 8/) 815 FORMAT(10X, 49HDIAMETRAL PITCH (TEETH/INCH) DP =	=
	816 FURMAT(10X, 49HEFFICIENCY EFF =	2
	817 FORMAT(10X,49HGEAR RATIO (GEAR TEETH /PINION TEETH) . RATIO = 112X,E16.8/)	=

.

-

A 47

.
.818	F	0RI	A	T (	1	X	? <sup>L</sup>	+9	HC	0	N.	r a (	) T	h	AI	I	0	٠	٠	٠	٠	4	•	9			٠	٠		•	•	•	CRA	TI	0	Ξ	
820	Ē	ŪŔ	Ä	Ť (	11	11	, ,	ЭХ	, 1	16	HL	0	AD	Î.V	G	Ai	N A	LY	S]	εs	,3	9)	κ,	61	191	E N.	IO	N ,	1	эх	,4	HG	LAR	<b>`</b> ,/	10)	ζ,	
821	F	0Ri	iΑ	T(	1	) X	ì	, 0 +9	i H H	10	IR:	SEF	20	WE	Ŕ	Ť	R4	NS	M	T	ΤE	),	•	•	٠	٠	٠		1	•	•	•	-	н	Ρ	=	
822	F	ex, QRr	A		。 1 [	) X	, , L	49	H	ΓA	N	E	١T	ΙA	L	L(	O A	Û	(L	B	S)	e	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	a			W	T	±	
823	F	URP	IA	10 T (		) X	, L	49	HF	RA	Û	EAL	-	LC	AC	)	(L	.BS	)	•	•	•	•	٠	•	•	٠	•			•	•		W	R	=	
824	11 F(	ex) URi	IA	10 T (	• ¢ 1 (	J X	). 2 l	49	H4	٧X	I	۱L	L	٥A	D	()	LŁ	S)	•	٠	٠	•	•	8	•	٠	٠	•	4	•	•	•		W	А	=	
825	11, F(	c X , DRI	IA	[0] [(	。 1 [	) X	) 2 <sup>1</sup>	+9	HF	١	T	ĴН	L	IN	E	V	ËL	.00	I٦	٢Y	(	FF	РМ	)	•		•		(	•	•	•		PL	V	=	
826	11) F(	ZX, URI	I A	10	. ເ 1 ເ	JX JX	24	49	щs	ξH	AF	T	S	PE	ΕD	)	(R	PM	)	•	٠	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•		•		RP	М	=	
827	F	ID. URM	IA I	, 0 T (	X ; 1 i	X	10	9 49	H1	Įΰ	R	LUE		(F	<b>T</b> -	٠L	BS	;)	٠	•	٠	9		•	•	٠	٠	•		•	•	•	T	OR	Q	Ξ	
828	1t F	16. JRI	iA	, ŏ i (	χ, 1ι	X	16	ç 4ÿ	HL.	, i , i	AL	<i>4</i> د	N	GL	ε	(	RA	UI	٨N	1S	).			•	•		٠	٠		•	•		A	NG	L	=	
829	⊒E: _Fi		A I	, 8 T (:	× ; 1 (	) C ] X	10,0	23	87 Hi	AS	נט	E U S	5	TO	L	.0/	AE	0	N	T	00	٢t	ļ/	10	)х,	4	9H	ÇE	N	<b>T</b> R	EL	IN	Ë (	IN	СНЕ	ES)	•
830	F	ใหย่	1A <sup>1</sup>	T	5 	()	1	<u>ו</u> נ	ı,	3	9	141	Υ	ĒŔ	RL I A	iL.	F	RU	PE	2Ř	Ϋ́,		5		10	Ś	TR	ĒS	S	A	NA	ĻΥ	SIS	<b>,1</b>	6X	,6HP	١
831	IN. F		I A	19 T (	X, 1 (	цХ X	HU , 4	9 49	AF HP	<, 10		נטא שבו	ŚŚ	39	I)F	EI EI		st	5		TY	11	(P	si Si	1	• X	94 •	11	н.	- ) •	•	) •			E	=	
832	1E: Fi	16. JRM	۱Å	90 T (	X, 1 l	X	18	₽. 4 9	B/ HF	20	15	550	) N	S	RA	T	IC		•		e	•	D	•	•	•	•			•	•			1	U	=	
633	lt: F	je.	i A i	, ö Г (	ı,	) X	10	⊃• ∳9	в/ HL	) }	NS	517	ΓY	(	LE	S	/0	υ.	]	ίN	.)	•	•	•	•	•	•			•	•	٠		RH	0	= '	
834		DKW TP	IA	, o T (	X 9 L L	X	10	- -	HE	βŔ	11	151	- L	Н	AR	R DI	٩E	.ss	•	8	٠	4	•	•	•		•			•		٠		BH	N	=	
835	15: F	JRI:	A	, U T (	X 5 1 (	) Z	10	) 49		ήA	X	Inl	JM	A	LL	0	MΑ	BL	Ê	F	A T	IG	50	E	ST	R	ES	S	(1	s	I)	•		SA	F	Ξ	
836		JRI		, D T (	X , L i	)X	18	, ÿ	₿7 HP	, ) 1 À	XI	Enl	JM	A	LL	.01	W A	BL	Ē	В	EN	)]	EN	G	ST	R	ES:	S	(	s	I)	•		SB	М	=	
837	IC: FI	n o i Dirth	IA IA	, 0 T (	X ; 1 (	)X	2 L 2 L	-9 +9	HA		τι	JAL	-	BE	NE	I	NG	S	TF	RΕ	SS	(	(P)	SI	)		•	•	ſ	•	•	•		S	8	=	
838		16. JRM	8 <u> </u>   A	, ð [ (	X ; 1 i	)X	10 92	29 29	H	1A	XJ	[ ML	JM	А	LL	0	M A	BL	Ę	C	0 M		RE	SS	ŞIV	ĮĘ.	11	0 X	2	49	ΗS	TR	ESS	; C	PS:	[].	•
839	1 Fi	DRI	IA <sup>1</sup>	ř (	11	x	, 4	, † 9	Ĥr	1Å	X	ini.	JM	• A	LL	0	WΑ	BL	Ē	W	Ξ,	21	S	Î.	RES	SS SS	, E :	16 PS	1)	57 )	•	•		SS	М	=	
84 Ü	F	DR:	IA IA	, ð [ (	×, iji	JX	10	2°4	ю. НА	ŞÇ	τι	JAL	-	WE	A F	2 :	51	RE	SS	5	(P	5 3	E)	•	•		8	٠		•	•	•		S	S	=	
841	1E: F		IÅ	т (	x, 1(	) E ) X	20	2. + 9	HN	10	Ri	1AL	-	L C	AE	)	(L	.BS	)	•			•	•	٠	•		•	(	•	•	÷		W	N	Ξ.	
842	11. F(	ZX, URI	A	16 T (	e C L L	)X V	) 24	49	HC	ξĻ	E	AR	١N	CE	. (	I	NC	HE	S)	•		•	•	•	٠		•	¢		•	•			CC	C	Ŧ	
843	TE: F	un en la constanta da la consta La constanta da la constanta da	IA I	, ö T (	Χ, 1ι	JX	, a	27	о/ Н1	10	01	ГН	Т	Hl	Ск	(Né	ΞŞ	SS	AŢ	[	AU	DE	EN	Dί	IM/	1	0x	, 4	91	ЧС	IR	CL	E (	IN	CH	ES)	٠
844	Ē	ให้เร	IĄ <sup>i</sup>	<b>T</b> (	1	x	2	32	Ĥŀ	11	N	ไฟไ	ĴМ	•0	IR	C	JL	. AR	1	Ď	ÖTI	с Н_	Ť	μļ	ić k		ES	ŝ/	1	ΰX	,4	ЭH	AT	PI	TCI	+ CI	R
845		JRM	A		۲ ر ار ز	٦C X	3) 1 1	ļĝ	HM	ļĄ	x)	.คัเ	มพื	Å	ĹĹ	0	N A	BL	Ε	P	ÖWI	ĒR	- 9 i R 6 -	- 1 • •	B E	N		NG	Ε.	(H	P)	*		PA	в	=	
840	F	DRM	A	Г(,	×γ ⊥i	ιX	, L , L	49	HM HM	1A	X]	ML	JM	A	LL	0	N A	BL	Ē	Ρ	OWI	ER	۲.	• •	WE	A	२	(н	P	)	•	•		PA	W	=	

1E16.8,8X,E15.8/) 850 FORMAT(10%,38H\*\*\*LOADING ANALYSIS FOR TIP LOADING\*\*\*/) 851 FORMAT(10X,72H\*\*\*LOADING ANALYSIS FOR POINT OF HIGHEST SINGLE TOOT 1H CONTACT ÉCADING\*\*\*/) 560 FURNAT(1H1,9X,21HGEAR BLANK DIMENSIONS,34X,6HPINION,19X,4HGEAR, 1/1UX,21(1H-),34X,6(1H-),19X,4(1H-)//) HUBL SE1 FORMAT(13X,49HHUB LENGTH (INCHES) . . . . . 1L16.8,0X, L16.8/) HUBR 862 FORNAT(10X,49HOUTER HUB RADIUS (INCHES) . . . . . . . . Ξ 1E16.8,8X,E16.8/) 863 FORMAT(10X,49HINNER RIM RADIUS (INCHES) . . . RIM = 1c16.8,8(, E16.8/) 664 FORMAT(10X,49HWEB THICKNESS (INCHES). . . . . . . WEB Ξ 1E16.8,8X,E16.8/) 665 FORMAT(10X,49HGEAR BLANK VOLUME (CUBIC INCHES). . . . VOL Ξ 1E10.8,8X,E10.0/) 870 FORMAT(IHI,9X,17HBACKLASH ANALYSIS/10X,17(1H-)/) 871 FORNAT(10X, 30HDE SIRED MINIMUM BACKLASH AT STANDARD/10X, 49HCENTRE D IISTANCE (INCHES)..... BLMIN =,12X,E10.8/) . . . 672 FORMATTIOX, 36HDESIRED MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT STANDARD/10X,49HCENTRE D 1ISTANCE (INCHES). . . . . . . . . BLMAX =, 12X, E16.8/) 873 FORMAT(10X,35HACTUAL MINIMUM BACKLASH AT STANDARD/10X,49HCENTRE DI 1STANCE (INCHES). 874 FORMAT(10X,35 HACTUAL MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT STANDARD/10X,49HCENTRE DI 1STANCE (INCHES). . . . . . . BLMAXT =,12X,E16.8/875 FORMAT(10X, 35HMAXINUM BACKLASH AT CENTRE DISTANCE/10X, 49HTOLERANCE 1 LIMIT (INCHES). 876 FORMAT(10X,35HMAXIMUM TOOTH THINNING FOR BACKLASH/10X,49HINCLUDING 1 HACHINING TOLERANCE (INCHES). BL =,2X,E16.8,6X,E16.8/) 900 FORMAT(1H1,9X,20HMODIFICATION FACTORS/10X,20(1H-),//,10X,42HC-FACT 10RS EMPIOYED IN WEAR STRESS ANALYSIS/10x,45HQ-FACTORS EMPLOYED IN 28ENDING STRESS ANALYSIS///) 901 FORMAT(10X, 32HBENDING ANALYSIS GEOMETRY\_FACTOR/10X, 49HFOR THE PINI QJ1 = ,12X, E16.8/)10 . . . . . . . . . 962 FORMATCIOX, 32HBENDING ANALYSIS GEOMETRY FACTOR/10X, 49HFOR THE GEAR QJ2 =,12X,E16.8/) 1. . . . . . . . . . 903 FORMAT(10X,49HWEAR ANALYSIS GEOMETRY FACTOR . . . . . CJ = 112X, E16.8/904 FORMAT(LUX, 49HELASTIC COEFFICIENT FACTOR. . . . . . . CE = 112X, E16.8/905 FURNAT(10X,49HSURFACE CONDITION FACTOR. . . . . . CF -112X, E10.6/)906 FORMAT(10X,49HLOAD DISTRIBUTION CORRECTION FACTOR • • CM,QM = 1E16.8,8X,L16.8/) SU7 FURMAT(10X,49HOVERLOAD CORRECTION FACTOR. . . . . . C0.Q0 = 1616.828X,616.8/) 908 FORMAT(10X,49ASIZE CORRECTION FACTOR. . . . . . . . . = CS,QS 1E10.8,8X,E10.8/) 909 FORMAT(10X,49HVELOCITY CORRECTION FACTOR. . . . . . . . CV,QV = 1E16.8,8X,E16.8//) = 1E16.8,8X,E16.8///) CH = 911 FURMAT(10X,49HHARDNESS RATIO FACTOR . . . . . 112X, E16, 8/912 FORMAT(10X,22HLIFE CORRECTION FACTOR/10X,49HFOR THE PINION. . . .

913 <sup>1</sup> F0	ŘIIÂT (	1 ŮX ,	22HL	OL1	ORREO	TION	16.8 FAC	8X,E	16.8 0X,4	/) 9HFOR	THE	GEAR	
914 FU	RMAT	1 Û X	49HR	•CL2 ÇLIAÊ	JILITY	r cok	RECT.	EUN F	16.8 ACTO	/) R••	• •	• CR,Q	R =
915 FÖ	RMAT(	11X, X.E.	49HT	EMPER	RATURE	COR	RECT	EON F	ACTO	R • •		• CT,Q	T =
916 FŪ	RMATO	1ÚΧ,	28HC	VERAL	L LIF	E DE	RATIN	NG FA	CTOR	/10X,	49HFC	R THE P	INION.
917 FU	RHAT	1 Ů X	28HC	VERAL		E DE	RATI	NGFA	ĔŤŎŔ	/10X,	49HFC	OR THE G	EAR
1000 FO	ŘHÅT(	1 Å 0	9X,1	UHTOL	ERAN	ES,4	7x,61	APINI	0N,1	7X,4H	GEAR,	/10X,10	(1H-),
1001 FU	RHAT	10-X	51HR	บิ้งอื่มไ	TOLE	RANC	E (IN	NCHES	).	• • •	• •	• TOL	R =
1602 F0	RMAT(		10.0/	TCH	TOLE	RANGE	(INC	CHES	• •		• •	. TOL	P =
1003 FO	6.0,0 RIAT (	10X	51HF	ROFIL	E TOL	ERAN	CE (	INCHE	S).		• •	• PTO	L =
1004 FU	RMAT(	1 UX;	,24HT	оотн	TOT	QOTH -	COMP	<b>DSITE</b>	/102	,51HT	OLER/	NCE (IN	CHES).
1005 <sup>1</sup> F0	<b>Ř</b> ИÅТ <b>(</b>	1 0x 5	51HT	OTAL	COMPO	SITE	TOL	ERANC	6X,E	NCHES	)	• TC	1 =
1006 FC	6.8,6 RMAT(	LUX	16.8/ 191HT	) UOTH	THICH	KNESS	TOLE	ERANC	E (I	NCHES	)	. TPT	U = +
1007 FU	6.8,5 Rmat (	X,1+ 10X,	1+,E1 ,49HC	ENTRE	52X,9	ANCE	L = TOLE	ERANC	6.8, E (I	bX,1H NCHES	-,E16).	CDTOL	U =
1018 <sup>112</sup>	X,1H+ RMAT(	,Ε10 10Χ,	5.8// ,49HE	RROR	HCDTO IN AC	)LL STION	=,12)	(,1H- • •	• E16	.8/)		• ER	R =
113 1009 FO	Х, Е16 КИАТ (	3.8/) 10X;	) ,51HL	EAD 1	OLER/	NCE	(INC)	HES)			e_ e	. TOL	L =
161 1010 FU	6.8,0 RMAT(	οΧ , Ε1 1 U Χ ,	16.8/ 36HT	') 'OOTH	THICH	KNESS	VAR:	EATIO	N FR	OM TO	0TH/1	.0X,51HE	LEMENT
1ER 1011 FO	RORS RMAT(	(INC 10X	CHES) 36HT	้ออ้าห้	ŤHÌC	KNESS	VAR	TPTV LATIO	= N FR	E16. OM TÔ	8,6X, 0TH/1	E16.8/) OX,51HE	LEMENT
IER EN	RORS D	AND.	RUNC	UT (]	NCHES	5)	.•	TPTE	=	E16.	8,6X,	E16.8/)	

### SUBROUTINE HINT(PHI)

THIS ROJTINE PRINTS OUT SUGGESTED REMEDILS FOR VIOLATED CONSTRAINTS IF CONSTRAINT VIOLATED NNN=1 AND SUGGESTIONS WILL BE PRINTED AFTER EACH SET OF CONSTRAINTS CHECKED DIMENSION PHI(1) . WRITE(6,1) NNN=U DO 5U I=1,4 IF(PHI(I).GE.0.0) GO TO 50 NNN=1 NNNNN=1 A.37

()()()()()() 3

Þ 50

```
GO TO (10,20,30,40), NNNNN
 10 WRITE(6,11)
    GO TO 50
 20 WRITE(6,21)
    GO TO 5a
 30 WRITE(6,31)
    GU TU 50
 40 WRITE(6,41)
 50 CONTINUE
    IF (NNN. EQ. 1) WRITE (6,51)
    M M M = 0
    DU 80 I=5,6
IF(PHI(I).GE.0.0) GO TO 80
    N(N=1)
    NMNNN=I-4
    GO TO (5U,7U), NNNNN
 60 WRITE(6,61)
    GU TU 81
 70 WRITE(6,71)
 80 CONTINUE
    IF (NNN. EQ. 1) WRITE (6,81)
    MMM=0
    DO 110 I=7,8
    ĨĔ(PĤĨ(Ĩ).ĠĔ.0.0) GO TO 110
    NNN=1
    NNNNN=I-6
 GO TO (90,100),NNNNN
90 WRITE (6,91)
    GU TU 110
100 WRITE (6, 101)
110 CONTINUE
     IF (NNN.EQ.1) WRITE (6,111)
     \bar{N}NN = 0
    DU 140 1=9,10
    IF (PH1(I).GE.0.0) GO TO 140
    NiNN=1
     N_1NNN=I-8
GO TO (120,130), NNNNN
120 WRITE(6,121)
    GO TO 140
130 WRITE(6, 131)
140 CONTINUE
    IF(NNN.EQ.1) WRITE(6,141)
    NNN=0
    DU 170 1=11,12
IF(PHI(I).GE.U.U) GO TO 170
    NIJN=1
    NNNNN=I-10
    GU_TO (150,160), NNNNN
150 WRITE(6, 151)
    GU TO 170
160 WRITE (6, 161)
170 CONTINUE
    IF(NNN. 2Q.1) WRITE(6,171)
    ÑNN=U
```

Þ ភ្ម

```
DO 220 [=13,16
    IF(PHI(1).GE.0.0) GO TO 220
    NIIN=1
    N = N = 12
    GO TO (180,190,200,210), NANNN
180 \text{ WRITE}(6, 181)
    GU TO ZEU
190 WRITE (6,191)
    GU TO 220
200 WRITE(6,201)
    GO TO 220
210 WRITE (0, 211)
220 CONTINUE
    IF (NNN. EQ. 1) WRITE (6,221)
    N N N = 0
    DO 230 f=18,19
IF(PHI(I).GE.U.U) GO TO 250.
    NNN=1
    NNNNN=1-17
    GU TO (230,240), NNNNN
230 WRITE(6,231)
    GO TO 250
240 WRITE(6,241)
250 CUNTINU:
    IF(NNN.EQ.1) WRITE(6,251)
    NNN=0
    DC 290 I=19,21
IF(PHI(I).GE.0.0) GO TO 290
    NNN=1
    NNNNN=I-18
    GC_TO_(260,270,280), NNNNN
260 WRITE(6,261)
    GO TO 290
270 WRITE (6, 271)
GC TO 290
280 WRITE(6,281)
290 CONTINUÉ
    IF(NNN. EQ. 1) WRITE(6,291)
    NIAN = 0
    UU 32J I=22,23
    IF(PHI(I).GÉ.0.0) GO TO 320
    NIN=1
    NNNNN=I-21
    GG TO (300,310), NNNNN
300 WRITE(6, 301)
    GO TO 320
310 WRITE(6,311)
320 CONTINUÉ
    IF(NNN.EQ.1) WRITE(6,321)
    NNN=U
    DO 350 I=24,25
    IF(PHI(I).GE.U.U) GO TO 350
    NiN = 1
    NNNNN=1-23
    GO TO (330,340), NNNNN
```

Þ S Ň

330 WRITE(6,331) GO TU 390 340 WRITE(0,341) 350 CONTINUE IF (NNN.EQ.1) WRITE (6,351) M = 0RETURN 1 FORMAT(///10X,30HVIOLATED CONSTRAINT EVALUATION/10X,30(1H-)//10X, 142HFOR MORE COMPLETE EXPLANATION...SEE MANUAL//) 11 FORMAT(10X,50HPHI(1) PINION BENDING STRESS CONSTRAINT VIOLATED/) BENDING STRESS CONSTRAINT VIOLATED/) 21 FORMAT(LUX, JUHPH1( 2) GEAR PINION WEAR STRESS CONSTRAINT VIOLATED/) GEAR WEAR STRESS CONSTRAINT VIOLATED/)  $31 \text{ FORMAT(10X, 47 \text{HPHT(3)})}$ +41 FURMAT(10X,47HPH1(4)) 51 FORMAT(/19X,40HHORSEPOWER TOO LARGE FOR TRANSMISSION ON/19X,41HGIV 1EN CENTRE DISTANCE AND FACE WIDTH WITH/19X, 25HGIVEN MATERIAL PROPE 2RTIES.//19X,42HTRY A) LARGER CENTRE DISTANCE AND/OR FACE/27X,35HW 3ILTH...IF VALUES ALREADY VARIABLE,/27X,30HINCREASE THEIR LIMITING 4VALUES/24X,30HB) IMPROVE MATERIAL PROPERTIES//) 51 FORMAT(10X,24HPHI(5) PINION UNDERCUT/) 71 FURMAT(LUX, 24HPHI( 6) UNDERCUT/) GEAR 81 FORMAT(/19X, 39HTRY A) LARGER RATIO OF NUMBER OF TEETH/27X, 22HVERS 1US CENTRE DISTANCE/24X, 34 HB) SMALLER DEDENDUM SIZE CRITERION//) 91 FORMAT(IDX,44HPHI( 7) PINION TEETH INTERFERENCE WITH GEAR/) 101 FORMAT(IOX;46HPHI( 8) GEAR TEETH INTERFERENCE WITH PINION/) 111 FORMAT(/19X,39HTRY A) LARGER FATIO OF NUMBER OF TEETH/27X,22HVERS 1US CENTRE DISTANCE/24X, 34HB) SMALLER ADDENDUM SIZE CRITERION/24X, 233HC) LARGER DEDENDUM SIZE CRITERION/27X,15HFOR MATING GEAR//) PINION TEETH BEYOND POINTING LIMIT/) 121 FORMAT(10X,43HPHI( 9) TEETH BEYOND POINTING LIMIT/) 131 FORMAT(10X, 43HPH1(10) GEAR 141 FURMAT (/19X, 39HTRY A) LARGER RATIO OF NUMBER OF TEETH/27X, 22HVERS 1US CENTRE DÍSTANCE/24X,34HB) SMALLER ADDENDUM SIZE CRITERION//) 151 FORMAT(10x, 53HPHI(11) PINION DEDENDUM SMALLER THAN GEAR ADDENDU 187) DEDENDUM SHALLER THAN PINION ADDENDU 161 FORMAT(10X,53HPHI(12) GEAR 14/) 171 FORMAT(/19X, 39HTRY A) CHANGING ADDENDUM-DEDENDUM SIZE/27X, 19HORITERION//) 181 FORMAT(10X,45HPHI(13) UPPER CENTRE DISTANCE LIMIT EXCLEDED/) LOWER CENTRE DISTANCE LIMIT EXCEEDED/) UPPER FACE WIDIH LIMIT EXCEEDED/) 191 FORMAT(10X, 45HPHI(14)201 FORMAT(10X,40HPH1(15) 211 FORMAT(10X, 40HPHI(16))LOWER FACE WIDTH LIMIT EXCEEDED/) 221 FORMAT(719X, 37HTRY A) HOLDING VARIABLES CONSTANT AT727X, 39HUPPER 1AND LOWER LIMITS, TEST FOR STRESS/27X, 21HCONSTRAINT VIULATIONS/ 224X, 35H3) EXTEND RANGE OF LIMITS IF STRESS/27X, 25HCONSTRAINTS NOT 3VIOLATED. //24X, 36HSTRESS CONSTRAINTS PROBABLY VIOLATED/24X, 30HIF T 4HESE CONSTRAINTS VIOLATED.//J MAXIMUM PRESSURE ANGLE LIMIT EXCEEDED/) 231 FURMAT(10X,46HPH1(17) MINIMUM PRESSURE ANGLE LIMIT EXCEEDED/J 241 FURMAT(1UX,40HPHI(18) CHANGING PRESSURE ANGLE LIMITS//) 251 FORMAT(/19X, 38HTRY A) BACKLASH RANGE EXCEEDEDZ) 261 FORMAT(10X, 32HPHI(19) 271 FURMAT(10X, 56HPHI(20) PINION TOOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE RANGE EXCE 1EDED/) TOOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE RANGE EXCE 281 FORMAT(10X,56HPHI(21) GEAR 1EUEU/) 291 FORMAT(19X, 33HTRY A) INCREASING BACKLASH RANGE/24X, 37HB) INCREASI

P ក្ល

1ULU/) 511 FURMAT(1JX,55HPHI(23) MINIMUM TIP THICKNESS OF GEAR TOOTH EXCEE 1ULU/) 321 FURMAT(/19X,39HTRY A) CHANGING ADDENDUM-DEDENDUM SIZE/27X,9HCRITE 1RION/24X,35HB) SNALLER RATIO OF NUMBER OF TEETH/27X,22HVERSUS CENT 2RL DISTANCE//) 331 FURMAT(1UX,52HPHI(24) MINIMUM RADIUS TO POINT OF LOAD APPLICATION 1/19X,35HON PINION TOOTH CENTRELINE EXCEEDED/) 341 FURMAT(1UX,52HPHI(25) MINIMUM RADIUS TO POINT OF LOAD APPLICATION 1/19X,35HON GEAR TOOTH CENTRELINE EXCEEDED/)

MINIMUM TIP THICKNESS OF PINION TOOTH EXCEE

1NG A.G.M.A. QUALITY NUMBER//)

301 FURMAT(10X,55HPH1(22)

351 FORMAT(/19X,38HTRY A) CHANGING PRESSURE ANGLE LIMITS/24X,34HB) CH 1ANGING ADDENDUM-DEDENDUM SIZE/27X,9HCRITERION//) END

SUBROUTINE SPUR DIMENSION WORK1 ( 8), WORK2 ( 8), WORK3 ( 8), WORK4 ( 8), WORK5 (60) COMMON/BLKD /IDATA, IPRINT, IWRITE, NTYPE COMMON/BEK1 /BHN1, BHN2, E1, E2, RHJ1, RHO2, SAC1, SAC2, SAF1, SAF2, U1, U2 COMMON/BEK2 /HP, RPMI, RPMO, SHAFTI, SHAFTO, CD, FW, PAD, TEETH1 COMMON/BEK3 /ADUK1, ADDK2, DEDK1, DEDK2, AUU1, ADU2, DED1, DED2 COMMON/BLK3A/CUMAX, CDMIN, FWMAX, FWMIN, PADMAX, PADMIN COMMON/BLKBB/BLL, BLU, BLR, CDR COMMON/BLK4 /CYCLE, DRIVEN, DRIVER, NCUT1, NCUT2, NLOAD, NQUAL, RELI, TEMP COMMON/BLK4A/ISTRT, STRT( 8), NOF1, NUF2, NOF3, NOF4 COMMONZELKS /BP, CP, DP, PAR, PLV, RATIO, RPM1, RPM2, SHAFT1, SHAFT2, TEETH2 COMMON/3LK6 /PR1,PR2,Rb1, RB2,RI1,RI2,RM1,RM2,RO1,RO2,RU1,RU2 COMMON/3LK7 /ADUL1,ADDL2,CCC1,CCC2,CRATIO,EFF ĊŎŔŇŎŊŹĴĹKŻAŹHUBLĨ;HUBLŹ;HUĠŔ1,HUBŔ2,RIŇ1;RIM2,WĘB1,WĘB2,VOL1,VOL2 COMMON/BLK7B/ANGC1, ANGL2, ANGL1, ANGL2, RL1, RL2, RLL1, RL2, RLL1, RL2, RLM1, RLM2 COMMON/3LK7C/XKEY1, XKEY2, VOLMIN, VOLMAX, XLA, XLR, TO1, TO2, TP1, TP2 CONMON/BEKB / CE, CF; CH, CJ; CL1, CL2, CM, CO, CR, CS, CT, CV CONMON/BEKBA/QJ1, QJ2, QL1, QL2, QM, QO, QR, US, QT, QV COMMON/BEK9 /COD, CODE1, CODE2, QOD, QODE1, QODE2 CONHON/BLK10 /SB1,SB2,SBM1,SBM2,SS1,SS2,SSM1,SSM2 COMMON/BEKIUA/PABI,PABZ,PAWI,PAWI,TORQI,TORQZ,WA,WR,WT,WN COMMON/BEKII /J, R, N, NN, NCD, NFW, NTOOTH, NORIVE, NNLOAD, NOPT, NOFN, PI COMMON/BEKIIA/NVAR(8), NSID(8), NOF(4) CUNHON/3LK12 /X( 8), XSTRT( 8), RMAX( 8), RMIN( 8), PH1(25), PSI( 1) COMMON/BER13 /BBA1,6BA2,BBX1,3BX2,BBY1,BEY2,RT1,RT2 COMMON/BER14 /TOLR1,TOLR2,TOLP1,TOLP2,PTOL1,PTOL2,TOLL1,TOLL2 COMMON/BER14 /TOT1,TTCT2,TCT1,TCT2,TPTL1,TPTE2,TPTU1,TPTU2 COMMON/BER14B/TPTE1,TPTE2,TPTV1,TPTV2,CDTOLL,CDTOLU,EKR COMMON/BER15 /BEMIN,BEMINT,BEMAX,BEMAXT,BEMAXU,DEEBE,BE1,BL2 COMMON/JPTI/KO, NNDEX DATA F, G, R, REDUCE, NSHOT, NTEST, MAXM/0.01,0.01,1.0,0.05,2,100,300/ DATA NEQUS, NCONS/ U, 25/ P1=4.0\*ATAN(1.0) IF (RPHI.GE.RPMO) GO.TO 1 NDRIVE=2 RPM1=RPM0

1 2	RPM2=RPMI SHAFT1=SHAFTO SHAFT2=SHAFTI GO TO 2 NDRIVE=1 RFM1=RPMI RFM2=RPMO SHAFT1=SHAFTI SHAFT2=SHAFTO RATIO=RPM1/RPM2 CALL VARY1 KO=1
	SLTUP OF OPTIMIZATION CRITERION FLAGS
	NOFN=0 RRR=((R4TIO**2)+1.0)/((RATIO+1.0)**2)
	VOLUME LIMIT DETERMINED AT PITCH CIRCLE RADIUS INSTEAD OF ADDENDUM CIRCLE RADIUS AS IN SUBROUTINE **VOLUME**. THIS WILL NOT AFFECT THE OPTIMIZATION TO ANY GREAT EXTENT.
3 4 5 6	VOLMAX=>I*FWMAX*(CDMAX**2)*RRR VOLMIN=>I*FWMIN*(CDMIN**2)*RRR IF(VOLMAX.EQ.VOLMIN)NOF1=0 IF(NOF1.EQ.0) GO TO 3 IF(NOF1.EQ.0)NOF3=1 IF(NCF.EQ.0)NOF4=1 NOF(NOFN)=1 IF(NOF2.EQ.0) GO TO 4 NOFN=NUFN+1 NOF(NOFN)=2 IF(NOF3.EQ.0)GO TO 5 NOFN=NUFN+1 NOF(NUFN)=3 IF(NOF4.EQ.0)GO TO 6 NUFN=NUFN+1 NOF(NOFN)=4 IF(NOFN.EQ.U)NOPT=1
	CALL TORQUE (HP, PI, RPM1, TORQ1) CALL TORQUE (HP, PI, RPM2, TORQ2) CALL EFACT (GE, E1, E2, P1, U1, U2) CALL FFACT (GF) CALL HFACT (BHN1, BHN2, KATIO, GH) CYCLE1=3YCLE CYCLE2=3YCLE1/RATIO CALL LFACT (BHN1, CYCLE1, CL1, QL 1) CALL LFACT (BHN1, CYCLE1, CL1, QL 2) CALL LFACT (BHN2, CYCLE2, CL2, QL 2) CALL OFACT (GO, QO, DRIVEN, DRIVE, NDRIVE, RATIO) CALL RFACT (CR, QR, RELI) CALL SFACT (CS, QS) CALL TFACT (CT, QI, TEMP)

3

```
IF(NOPT.EQ.1) GU TO 50
   IF(NCD.LQ.0) GO TO 10
   GU TU ( 7, 8, 8), NTYPE
 7 CALL OPTIF1 (XSTRT, U, UART, PHI, PSI, NCONS, NEQUS, NVIOL)
   GO TO 9
 8 CALL OPTIFZ (XSTRT,U,UART,PHI,PSI,NCONS,NEQUS,NVIOL,R)
 9 CD=CD*SQRT(COD/CODL1)
   XSTRT (NCD) = CD
10 IF (1DATA.EQ.0) GO TO 20
   1=1
   WRITE(6,1010)1,XSTRT(1)
   IF(N.LT.2) GO TO 20
   DU 15 I=2.N
   WRITE (6, 1011) I, XSTRT (1)
15 CONTINUE
20 IF (NCD. :Q.U) GO TO 21
   IF(XSTRT(NCD).GT.COMAX) XSTRT(NCD)=CDMAX
21 IF(NFW.EQ.0) GO TO 22
   IF(XSTRT(NFW).GT.FWMAX) XSTRT(NFW)=FWMAX
22 IF(IDATA. LQ.U) GO TO 3U
   I = 1
   WRITE(6, 1014) I, XSTRT(I)
   IF(N.LT.2) GU TO 30
   DO 25 I=2,N
   WRITE(6,1015)I,XSTRT(I)
25 CONTINUÉ
SU IF(1STRT.EQ.U) GO TO 40
   DO 35 I=1.N
   XSTRT(I) = STRT(I)
35 CONTINUE
   IF(IDATA.EQ.J) GO TO 40
   T=1
   WRITE(6,1012)I,STRT(I)
   IF(N.LT.2) GO TO 40
   00 30 1=2,N
   WRITE(6,1013)I,STRT(I)
36 CONTINUE
40 GO TO (42,44,46),NTYPE
42 CALL SEEK1 (X, PHI, PSI, RHAX, RMIN, XSTRT, N, NCONS, NEQUS, IDATA,
  1 IPRINT, VSHOT, NTEST, MAXM, F, G, U, WORKI, WORKZ, WORK3, WORR4)
   GO TO 48
44 CALL SEEKS (X, PHI, PSI, RMAX, RMIN, XSTRT, N, NCONS, NEQUS, IDATA,
  1 IPRINT, MAXM, INDEX, NVIOL, F, G, R, REDUCE, U, WORK1, WORK2, WORK3, WORK4)
   GO TO 48
46 MAXM=100
   F=1.0E-04
   G = 1.0E - 04
   CALL NPFMIN(X, PHI, PSI, RMAX, RMIN, XSTRT, N, NCONS, NEQUS, IDAIA,
  11PRINT, MAXM, F, G, R, REDUCE, U, WORKI, WORKZ, WORKZ, WORK4, WORK5)
48 IF (NTOOTH.EQ.U) GO TO 50
   IF(IWRITE.NE.O) CALL ANSWER(U,X,PHI,PSI,N,NCONS,NEQUS)
50 GU TO (55,65,65),NTYPE
55 IF (NTOOTH.EQ.U) GO TO 60
```

```
X (NTOOTH) = AINT (TLETH1)
    CALL OPTIFI (X, UUI, UARTF1, PHI, PSI, NCONS, NEQUS, NVIOL)
    X(NTOOTH) = X(NTOOTH)+1.0
CALL OPTIF1 (X,UU2,UARTF2,PH1,PSI,NCONS,NEQUS,NVIOL)
     IF (UARTF1.LT. UARTF2) X(NTOOTH) = X(NTOOTH) -1.U
  60 GALL OPTIFI (X, U, UART, PHI, PSI, NCONS, NEGUS, NVIOL)
     GU TO 75
  65 IF(NTOOTH. LO. 0) GO TO 70
     X (NTOOTH) = AINT(TELTH1)
     CALL OPTIF2 (X, UUI, UARTF1, PHI, PSI, NCONS, NEQUS, NVIOL, R)
     X(NTOUTH) = X(NTOUTH) + 1.0
     CALL OPTIF2 (X, UU2, UARTF2, PHI, PSI, NCONS, NEQUS, NVIOL, R)
     IF (UARTF1.LT.UARTF2) X(NTOUTH) =X(NTOOTH)-1.0
  70 CALL OPTIFZ (X, U, UART, PHI, PSI, NCONS, NEQUS, NVIOL, R)
  75 1F(NVIO_.NE.0)KO=1
     CALL TO COTOLMAXU, CD, CDR, CDTOLL, CDTOLU, NQUAL, PAR, PI, PR1, PR2,
    1RAT10, R31, R82, TEETH1, TP1, TP2)
     IF (IWRITE, EQ.D) RETORN
     CALL ANSWER(U, X, PHI, PSI, N, NCONS, NEQUS)
     IF(KO.EQ. U.AND.NVIOL.EQ. 0) GO TO 80
     WRITE(6,1001)
     IF(NVIO_.EQ.0) GO TO 90
     GALL HINT (PHI)
     WRITE(6,1000)
     GO TO 90
  80 WRITE(6,1002)
  90 CALL PRÍNT
    WRITE (0, 1003)
     RETURN
1000 FORMAT(1H1)
1001 FORMAT(1H1,9X,44HSPUR GEAR DESIGN ... RESULTS OF LAST ITERATION.
    1/10X,44(1H-)/10X,44(1H-)//)
1002 FORMAT(1H1,9X,35HSPUR GEAR DESIGN...OPTIMUM SOLUTION,
    1/1UX,35(1H-)/1UX,35(1H-)//)
1003 FORMAT(////10x, 27HSPUR GEAR DESIGN ... COMPLETE,
    1/1UX,27(1H-)/1UX,27(1H-)//)
14H) =,12X,E10.8)
1U11 FORMAT(+7X,6HXSTRT(,12,4H) =,12X,E16.8)
1012 FORMAT(//10X,43HUSER STARTING VALUES. . . . . . . . . STRT(,12,
14H) =,12X, £10.8)
1015 FORMAT(47X,6HXSTRT(,12,4H) =,12X,E16.8)
     END
```

SUBROUTINE UREAL (X,U) DIMENSION X(1) COMMON/BLKO /IDATA, IPRINT, IWRITE, NTYPE COMPON/BLKI / BHN1, BHN2, E1, E2, RHO1, RHO2, SAC1, SAC2, SAF1, SAF2, U1, U2 COMMON/BLK2 /HP, RPMI, RPMO, SHAFTI, SHAFTO, CD, FA, PAD, TEETH1 COMMEN/3LK3 /ADDK1,ADDK2,DEDK1,DEDK2,ADD1,ADD2,DED1,DED2 COMMON/BLK3A/CUMAX, CUMIN, FWMAX, FWMIN, PADMAX, PADMIN CUMMUN/BLKSE/BLL,BLU,BLR,CDR COMMON/BLK4 /CYCLL,DRIVEN,DRIVER,NCUT1,NCUT2,NLOAD,NQUAL,RELI,TEMP CUMION/3LK4A/ISTRT, STRT( 8), NOF1, NOF2, NOF3, NOF4 COMMON/BLK5 /BP, CP, DP, PAR, PLV, RATIO, RPM1, RPM2, SHAFT1, SHAFT2, TEETH2 COMMON/BLKO /PRI, PRZ, RBI, RBZ, RII, RIZ, RMI, RMZ, ROI, ROZ, RUI, RUŽ COMMON/BLK7 /ADDL1,ADDL2,CCC1,CCC2,CRATIO,EFF COMMON/BLK7A/HUBL1, HUBL2, HUBR1, HUBR2, RIM1, RIM2, WEB1, WEB2, VOL1, VOL2 CUMMON/BLK7B/ANGC1, ANGC2, ANGL1, ANGL2, RL1, RL2, RLL1, RLL2, RLM1, RLM2 COMMON/BLK7C/XKEY1,XKEY2, VOLMIN, VOLMAX,XLA,XLR,TO1,TO2,TP1,TP2 COMMON/BLK8 /CE,CF,CH,CJ,CL1,CL2,CM,CO,CR,CS,CT,CV COMMON/3LK8A/QJ1,QJ2,QL1,QL2,QM,QO,QR,QS,QT,QV COMMENVALKA /CODICODIT, CODL2, QOD, QODL1, QUDL2 COMMON/BERIO /SB1,SB2,SBM1,SBM2,SS1,SS2,SSM1,SSM2 COMMON/3LK10A/PAB1,PAB2,PAW1,PAW2,TORQ1,TORQ2,WA,WR,WT,WN COMMUN/BEK11 /J, K, N, NN, NED, NFW, NTOOTH, NORIVE, NNLOAD, NOPT, NOFN. PI CUMMON/BEK11A/NVAR(8), NSTD(8), NOF (4) COMMON/BLK13 /BBA1, BBA2, BBX1, BBX2, BBY1, BBY2, RT1, RT2 COMMON/BLK14 /TOLR1, TOLR2, TOLP1, TOLP2, PTOL1, PTOL2, TOLL1, TOLL2 COMMON/BLK14A/IIGT1, TTCT2, ICT1, TCT2, IPTL1, TPTL2, TPTU1, IPTU2 COMMON/BEK14B/TPTE1, TPTE2, TPTV1, TPTV2, CUTOLL, CDTOLU, ERR CUMMON/JLK15 /BLM1N,BLMINT,BLMAX,BLMAXT,BLMAXU,DELBL,BL1,BL2 CALL VARY(X) GALL TLUAD (HP, PLV, PAR, WA, WR, WT, WN) GALL ERROR (DP, FW, NQUAL, PR1, TEETH1, TOLR1, TOLP1, PTOL1, TOLL1, TTCT1. 1TCT1) GALL ERROR (DP, FW, NQUAL, PR2, TEE TH2, TOLR2, TOLP2, PTOL2, TOLL2, TTCT2, 1TUTZ) CALL BLASH (BLMIN, BLMINT, BLMAX, BLMAXT, BL1, BL2, BLL, BLU, BLR, CP, 10Ρ, ŪΕĹՅĹ, ΝQUĄĹ, ΡΆΚ, ΙΡΊLΙ, ΤΡΤĹŹ, ΙΡΤUΙ, ΤΡΤŬΖ, ΤΡΤΕΊ, ΤΡΤΈΖ, ZIPIVI, IPIV2, ITCT1, ITCT2, ICT1, ICT2) CALL CUTTER (ANGLI, BLI, CCC1, CD, CP, DED1, NCUT1, PAR, PR1, RB1, RM1, RU1, 1TP1,88A1,88X1,86Y1,8T1) CALL CUTTER (ANGU2, BL2, CCC2, CD, CP, DED2, NCUT2, PAR, PR2, RB2, RM2, RU2, 1TP2, BBA2, BBX2, BBY2, RT2) CALL ADJEND (ADUL1, PAR, PR1, RB1, RO1, TO1, TP1) CALL ADDEND (ADDL2, PAR, PR2, RB2, ROZ, TO2, TP2) CALL CONRAT(ANGCI, ANGC2, BP, CRATIO, NCUT1, NCUT2, NDRIVE, 1PAR, PR1, PRC, RB1, RBC, RL1, RIZ, RO1, ROZ, RU1, RU2, TP1, TP2, XLA, XLR, 2BBA1, BBA2, BBX1, BBX2, BBY1, BBY2, RT1, RT2) CALL EFFIC (EFF) RB1, RB2, PAR, PLV, RATIO, NDR1VE, XLA, XLR) CALL SIZE (ADD1, UED1, FW, HUBL1, HUBR1, RI1, RIM1, SHAFT1, SAF1, ITURQ1,WEB1,XKEY1) CALL SIZE (ADD2, DED2, FW, HUBL2, HUBR2, RI2, RIM2, SHAFT2, SAF2, 1TURQ2,WEB2,XKEY2) ĊĂLĖ VO\_ŪMĖ(FW,HUBL1,HUBR1,PI,RIM1,RO1,SHAFT1,VOL1,WEB1) CALL VOLUME (FW, HUBLZ, HUBRZ, PI, RIMZ, ROZ, SHAFTZ, VOLZ, WEBZ) ω̈́ CALL IFACT (BP, CJ, PAR, PR1, PR2, RATIO, RB1, RO1) CALL MFACT (CM, QM, FW, NQUAL)

ទួ

⋗

GALL VFACT(CV,QV,NQUAL,PLV) GALL FACTUR(CF,CH,UL1,GL2,QL1,QL2,CM,QM,CO,QO,CR,QR,G 1CV,QV,COD,CODL1,CODL2,QOD,QODL1,QODL2)	S,QS,CT,QT,
LOADING ANALYSIS	
ERR=TULP1+TOLP2+((PTOL1+PTOL2)/2.0) IF(NLOA3.EQ.0) GU TO 1 NNLUAJ=NLOAD	
CALL LOAD (RL1, ANGL1, RLL1, ANGLL1, NNLOAD, BP, PAR, PR1, PR2 1801, 802, TP1)	,RB1,RB2,
GALL LOAD (RL2, ANGL2, RLL2, ANGLL 2, NNLOAD, BP, PAR, PR2, PR1	,RB2,RB1,
CALL JFACT (ANGC1, ANGL1, BEY1, DP, NCUT1, PAD, PAR, PI, PR1, R	11, RL1, RLM1,
IRII,HI,II,UJI,YI) CALL JFACT (ANGC2,ANGL2,BBY2,DP,NCUT2,PAD,PAR,PI,PR2,R IRT2,H2,T2,QJ2,Y2) GO TO 2	12,RL2,RLM2,
DETERMINE IF LOAD SHARING EXISTS	,
1 CALL SHARE (ANGC1, ANGC2, ANGL1, ANGL2, BBY1, BBY2, BP, DP, E1 1ERR, FW, NCUT1, NCUT2, NNLOAD, PAD, PAR, PI, PR1, PR2, QO, QV, QJ 2RB1, RB2, R11, RI2, RL1, RL2, RL1, RL2, RLM1, RLM2, RO1, RO2, R	,E2, 1,QJ2, T1,RT2,
3TP1, TP2, WN) 2 CALL BEND (WT.UP.FW.000.00011.000L2.0J1.0J2.SB1.SB2.SB	M1.SBM2.
1SAF1, SAF2) CALL WEAR (COD.COD) 1. COD 2.CE.C.L.EW.PR1.SAC1.SAC2.SS1.	SS2.
1S5M1,SSM2,WT) CALL POJEC (6E, CJ, COD, COD) 1, COD 2, 0.11, 0.12, 0.0D, 0.0D, 1, 0.0	012.
1DP, FW, PAB1, PAB2, PAW1, PAW2, PI, PRI, RPM1, SAC1, SAC2, SAF1,	SĀF2)
OPTIMIZATION CRITERION	
U=0.0 ZERS=1.0E-51 IF(NOFN.EQ.0)GO TO 101 DU 100 I=1,NOFN NNNNN=NDF(1)	
GO TU (10,20,30,40), NNNNN 10 VOL = VOL 1 + VOL 2	
UUU=1.0-((VOL-VOLMIN)/(VOLMAX-VOLMIN)) IF(UUUE.ZERO) GO TO 99 UU=1.0/JUU	
U=U+UU GO TO 100 20 UUU=CRATIO-1.0 IF(UUU.L.E.ZERO) GO TO 99 UU=1.0/JUU	
GO TO 100 GO TO 100 30 UUU=1.0-((CD-COMIN)/(CDMAX-CDMIN)) IF(UUU.EE.ZERO) GO TO 99 UU=1.0/JUU U=4+00	

()()()

()()()

40	GU TO 100 UUU=1.0-((FW-FWNIN)/(FWMAX-FWMIN)) IF(UUU.LE.ZERO) GO TO 99 UU=1.0/JUU
99	GO TO 100 UU=(1.0+ABS(UUU))*10.0E+50
100 101	C ONTINUE C ONTINUE

RETURN



PHI( 4)=SSM2-SS2

UNDERCUTTING AND INTERFERENCE

PHI( 5)=(RI1-(BL1/(2.0\*TAN(PAR))))-RU1 PHI( 6)=(RI2-(BL2/(2.0\*TAN(PAR))))-RU2 PHI( 7)=RM1-R01 PHI( 8)=RM2-R02

GEOMETRICAL

()()()

000

000

()()()

()()()

З

PHI(9)=ADDL1-ADD1 PHI(10)=ADDL2-ADD2 PHI(11)=DED1-ADD2 PHI(12)=DED2-ADD1

USER LIMITATIONS

PHI(13)=CDMAX-CD PHI(14)=CD-CDMIN PHI(15)=FWMAX-FW PHI(16)=FW-FWMIN PHI(17)=PADMAX-PAD PHI(18)=PAD-PADMIN

BACKLASH AND ERROR ANALYSIS

PHI(19)=DELEL-(TPTE1+TPTE2) PHI(20)=TPTV1-TPTU1 PHI(21)=TPTV2-TPTU2

SIZE LIMITATIONS

PHI(22)=T01-(0.25/DP) PHI(23)=T02-(0.25/DP) PHI(24)=RLL1-RLM1 PHI(25)=RLL2-RLM2

RETURN END

SUBROULINE SEEK1(X,PHI,PSI,RMAX,RMIN,XSTRT,N,NCONS,NEQUS,IDATA, 11PRINT,NSHOT,NTEST,MAXM,F,G,U,WORK1,WORK2,WORK3,WORK4) ()()()()()() THIS ROUTINE IS A DIRECT SEARCH OPTIMIZATION TECHNIQUE USING THE HOOKE AND JEEVES ALGORITHM DIMENSION X(1), PHI(1), PSI(1), RMAX(1), RMIN(1), XSTRT(1) DIMENSION WORKI(1), WORK2(1), WORK3(1), WORK4(1) COMMON/OPTI/KO, NNDÉX С IF(IDATA.EQ.J) GO TO 1 WRITE(6,200) WRITE (6, 201) WRITE (6, 202) N WRITE(5,203)NCONS WRITE (6, 204) NEQUS WRITE (5, 205) IDATA WRITE (6, 206) IPRINT WRITE(6, 207) NSHOT WRITE (5, 200) NTEST WRITE (6,209) MAXM WRITE (6,210) F WRITE (0, 211)6 WRITE(6,212)(RMAX(I),I=1,N) WRITE(6,213) (RMIN(1),I=1,N) WRITE(6,214)(XSTRT(I),1=1,N) IF(IPRINT.EQ.0) GO TO 2 WRITE(6, 215) WRITE (6, 216) GO TO 2 1 IF(IPRINT.EQ.0) GO TO 2 WRITE(6,200) WRITE(6, 216) 2 K0=0 KOUNT=0 INDEX=1 NNDEX=1 IF \*\*SUBROUTINE SEARCH\*\* CALLED BY EITHER \*\*SUBROUTINE INDEX = 1SEEK1 \*\* OR \*\*SUBROUTINE SEEK3 \*\* IF \*\* SUBROUTINE SEARCH\*\* CALLED BY \*\*SUBROUTINE = 0 FEASBL\*\* UO 3 I=1,N X (I) = XS1 RT (I) 3 CONTINUE 4 CALL SEARCH(X, PHI, PSI, RMAX, RMIN, X, N, NCONS, NEQUS, IPRINT, INDEX, 1NVIOL, MAXM, F, G, R, U, WORK1, WORK2, WORK3, WORK4) CALL SHOT (X, PH1, PS1, RMAX, RMIN, N, NGONS, NEQUS, NSHOT, NTEST, KK, F, G, U, 1WURK1,WORK2,WORK3) 'IF(KK.EQ.1) GO TO 5 IF(KO.EQ.B) RETURN 30

2000000

SINCE KU CANNOT BE RESET IN \*\*SJBROUTINE SHOT\*\*, IF SEARCH IS

≻ 62

A

41

2 INFEA	SIBLE (IE. KO=1) AT THIS STAGE, THEN **SUBROUTINE SEARCH**
2 FAILE	JAND **SUBROUTINE SHOT** FOUND NO IMPROVEMENT
WRITE RCTUR 5 IF(IP 0 ALL WRITE 6 KOUNT 1F(IC WRITE	(5,217) (INT.EG.J) GU TO 6 (PTIF1(X,U,UART,PHI,PSI,NGONS,NEQUS,NVIOL) (5,213)U,UART,(X(I),I=1,N) =KJUNT+1 WT.EE.NSHOT) GO TO 4 (6,219)NSHOT
RLTUR RLTUR 200 FORMA 147(1) 201 FORMA 202 FORMA	N (1H1,47HOPTIMIZATION USING DIRECT SEARCH METHODSEEK1/1X, -)//) F(1X,10HDATA INPUT/1X,10(1H-)//) F(1X,60HNUMBER OF INDEPENDENT VARIABLES
1 N	=,16/)
203 FORMA	F(1X,60HNUMBER OF INEQUALITY (.GE.0.0) CONSTRAINTS N
100NS	=,16/)
204 FORMA	F(1X,60HNUMBER OF EQUALITY CONSTRAINTS N
16QUS	=,16/)
205 FORMA	T(1X,60HINPUT DATA PRINTED OUT FOR (IDATA.NE.0) I
1DATA	=,167)
206 FORMA	T(1X,60HINTERMEDIATE OUTPUT EVERY IPRINT ITERATIONS IP
1R1NT	=,167)
207 FORMA	T(1X,60HNUMBER OF DIRECTED RANDOM SEARCHES PERMITTED N
15H01	=,167)
208 FORMA	r(1X,60HNUMBER OF TEST POINTS IN DIRECTED RANDOM SEARCH • N
1TEST	=,167)
209 FORMA	r(1X,60HMAXIMUM NUMBER OF ITERATIONS•••••••••••
1MAXM	=,167)
210 FORMA	r(1X,60HERACTION OF PANGE USED AS STEP STZE
210 1 F 211 FORMA 212 FORMA 212 FORMA 1X (I)	=, 3X, ELG. 8/) [(1X, 60HFRACTION OF RANGE USED FOR CONVERGENCE CRITERION. =, 3X, E16. 8/) [ (61HUESTIMATED UPPER BOUND ON RANGE OF X(I)
213 FORMA 1N (1) 214 FORMA 1T (1) 215 FORMA	<pre>(61HUESTIMATED LOWER BOUND ON RANGE OF X(I) RMI =,//(5216.8)) ( (51HUSTARTING VALUES OF X(I)</pre>
216 FORMA 17X,27 217 FORMA 1NNOT 210N E 36 VAL	F(21HDINTERMEDIATE RESULTS/1X,20(1H-)//17X,1HU,13X,4HUART, HINDEPENDENT VARIABLES X(I)//) F(30HDDIRECT SEARCH HAS HUNG UP AND DIRECTED RANDOM SEARCH CA FIND A BETTER POINT/ 1X,44HTRY A) ENSURING THAT FEASIBLE REG KISTS/6X,32HB) MORE FEASIBLE STARTING VALUES/6X,29HC) CHANGIN
218 FORMA	(3HU.SHUT., SE16.8/(40X,4E16.8))
219 FORMA	(3HU.SHUT., SE16.8/(40X,4E16.8))
1,16,1	(3HUDIRECTED RANDOM SEARCH FOUND AN IMPROVEMENT BUT NSHOT =
21 ING	3H HAS BEEN EXCEEDED/1X,45HTRY A) USING LAST RESULTS AS STAR
END	(A_UES/5X,28HB) INCREASING VALUE OF NSHOT//)

<b>~</b>	SUBROUTINE SEEK3(X,PHI,PSI,RMAX,RMIN,XSTRT,N,NCONS,NEQUS,IDATA, 11PRINT,MAXM,INDEX,NVIOL,F,G,R,REDUCE,U,WORK1,WORK2,WCRK3,WORK4)	•
2020	THIS ROJTINE IS A DIRECT SEARCH OPTIMIZATION TECHNIQUE USING THE HOOKE AND JEEVES ALGORITHM	
1696363	IF INDEX=0 THEN **SUBROUTINE SEEK3** CALLED BY **SUBROUTINE FEASBL**	
	UIMENSION X(1),PHI(1),PSI(1),RMAX(1),RMIN(1),XSTRT(1) DIMENSION WORK1(1),WORK2(1),WORK3(1),WORK4(1) COMMON/OPTI/KO,NNDEX	
5	<pre>IF(IDAT4.eQ.d) G0 T0 1 IF(INDEX.NE.U) WRITE(6,200) WRITE(5,201) WRITE(5,202)N WRITE(5,203)NCONS WRITE(5,203)NCONS WRITE(5,204)NEQUS WRITE(5,205)IDATA WRITE(5,205)IDATA WRITE(5,205)F WRITE(5,200)F WRITE(5,210)R WRITE(5,212)(RMAX(I),I=1,N) WRITE(5,212)(RMAX(I),I=1,N) WRITE(5,214)(XSTRT(I),I=1,N) WRITE(5,214)(XSTRT(I),I=1,N) IF(IPRINT.EQ.U) G0 T0 2</pre>	
	<pre>WKITE(6,216) GU TO 2 1 IF(IPRINT.EQ.0) GO TO 2 IF(INDEX.NE.U) WRITE(6,200) WRITE(6,216) 2 DU 3 I=1,N         X(I)=XSTRT(I) 3 CONTINUE         KU=0         KU=0         KU=0         KOUN T=0         NNDEX=2         RE=R</pre>	
	ULAST=10.0E+40 4 CALL SEARCH(X,PHI,PSI,RMAX,RMIN,X,N,NCONS,NEQUS,IPRINT, 11NDEX,NVIOL,MAXM,F,G,RR,U,WORK1,WORK2,WORK3,WORK4) IF(INDEX.EQ.U) RETURN IF(KO.EQ.1) GO TO 7 K(KO.EQ.1) GO TO 7	
·	IF(IPRINT.EQ.D) GO TO 5 IF(MOU(KOUNT,IPRINT).NE.O) GO TO 5 CALL OPTIF2(X,U,UART,PHI,PSI,NCONS,NEQUS,NVIOL,RR) WRITE(6,217)RR WRITE(6,218)U,UART,(X(I),I=1,N)	A.42

.

•

,

.

А 64

5 IF (ABS(J-ULAST).LT.1.0L-07\*ABS (ULAST)) GU TO 8 1F(RR.LI.1.02-20) GO TO 6 ULAST=U RR=RR\*REDUCE GU TO 4 6 WRITE (6, 219) RR KO=1GU TU 8 7 WRITE(6,220) KO=18 CALL UPTIF2(X,U,UART,PHI,PSI,NCONS,NEQUS,NVIOL,RR) RETURN 200 FORMAT(1H1,47HOPTINIZATION USING DIRECT SEARCH METHOD...SEEK3/1X, 147(1H-)//)201 FORMAT(1X,10HDATA INPUT/1X,10(1H-)//) 202 FORMAT(1X,60HNUMBER OF INDÉPENDENT VARIABLES . . . . . . . . . . . 1 N =,IO/) 203 FORMAT(1X, 60HNUMBER OF INEQUALITY (.GE.0.0) CONSTRAINTS. . . . Ν 100NS =, I6/)204 FORMAT(1X,60HNUMBER OF EQUALITY CONSTRAINTS. . . . . . . . . . . N 1EQUS =, 16/) 205 FORMAT(1X,60HINPUT DATA PRINTED OUT FOR (IDATA.NE.0) . . . . . Ι 10ATA =, IO/) 206 FORMAT(1X, 60HINTERMEDIATE OUTPUT EVERY IPRINT ITERATIONS . . . IP 1RINT =, 16/) 207 FORMAT(1X, 50HMAXIMUM NUMBER OF ITERATIONS. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1MAXM =,16/) 208 FORMAT(1X, 60HFRACTION OF RANGE USED AS STEP SIZE . . . . . . . .  $F = -3X \cdot E_{10} \cdot 8/$ 209 FORMAT(1X, GUHFRACTION OF RANGE USED FOR CONVERGENCE CRITERION. 1 G =,  $3\dot{X}$ , E10, 8/) 210 FURMAT(1X, 60HINITIAL PENALTY MULTIPLIER FOR CONSTRAINTS. . . .  $1 = R = -3X_{2}E_{1}O_{2}B/$ 211 FORMAT(1X,45HREDUCTION FACTOR FOR PENALTY MULTIPLIER AFTER/1X, =, 160HEACH MINIMIZATION . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . REDUCE 23X,±16.8) 212 FORMAT (61HUESTIMATED UPPER BOUND ON RANGE OF X(I). . . . . . RMA  $1X(I) = , / / (5 \in 16, 8))$ 213 FORMAT (61HJESTIMATED LOWER BOUND ON RANGE OF X(I). . . . . . RMI 1N(1) = ... (5E16.8)215 FORMAT(1H1) 216 FORMAT(21HUINTERNEDIATE RESULTS/1X,20(1H-)//17X,1HU,13X,4HUART, 17X.27HINUEPENDENT VARIABLES X(I)//) 217 FORMAT(4X, 4HRK = 16.8) 218 FORMAT(3X,6E16.8/(40X,4E16.8)) 219 FORMAT(24HUNO CONVERGENCE WITH R =,E16.8/) 220 FORMAT(47HUSEEKS UNABLE TO FIND A FEASIBLE STARTING POINT/1X,44HTR 1Y A) ENSURING THAT FEASIBLE REGION EXISTS/6X,32HB) MORE FEASIBLE 2STARTING VALUES/6X,29HC) CHANGING VALUES OF F AND G//) END

2	SUBROUTINE NPFMIN(X,PHI,PSI,RMAX,RMIN,XSTRT,N,NCONS,NEQUS,IDATA, 11PRINT,MAXM,F,G,R,REDUCE,U,OD,EE,FF,GG,HH)	
30000	THIS ROJTINE WAS ADAPTED FOR OPTISEP FROM FLETCHERS PROGRAM. THEORY FOR THE METHOD CAN BE FOUND IN ** THE COMPUTER JOURNAL VOLUME 13 NUMBER 3 AUGUST 1970 **	
J	DINENSION X(1), XSTRT(1), RMAX(1), RMIN(1), PHI(1), PSI(1) DIMENSION DD(1), EE(1), FF(1), GG(1), HH(1) LOGICAL CONV	•
	COMMON/JPTI/KU,NNDEX IF(1DATA.EQ.U) GO TO 1 WRITE(6,200) WRITE(6.201)	
	WRITE(6,202)N WRITE(6,203)NCONS WRITE(6,204)NEQUS WRITE(6,205)LERINT	
	WRITE (6, 206) IDATA WRITE (6, 207) MAXM WRITE (6, 208) F	
	WRITE (5, 210) R WRITE (5, 211) REDUCE WRITE (5, 212) (RMAX(I), I=1, N) WRITE (5, 212) (RMAX(I), I=1, N)	
	$ \begin{array}{l} \text{WRITE(6, 213)(RMIN(1), 1-1, N)} \\ \text{WRITE(6, 214)(XSTRT(1), 1=1, N)} \\ \text{IF(IPRINT.EQ.U) GO TO 996} \\ \text{WRITE(6, 215)} \end{array} $	
	WRITE(6,300) GO TO 996 L IF(IPRINT.EQ.0) GO TO 996 WRITE(6,200)	
99	WRITE(6,300) 5 KO=U ITN=0 NFNS=1	
	NSTRT=1 RR=R ULAST=1.0E+40 ULAST=1.N	
	X(I)=XSTRT(I) XXXXX=A3S(RMAX(I)-RMIN(I)) DD(I)=F*XXXXX	
99	CALL SLOPE (X, PHI, PSI, NCONS, NEQUS, NVIOL, RR)	
•	KO=u STEP=1.0 IDX=N IDG=N+N	<b>T</b> -
	IH=IDG+N 3 IJ=IH+1 DO 3 1=1,N	. 43

.

. A 66

```
DO 3 J=I,N
     HH(IJ)=0.0
     IF(I_{*}L(J_{*}J_{*})) HH(IJ) = 1.0
     IJ=1J+1
3 CUNTINJE
999 CONVESTRUES
     GDX = U \cdot U
     00 b I=1,N
     Z = U \cdot U
     1J=IH+1
     IF(1.EQ.1) GO TO 41
     II=I-1
   · 00 4 J=1,11
     Z=Z-HH(IJ)∓GG(J)
     IJ=IJ+N-J
  4 CONTLINUE
 41 DO 5 J=1,N
     Z = Z - HH(IJ) + GG(J)
     IJ=IJ+1
  5 CUNTINUL
     IF (ABS(Z).GT.EE(I)) CONV=.FALSE.
     HH(IUX+I)=Z
     GDX=GDX+GG(I)*Z
  6 CONTINU:
     IF(IPRINT.EQ.U) GO TO 7
IF(MOD(ITN,IPRINT).NE.U) GO TO 7
     WRITE (6, 301) RR
     WRITE (6, 302) ITN, NFNS, U, UART, (X (I), I=1, N)
  7 IEXIT=1
     IF(CONV) GO TO 24
IEXIT=3
     IF(GUX.3E.0.0) GO TO 24
     Z=1.U
     ĪF(ITN. T.N) Z=SJEP
W=2.0*(J-UART)/GDX
     IF(W.LQ.O)W=Z
     IF(W.LT.Z) Z=W
     STEP=Z
  8 GDX=GDX≠Z
     UU 9 I=1,N
     HH(IDX+I) = HH(IDX+I) + Z
     FF(I) = X(I) + HH(IDX+I)
  9 CONTINUE
GALL OPTIF2(FF,U1,UART1,PHI,PSI,NCONS,NEQUS,NVIOL,RR)
GALL SLOPE(FF,PHI,PSI,N,NCONS,NEQUS,HH,DD,RR)
     NFNS=NFNS+1
     1EX1T=2
     IF (ABS(JART1-UART).LT.1.0E-07*ABS(UART)) GO TO 24
     IEXIT=5
     IF(ITN.EQ.MAXM) GO TO 24
     \overline{GPDX} = 0.0
     DU 10 \bar{1}=1, N
     HH(IDG+I) = HH(I) - GG(I)
     GPDX=GPJX+HH(I) *HH(IDX+I)
```

10 CONTINUE

```
D GDX = GP J X - GDX
   IF (UART. GT. (UART1-0.0001*GDX)) GO TO 11
    T \in X \mid T = 4
    IF(GPDX.LT.D.U.AND.ITN.GT.N) GO TO 24
    Z = 3, 0 \times (JART - UART 1) + GPDX + GDX
   W = SQRT(1, U - (GDX/Z) * (GPUX/Z)) * ABS(Z)
    Z=1.0-(SPDX+W-Z)/(DGDX+2.0*W)
    IF(Z.LT. 0.1) Z=0.1
    GO TO 14
11 ŪĀRTĒUĀRTI
    U=U1
    DU 12 1=1,N
    GG(\underline{1}) = H + (\underline{1})
    X(I) = FF(I)
12 CUNTINUE
    IF(DGUX.GT.0.0) GO TO 15
    GUX = GPUX
    Z=4.0
14 STEP=Z*STEP
    GO TO 8
15 IF(GPDX.LT.0.5*GDX) STEP=2.0*STEP
    DGHDG=0.0
    DU 19 I=1, N
    Z=0.U
    1J=1H+1
   IF(T.EQ.1) GO TO 17
    Ii=1-1
   ŪŪ 16 J=1,II
    Z = Z + HH(IJ) + HH(IUG+J)
    IJ=IJ+N-J
16 CONTINUE
17 DU 18 J=1,N
Z=Z+HH(IJ)*HH(IDG+J)
    IJ=IJ+1
18 CONTINUE
   DGHUG=DGHDG+Z*HH(IDG+1)
    HH(T)=Z
19 CONTINUE
   ĬĔ(ĴĠHĎĴ.LT.Ŭ.Ŭ) DGHDG=DGDX*0.01
IE(JGDX.LT.ĎGHJG) GO TO 21
    W = 1.0 + DG H DG / DG DX
   DO 20 I=1,N
   HH(IDX+I) = W^{H}H(IDX+I) - HH(I)
20 CONTINUE
    DLDX=DGDX+DGHDG
    DGHDG=DGUX
21 IJ=1H
   DO 22 1=1,N
    W = HH(IUX + I)/DGDX
    Z = HH (I) / DG HDG
   DU 22 J=I,N
    1 J=1 J+1
   HH(IJ) = HH(IJ) + W + HH(IDX + J) - Z + HH(J)
22 CONTINUE
    ITN=1TN+1
```

Þ 89

GO TO 999 24 GO TO (25,26,28,28,29), IEXIT 25 IF (ABS(JART-ULAST).LT.1.0E-07\*ABS(ULAST)) GO TO 27 ULAST=UART NSTRT=1 IF(RR.GT.1.0E-20) GO TO 30 KU=1 WRITE (6, 405) RR RETURN 26 IF (ABS(JART1-ULAST).LT.G\*ABS(UART1)) GO TO 27 ULAST=UART1 NSTRT=1IF (KR.GT.1.0E-20) GO TO 30 KU=1 WRITE (6, 405) RR RETURN 27 KO=U CALL OPTIF2(X, U, UART, PHI, PSI, NGONS; NEQUS, NVIOL, RR) IF(NVIO\_.NE.U) KO=1 IF(KU.E1.1) GO TO 31 RETURN 28 IF (NSTRI . EQ. 5) GO TO 32 NSTRT=NSTRT+1 ULAST=UART GU TO SU 29 WRITE(6,404)MAXM K0=1RETURN 30 RR=RR\*REDUCE GO TO 937 31 WRITE(6,401)IEXIT,RR WRITE (6,402) RETURN 32 KU=1 WRITE(6,403) RETURN 200 FORMAT(1H1,52HOPTIMIZATION USING THE NEW FLETCHER POWELL TECHNIQUE 1/1X,52(1H-)//) 201 FORMAT(1X,10HDATA INPUT/1X,10(1H-)//) 202 FORMAT(1X,60HNUMBER OF INDEPENDENT VARIABLES . . . . . 1 N = (16/)203 FORMAT(1x, 60HNUMBER OF INEQUALITY (.GE.0.0) CONSTRAINTS. . N 1CONS =, Io/) 204 FORMAT(1X, 60 HNUMBER OF EQUALITY CONSTRAINTS. . . . . . . Ν  $1 \pm GUS = (16/)$ 205 FORMAT(1X, 60HINTERMEDIATE OUTPUT EVERY IPRINT ITERATIONS . . . IP 1RINT =, 10/) 206 FÖRNAT(1X,60HINPUT DATA PRINTED OUT FOR (IDATA.NE.0) . . . . Ι 1UATA =, I6/)207 FORMAT(1X,6JHMAXIMUM NJMBER OF ITERATIONS. . . . . . . . 1MAXM =, 16/)208 FORMAT(1X,49HFRACTION OF RANGE USED FOR GRADIENT DETERMINATION/1X, 16 OHBY FINITE DIFFERENCE. . . . . . . F =, . . . . . 23X,E10.8/) 209 FORMAT(1X, 60HFRACTION OF RANGE USED FOR CONVERGENCE CRITERION.

G =, 3X,E16.8/) 210 FORMAT (1X, 60HINITIAL PENALTY MULTIPLIER FOR CONSTRAINTS. . . .  $1 R = .3X \cdot E1 = .3/$ 211 FORMAT(1X,45HREDUCTION FACTOR FOR PENALTY MULTIPLIER AFTER/1X, 16 UHEACH MINIMIZATION . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . REDUCE =, 23X, L16.8) 212 FORMAT (GINDESTIMATED UPPER BOUND ON RANGE OF X(I). . . . . RMA 1X(1) = ...(5 - 10.8)213 FORMAT (GIHUESTIMATED LOWER BOUND ON RANGE OF X(I). . . . . . RMI 215 FORMAT(1H1) SOU FORMAT(1X, 10HITERATIONS, 2X, 10HFUNCTIONAL, 10X, 1HU, 13X, 4HUART, 7X, 126HINDEPENDENT VARIABLES X(I)/13X,11HEVALUATIONS//) 301 FORMAT(20X, 4HRR =, E16.8) 3U2 FORMAT(4x,13,10x,13,4X,6E16.8/(56X,4E16.8)) 401 FORMAT\_(64HuPROGRAM HAS CONVERGED TO AREA IN INFEASIBLE REGION WIT 1H 1EXIT =, I3,/61X,3HR =,E16.8//1X,36HTRY A) A MORE OPTINUM STARTI 2NG POINT, 15X, 28HB) SMALLER VALUES OF F AND G, 1 402 FORMAT(51HUWHERE IEXIT = 1 STEP LENGTH CONVERGENCE CRITERION/7X. 150HIEXIT = 2 FUNCTIONAL CHANGE CONVERGENCE CRITERION//) 403 FORMATTS4HUPROGRAM ALGORITHM HAS FAILED DUE TO MATRIX HH BECOMING 1SINGULAR,/1X,36HTRY A) A MORE OPTIMUM STARTING POINT,/5X,28HB) SMA 2LLER VALUES OF F AND G,/5X,37HC) A DIFFERENT OPTIMIZATION TECHNIQU 3E,7/1X,47HNOTE ... LAST ITERATION MAY BE CLOSE TO OPTIMUM/) 404 FORMAT(49HOMAXIMUM NUMBER OF ITERATIONS EXCEEDED ... MAXM =,16/) 405 FORMAT(///10X,23HNO CONVERGENCE WITH R =,E16.8) END

SUBROULINE S 1INDEX,NJIOL,	EARCH(X, PHI, PSI, RMAX, RMIN, XSTRT, N, NCONS, NEQUS, IPRINT, MAXM, F, G, R, U, XA, XB, DX, TX)
THIS ROJTINE THIS SEARCH **SUBRJJTINE	IS THE DIRECT SEARCH ALGORITHM OF HOOKE AND JEEVES TECHNIQUE IS EMPLOYED IN **SUBROUTINE SEEK1** AND SEEK3**
INDEX = 0	WHEN **SUBROUTINE SEARCH** CALLED BY **SUBROUTINE
NNDEX = 1	WHEN ** SUBROUTINE SEARCH** CALLED BY **SUBROUTINE
NNDEX = 2	WHEN **SUBROUTINE SEARCH** CALLED BY **SUBROUTINE SEEK3**
$\begin{array}{rcl} XA & = IN \\ XB & = SE \end{array}$	ITIAL BASE POINT OF X(I) CONDARY BASE POINT OF X(I)
$D\bar{X} = F\bar{R}$ TX = FR	ACTION OF RANGE USED AS STEP SIZE ACTION OF RANGE USED AS CONVERGENCE CRITERION
DIMENSION X( DIMENSION XA	1), PHI(1), PSI(1), RMAX(1), RMIN(1), XSTRT(1) (1), XB(1), DX(1), TX(1)
COMMON/JPTI/	KO, NNDEX
KO=0 M1=0 NVIOL1=1 DO 1 I=1,N X(I)=XSTRT(I XA(I)=X(I) DX(I)=F*ABS(	) RMAX(I)-RMIN(I))
TX(I)=G*DX(I 1 CONTINUE	.)
2 GO TO ( 3, 4 3 GALL OPTIFI	),NNDEX (X,U,UART,PHI,PSI,NCONS,NEQUS,NVIOL)
GO TO 5 4 CALL OPTIF2	(X, U, UART, PHI, PSI, NCONS, NEQUS, NVIOL, R)
5 IF (NCAL EQ. IF (NVIOL EQ.	1) UARIO=UARI U)NVIDL1=U
$\begin{array}{c} 1F(1) \\ 6 \\ 6 \\ 7 \\ 7 \\ 8 \\ 7 \\ 7 \\ 8 \\ 7 \\ 7$	0) 60 10 25 , 9,21),NCALL
$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{V} \\ \mathbf{D} \\ \mathbf{V} \\ \mathbf{U} \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ 1 \\ \mathbf{N} \\ $	·
NCALL=2	
8 IF (UART.LT.U	HARTÓ) GO TO 10 Atox (T)
$\begin{array}{c} NUALL=3 \\ GO \ TO \ 2 \end{array}$	
9 ĬĔ(ŮĂRŤ.LT.L NFAIL=NFAIL+ X(I)=X(I)+DX GU I0 11	ARTO) GO TO 10 (I)
	SUBROUTINE S 1 INDE X, N/ IOL, THIS ROJTINE * SUBROJTINE INDE X = 0 NNDE X = 1 NNDE X = 1 NNDE X = 2 XA = IN XB = SE DX = FR DX = FR DIMENSION XA COMMON/ OP TI/ KO=0 M1=0 NVIOL1=1, N X(I) = XSTRT(I) CONTINUE NCALL=1, N X(I) = STRT(I) CONTINUE NCALL=1, A CONTINUE NCALL=1, A CONTINUE NCALL=0 IF(INDEX.EQ. CONTO (7, 8 NFAIL=0 DO 11 = X(I) + DX NCALL=2 IF(UART.LT.U NCALL=3 GO TO 2 IF(UART.LT.U NCALL=3 GO TO 2 IF(UART.LT.U NCALL=3 IF(I) = X(I) + DX NCALL=3 IF(I) = X(I) + DX IF(I) = X(I) + DX IF(I

ເຈເດເດເດເດເລີ່ອງເດຍເດີຍ

3

A 71

A.44

```
10 \text{ UARTO} = \text{UART}
11 CONTINUE
   IF (NFAIL.EQ.N) GO TO 17
12 00 15 I=1,N
    XU(I)=X(I)
13 CONTINUE
   M1=M1+1
GO TO (14,15), NNDEX
14 IF(HOD(M1, IPRINT), NE.0) GO TO 15
   CALL OPTIF1(X, UL, UARTL, PHI, PSI, NCONS, NEQUS, NVIOL)
   WRITE (6, 3J) M1, UL, UARTL, (X (1), I=1, N)
15 IF (NI.GT.MAXM) GO TO 26
    DO 16 I=1,N
    X(I) = X(I) + (X(I) - XA(I))
16 CONTINUE
   NCALL=4
   GO TO 2
17 DU 18 I=1,N
   IF (UX(I).GT.TX(I)) GO TO 19
18 CONTINUE
    GO TO 25
19 DU 20 I=1,N
   D\bar{X}(\bar{I}) = D\bar{X}(\bar{I})/2.0
20 CONTINUE
    GU TU 7
21 IF (UART.LT.UARTO) GO TO 23
   DO 22 I=1,N
XA(I)=X3(I)
    X(I) = XA(I)
22 CONTINUE
    GO TO 7
23 DO 24 I=1,N
   XA(1) = XB(1)
24 CONTINUE
   UARTO=UART
    GU TU 7
25 IF (NVIOL1.NE.0) GO TO 6
26 GO TO (27,28), NNDEX
27 CALL OPTIFICX, U, UART, PHI, PSI, NCONS, NEQUS, NVIOL)
    GO TO 23
28 CALL OPTIF2(X,U,UART,PHI,PSI,NCONS,NEQUS,NVIOL,R)
29 IF(NVIO_.EQ.U) KETURN
    IF (M1.GI.MAXM) WRITE (6,31) MAXM
    K0=1
    RLTURN
30 FORMAT(1H ,14,3X,6E16.8/(40X,4E16.8))
31 FORMAT(53HONO FEASIBLE SOLUTION AFTER ALLOWABLE NUMBER OF MOVES...
1MAXM =,16/1X,38HTRY A) A MORE FEASIBLE STARTING POINT/6X,
  229HB) INCREASING NUMBER OF MOVES//)
   ENŬ.
```

Þ 72

SUBROUTINE SHOT(X, PHI, PSI, RMAX, RMIN, N, NCONS, NEQUS, NSHOT, NTEST, KK, 1F, G, U, WJRK1, WURK2, WORK3) THIS ROUTINE PRODUCES A DIRECTED RANDOM SEARCH INTENDED TO MOVE THE DIRECT SEARCH AWAY FROM CONSTRAINT BOUNDARIES, THUS PREVENTING THE SEARCH FROM MOVING SLOWLY ALONG A CONSTRAINT BOUNDARY LARGE STEPS EQUAL TO 10.0 TIMES THE INITIAL STEP SIZE IN \*\*SUBROUTINE SEARCH\*\* ARE IMPLEMENTED = OPTIMUM OBTAINED BY DIRECT SEARCH IF DIRECTED KANDOM SEARCH IMPROVES OPTIMUM, U IS CHANGED U TO THE IMPROVED VALUE = INDICATOR OF IMPROVEMENT IN U = RANDOM NUMBERS BETWEEN 0.0 AND 1.0 KK. WORK1 = TRIAL VALUES OF X(I) FROM DIRECTED RANDOM SEARCH WORK2 = FRACTION OF RANGE USED IN DIRECTED RANDOM SEARCH WORK3 DIMENSION X(1),PHI(1),PSI(1),RMAX(1),RMIN(1) DIMENSION WORK1(1),WORK2(1),WORK3(1) KK=0 CALL FRANDN(WORK1, N, N) CALL OPTIF1(X, UU, UTEST, PHI, PSI, NCONS, NEQUS, NVIOL) UMIN=UTEST U = UUDU 1 I=1,N RANGE=ABS(RMAX(I)-RMIN(I)) WORK3(I) = 10.0\*F\*RANGEIF(WORK3(I).GT.(U.1\*RANGE)) WORK3(I)=0.1\*RANGE 1 CUNTINUE JU 4 J=1, NTEST CALL FRANDN(WORK1,N,0) D0 2 1=1,N  $WURK2(I) = X(I) - WURK_{3}(I) + (1, U - 2, U + WORK1(I))$ 2 CONTINUE CALL OPTIF1(WORK2, UU, UTEST, PHI, PSI, NCONS, NEQUS, NVIOL) IF(NVIO\_.NE.U) GO'TO'4 IF (UTEST.GE.UMIN) GO TO 4 UMIN=UTEST U=UU DU 3 I=1,N X(I) = WORK2(I)3 CONTINUE KK=14 CONTINUE RETURN END

بر 2002

5000

2020

20000 ă

З

 $\mathbf{\Sigma}$ 73 CALL MAXMUM (N, GRAD, GRADM) IF (GRADM. E Q. U. U) GU TO 3 DG 2 T=1,N GRAD(I) = GRAD(I) / GRADM CONTINUE RETURN DU 4 T=1,N GRAD(I) = 0.0 CONTINUE RETURN END SUBROUTINE MAXMUM (N, GRAD, GRADM) THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE MAXIMUM ABSOLUTE VALUE IN AN ARRAY DIMENSION GRAD(1) CONDMEADE ((FAD(4)))

SUBROUTINE SLOPE(X,PHI,PSI,N,NCONS,NEQUS,GRAD,DELX,R) THIS ROJTINE DETERMINES THE FINITE DIFFERENCE GRADIENT OF THE ARTIFICIAL OBJECTIVE FUNCTION CREATED IN \*\*SUBROUTINE OPTIF2\*\* THE GRADIENT OF EACH VARIABLE IS DIVIDED BY THE MAXIMUM ABSOLUTE GRADIENT DETERMINED IN \*\*SUBROUTINE MAXMUM\*\* DIMENSION X(1), PHI(1), PSI(1) DIMENSION GRAD(1), DELX(1) GALL OPTIF2(X,U1,FUNC1,PHI,PSI,NCONS,NEQUS,NVIOL1,R) 001 I=1, N  $\bar{X}(\bar{I}) = \bar{X}(\bar{I}) + DELX(\bar{I})$ CALL OPTIF2(X,U2,FUNC2,PHI,PSI,NCONS,NEQUS,NVIOL2,R) X(I) = X(I) - DELX(I) GRAD(I) = (FUNC2-FUNC1)/DELX(I) 1 CONTINUE CALL MAXMUM (N, GRAD, GRADM) IF (GRADY. EQ. U. U) GO TO 3 00 2 1=1,N ĞŘAD(Î)=GRAD(I)/GRADM 2 CONTINUE RETURN 3 DC 4 I=1,N  $\overline{GRAD}(\overline{I}) = 0.0$ 4 CONTINUE RETURN END

0000 0

3

DIMENSION GRAD(1) GRADH=ABS(GRAD(1)) DU 1 I=1,N IF(GRADM.LT.ABS(GRAD(I)))GRADM=ABS(GRAD(I)) 1 CONTINUE RETURN END

> A 74 A.46 A.47

^	1	SUBROUTINE FEASBL(X,PHI,PSI,RMAX,RMIN,XSTRT,N,NCONS,NEQUS,IDATA, IPRINT,MAXM,F,G,U,STEPP,WORK1,WORK2,WORK3,WORK4)	
30000000		THIS ROUTINE USES **SUBROUTINE SEEK3** TO DRIVE ALL PHI(I) INEQUALITY CONSTRAINTS FEASIBLE AND THEN REDUCES THE PSI(I) EQUALITY CONSTRAINTS BY MINIMIZING THE SUM OF ABS(PSI(I)) VALUES SUBJECT TO THE CONDITION THAT ALL PHI(I) VALUES REMAIN FEASIBLE (.GE.U.U)	6
с С		DIMENSION X(1),PH1(1),PSI(1),RMAX(1),RMIN(1),XSTRT(1),STEPP(1) DIMENSION WORK1(1),WORK2(1),WORK3(1),WORK4(1) COMMON/)PTI/KG,NNDEX	
0	1 2 3	WRITE(6,100) KUT=0 INDEX=0 REDUCE=0.05 R=1.0 D0 1 I=1,N X(I) =XSTRT(I) CONTINUE IF(NCUNS.EQ.0) GO TO 4 CALL UREAL(X,U) CALL CONST(X,PHI,NCONS) D0 2 I=1,N IF(PHI(I).LT.0.0) GO TO 3 CONTINUE GO TO 4 CALL SEEK3(X,PHI,PSI,RMAX,RMIN,XSTRT,N,NCONS,NEQUS,IDATA, IPRINT,MAXM,INDEX,NVIOL,F,G,R,REDUCE,U,WORK1,WORK2,WORK3,WORK4) IF(NVIOL.NE.U) GO TO 14	
(3(3(3		IF **SUBROUTINE COULD NOT DRIVE ALL PHI(I).GE.0.0 THEN **SUBROUTINE FEASEL** CANNOT OBTAIN A FEASIBLE POINT	
000000	7	NOTETHE FRACTION OF THE RANGE USED AS STEP SIZE SHOULD NOT EXCLED 5 PERCENT. FOR A VERY FEASIBLE POINT (IE. ALL PSI(I) VERY SMALL) CHOOSE F VERY SMALL	
	5	PERCNT=0.05 IF(ABS(-).LT.0.05)PERCNT=F DU 5 I=1,N STEPP(I)=PERCNT*ABS(RMAX(I)-RMIN(I)) CONTINUE CALL SUMPSI(X,PSI,NEQUS,SUMO) NFAIL=U IF(NFAIL.EQ.N) GO TO 12 DU 11 I=1,N X(I)=X(I)+STEPP(I) CALL UREAL(X,U)	A.48

,

~		CALL CONST(X,PHI,NUONS) DU 7 J=1,NCONS
SCIC		IGNORE & MOVE WHICH MAKES ANY PHI(I).LT.O.O
3	7	IF(PHI(J).LT.0.0) GO TO 8 CONFINU: CALL SUMPSI(X,PSI,NEQUS,SUM1) IF(SUM1.GE.SUM0) GO TO 8 SUMD=SUM1
	8	GO 10 11 X(I) = X(I) - 2.0*STEPP(I) GALL UREAL(X,U) GALL CONST(X,PHI,NCONS) DO 9 1 = 1.NCONS
	9	IF (PHI(), $T, T, 0, 0$ ) GO TO 10 CONTINUE CALL SUMPSI(X, PSI, NEQUS, SUM2) IF (SUM2, GE, SUM0) GO TO 10 SUM0=SUM2 ED TO 11
	10	$X(I) = X(I) + ST_{E}PP(I)$
	11	CONTINUE GO TO 6
nananaa		REDUCE STEPP(I) BY A FACTOR OF 4.0 UP TO 4 TIMES. THIS MEANS STEPP REDUCES TO LESS THAN .0002*(RMAX(I)-RMIN(I)), OR IF F.LT.0.05 THEN MINIMUM STEPP(I)=(F/256)*(RMAX(I)-RMIN(I)). THEREFORE THE PSI(I) VALUES MAY BE DRIVE AS SMALL AS DESIRED BY ENTERING VERY SMALL VALUES OF F
J	12	KUT=KUT+1 IF(KUT.3T.4) GO TO 15 DO 13 1=1,N STEPP(T)/STEPP(T)/4.0
	15	CUNTINUE GD TO 6
	14	WRITE (6,101)
	15	CALL URLAL(X,U) CALL EQUAL(X,PSI,NEQUS) IF(NCUNS.NE.U)CALL CONST(X,PHI,NCONS) RETURN
	100 101	FORMAT(1H1,25HFEASIBLE SEARCHFEASBL/1X,25(1H-)//) FORMAT(38HUFEASBL COULD NOT FIND FEASIBLE REGION/) END

.

•

•

•

SUBROUTINE SUMPSI(X, PS1, NEQUS, SUM)

THIS ROUTINE DETERMINES THE SUM OF THE ABSOLUTE VALUE OF THE EQUALITY CONSTRAINTS

```
DIMENSION X(1), PSI(1)
```

00000

3

0000000

C

0000

CALL EQUAL(X,PS1,NEQUS) SUM=0.0 DO 1 I=1,NEQUS SUM=SUM + ABS(PSI(I)) 1 CONTINUE RETURN END

SUBROUTINE FRANDN(A, N, M)

THIS ROJTINE GENERATES RANDOM NJMBERS BETWEEN 0.0 AND 1.0 B IS A MACHINE-DEPENDENT CONSTANT AND B=2.0\*\*(1/2+1)+3.0 WHERE I = NUMBER OF BITS IN AN INTEGER WORD (I=47 FOR COC6400) DIMENSION A(1) B=16777219. X=M X=X/0.8719467 IF(X.NE.0.0)Y=AMOD(ABS(X),3.18967) DU 2 K=1;N DU 2 K=1;N DU 2 K=1;A Y=AMOD(B\*Y,1.0) 1 GONTINUE A(K)=Y AVOID Y=0. ANU Y=1. TO PREVENT DIVIDING INTO ZERO IF(Y.EQ.0.0.00K.Y.EQ.1.0)Y=0.182818285 C GONTINUE RETURN END

A 77

50

#### SUBROUTINE CPTIF1 (X,U,UART, PHI, PSI, NCONS, NEQUS, NVIOL)

THIS ROJTINE INCORPORATES EQUALITY AND INEQUALITY CONSTRAINTS IN AN ARTIFICIAL OBJECTIVE FUNCTION OF THE FORM...

UART = J + CGC\*SUM(ABS(PHI(I))) + CCC\*SUM(ABS(PSI(I)))

```
WHERE...PHI(I) = INEQUALITY CONSTRAINTS

PSI(I) = EQUALITY CONSTRAINTS

CCC = PENALTY FACTOR

= 10.0E+20
```

TO PREVENT VERY MINOR VIOLATIONS OF INEQUALITY CONSTRAINTS ASSUME ZERO=-1.UE-10 ONLY THE VIOLATED CONSTRAINTS ARE MULTIPLIED BY THE PENALTY FACTOR IN THE ARTIFICIAL OBJECTIVE FUNCTION

```
DIMENSION X(1), PHI(1), PSI(1)
```

C

```
NVIOL=0
  SUM1=0.0
  SUM2=0.0
CCC=10.0E+20
  ZER0=-1. 0E-1J
  CALL UREAL (X,U)
  IF (NCUNS.EQ.U) GO TO 2
  CALL CONST (X, PHI, NCONS)
  00 1 I=1, NCONS
  IF(PHI(I).GE.ZERO) GO TO 1
  SUM1=SUM1 + ABS (PHI(I))
  NVIOL=NVIOL + 1
1 CONTINUE
  SUM1=CC5*SUM1
2 IF(NEQJS.EQ.J) 60 TO 4
  CALL EQJAL (X, PSI, NEQUS)
DO 3 I=1, NEQUS
  SUM2=SUM2 + ABS(PSI(I))
3 CONTINUE
SUM2=CC2*SUM2
4 UART=U+SUM1+SUM2
  RETURN
  ËND
```

Þ ប 82

SUBROULINE OPTIF2 (X,U,UART,PHI,PSI,NCONS,NEQUS,NVIOL,R) THIS ROJTINE INCORPORATES EQUALITY AND INEQUALITY CONSTRAINTS IN AN ARTIFICIAL OBJECTIVE FUNCTION OF THE FORM... UART = U + R\*SUM(1.0/PHI(I)) + SUM((PSI(J)\*\*2)/SQRT(R)) WHERE...PH1(I) = INEQUALITY CONSTRAINTS PSI(I) = EQUALITY CONSTRAINTS

TO PREVENT VERY MINOR VIOLATIONS OF INEQUALITY CONSTRAINTS ASSUME ZERO=-1.0E-10

TO AVOID DIVIDING BY APPROXIMATELY ZERO IN THE INEQUALITY PORTION OF THE ARTIFICIAL OBJECTIVE FUNCTION, ASSUME THAT CONSTRAINTS (ABS(PHI(I)).LT.-ZERO) ARE NOT TO BE PENALIZED. VIOLATIONS OF INEQUALITY CONSTRAINTS ARE MULTIPLIED BY A LARGE CONSTANT ASSUMED HERE TO BE 10.0E+20 THIS FORM OF ARTIFICIAL OBJECTIVE FUNCTION KEEPS THE SEARCH AWAY FROM INFEASIBLE REGIONS DURING THE INITIAL SEARCH

```
DINENSION X(1), PHI(1), PSI(1)
```

NVIOL=0 SUM1=0.0 SUH2=0.0  $Z \in RO = -1.0E - 10$ CALL UREAL (X,U) IF(NCONS.EQ.U) GO TO 3 CALL CONST(X,PH1,NCONS) DO 2 I=1, NCONS ĬĔ(PHĪ(Ī).GT.-ZERU) GO TO 1 IE(PHI(I).GT.ZERO) GO TO 2 NVIOL=NVIOL+1 SUM1=SUM1 + 10.0E+20\*ABS(PHI(I)) GÖ TU 2 1 SUM1=SUM1+R/ABS(PHI(I)) 2 CONTINUE 3 IF(NEQUS.EQ.D) GO TO 5 DIV=SQRT(R) CALL EQJAL (X, PSI, NEQUS) DO 4 J=1, NEGÚS SUM2=SUM2+(ABS(PSI(J))\*\*2)/DIV 4 CONTINUE 5 UART=U+SUM1+SUM2 RETURN

END

0000000000

Š

200000

0000

C

≻

79

#### SUBROUTINE ANSWER(U, X, PHI, PSI, N, NCONS, NEQUS)

0000000

C

THIS ROUTINE OUTPUTS THE FINAL SOLUTION IN A STANUARJ FURM. IF OPTIMUM IS NOT REACHED (IE. KO =1), THEN THE RESULTS OF THE LAST ITERATION ARE PRINTED. DIMENSION X(1), PHI(1), PSI(1) COMMON/OPTI/KO, NNDEX CALL UREAL (X,U) IF(KO,EQ.D) GO TO 1 WRITE (6, 5) WRITE (6, 6) U GO TO 2 GU 10 2 1 WRITE(6,7) WRITE(6,8)U 2 IF(N.EU.0) GO TO 3 WKITE(6,9)(I,X(I),I=1,N) 3 IF(NCONS.EQ.U) GO TO 4 GALL CONST(X,PH1,NCONS) WRITE(6,10) WRITE(6,11)(I,PHI(I),I=1,NCONS) 4 IF(NEQUS.EQ.U) RETURN CAUSE FOLIAL (Y.PST.NEOUS) CALL EQJAL(X,PSI,NEQUS) WEITE(6,12) WEITE(6,13)(I,PSI(I),I=1,NEQUS) RLTURN RLTURN 5 FURMAT(1H1,22X,25HRESULTS AT LAST ITERATION,/) 6 FURMAT(29X,3HU =,E10.8/) 7 FURMAT(29X,3HU =,E10.8/) 7 FURMAT(29X,12HMINIMUM U =,E16.8/) 9 FURMAT(29X,12HMINIMUM U =,E16.8/) 9 FURMAT(25X,2HX(,I2,3H) =,E16.8) 10 FURMAT(25X,2HX(,I2,3H) =,E16.8) 11 FURMAT(23X,4HPHI(,I2,3H) =,E16.8) 12 FURMAT(23X,2H EQUALITY CONSTRAINTS/) 13 FURMAT(23X,4HPSI(,I2,3H) =,E16.8) FURMAT(23X,4HPSI(,I2,3H) =,E16.8) FURMAT(23X,4HPSI(,I2,3H) =,E16.8) END

> A 80 A.53

#### APPENDIX B

# Step by Step Search Plus False Position Method of Root Determination

In some cases of the gear design analysis it was found that over a certain range used to determine the roots of an equation, the equation would become discontinuous. Application of gradient methods could not guarantee convergence in these cases. To overcome this problem of discontinuity, a step by step search technique followed by a false-position technique was utilized in root determination.

Figure B.1 represents a functional possibility that arises in the gear analysis.



FIGURE B.1 Example Discontinuous Function

Two points were usually known from limits of physical conditions. With these limits specifying a range, a step size of approximately 10% of this range furnished the means for a step-by-step search by increasing the lower point by this increment.

$$X_{K+1} = X_{K} + \Delta RANGE$$
 (B.1)

Although this technique does not ensure convergence for all cases, the method seems to work quite well for gear design in the package.

## APPENDIX C.1

## Parabola as Constant Stress Beam

The whole premise of the Lewis technique depends on the assumption that a parabola represents a constant stress beam. The following presentation is offered as proof of this premise.

We assume a beam, Figure C.1.1 with constant stress on its top and bottom surface. With the bending moment specified as

$$\mathbf{m} = \mathbf{w}\mathbf{x} \tag{C.1.1}$$

the stress is given as

$$\sigma = \frac{mc}{I} = constant \qquad (C.1.2)$$
$$= \frac{(wx) (y/2)}{\left(\frac{b\gamma^3}{12}\right)}$$
$$= \frac{6wx}{b\gamma^2}$$

which transposed yields

$$X = \underbrace{\left(\frac{b\sigma}{6w}\right)}_{\text{constant}} Y^2 \qquad (C.1.2.)$$

This represents a parabola.



FIGURE C.1.1. Constant Stress Beam
## APPENDIX C.2

Method of Establishing Size of Parabola Representing Constant Stress Beam Inside Tooth Profile

Knowing the parabola represents a constant stress beam, a geometric relationship between gear tooth dimensions and this parabola aids in determining the points of maximum stress on the tooth profiles. A stress equivalent may be made to the tooth by inscribing the largest possible parabola in the tooth for analysis. Figure C.2.1 illustrates that stress points A and B may be found with the relation that DE = EB or DC = CF,



FIGURE C.2.1. Layout of Parabola in Tooth when the correct parabola is inscribed in the tooth.

In general the formula of a parabola illustrated in Figure C.2.2 is



FIGURE C.2.2 Properties of a Parabola

With the function specified for two points, the following conditions must be satisfied

$$|f(X_{K+1})| < |f(X_{K})|$$
 (B.2)

and  $F(X_{K}).f(X_{K+1}) < 0$  (B.3)

Making the initial test (B.2) prevents the search from diverging if the step length puts the variable beyond the discontinuity, as long as the functional value beyond the discontinuity is greater than the functional value of the variable before. If this test is not satisfied the step length is reduced by half and the process repeated. In most cases the step length of 10% of the range proved suitable for the search. Once the variable straddled the root (B.3), then the false position technique, Figure B.2, was employed.



FIGURE B.2 False Position Technique

This process may be iterated by using the approximation to the root of

$$X_{K+1} = \frac{X_{K-1} F(X_K) - X_K F(X_{K-1})}{F(X_K) - F(X_{K-1})}$$
(B.4)

and at the same time requiring that

 $F(X_{K}).F(X_{K-1}) < 0$  (B.3)

at each step.

A 86

with the oradient or slope B equal to

$$\left(\frac{\mathrm{d} y}{\mathrm{d} x}\right)_{\mathrm{B}} = 2a X_{1} \tag{C.2.2}$$

But at B

$$y_1 = a X_1^2$$
 (C.2.3)

or

$$\frac{2y_1}{X_1} = \frac{2a X_1^2}{X_1}$$

$$= 2a X_1$$
(C.2.4)

Therefore,

$$\left(\frac{\mathrm{d}y}{\mathrm{d}X}\right)_{\mathrm{B}} = \frac{2y_{1}}{X_{1}} \qquad (C.2.5)$$

which proves by similar triangle in Figure C.2.2 that

DE = EB or DC = CF

Thus, the point of tangency on the fillet profile fulfilling this property represents the point of highest stress concentration on the tooth during bending.

#### APPENDIX D

## Extracts from the OPTISEP Manual

The information presented in the appendix depicts the general arrangement of the OPTISEP [47] technique of optimization, with the user description of three optimization methods.

The following layout is typical of an OPTISEP ontimization. The PROGRAM MAIN card is a CDC 6400 computer control card.

```
PROGRAM MAIN(INPUT, OUTPUT, TAPE5=INPUT, TAPE6=OUTPUT)
   DIMENSION X(N), PHI(NCONS), PSI(NEQUS), RMAX(N), RMIN(N), XSTRT(N)
   DIMENSION WORK1(N), WORK2(N), WORK3(N), WORK4(N)
   DATA F,G,NSHOT,NTEST,MAXM/0.01,0.01,2,100,300/
   DATA N, NCONS, NEQUS/
   READ (5,1)(RMAX(I), RMIN(I), XSTRT(I), I=1, N)
   FORMAT(3E16.8)
1
    . . .
    . . .
   CALL SEEK1(X, PHI, PSI, RMAX, RMIN, XSTRT, N, NCONS, NEOUS,
  1IDATA, IPRINT, NSHOT, NTEST, MAXM, F, G, U, WORK1, WORK2, WORK2, WORK4)
   CALL ANSWER (U,X,PHI,PSI,N,NCONS,NEQUS)
    . . .
    . . .
   STOP
   END
   SUBROUTINE UREAL(X,U)
  DIMENSION X(1)
   1 =
   RETURN
   END
   SUBROUTINE CONST (X, PHI, NCONS)
   DIMENSION X(1), PHI(1)
   PHI(1) =
   PHI(2) =
    . . .
   PHI(NCONS) =
   RETURN
   END
```

```
SUBROUTINE EQUAL(X,PSI,NEQUS)
DIMENSION X(1),PSI(1)
PSI(1) =
PSI(2) =
...
PSI(NEQUS) =
RETURN
END
```

These user inserted routines would then be followed by the necessary auxiliary routines to operate Subroutine SEEK1, or these routines could be stored in binary on permanent files inserted into the program with the use of control cards.

#### Purpose

To calculate the value of the objective function at a point

 $U = U(X_1, X_2, \dots, X_n)$ 

where U = minimum at the optimum

## Method

The objective function may be defined by

- (a) a simple FORTRAN arithmetic assignment statement
- (b) a complex analysis coded to include any legal FORTRAN statements and/or CALL's to one or more auxiliary subroutines.

Whatever the method of analysis, the final value of the objective function must be placed in U.

Input Variables

X(I) the current values of the independent variables

Output Variables

U the value of the objective function corresponding to the input values X(I)

How to Set up Subroutine UPEAL

The following cards must be punched by the user

```
SUBROUTINE UREAL(X,U)
DIMENSION X(1)
...
U = results of objective function analysis.
RETURN
END
```

# Miscellaneous

If additional data is required to perform the analysis, the necessary information should be transformed from the MAIN program or the appropriate subroutine to UREAL through labelled COMMON blocks.

Where possible, the user should include conditional STOP's or logical by-passes of erroneous analysis in his coding to prevent invalid results from being returned to the optimization procedure.

### Purpose

To calculate the values of the equality constraints at a point

 $\psi_{j} = \psi_{j}(X_{1}, X_{2}, \dots, X_{n}) \quad j = 1, m$ 

where  $\psi_j = 0$  at a feasible point. Method

The equality constraint functions may be defined by

- (a) simple FORTRAN arithmetic assignment statements
- (b) a complex analysis coded to include any legal FORTRAN statements and/or CALL's to one or more auxiliary subroutines.

Whatever the method of analysis, the final values of the constraints must be stored in the PSI(I) array.

<u>Note</u>: If the user's problem has no equality constraints, then Subroutine EQUAL may be omitted altogether.

Input Variables

X(I) the current values of the independent variables

NEQUS the number of equality constraints.

### Output Variables

PSI(I) the value of the equality constraints corresponding to the input values X(I).

How to Set Up Subroutine EQUAL

The following cards must be punched by the user

SUBROUTINE EQUAL (X,PSI,NEQUS) DIMENSION X(1),PSI(1) PSI(1) = result of equality constraint (1) analysis PSI(2) = result of equality constraint (2) analysis PSI(NEQUS) = result of equality constraint (NEQUS) analysis RETURN END

## Miscellaneous

If additional data is required to perform the analysis, the necessary information should be transferred from the MAIN program or the appropriate subroutine to EQUAL through labelled COMMON blocks.

Where possible, the user should include conditional STOP's or logical by-passes of erroneous analysis in his coding to prevent invalid results from being returned to the optimization procedure.

# SUBROUTINE CONST(X, PHI, NCONS)

## Purpose

To calculate the values of the inequality constraints at a point

 $\phi_{K} = \phi_{K} (X_{1}, X_{2}, \dots, X_{n}) \quad k = 1, p$ 

where  $\phi_k \ge 0$  at a feasible point.

# Method

The inequality constraint functions may be defined by

- (a) simple FORTRAN arithmetic assignment statements
- (b) a complex analysis coded to include any legal FORTRAN statements and/or CALL's to one or more auxiliary subroutines.

Whatever the method of analysis, the final values of the constraints must be stored in the PHI(I) array.

Note: If the user's problem has no inequality constraints, then

Subroutine CONST may be omitted altogether.

Input Variables

X(I) the current values of the independent variables

NCONS the number of inequality constraints

### Output Values

PHI(I) the value of the inequality constraints corresponding to the input values X(I).

How to Set up Subroutine CONST

The following cards must be punched by the user.

SUBROUTINE CONST(X,PHI,NCONS) DIMENSION X(1),PHI(1) PHI(1) = result of inequality constraint (1) analysis PHI(2) = result of inequality constraint (2) analysis

```
PHI(NCONS) = result of inequality constraint (NCONS) analysis
RETURN
END
```

#### Miscellaneous

If additional data is required to perform the analysis, the necessary information should be transfered from the MAIN program or the appropriate subroutine to CONST through labelled COMMON blocks.

Where possible, the user should include conditional STOP's or logical by-passes of erroneous analysis in his coding to prevent invalid results from being returned to the optimization procedure.

÷

SUBROUTINE SEEKI (X,PHI,PSI,RMAX,RMIN,XSTRT N,NCONS,NEOUS,IDATA,IPRINT, NSHOT,NTEST,MAXM,F,G,U, WORK1,WORK2,WORK3,WORK4)

### Purpose

To minimize  $U = U(X_1, X_2, \dots, X_n)$ subject to  $\psi_j(X_1, X_2, \dots, X_n) = 0$  j = 1, m $\phi_k(X_1, X_2, \dots, X_n) \ge 0$  k = 1, p

#### Method

A direct search method [42] followed by a directed random search is used with the constraints incorporated in an unconstrained artificial objective function of the form: UART =  $U(X_1, X_2, ..., X_n) + 10^{20} \sum_{\substack{j=1 \\ j=1}}^{m} |\psi_j(X_1, X_2, ..., X_n)| + 10^{20} \sum_{\substack{j=1 \\ j=1}}^{m} |\psi_j(X_1, X_2, ..., X_n)|$ [for  $\phi_K(X_1, X_2, ..., X_n) < 0$ ]

Starting with an initial base point, an exploratory search is made by incrementing a variable by a small amount. The incremented value of the variable is retained, if UART is improved. However, if the move does not improve UART, then a negative step is tried. If this also fails then the variable is returned to its base point value. Each variable is checked in this manner and if no move improves UART, the step lengths are halfed and the search repeated. If all step lengths are already less than their user-specified minimum values, then an optimum is assumed.

If the search yields a lower value of UART, then a new base point is established and a pattern move equal to the vector joining the original and new base points is attempted. If the pattern move is successful, the new search is started from that point. Otherwise, the search starts from the new base point. This procedure is repeated until MAXM cycles have been exceeded, or until no improvement can be found with all step lengths less than their user specified minima.

It is possible for this type of method to hang up on constraints, or to achieve a local rather than global optimum. For this reason, the final optimum is checked by generating NTEST random values of the artificial objective function in the vicinity of the assumed optimum. If an improved point is found, it becomes the new base point for another search procedure. Only NSHOT complete iterations through the search and directed random check are permitted.

## Input Variables

	Ine	following program parameters must be set by the user.
N		number of design or independent variables
NCONS		number of inequality constraints
NEQUS		number of equality constraints
IDATA		= 0 input data is not printed out
		= 1 input data is printed out
IPRINT		= 0 intermediate results not printed out
		= integer value to print out intermediate results
		for every IPRINT cycles.
NSHOT		maximum number of complete cycles through search
		and directed random search.
NTEST		number of random points to be generated in directed
		random search.

MAXM	maximum number of search cycles
F	fraction of range used as initial step size
·G	fraction of initial step size used as minimum
	step length
RMAX(I)	estimated upper bounds on X(I), dimensioned with
	value of N
RMIN(I)	estimated lower bounds on X(I), dimensioned with
	value of N
XSTRT(I)	input starting values of X(I), dimensioned with
	value of N
	•

· A 97

# Output Variables

U	optimum value of the objective function, evaluated
·	in UREAL
X(I)	optimum values of the independent variables,
	dimensioned with value of N
PHI(I)	inequality constraint functions, evaluated in
	CONST, dimensioned with value of NCONS
PSI(I)	equality constraint functions, evaluated in
	EQUAL, dimensioned with value of NEQUS
Working Array	<u>s</u>
WORK1	dimensioned with value of N
WORK2	dimensioned with value of N
WORK3	dimensioned with N

WORK4 dimensioned with value of N

# Programming Information

Ù

Generally adequate values for the input variables are

•

•

NSHOT	3	2		Α	98
NTEST	8	100			
MAXM	2	300			
F	2	.01			
G	8	.01			
XSTRT(I)	8	(RMAX(I)	+ RMIN(I))/2.0; a known		
		feasible	start is preferable.		

If the input value of NCONS or NEQUS is zero, the argument value of PHI or PSI in the calling program dimension statement must be set to one.

SEEKI is a very fast method but tends to hang up, especially with equality constraints.

SEEKI has full variable dimensioning. The calling program must provide dimensioning as given above.

If printout of the optimum is desired directly from SEEK1, then the statement CALL SEEK1 in the calling program may be followed immediately by

CALL ANSWER(U,X,PHI,PSI,N,NCONS,NEQUS) This prints the optimum point and the value of the  $\phi$ 's and  $\psi$ 's. However, there is no way of knowing if SEEK1 has hung up on a constraint or valley and is indicating a false optimum.

If the method has not converged, an appropriate error message is printed and SEEK1 returns to the calling program. The labelled COMMON block [COMMON/OPTI/KO,NNDEX] may be placed in the calling program to detect KO = 1 (i.e. non-optimum solution) if the standard printout of subroutine ANSWER is not desired.

Subroutines called are SEARCH,SHOT,FRANDN,OPTIF1,UREAL,CONST EQUAL,ANSWER.

SUBROUTINE SEEK3 (X,PHI,PSI,RMAX,RMIN,XSTRT,N,NCONS, NEQUS,IDATA,IPPINT,MAXM,INDEX, NVIOL,F,G,R,REDUCE,U,WORK1,WORK2, WORK3,WORK4)

#### Purpose

To minimize	$U = U(X_1 X_2,, X_n)$	
subject to	$\psi_{j}(x_{1}, x_{2}, \dots, x_{n}) = 0$	j = 1,m
	$\phi_k(X_1, X_2, \dots, X_n) \ge 0$	k = 1,p

#### Method

SEEK3 employs the same search procedure as SEEK1 except for the artificial, unconstrained objective function defined as  $\sqrt{-[for \phi_k(X_1, X_2, ..., X_n)]}$ 

$$U(X_{1}, X_{2}, \dots, X_{n}, r_{i}) = U(X_{1}, X_{2}, \dots, X_{n}) + \sum \frac{r_{i}}{\phi_{k}(X_{1}, X_{2}, \dots, X_{n})} + 10^{20} \sum |\phi_{k}(X_{1}, X_{2}, \dots, X_{n})| + \sum_{j=1}^{m} \frac{\psi_{j}(X_{1}, X_{2}, \dots, X_{n})^{2}}{(r_{i})^{1/2}}$$
[for  $\phi_{k}(X_{1}, X_{2}, \dots, X_{n}) < 0$ ]

The inequality constraint portion of the function is broken into two parts to account feasible or infeasible starting point conditions. To permit an infeasible starting point (i.e.  $\phi_k(X_1, X_2, \dots, X_n) < 0$ ), the absolute value of the violated constraint is multiplied by a large number to drive the solution feasible rapidly. In the feasible region (i.e.  $\phi_k(X_1, X_2, \dots, X_n) \ge 0$ ) the first inequality constraint term controls the function for the K = 1,p inequality constraints. The minimization is controlled by the constant  $r_i$  which reduces after each minimization by a constant factor "REDUCE" (i.e.  $r_{i+1} = \text{REDUCE} * r_i$  where  $0 < r_{i+1} < r_i$ ).

If a feasible point is not found during the first minimization

(i.e. min.  $U(X_1, X_2, ..., X_n, 1)$  where  $r_1 = 1.0$  is reasonable starting value), then it is assumed that no feasible solution exists for the problem and an error message is printed out. With the optimization forced feasible initially, a feasible starting point for minimizing  $U(X_1, X_2, ..., X_n, r_{i+1})$  should be obtained from the feasible solution for  $U(X_1, X_2, ..., X_n, r_i)$ . Input Variables

The following program parameters must be defined by the calling program.

Ν	number of design or independent variables
NCONS	number of inequality constraints
NEQUS	number of equality constraints
IDATA	= 0 input data is not printed out
	= 1 input data is printed out
IPRINT	= 0 intermediate results not printed out
•	= integer value to print out intermediate results
	for every IPRINT cycles.
MAXM	maximum number of search cycles.
INDEX	set equal to one
F	fraction of range used as initial step size
G	fraction of initial step size used as minimum
	step length
R	penalty multiplier for constraints
REDUCE	reduction factor for penalty multiplier after each
	minimization.
RMAX(I)	estimated upper bounds on X(I), dimensioned with
	value of N

- RMIN(I) estimated lower bounds on X(I), dimensioned with value of N
- XSTRT(I) input starting values of X(I), dimensioned with value of N

## Output Variables

- NVIOL counter of the number of inequality constraints violated
- RR current value of the penalty function multiplier (RR printed out only when IPRINT > 0)
- U minimum value of the objective function, evaluated in UREAL
- X(I) optimum values of the independent variables, dimensioned with value of N
- PHI(I) inequality constraint functions, evaluated in CONST, dimensioned with the value of NCONS
- PSI(I) equality constraint functions, evaluated in EQUAL, dimensioned with the value of NEQUS

## Working Arrays

WORK1	dimensioned	with	value	of	N
WORKZ	dimensioned	with	value	of	N
WORK3	dimensioned	with	value	oF	N
WORK4	dimensioned	with	value	of	N

# Programming Information

R,REDUCE - The values used for R and REDUCE can affect the rate of convergence but are otherwise fairly problem independent. A detailed discussion of criteria for choosing R and REDUCE is given in reference [44], section 8.5. SEEK3 terminates when either

(a) 
$$\frac{U_{i+1}(X_1, X_2, \dots, X_n) - U_i(X_1, X_2, \dots, X_n)}{U_i(X_1, X_2, \dots, X_n)} < 10^{-7}$$
 or

(b) RR <  $10^{-20}$ 

Generally adequate values for the input variables are

F	=	.01	
G	=	.01	
R	=	1.0	
REDUCE	=	.05	
МАХМ	8	300	•
XSTRT(I)	. 3	(RMAX(I)	+ RMIN(I)/2.0; a known
		feasible	start is preferable.

If the input value of MCONS or MEQUS is zero, the argument value of PHI or PSI in the calling program dimension statement must be set to one.

SEEK3 has full variable dimensioning. The calling program must provide dimensioning as given above.

If printout of the optimum is desired directly from SEEK3, then the statement CALL SEEK3 in the calling program must be followed immediately by

CALL ANSWER (U,X,PHI,PSI,N,NCONS,NEOUS) This prints out the optimum point and the value of the  $\phi$ 's and  $\psi$ 's. However, there is no way of knowing if SEEK3 has hung up on a constraint or valley and is indicating a false optimum.

If the method has not converged, an appropriate error message is printed out and SEEK3 returns to the calling program.

The labelled common block [COMMON/OPTI/KO,NNDEX] may be placed in the calling program to detect KO = 1 (i.e. non-optimum solution) if the standard printout of subroutine ANSWER is not desired.

Subroutines called are SEARCH, OPTIF2, ANSWER, UREAL, CONST and EQUAL.

SUBROUTINE NPFMIN (X,PHI,PSI,RMAX,RMIN,XSTRT, N,NCONS,NEQUS,IDATA,IPRINT, MAXM,F,G,R,REDUCE,U,DD,EE,FF, GG,HH)

#### Purpose

To minimize	$U = U(X_1, X_2,, X_n)$	
subject to	$\psi_{j}(x_{1}, x_{2}, \dots, x_{n}) = 0$	j = 1,m
	$\phi_{k}(x_{1}, x_{2}, \dots, x_{n}) \geq 0$	k = 1,p

## Method

NPFMIN employs the same artificial unconstrainted objective function as SEEK3 coupled with a gradient search alogarithm [45]. This method of search evaluates the new value of an independent variable at the K+1 step as

$$X_i^{k+1} = X_i^k + h_i^k$$

where  $h_i^k$  defines a step length which is a function of the partial derivatives at  $X_i^k$  and all the derivatives at the previous steps.

The search is considered optimum if the value of U does not change significantly in two successive steps.

Subroutine SLOPE, uses the finite difference technique to evaluate the gradients which are then normalized to prevent the wide disparity in gradients magnitudes created by the artificial objective function.

## Input Variables

Ν

The following program parameters must be defined by the calling program.

number of design or independent variables

NCONS	number of inequality constraints
NEQUS	number of equality constraints
IDATA	= 0 input data is not printed out
	= 1 input data is printed out
IPRINT	= 0 intermediate results not printed out
	<pre>= integer value to print out intermediate results for every IPRINT iterations.</pre>
MAXM	maximum number of search iterations
F	fraction of range used a step length for finite difference gradient determination
G	fraction of range used as step size minima for optimum termination. Should not be less than value of F.
R	penalty multiplier for constraints
REDUCE	reduction factor for penalty multiplier after each minimization.
RMAX(I)	estimated upper bounds on X(I), dimensioned with value of N
RMIN(I)	estimated lower bounds X(I), dimensioned with value of N
XSTRT(I)	initial starting values of X(I), dimensioned with value of N
<u>Output Variables</u>	<u> </u>
RR	current value of the penalty function multiplier (RR printed out only when IPRINT>0)
U	minimum value of the objective function, evaluated in UREAL
X(I)	optimum values of the independent variables, dimensioned with value of N
РНІ(І)	inequality constraint functions, evaluated in CONST, dimensioned with the value of NCONS
PSI(I)	equality constraint functions, evaluated in EQUAL dimensioned with the value of NEQUS

.

# Working Arrays

DD	dimensioned	with	value	of	N
EE	dimensioned	with	value	of	Ν
FF	dimensioned	with	value	of	N
GG	dimensioned	with	value	of	N
нн	dimensioned	with	value	of	N(N+7)/

# Programming Information

R,REDUCE - The values used for R and REDUCE can affect the rate of convergence but are otherwise fairly problem independent. A detailed discussion of criteria for choosing R and REDUCE is given in reference [44], section 8.5.

NPFMIN terminates when either

(a) 
$$\frac{U_{i+1}(X_1, X_2, \dots, X_n) - U_i(X_1, X_2, \dots, X_n)}{U_i(X_1, X_2, \dots, X_n)}$$

(b) RR <  $10^{-20}$ 

Generally adequate values for the input variables

are

F	IJ	.0001	
G	=	.0001	
R	8	1.0	
REDUCE	8	.05	
МАХМ	H	100	
XSTRT(]	[)	<pre>= (RMAX(I) + RMIN(I))/2.0; feasible start is prefera</pre>	a known ble

If the input value of NCONS or NEQUS is zero, the argument value of PHI or PSI in the calling program dimension statement must be set to one.

2

NPFMIN has full variable dimensioning. The calling program must provide dimensioning as given above.

If printout of the optimum is desired directly from NPFMIN, then the statement CALL NPFMIN in the calling program must be followed immediately by

CALL ANSWER (U,X,PHI,PSI,N,NCONS,NEQUS)

This prints out the optimum point and the value of the  $\phi$ 's and  $\psi$ 's. However, there is no way of knowing if NPFMIN has hung up on a constraint or valley and is indicating a false optimum.

If the method has not converged, an appropriate error message is printed out and NPFMIN returns to the calling program. The labelled COMMON block [COMMON/OPTI/KO,NNDEX] may be placed in the calling program to detect KO = 1 (i.e.non optimum solution) if the standard printout of Subroutine ANSWER is not desired.

Subroutine called are SLOPE,MAXMUM,OPTIF2,ANSWER,UREAL, CONST and EQUAL.

## SUBROUTINE FEASBL (X,PHI,PSI,RMAX,RMIN,XSTRT, N,NCONS,NEQUS,IDATA,IPRINT, MAXM,F,G,U,STEPP,WORK1,WORK2, WORK3,WORK4)

## Purpose

Subroutine FEASBL is used to obtain a feasible starting point. Initially Subroutine SEEK3 is employed to drive the inequality constraints feasible, without continuing to an optimum after which a direct search in the feasible region drives the equality constraints feasible, using the sum of the equality constraints as the objective function.

#### Input Variables

The following program parameters must be defined by the calling program.

N	number of design or independent variables
NCONS	number of inequality constraints
NEQUS	number of equality constraints
IDATA	= 0 input data is not printed out
	= 1 input data is printed out
IPRINT	= 0 intermediate results not printed out
	= integer value to print out intermediate results
	after every IPRINT cycles.
MAXM	maximum number of search cycles
F	fraction of range used as initial step size
G	fraction of initial step size used as minimum
	step length
RMAX(I)	estimated upper bounds on X(I), dimensioned with
	value of N

RMIN(I)	estimated lower bounds on X(I), dimensioned
	with value of N
XSTRT(I)	input starting values of X(I), dimensioned

with value of N

# Output Variables

U	feasible value of objective function
X(I)	feasilbe values of independent variables,
	dimensioned with value of N
PHI(I)	inequality constraint function, evaluated
	in CONST, dimensioned with value of NCONS
PSI(I)	equality constraint function, evaluated in
	EQUAL, dimensioned with value of NEQUS

Working Arrays

STEPP	dimensioned	with	value	of	N
WORK1	dimensioned	with	value	of	N
WORK2	dimensioned	with	value	of	N
WORK3	dimensioned	with	value	of	N
WORK4	dimensioned	with	value	of	N

Programming Information

Generally useful input values are
MAXM = 300
F = .01
G = .01
XSTRT(I) = (RMAX(I) + RMIN(I))/2.0

If the input value of NCONS or NEOUS is zero, the arguments of PHI or PSI in the calling program dimension statement must contain one. FEASBL has full variable dimensioning. The calling program must provide dimensioning as given above.

If printout of the feasible solution is desired directly from FEASBL, then the statement CALL FEASBL in the calling program may be followed immediately by

CALL ANSWER (U,X,PHI,PSI,N,NCONS,NEQUS) This prints out the feasible point and the values of the  $\phi$ 's and  $\psi$ 's.

Subroutines called are SEEK3, SEARCH,OPTIF2,SUMPSI, UREAL,EQUAL,CONST,ANSWER.

# APPENDIX E

#### AUXILIARY ROUTINES

A number of subroutines have been incorporated into the computer which are not related to either the optimization technique or the actual spur gear design. These routines have been developed to arrange the independent and dependent variables, to write out appropriate data and error messages and generally provide the controlling mechanism of the overall package. The following presents a brief summary of the purpose and operation of these routines.

SUBROUTINE SPUR

Use	• * • •	Main calling program for the gear design from which the optimization routines are called
Calling Sequence	:	The user's calling routine made of the appropriate labelled common blocks, the input variable list and the CALL SPUR statement call this routine.
Special Features	:	<ul> <li>(1) It determines if system is pinion or gear drive, (2) It uses Subroutine</li> <li>VARY1 to suggest starting values for design variables. (3) It defines optimiza- tion criteria control array. (4) It defines constant dependent variables of design. (5) It redefines starting values if user specified. (6) It calls optimization routine, if required.</li> <li>(7) It has output results and message printed if requested.</li> </ul>
SUBROUTINE VARY1		
Ûse	:	To determine the design variables in the problem, organize control arrays, establish initial starting values and print input data if required.
Calling Sequence	:	Subroutine SPUR calls this routine

Special	Features	;	(1) It prints out input data, if requested. (2) It determines status of design variables (i.e. constant, standard or variable). (3) It prints out status, if requested. (4) It initializes values of variables and standard quantities. (5) It prints out relative positions of design variable pseudonyms in optimization independent variable array X(I).
SUBROUT	INE VARY (X)		
	Use	:	To equivalence pseudonyms of gear design with variable array X(I) during optimization search.
Calling	Sequence	:	First routine called in Subroutine UREAL
Special	Features	:	To keep all variables positive the gear design pseudonyms are equated to the absolute value of the variable array X(I). In effect the objective function of a negative variable becomes the mirror images of its positive variable equivalent. The addendum and dedendum values specify the addendum dedendum circle radii and the clearance at the end of this routine ensuring that clearance will never be negative.
SUBROUT	INE PRINT		
	Use	:	To print out the spur gear design out- put in a standard format.
Calling	Sequence	•	Subroutine SPUR calls this program after the analysis is complete.
Special	Features	:	The format for all printing has not been established for terminal type- writer or scope output.
SUBROUT	INE HINT (PHI	()	
	Use	:	To print out suggested remedies for violated constraints for non-optimum results
Calling	Sequence	:	Subroutine SPUR calls this routine before entering Subroutine PRINT.

Special Features

:

If violations occur in the constraints each constraint is checked, with error message and suggested remedy printed for each violation. These suggested remedies are not the only method of achieving a feasible solution. Close examination of the output results may indicate an easier solution.

#### APPENDIX F

#### INDEX OF SUBROUTINES

The following information enables the reader to find the related theory and the program listing for a particular subroutine. After a brief description of each subroutine, brackets [] will enclose the section containing the appropriate theory and parenthesis () will indicate the program listing location in Appendix A.

- ADDEND determines the addendum length of pointed and tooth thickness at addendum circle [2.4] (A.3)
- ANSWER prints output final solution from optimization routines in a standard format (A.53)
- BEND determines the actual and allowable bending stresses in a gear tooth [2.7A] (A.9)
- BLASH determines various properties which are dependent on backlash [2.13] (A.30)
- CONRAT determines contact ratio for non-undercut and undercut conditions [2.10] (A.26)
- CONST determines inequality constraint values for optimization routines [Appendix D] (A.40)
- CUTTER determines hob cutter characteristics which affect the tooth design during generation [2.4] (A.1)
- CWALL determines point of highest stress concentration on fillet profile [2.8A] (A.13)
- EFACT determines elastic coefficient factor for stress analysis [2.8B] (A.15)
- EFFIC determines efficiency of gear mesh [2.11] (A.28)
- ERROR determines AGMA suggested manufacturing errors [2.12] (A.29)
- FACTOR determines the overall derating factors for stress analysis [2.8L] (A.25)
- FEASBL evaluates feasible starting point for optimization search (A.48)

- FFACT determines surface finish factors for stress analysis [2.8G] (A.20)
- FILLET determines radius to point of intersection of the fillet and involute profiles [2.4] (A.2)

FRANDN random number generator (A.50)

- HFACT determines hardness ratio factor for stress analysis [2.84] (A.21)
- HINT prints suggested remedies for violated constraints [Appendix E] (A.37)
- IFACT determines geometry factor for wear stress analysis [2.8A] (A.14)
- JFACT determines geometry factor for bending stress analysis [2.8A] (A.12)
- LENGTH determines length of approach and length of recess for undercut conditions [2.10] (A.27)
- LFACT determines life factors for stress analysis [2.81] (A.22)
- LOAD determines radius to load application on the gear tooth centre line [2.7A.1] (A.7)

MAXMUM determines maximum value of an array (A.47)

- MFACT determines the load distribution factors for stress analysis [2.8D] (A.17)
- NPFMIN gradient method optimization routine [Appendix D] (A.43)
- OFACT determines onverload factor for stress analysis [2.8E] (A.18)
- OPTIF1} determine two different artificial unconstrained OPTIF2) optimization functions (A.51, A.52)
- PITCH determines some fundamental geometric relations in the gear design [2.5] (A.4)
- POWER determines the maximum permissible power transmission for bending and wear analysis [2.7C] (A.11)
- PRINT prints design output in standard format [Appendix E] (A.36)

- RFACTdetermines reliability factor for stress analysis<br/>[2.8J] (A.23)SEARCHdirect search optimization technique (A.44)SEEK12direct search optimization technique (A.44)
- SEEK1 direct search optimization techniques with artifi-SEEK3 cial unconstrained optimization functions [Appendix D] (A.41, A.42)
- SFACT determines size connection factor for stress analysis [2.8F] (A.19)
- SHARE determines if load sharing exists between successive pairs of mating teeth [2.7A.] (A.8)
- SHOT a directed random search technique employed with Subroutine SEEK1 (A.45)
- SIZE determines dimensions of gear blank [2.14] (A.32)
- SLOPE determines gradients by finite difference technique (A.46)
- SPUR main calling program for the gear design [Appendix E] (A.38)
- SUMPSI determines sum of equality constraint violations in Subroutine FEASBL (A.49)
- TFACT determines temperature correction factor for stress analysis [2.8K] (A.24)
- TLOAD determines load components of tooth loading [2.6] (A.6)
- TOLCD determines centre distance tolerance and maximum backlash at worst case [2.12, 2.13] (A.31)
- TORQUE determines the applied torque on the gear [2.6] (A.5)
- VARY provides link between design variables and optimization routine [Appendix E] (A.35)
- VARY1 organizes various control arrays and suggests values to be used in optimization routine [Appendix E] (A.34)
- UREAL determines the optimization criterion as well as computing analysis of gear design [Appendix D] (A.39)
- VFACT determines velocity correction factor for stress analyses [2.8C] (A.16)

VOLUME determines volume of gear blank [2.14] (A.33)

.

WEAR determines the actual and allowable wear stresses [2.7B] (A.10)

#### USER'S GUIDE

### 1.1 INTRODUCTION

This package is one of a series for the automatic optimum design of engineering components or devices. Its purpose is the optimum design of external spur gears. The package is user oriented and requires no knowledge of computer programming (FORTRAN) or optimization. While the package can be used with a minimal knowledge of, or experience in, gear design, this practice is risky. Judgement cannot be completely removed from any design, nor can a successful design be guaranteed by any theoretical analysis if the design assumptions do not match the real life situation. The user exercises his judgement by options available in the input coding.

The program is basically self-sufficient, offering the gear designer the conglomeration of information from various accepted design sources brought together into one package. To assist in the event of difficulties with the package or as a reference for further development, the user should see reference [1] which develops all aspects of the package.

#### 1.2 CONFIGURATION

Figure 1.1 illustrates the basic gear geometry on which the independent or design variables are listed.

# 1.3 OPTIMIZATION CRITERION

The user can select some or all of the following as the optimization criterion, in any combination:

(a) minimum volume of gear set

(b) maximum contact ratio


(c) minimum centre distance

(d) minimum face width

If the volume is optimized, then the centre distance and face width will be optimized also if they have been defined as design variables.

Since the above criteria may be used in any combination, multifactor optimization was implemented to achieve the overall criterion. Each criteria is developed in terms of a linear utility function between zero and one which expresses the importance of dependent variables over the range of its minimum and maximum values. For example, high desirability or utility (e.g. utility = 1) occurs for minimum volume specified as function of face width and centre distance minima, for maximum contact ratio arbitrarily chosen as 2, and for minimum face width and minimum centre distance specified by the user. 0n the other hand, low utility (e.g. utility = 0) occurs for maximum volume expressed as function of face width-centre distance maxima, for minimum contact ratio arbitrarily chosen as 1. and for maximum face width and maximum centre distance specified by the user. (See Figure 1.3.1 and 1.3.2)

The overall criterion is achieved by minimizing the sum of the reciprocals of these individual utilities. No attempt has been made to make one criteria more important in the program. However, the user may partially weight the importance of face width and centre distance and, therefore, volume, by employing a large minimum-maximum range for either variable. This approach tends to give less importance to the variable as it approaches











FIGURE 1.3.2

(Contact Ratio)

a feasible region near the lower portion of its range. However, by compressing the range, the variable takes on greater importance over most values, especially if the variable is near the maximum limit. Note that these limits also specify step lengths for the direct search optimization techniques and, therefore, their values should be chosen with discretion. See reference [1] for further details on multifactor optimization. 1.4 <u>INPUT DATA</u>

The user must define quantities for all the following input variables utilizing FORTPAN DATA statements, READ statements, or individual arithmetic assignment statements. The format of the numbers (i.e. integer or floating point) must be specified correctly where noted. An integer number is expressed with no decimal point (e.g. 21), while floating point numbers are expressed with a decimal point (e.g. 21.6 or 2.16E+01). Note that the number of teeth in a gear is an integer value, but must be specified in floating point notation (e.g. 21.0).

Printout Control (integer numbers)

IDATA	<pre>= 1 input data printed out = 0 input data not printed out</pre>
IPRINT	<ul> <li>integer value for printing every IPRINT cycles of intermediate results.</li> <li>intermediate results not printed out</li> </ul>
IWRITE	<pre>= 1 final results printed out = 0 final results not printed out</pre>
ΝΤΥΡΕ	<ul> <li>= 1 optimization by Subroutine SEEK1</li> <li>= 2 optimization by Subroutine SEEK3</li> <li>= 3 optimization by Subroutine NPFMIN NOTE: A value for NTYPE must be specified even when no optimization will occur. For consistency set NTYPE = 1 in these cases.</li> </ul>

BHN1 Pinion<sub>}</sub> BHN2 Gear

Brinell Hardness

•	Typical Gear-Pinion Ha	rdness Combinations <sup>(2,3)</sup>
	Gear Bhn	Pinion Bhn
•	180 210 225 245 255 270 285 300	210 245 265 285 300 315 335 350
E1 E2	Pinion} modulus of ela	asticity (psi)
RH01 RH02	Pinion} material dens	ity (lb/in <sup>3</sup> )
U1 U2	Pinion} Poisson's rat	io
SAC1 SAC2	Pinion] allowable cont Gear / surface endura	tact stress number, or ance limit (psi)
	NOTE: An allowable con 10 million cycles of lo mined by field experien and condition of that r varies considerably with designer should consult Manufacturers Associat	ntact stress number for bad application is deter- nce, for each material naterial. This number th heat treatment. The t any new American Gear ion (AGMA) rating practice

and condition of that material. This number varies considerably with heat treatment. The designer should consult any new American Gear Manufacturers Association (AGMA) rating practices as they come available, and use these contact stress numbers whenever applicable. The contact stress numbers listed in Table 1.1 may be used as a guide, with the lower values of the chart suggested for general design purposes. The upper values may be used when high quality material is used, when section size and design allows maximum response to heat treatment, and when proper control is effected by adequate inspection.

. **.** 

.

TABLE 1.1 Allowable Contact Stress Number - Sac

		•	ac		
Material	Surface Hardness, Minimum	Sac	Material	Surface Hardness, Minimum	Sac
	Through Hardened		Cast Iron		
	180 Bhn	85-95,000	AGMA Grade 20		50-60,000
	240 Bhn	105-115,000	AGMA Grade 30 AGMA Grade 40	175 Bhn 200 Bhn	65-75,000 75-85,000
Steel	300 Bhn 360 Bhn 440 Bhn Case Carbur- ized	120-135,000 145-160,000 170-190,000	Nodular Iron Annealed Normalized Oil Quench and Temper	165 Bhn 210 Bhn 255 Bhn	90-100% of the s <sub>ac</sub> value of steel with the same hardness
	(see Note 1) 55 R	180-200,00	Bronze	Tensile Strength	s àc
	60 R	200-225.000	Tin Bronze	psi (min)	
	Flame or Induction Hardened		AGMA 2C(10- 12% Tin) Aluminum Bronze ASTM B 148-	40,000	30,000
	50 R <sub>c</sub>	170-190,000	52 (Alloy 9C-H.T.)	·90,000	65,000

Note 1. For minimum case depths at the pitch diameter as shown in Figure 1.2

Material	Material hardness Min.	s <sub>af</sub> -psi
	Steel	
Case Carburized and Hardened	55 R <sub>c</sub>	55-65,000
Induction or Flame Hardened		
Hard Root	300 Bhn	use values from Figure 1.3
Unhardened Root	-	22,000
	Cast Iron	
AGMA Grade 20 AGMA Grade 30 AGMA Grade 40	- 175 Bhn 200 Bhn	5,000 8,500 13,000

TABLE 1.2 Allowable Fatigue Design Stress - S<sub>af</sub>



at which the carbon content of the case and core are equal.



Depth of Case at Pitch Line





SAF1 SAF2

Pinion? allowable fatique stress, or Gear / allowable design bending stress (psi)

NOTE: An allowable design bending (fatigue) stress for 10 million cycles of load application is determined by field experience, for each, material and condition of that material. This stress varies considerably with heat treatment, forging or casting practice, material composition and with various surface treatments. Frequently, shot peening permits a higher allowable stress to be used. The allowable fatigue design stresses for steel, shown in Figure 1.3 are values suggested for general design purposes, while values for surface hardened steel and other materials are shown in Table 1.2. Use 70 percent of the allowable fatigue design stress values for idler gears and other gears where the teeth are loaded in both directions.

Design Requirements (floating point numbers)

HP Horsepower transmitted

RPMI Input shaft speed (RPM)

RPMO Output shaft speed (RPM)

SHAFTI Input shaft diameter (inches)

SHAFTO Output shaft diameter (inches) NOTE: The shaft diameters are only required as part of the gear blank volume determination. No constraints affecting gear size or radial loading as a function of shaft diameter have been incorporated. If the final solution results in a gear of smaller diameter than the shaft, the gear and shaft must be made as one, or the shaft has been overdesigned.

#### INDEPENDENT or DESIGN VARIABLES

The package has been arranged so that each design variables may be incorporated into the routine in three possible modes of operation: constant, variable or standard, where applicable. If all design variables are given constant values by the user, only a feasibility analysis will be carried out. Variables specified as standard will become internal functions of other variables. When a design variable is specified as variable, the optimization routine chooses values which enable a minimum optimization criterion to be achieved, if possible.

•

CD	= floating noint number for constant centre distance (inches)	
	= 3HVAR for variable centre distance	
FW	= floating point number for constant face width (inches	s)
	= 3HVAR for variable face width	
PAD	<pre>= floating point number for constant pressure angle (degrees)</pre>	
	= 3HVAR for variable pressure angle	
TEETH1	= floating point number for constant number of teeth	
	= 3HVAR for variable number, of teeth	
	NOTE: The number of gear teeth results automatically from the presentation of the number of pinion teeth through the gear ratio. $\binom{N^G}{N^G} = m_N^P$	
ADDK1 ADDK2	Pinion} = floating point number for addendum Gear > coefficient, defined by ADDK1 = Dp x addendum of pinion ADDK2 = Dp x addendum of gear	
	= 3HSTD for AGMA standard addendum specified as 1.0/Dp	
	NOTE: This addendum system is used in conjunction with the 20° and 25° pressure angle systems.	
	= 3HVAR for variable addendum determination. In this case the addendum values are determined directly without reference to the diametral pitch Dp	
	= 3HCON for a constant addendum. This facility is utilized only when analysis is desired for a given gear design (i.e. all design constants) variables are user specified. The actual floating point value of the addendum must be specified in input variables ADD1 and ADD2 for the pinion and gear respectively.	-

NOTE: The addendum coefficient for pinion and gear may be selected independently of each other from the above possibilities. Pinion7 = floating point number for Gear dedendum coefficient defined by DEDK1 = Dp x dedendum of pinionDEDK2 = Dp x dedendum of gear**3HSTD** for AGMA standard dedendum specified as  $1.25/D_{p}$  for  $D_{p} < 20$ , or  $\frac{1.200}{D_{p}}$  + 0.002 for  $D_{p}$  > 20

NOTE:<sup>p</sup> This dedendum system is used in conjunction with the 20° pressure angle system. The 25° pressure angle is specified as 1.25/D<sub>p</sub> for the whole

diametral pitch range. Thus for a 25° pressure angle system set DEDK1 = 1.25 or DEDK2 = 1.25.

for a variable dedendum determination. In this case the dedendum values are determined directly without reference to the diametral pitch D<sub>p</sub>.

for constant dedendum. This facility is utilized only when analysis is desired for a given gear design (i.e. all design variables user specified constants). The actual floating point value of the dedendum must be specified in input variables DEDK1 and DEDK2 for the pinion and gear respectively.

NOTE: The dedendum coefficient for pinion and gear may be selected independently of each other from the above possibilities.

ADD1 Pinion addendum ADD2 Gear

= 3HVAR

= 3HCON

floating point number for constant addendum (inches) NOTE: In this case we must have ADDK1 2 = 3HCON ADDK2 ) This value need not be specified if the áddendum coefficient has a notation other than 3HCON.

DEDK1

DEDK2

= floating point number for constant dedendum (inches) NOTE: In this case we must have DEDK1 DEDK2 This value need not be specified if the dedendum coefficient has a notation other than 3HCON.

NOTE: Variable in the sense used above (i.e. 3HVAR) indicates that the values are computer determined.

<u>SIZE LIMITS</u> (floating point numbers)

Pinion?

Gear

- CDMAX Upper centre distance limit (inches)
- CDMIN Lower centre distance limit (inches)
- FWMAX Upper face width limit (inches)
- FWMIN Lower face width limit (inches)
- PADMAX Upper pressure angle limit (degrees)
- PADMIN Lower pressure angle limit (degrees)

NOTE: Since these limit values are used to evaluate the initial step size (i.e. 10% of range) for the direct search optimization technique, an extremely large range of the limits should not be taken even though the user does not care about the limiting values. If a feasible answer is known for the design, the values may be set to some proportion above and below the feasible solution so that the initial search will be in the middle of the range. On the other hand, if a feasible answer is not known, values of 0 and 100 inches for the lowerupper centre distance limits and 0° and 45° for the angular limits are reasonable values. Effective face width limits may be determined by multiplying the centre distance limits by (2.0/(RATIO + 1.0))where RATIO is the ratio of the faster shaft speed. More reasonable design limits will become evident after the initial optimization run. Centre distance may be given a larger weight relative to the face width in the optimization criterion (see section 1.3) by lowering the maximum centre distance limit and increasing the maximum face width limit.

The pressure angle step size has been arbitarily chosen as 1° so that the limits will not alter the search in the same manner as the length limits.

DED1 DED2 The final value of face width should not exceed the final centre distance value times (2.0/(RATIO + 1.0)), so as to remain within the load distribution analysis of the program.

DESIGN CONTROL FACTORS (floating point numbers)

BLL Lower backlash limit modification factor

BLU Upper backlash limit modification factor

BLR Ratio of pinion tooth thinning to total tooth thinning

CDR Centre distance tolerance modification factor

NOTE: Suggested values for minimum and maximum backlash have been incorporated in algebraic functions  $(y = ax^b)$  with the modification factors increasing or decreasing the "a" term. For normal power gearing, BLL = BLU = 1.0 is suggested, while for control gearing BLL = BLU = 0.0 results in zero delibrate tooth thinning, but an equivalent tooth thinning to represent an error envelope over the gear tooth is produced.

The tooth thinning ratio is normally BLR = 0.5, with each gear accepting half of the tooth thinning allowance for minimum backlash. If the pinion has a small number of teeth which have been enlarged to avoid problems of undercut (i.e. smaller ratio of the number of teeth to pitch circle diameter), the gear may take a greater portion of this backlash allowance in order to avoid the absurdity of increasing the tooth thickness to avoid undercut and then thinning the tooth to introduce backlash. In such cases the value of BLR may range between 0.0 and 0.5.

The suggested centre distance tolerances for the various AGMA quality classes have been incorporated in linear equations (y = ax + b), with the resultant tolerance directly proportional to the linear result times the modification factor. The CDR factor has been introduced to provide a degree of flexibility, and it expresses the ratio of the desired centre distance tolerance to the computer suggested centre distance tolerance. Since the computer values reflect AGMA suggestions, CDR = 1.0 should be generally utilized.

CYCLE

Required number of life cycles of operation.

NOTE: The fatigue strength of a material varies as a function of the number of loading cycles. For steel, this strength decreases with increased loading cycles until the endurance limit is reached, after which the fatigue strength basically remains constant for increased loading cycles. The AGMA has found that, for steels, the endurance limit occurs generally at 10<sup>7</sup> cycles, with the fatigue strength at lesser cycles determined by a general life factor function. Table 1.1 and 1.2 along with Figure 1.3 represent suggested fatigue strength or endurance limits for various steels.

or endurance limits for various steels. If the fatigue limits are being used for materials not listed in these tables, the actual fatigue strength of the material at the required number of life cycles of operation should be specified in SAF1, SAF2, SAC1 and SAC2 while the value of CYCLE should be set greater than 10<sup>7</sup>. This procedure bypasses the life function specified in the program for the steels mentioned in the previous charts.

#### DRIVEN

Driven machine loading mode

= 1.0 load on driven machine - uniform
= 2.0 load on driven machine - moderate
= 3.0 load on driven machine - heavy

NOTE: Table 1.3 may aid in the selection of the loading mode of the driven machinery.

DRIVER Power source loading mode

= 1.0 power source - uniform
= 2.0 power source - light shock
= 3.0 power source - medium shock

NOTE: Table 1.4 may aid in the selection of the loading mode of the driven machinery.

RELI Reliability of design

NOTE: For general annlications set RELI = 0.99 while for more reliable designs set RELI = 0.999

TEMP 0il or gear blank temperatures (degrees Fahrenheit)

DESIGN CONTROL FACTORS (integer numbers)

- NCUT1 Pinion Hob cutter type
  - = 1 if gear cut by rack or hob with sharp cornered teeth
  - = 2 if gear cut by rack or hob with rounded corners.

TABLE 1.3 Load Classifications for Various Applications.<sup>(4)</sup>

The following table lists and classifies the character of the load in various applications for gearmotors. A gearmotor is defined as the combination of an enclosed gear drive and an elective motor with the frame of one component supporting the other, and with the motor shaft common with or directly coupled to the input pinion shaft. Thus, these values should only be taken as minimum suggestions in classifying an application. The pitch line velocity during operation should not exceed 5000 fpm.

Nomenclature :

U	=	uni	fo	rm

M = medium shock

H = heavy shock

L.C. = load classification

Application	L.C.	Application	L.C.
AGITORS		Scale Hopper	
Pure Liquids	U	Frequent Starts	М
Liquids and Solids	М	CAN FILLING MACHINES	U
Liquids Variable		CANE KNIVES	М
Density	M	CAR DUMPERS	Н
Semi-liquids		CAR PULLERS Intermittent	
Variable Density	M	Duty	М
BLOWERS		CLARIFIERS	U
Centrifugal		CLASSIFIERS	М
Lobe		CLAY WORKING MACHINERY	
Vane		Brick Press	Н
BREWING and DISTILLING		Briquette Machine	H
Bottling Machinery	U	Clay working Machinery	M ·
Brew Kettles		Pug Mill	M
Continuous Duty	U	COMPRESSORS	
Cookers Continuous		Centrifugal	U
	U	Lobe	M
Mash lubs		Reciprocating	N.A.
continuous Duty	U	Multi-Cylinder	1 M U
¢		II Single-Lylinder	п

	,	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1
Application	L.C.	Application	L.C.
LOADED OD FED		Man Lifts	Í
LUADED OK FED		Passenger	1
Apron .	U	Service Hand Life	H
ASSEMDIY	U	FANS	[
Deit	U	Centrifugal	U
BUCKET	U	Cooling Towers	]
Unain Fliabh	U	Induced Draft	j M
		Forced Draft	ł
Sonou	U	Induced Draft	M
CONVENDO UEAUN DUEN NOT		Large (Mine, etc.)	M
UNITED NU FED		Large Industria]	M
UNIFORMLY FED		Light (Small Diameter)	U
Apron	M	FEEDERS	
ASSEMDIY	M	Apron	( M
Deit Duchat	M	Belt	М
BUCKET Choin	M	Disc	U
Unain Fiénka	M.	Reciprocating	H
<pre>/ riight live Doll (Deckers)</pre>	M	Screw	M
LIVE ROLL (Package)	U	FOOD INDUSTRY	
Oven Decimacetian	M	Beet Slicer	M
Reciprocating	·H	Cereal Cooker	U
Screw	M	Dough Mixer	M
SNAKER CDANES and HOICTC	н	Meat Grinders	M
URANES and HUISIS		GENERATORS (Not Welding)	U
Main Hoists		HAMMER MILLS	H
Medium Duty	H	LAUNDRY WASHERS	
Pleatum Duty	M	Reversing .	M
Keversing Skin Voiota	M	LAUNDRY TUMBLERS	M
SKIP HUISUS	M	LINE SHAFTS	}
Pridge Drive		Heavy Shock Load	H H
	I <sup>M</sup>	Moderate Shock Load	{ M
URUSHERS Ome		Uniform Load	U
Stone	п	LUMBER INDUSTRY	
	п	Barkers Spindle Feed	M
Cable Peole	м	Barkers Main Drive	H
Capite Reels	171 M	Carriage Drive	
Cuttor Hoad Driver		Conveyors Burner	M
lig Drives		Main or Heavy	
Maneuvering Winches	п	Duty	M
Dumpe	M	Main Log	H H
Screen Drive	ri H	Merry-go-kound	M
Stackers	м	Slab	н
litility Winches	M	Iranster	
FLEVATORS	1.9	Waste	M
Bucket Uniform Load	п	chains Floor	
Heavy Load	M	Green Cut Off Course Chains	
Continuous	11	LUC-UTT SAWS LNAIN	1 <sup>V</sup>     ⊾#
Contrifual Discharge		Debenking Durag	
Feralatore	U 11	Debarking Urums	
Freinht	M N	reeas Lager	1M 1 1
Gravity Dischange	11	Gang	
araarey bischarge	U 1	i irimmer	M

Application	L.C.	Application	L.C.
LUMBER INDUSTRY, Continued		Constant Density	U
Log Deck	H	Variable Density	M
Log Hauls Incline		OIL INDUSTRY	
Well Type	H	Chillers	M
Log lurning Devices	м н	Oil Well Pumping	M
Planer reeu Dlanor Tilting Hoists	M	Parattin Filter Press	
Polls Live-Off Bra		ROTARY KIINS	
- Roll Cases	Н	Agitators (Mixors)	м
Sorting Table	M	Barker Auxiliaries.	] ''
Tipple Hoist	M	Hydraulic	м
Transfers Chain	M	Barker, Mechanical	м
Transfers Craneway	М	Barking Drum	Н
Tray Drives	M	Beater & Pulper	M
Veneer Lathe Drives		Bleacher	U
MACHINE TOOLS		Calenders	M
Bending Roll	M	Calenders Super	M
Notching Press Belt		Converting Machines, except	M
Driven	1	Cutters, Platers	
Plate Planer	l H	Conveyors	
Punch Press Gear	u	Conveyors, Log	H M
Tapping Machinoc	I N I U	Louch Cuttors Dlators	I M
Other Machine Tools		Culters, Flaters	. n M
Main Drives	М	Dryons	м
Auxiliary Drives	U	Felt Stretcher	м
METAL MILLS		Felt Whinner	Н
Bridle Roll Drives	Н	Jordans	U
Draw Bench Carriage	Н	Presses	U
Draw Bench Main Drive	Н	Pulp Machines, Reel	M
Forming Machines	H	Stock Chests	M
Pinch Dryer & Scrubber		Suction Roll	U
Rolls, Reversing	NA.	Washers and Thickeners	M
Slitters	1	Winders DESSES	
Non Boyonsing	м	PRINTING PRESSES	U
Roversing	M	PULLERS Pango Haul	н
Winding Reels Strip	М	DIIMPS	
Wire Drawing & Flattening		Centrifugal	U
Machine	M	Proportioning	M
Wire Winding Machine	М	Reciprocating	
MILLS, ROTARY TYPE		Single Acting	
Ball	H	3 or more Cylinders	M
Cement Kilns		Double Acting	
Dryers & Coolers		2 or more Cylinders	M
	) [ <sup>M</sup> ]   니	Single Acting	}
Ped		l or 2 Lyiinders	
rvu Tumbling Rannals	H H	Double Acting Single Culindes	
NUMUTING DATTETS		Botany - Goan Type	11
Concrete Mixers, Continuous	s M	Rucary dear type	l ii
Concrete Mixers.	1	RUBBER INDUSTRY	ľ
Intermittent	M	Mixer	Н
9. FF (21.12) - FF - F - F - F - F - F - F - F - F -	I		1

-

RUBBER INDUSTRY, Continued Rubber CalenderTEXTILE INDUSTRY BatchersRubber CalenderMBatchersRubber Mill (2 or more)MCalendersSheeterMCard MachinesTire Building MachinesMCloth Finishing Machines, (Washers, Pads, Tenters)Tubers and StrainersM(Dryers, Calenders, etc.)SEWAGE DISPOSAL EQUIPMENTDry CansMBar ScreensUDryersCollectors, Circuline or StraightlineUUDewatering ScreensMLooms]Grit CollectorsUNappersSlow or Rapid MixersMNappersSludge CollectorsMSlashersStraightingMSoapersStraightingMSoapersStraightingMSoapersMarge DrivesMMashersM<	Application	L.C.	Application	L.C.
SLAB PUSHERSMBatchers)MSTEERING GEARMYarn Prepartory MachinesMSTOKERSU(Cards, Spinners, Slashers etc.)M	RUBBER INDUSTRY, Continued Rubber Calender Rubber Mill (2 or more) Sheeter Tire Building Machines Tire & Tube Press Openers Tubers and Strainers SEWAGE DISPOSAL EQUIPMENT Bar Screens Chemical Feeders Collectors, Circuline or Straightline Dewatering Screens Grit Collectors Scum Breakers Slow or Rapid Mixers Sludge Collectors Thickeners Vacuum Filters SCREENS Air Washing Rotary Stone or Gravel Traveling Water Intake SLAB PUSHERS STEERING GEAR STOKERS	MMM M UU UMUMMUMM UMUMMU	TEXTILE INDUSTRY Batchers Calenders Card Machines Cloth Finishing Machines, (Washers, Pads, Tenters) (Dryers, Calenders, etc.) Dry Cans Dryers Dyeing Machinery Knitting Machines (looms, etc.) Looms] Mangles Nappers Pads Range Drives Slashers Soapers Spinners Tenter Frames Washers Winders (Other than Batchers) Yarn Prepartory Machines (Cards, Spinners, Slashers etc.) WINDLASS	M M M M M M M M M M M M M M M

٠

TABLE 1.4 General Classification of Power Sources.<sup>(5)</sup>

The following chart lists and classifies the character of general classes of prime movers for gear speed reducers. These should only be taken as minimum suggestions in classifying a power source.

Nomenclature :

- U = uniform
- L = light shock
- M = medium shock

H = heavy shock

	Duration of Service			
Prime Mover	Less than 3 hrs./day	Less than 10 hrs./day	24 hrs./day	
Electric Motors	U	U	L	
Multi-Cylinder Internal Combustion Engine	U	L	М	
Single Cylinder Internal Combustion Engine	L	M	H	

NOTE: In general NCUT = 2 will represent the most realistic manufacturing method. The radius of curvature of the rounded corner of the hob teeth simulated in the program is a function of the clearance.

- NLOAD
- = 0 for computer determined load location on gear tooth
  - = 1 for tooth tip-loading
  - = 2 for highest point of single tooth contact loading

NOTE: For general purposes the design should be carried out assuming tip-loading (i.e. NLOAD = 1), since the theory used to determine if the actual loading is tip loading or highest point of single tooth contact loading, cannot be guaranteed in all cases. At the same time the NLOAD = 0 usage takes an excessive amount of computer time. The NLOAD = 0 and NLOAD = 2 facilities should only be used to analyze a given design. If they are implemented in an optimization search, the starting values for the search should be feasible results from a tip-loading solution.

NQUAL AGMA quality number

NOTE: Table 1.5 suggests quality numbers for various types of machinery.

OPTIMIZATION OPTIONS (integer numbers)

- ISTRT = 0 computer evaluated starting values employed as initial optimization values
  - = 1 user suggested starting values employed as initial optimization values
- STRT(I) Array containing n user suggested starting values where n specified the number of independent variables.

NOTE: Because of the options in defining which quantities are to be design variables, it is not possible for the user to relate design variables to elements of STRT(I) until one run has been made. Thus, for the first run, the user must accept the internal starting values. The resultant output, then relates design variables to elements of X(I), which corresponds to STRT(I). Table 1.5 Applications and Suggested Quality Numbers

This table indicates a tabulation of many industrial and end use applications for spur gearing with typical AGMA Quality Numbers for many applications. When selecting a Quality Number for an industry or an application which is not shown use a similar industry or application as a guide. The AGMA Quality Number shown opposite each item of equipment identifies the quality of gearing generally used. Ther may be certain designs or operating conditions that would justify specifying gears to lower or higher Quality Number. In the interest of economy, use the lowe Quality Number shown, unless some of the conditions of the equipment or its operation indicate the use of the higher Quality Number.

Application .	*Quality Numbers	Application	*Quality Numbers
			5.7
AERUSPACE	7 11	BAILING WACHINE	5-7
Actuators	7-11	POTTUNIC INDUSTRY	
Control Gearing	10-12		<b>c 7</b>
Engine Accessories	10-13	Capping -	6-7
Engine Power	10-13	Filling	6-7
Engine Starting	10-13	Labeling	6-7
Loading Hoist	7-11	washer, Sterilizer	6- /
Propeller Feathering	10-13		
Small Engines	1213	BREWING INDUSTRY	
		Agitator	6 8
AGRICULTURE .		Barrel Washer	6-8
Baler	3-7	Cookers	6-8
Beet Harvester	5 7	Filling Machines	6-8
Combine	5 7	Mash Tubs	6 8
Corn Picker	5- 7	Pasteurizer	6- 8
Cotton Picker	5- 7	Racking Machine	6- 8
Farm Elevator	3 7		
Field Harvester	5-7	BRICK-MAKING MACHINERY	5 7
Feanut Harvester	3-7		
Potato Digger	5- 7	BRIDGE MACHINERY	5- 7
AIR COMPRESSOR	10-11	BRIQUETTE MACHINES	5- 7
AUTOMOTIVE INDUSTRY	10-11	· ·	

\*Quality Numbers are inclusive, from lowest to highest numbers shown.

Application	*Quality Numbers	Application	*Quality Numbers
CEMENT INDUSTRY		CONSTRUCTION EQUIPMENT	
. (Quarry Operation)	_	Backhoe	6-8
Conveyor	5-6	Cranes, Open Gearing	3-6
Crusher	5-6	Enclosed Gearing	6 8
Diesel-Electric Locomotive	8- 9	Ditch Digger	3 8
Electric Dragline (cast gear)	3	Transmission	6-8
(cut gear)	6-8	Drag Line	5-8
Electric Locomotive	. 6-8	Dumpster	6-8 -
Electric Shover (cast gear)	3	Paver, Loader	ی م
(cut gear)	0- 0 5 6	Mixor	3
Locomotive Crane (cast near)	5-5	Swing Gear	3-5
(cut gear)	5-6	Mixing Bucket	3
(Plant Operation)		Shaker	8
Air Separator	5-6	Shovels, Open Gearing	3-6
Ball Mill	5-7	Enclosed Gearing	6-8
Compeb Mill	5- 6	Stationary Mixer, Transmission	8
Conveyor Mill	• . 5-6	Drum Gears	<u>3</u> — 5
Cooler `	· 5– 6	Stone Crusher, Transmission	8
Elevator	5- 6	Conveyor	6
Feeder	5-6	Truck Mixer, Transfer Case	9
	5-6	Drum Gears	3- 5
Kila Slurny Agitator	5-0 5-6	CRANES	. –
Nill Sully Agitator	5-0	Room Haint	5 6
Pug Bod and Tube Mills	5- 6	Gantov	5 G
Pulverizer	5-6	Load Hoist	5 7
Raw and Finish Mill	5-6	Overhead	5- 6
Rotary Dryer	5-6	Ship	5-7
Slurry Agitator	5-6	·	
		CRUSHERS	
CHEWING GUM INDUSTRY		Ice, Feed	6-8
Chicle Grinder	6-8	Portable and Stationary	6-8
Coater	6-8	Rock, Ore, Coal	6-8
Mixer-Kneader	6-8		
Wioiger-Roller	6 9	DAIRY INDUSTRY	6-7
wrapper	0- 8	Bottle Washer	7-9
CHOCOLATE INDUSTRY		Homogenizer	7-9
Glazer Finisher	6-8	Separator	
Mixer, Mill	6-8	DAMS AND LOCKS	<b>6 7</b>
Molder	6-8	DAMIS AND LUCKS	5 /
Presser, Refiner	6- 8	Tainter Gates	
Tampering	6-8	DISH WASHER	ל _5
Wrapper	6- 8	Commercial	5 7
	~ ~		
CLAY WORKING MACHINERY	0- /	DISTILLERY INDUSTRY	5- 7
COMMERCIAL METERS		Agitator	5-7
Gos	7_ 0	Bottle Filler	6-7
Liquid Water Milk	, 3 7- 9	Conveyor, Elevator	6- 8
Parking	7-9	Grain Pulverizer	5-7
, and g		Mash Tub	5-7
COMPUTING AND ACCOUNTING MAC	HINES	Wilxer Voset Tub	5- 7
Accounting - Billing	9-10	Tedal TUD	
Adding Machine – Caluciator	7-9	ELECTRIC EURNACE	5
Addressograph	7	Tilting Gears	J— /
Bookkeeping	9-10	in the works	
Cash Register	7	ELECTRONIC INSTRUMENT CONTR	OL ·
Comptometer	6 8	AND GUIDANCE SYSTEMS	
Computing	10-11	Accelerometer	10-12
Distating Machine	/ 9	Airborne Temperature Recorder	12-13
	9 9	Aircraft Instrument	12
туремние	O	Altimeter-Stabilizer	9-11

\*Quality Numbers are inclusive, from lowest to highest numbers shown.

Application	*Quality Numbers	Application	*Quality Numbers
Analog Computer	10–12	MARINE INDUSTRY	
Antenna Assembly	7-9	Anchor Hoist	6- 8
Anti-Aircraft Detector	12	Cargo Hoist	7-8
Automatic Pilot	9–11	Conveyor	5-7
Digital Computer	10-12	Davit Gearing	57
Gun-Data Computer	12-13	Elevator	5- 7 6- 7
Gyro Caging Mechanism	10_12		0- 7
Gyroscope-Computer	12_13	Small Propulsion	10 12 .
Pressure Transducer	12-13	Steering Gear	0 10-12
Badar Sonar Tuner	10-12	Winch	0 E 0
Becorder Telemeter	10-12		0 0
Servo System Component	0 11		
Sound Detector	9-11	METALWORKING	
Transmitter Bessiver	9	Bending Roll	5- /
Transmitter, neceiver	10-12	Draw Bench	6-8
ENGINES		Forge Press	5-7
Discol Somi Discol and Internal O		Punch Press	5-7
English Assessed and Internal C	ompustion	Roll Lathe	5-7
Engine Accessories	10-12		
Supercharger	10–12	MINING AND PREPARATION	
Liming Gearings	10–12	Agitator	
Transmission	8–10	Breaker	5-6
		Car Dump	5-6
FARM EQUIPMENT		Car Spotter	5 7
Milking Machine	6- 8	Centrifugal Drier	7-8
Separator	810	Clarifier	7-8
Sweeper	4-6	Classifier	7-8
		Coal Digger	6-10
FLOUR MILL INDUSTRY		Concentrator	5-6
Bleacher	7-8	Continuous Miner	6-7
Grain Cleaner	7-8	Cutting Machine	6-10
Grinder	7 8	Conveyor	57
Hulling	7- 8	Drag Line Open Gearing	3- 6
Milling, scouring	7- 8	Enclosed Gaaring	6-8
Polisher	7-8	Drille	0-0 5 6
Separator	7-8	Drins	5 6
		Electric Locometive	5 U 6 0
FOUNDRY INDUSTRY		Elevator	0-0 E e
Conveyor	· 5- 6	Elevator .	5 0 e 9
Elevator	5_ 6	Feeder	0-8
Ladle	5 6	Flotation	5-0
Molding Machine	5- 6	Grizzly	5-6
Overhead Cranes	5-0	Hoists, Skips	/- 8
Sand Mixer	5-0	Loader (Underground)	5-8
Sand Slinger	5-0	Rock Drill	5-6
Tumbling Mill	5-0	Rotary Car Dump	6 8
i unioning initi	5- 0	Screen (Rotary)	7-8.
HOME APPLIANCES		Screen (Shaking)	7 8
Blender	6-8	Separator	5 6
Mixer	7-9	Sedimentation	5-6
Timor	8-10	Shaker	6- 8
Mashing Mashing	8_10	Shovel	3 8
. Washing Wachine	0.10	Triple Gearing	5 7
MACHINE TOOL INDUSTRY	t	Washer	6-8
Hand Motion (athor than Indexin	a and Positioning) 6. 0		
Fadd Motion (other than indexit	g and rositioning, 0- 0	PAPER AND PULP	
Speed Drives	8 and up	Bag Machines	6- 8
Multiple Spindel Drives	and up	Bleacher, Decker	
Bower Drives 0.800 EPM	6 9 ·	Box Machines	6-8
POWER Drives, 0-000 FFINI 2001 2000 EDM	00 9 10	Building Paper	6 8
	10 12	Calender	6- 8
	10-12 12 and up	Chipper	6- 8
Uver 9000 FPW	iz and up	Coating	6 8
Indexing and Positioning - Appro		Digester	-
Accurate indexing and Position	12 and up	Envelope Machines	6- 8
		Food Container	6 8

\* Quality Numbers are inclusive, from lowest to highest numbers shown.

Application	*Quality Numbers	Application *Q	uality Numbers
· Glazing	6- 8	Bubber Mill, Scrap Cutter	5- 7
Grinder	-	Tire Building	6- 8
Log Conveyor – Elevator	5- 7	Tire Chopper	5-7
Mixer, Agitator	6-8	Washer, Banbury Mixer	5-7
Paper, Machine			
Auxiliary	<b>8- 9</b>	SMALL POWER TOOLS	
Main Drive	10–12	Bench Grinder	6- 8
Press, Couch, Drier Rolls	6-8	Drills-Saws	7-9
Save-all		Hair Clipper	7 9
Slitting	10-12	Hedge Clipper	7 9
Steam Drum	6 8	Sander, Polisher	8-10
Wall Paper Machiner	6-8	Sprayer	6 8
Wait raper Wathings	0- 8	ORACE NAVIGATION	
PAVING INDUSTRY		SPACE NAVIGATION.	10
Aggregate Drier	5	Sextant and Star Tracker	13 and up
Accrepate Spreader	5-7	CTEEL INDUCTON	
Asphalt Mixer	5-7	SIEEL INDUSINT	
Ashpalt Spreader	5-7	Auxiliary and Miscellaneous Drives	5 6
Concrete Batch Mixer	5- 7	Bending Roll	0-0 5-6
	<b>U 7</b>	Blooming-Mill Manipulator	5- 0 5- 6
PHOTOGRAPHIC EQUIPMENT		Blooming-Mill Back and Pinion	5_6
Aerial	10-12	Blooming-Mill Side Guard	5-6
Commercial	8-10	Car Haul	5-6
		Coil Conveyor	5-6
PRINTING INDUSTRY		Edger Drives	5-6
Press, Book	9-11	Electrolytic Line	6-7
Flat	9-11	Flange Machine Ingot Buggy	5-6
Magazine	9-11	Leveler	6-7
Newspaper	9-11	Magazine Pusher	6 7
Holl Keels	0-11	Mill Shear Drives	6-7
Rock Diadian	9-11	Mill Table Drives (under 800 ft/min)	.5 6
BOOK Binding		Mill Table Drives (over 800-1800 ft/mil	n) 67
PLIMP INDUSTRY		Mill Table Drives (over 1800 ft/min)	8
	10_12	Nail and Spike Machine	5-6
Botary	6-8	Piler Dista Mill David and Distant	5-6
Slush-duplex-triplex	6- 8	Plate Will Rack and Pinion	5- 0 5- 6
Vacuum	6-8	Plate Will Side Guards	00 56
		Proheat Europee Pusher	5-6
QUARRY INDUSTRY		Processor	6-7
Conveyor-Elevator	· 6-7	Pusher Back and Pinion	5-6
Crusher	5- 7	Rotary Furnace	5-6
Rotary Screen	7- 8	Shear Depress Table	5-6
Shovel-Electric-Diesel		Slab Squeezer	5-6
		Slab-Squeezer Rack and Pinion	5 6
RADAR AND MISSILE		Slitter, Side Trimmer	6-7
Antenna Elevating	8-10	Tension Reel	6- 7
Data Gear	10-12	Tilt Table, Upcoiler	5-6
Launch Pad Azimuth	. 8	Transfer Car	5-6
Ring Gear	9-12	Wire Drawing Machine	6- 7
Rotating Drive	10-12	Blast Furnace, Coke Plant	
PAUPOADS		Open-Hearth and Soaking Pits	
Construction Holet	5_ 7	Miscellaneous Drives	
Wrecking Crane	5- 7 6- 8	Bessemer Tilt-Car Dump	5-6
WIECKING CIANE	0-0	Coke Pusher, Distributor	5- 6 ·
		Conveyor, Door Lift	5-6
Boot and Shoe Machines	6- 8	Liectric-Furnace Lift	5-6
Drier. Press	6- 8	Hot Metal Charger	5-6
Extruder, Strainer	6-8	lib Hoist Dolomite Machine	5 6
Mixer, Tuber	6-8	l arry Car	5- 0 5 6
Refiner, Calender	5-7	Mixing Bin, Mixer Tilt	5- 0 5- 6

\*Quality Numbers are inclusive, from lowest to highest numbers shown.

.

.

Application	*Quality Numbers	Application	*Quality Numbers
ApplicationOre Crusher, Pig Mach Pulverizer, Quench Cau Shaker, Stinter Convey Stinter Machine Skip H Slag Crusher, Slag ShoPrimary and Secondary R Blooming and Plate Mil Heavy Duty Hot Mill C Slabbing and Strip Mill Hot Mill Drives Sendzimer-Stekel Tandem-Temper-Skin Cold Mill Drives Bar, Merchant, Rail, R Structural, Tube Mill Gearing Billet Mills Free Roughing Tandem Roughing Finishing Cold Mills Reversing Tandem Roughing Finishing Cold Mills Blooming and Slabb Continuous Hot Str Free Reversing R Tandem Roughing FinishingBlooming and Slabb Continuous Hot Str Free Reversing R Tandem Roughing Intermediate FinishingPlate Mills Roughing Intermediate FinishingPlate Mills Roughing Intermediate FinishingPlate Mills Roughing Intermediate FinishingRod Mills Roughing Intermediate FinishingStructural and Rail Mill Heavy Reversing Rough Roughing Intermediate Finishing	*Quality Numbers         ine       56         for       67         for<	ApplicationLight Roughing FinishingOverhead Cranes Billet Charger, Cold Mill Bucket Handling Car Repair Shop Cast House, Coil Storage Charging Machine Cinder Yard, Hot Top Coal and Ore Bridges Electric Furnace Charger Hot Metal, Ladle Hot Mill, Ladle House Jib Crane, Motor Room Mold Yard, Rod Mill Ore Unloader, Stripper Overhead Hoist Scale Pit, Shipping Scrap Balers and Shears Scrap Preparation Service Shops Skull Cracker Slab HandlingPrecision Gear Drives Diesel Electric Gearing Flying Shear Shear Timing Gears High Speed Reels Locomotive Timing Gears Pump Gears Tube Reduction Gearing TurbineMISCELLANEOUS Clocks Counters Fishing Reel Gauges IBM Card Puncher, Sorter Metering Pumps Motion Picture Equipment Popcorn Machine, Commercial Pumps Sewing Machine Slicer Vending Machines	*Quality Numbers 5- 6 5- 7 8- 9 9-10 8- 9 9-10 8- 9 9-10 8- 9 9-10 8- 9 9-10 8- 9 9-10 8- 9 9-10 8- 9 9-10 8- 9 8- 9 9-10 8- 7 5- 7 8 6- 7 5- 7 8 6- 7 5- 7 8

.

•

\*Quality Numbers are inclusive, from lowest to highest numbers shown.

NOF1	=	1	minimum volume optimized
	=	0	minimum volume not optimized
NOF2	=	1	maximum contact ratio optimized
	=	0	maximum contact ratio not optimized
NOF3	=	1	minimum centre distance optimized
	=	0	minimum centre distance not optimized
NOF4	=	1	minimum face width optimized
	=	0	minimum face width not optimized
	NOT cri	E: teri	For further information on the optimization is see Section 1.3 or reference [1].

### 1.5 HOW TO SET UP CALLING PROGRAM

The calling program must have exactly the form of the following example with decimal points added where indicated. Labelled COMMON blocks listed below are placed in the calling program to transfer data to and from the package. Blocks BLKO to BLK4A inclusive are sufficient to input all required data. If, however, output results from the package are used for other analysis (e.g. plotting routines, etc.), blocks BLKO to BLK15 inclusive are required. Following the list of input data, the CALL SPUR statement calls the package. The CALL TOCKS and CALL TOCKP statements are CDC 6400 subroutines to print out the amount of execution time between the CALL statements. An equivalent subroutine to print executive time, if desired, as well as other control cards will be required in accordance with the computer used.

COMMON/BLKO /IDATA.IPRINT.IWRITE.NTYPE COMMON/BLK1 /BHN1, BHN2, E1, E2, RH01, RH02, SAC1, SAC2, SAF1, U1, U2 COMMON/BLK2 /HP, RPMI, RPMO, SHAFTI, SHAFTO, CD, FW, PAD, TEETHI COMMON/BLK3 /ADD1,ADDK2,DEDK1,DEDK2,ADD1,ADD2 DED1,DED2 COMMON/BLK3A/CDMAX,CDMIN,FWMAX,FWMIN,PADMAX,PADMIN COMMON/BLK3B/BLL,BLU,BLR,CDR COMMON/BLK4 /CYCLE, DRIVEN, DRIVER, NCUT1, NCUT2, NLOAD, NQUAL, RELI, TEMP COMMON/BLK4A/ISTRT,STRT( 8),NOF1,NOF2,NOF3,NOF4 COMMON/BLK5 /BP,CP,DP,PAR,PLV,RATIO,RPM1,RPM2,SHAFT1,SHAFT2,TEETH2 COMMON/BLK6 /PR1,PR2,RB1,RB2,RI1,RI2,RM1,RM2,RO1,RO2,RU1,RU2 COMMON/BLK7 /ADDL1,ADDL2,CCC1,CCC2,CRATIO,EFF COMMON/BLK7A/HUBL1,HUBL2,HUBR1,HUBR2,RIM1,RIM2,WEB1,WEB2,VOL1,VOL2 COMMON/BLK7B/ANGC1, ANGC2, ANGL1, ANGL2, RL1, RL2, RLL1, RLL2, RLM1, RLM2 COMMON/BLK7C/XKEY1,XKEY2,VOLMIN,VOLMAX,XLA,XLR,TO1,TO2,TP1,TP2 COMMON/BLK8 /CE,CF,CH,CJ,CL1,CL2,CM,CO,CR,CS,CT,CV COMMON/BLK8A/QJ1,QJ2,QL1,QL2,QM,Q0,QR,QS,QT,QV COMMON/BLK9 /COD,CODL1,CODL2,QOD,QODL1,QODL2 COMMON/BLKIO /SB1,SB2,SBM1,SBM2,SS1,SS2,SSM1,SSM2 COMMON/BLK10A/PAB1,PAB2,PAW1,PAW2,TORQ1,TORQ2,WA,WR,WT,WN COMMON/BLK11 /J.K.N.NN,NCD,NFW,NTOOTH,NDRIVE,NNLOAD,NOPT,NOFN,PI COMMON/BLK11A/NVAR(8),NSTD(8),NOF(4) COMMON.BLK13 /BBA1,BBA2,BBX1,BBX2,BBY1,BBY2,RT1,RT2 COMMON/BLK14 /TOLR1,TOLR2,TOLP1,TOLP2,PTOL1,PTOL2,TOLL1,TOLL2 COMMON/BLK14A/TTCT1, TTCT2, TCT1, TCT2, TPTL1, TPTL2, TPTU1, TPTU2 COMMON/BLK14B/TPTE1, TPTE2, TPTV1, TPTV2, CDTOLL, CDTOLU, ERR COMMON/BLK15 /BLMIN,BLMINT,BLMAX,BLMAXT,BLMAXU,DELBL,BL1,BL2

The following example, Table 1.6 has all data and results printed for demonstration purposes.

#### 1.6 OUTPUT INFORMATION

The input data is reprinted in the output for reference according to the printout options, along with the variable list, initial values for the independent variables, and input data from the optimization technique. The intermediate results printed present the true optimization function; the artificial optimization function, a modified optimization function to include constraints; and the design variables after every cycle requested. On completion of the optimization procedure, the optimum value of the criterion characteristic is printed along with the corresponding design variables and the inequality

PROGRAM MAIN (INPUT, OUTPUT, TAPE = INPUT, TAPE 6= OUTPUT) COMMON/BLKO /IDATA, IPRINT, IWRITE, NTYPE COMMON/BLK1 /BHN1, BHN2, E1, E2, RHD1, RHD2, SAC1, SAC2, SAF1, SAF2, U1, U2 CUMUON/BLK2 /HP, RPM1, RPM0, SHAFT1, SHAFT0, CD, FW, PAD, TEETH1 CUMMON/BEKS /ADDK1,ADDK2,DEDK1,DEDK2,ADD1,ADD2,DED1,DED2 COMMON/3EK3A/COMAX, COMIN, FWMAX, FWMIN, PADMAX, PADMIN CUMMON/8EK38/8EL, BLU, BER, CDR COMMON/BLK4 /CYCLE, DRIVEN, DRIVER, NCUT1, NCUT2, NLOAD, NCUAL, RELI, TEMP COMMON/BLK4A/ISTRT, STRT( 8), NOF1, NOF2, NOF3, NOF4 DATA IDATA, IPRINT, IWRITE/ 1, 1, 1/ DATA E1, E2, RHO1, RHO2, U1, U2/2\*3.0E+07, 2\*0.283, 2\*0.33/ DATA SA31, SAC2, SAF1, SAF2, BHN1, BHN2/1.28E+05, 1.15E+05, 3.6E+04, 15.24E+U4,5UU.0,255.U/ NTYPL=1 HP=50.0 RPM1=1/50.0 RFMU=350.0 SHAFTI=2.0 SHAFTO=2.0 AUDK1=3HSTD ADDK2=3HSTD ULUK1=SHSTD DEDK2=34STD FW=3HVAR CD=3HVAR PAD=20. J TELTH1=3HVAR CUMAX=30.0 CUMIN=0.0 FWHAX=6.U FWMIN=0.0 PADMAX=30.U PA0H1N=14.5 CYCLE=1.UE+10 DRIVEN=3.0 DRIVER=1.0 NLOAD=1  $NCUT_{1=2}$ NCUTZ=Z NQUAL=8REL1=0.395 TEMP=100.0 BLL=1.U BLU=1.5 BLR=U.5 CDR=1.U ISTRI=U NOF1=1 NOFZ=1NGF3=1 NUF4=1 CALL TOCKS CALL SPUR GALL TOCKP STOP ĔŇĎ

SPUR GEAR DESIGN ... INPUT DATA

## POWER REQUIREMENTS

HORSEPO	WER TR	ANSMITT	EC	).	٠	•	٠		٠	•	•	٠	HP	=	5.000000JE+01
INPUT	SPEED	(RPM).	æ	٠	•	•	•	•	٠	\$	٠	•	RPMI	=	1.7500000E+03
OUTPUT	SPEED	(RPM).	•	•	8	•	٠	•	٠	•		0	RPMO	=	3.5000000E+02

GEAR MATERIAL PROPERTIES	PINION	GEAR
MAXIMUM ALLOWABLE FATIQUE STRESS (PSI).	SAF = 3.6000J000E+04	3.2400000uE+04
MAXIMUM ALLOWABLE COMPRESSIVE STRESS (PSI)	SAC = 1.28000000E+05	1.15000000E+05
MODULUS OF ELASTICITY (PSI)	E = 3.0000000E+07	3.00000000E+07
POISSONS RATIO	U = 3.3000000E - 01	3.30000000E-01
DENSITY (L35/CU. IN.)	RHO = 2.8300000E-01	2.83000000E-01
BRINELL HARDNESS	BHN = 3.0000J000E+02	2.55000000E+02

INPUT LAYDJT	PINION	SEAR
PRESSURE ANGLE (DEGREES)	= 2.0000000E+01	
NUMBER OF TEETH TEETH :	= VARIABLE	
CENTRE DISTANCE (INCHES) CD	= VARIABLE	
FACE WIDTH (INCHES)	= VARIABLE	
ADDENDUM (INCHES)	= 1.0/DP 1. = 1.250/DP 1.	0/DP A

1.7 PRINTED OUTPUT OF EXAMPLE

TABLE

146

## INPUT REQUIREMENTS

.

****	***	** *** * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	* ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆ ☆
MODE OF LOADING	. DRIVEN	= 1.0 LOAD ON $= 2.0 LOAD ON$	DRIVEN MACHINE - UNIFORM URIVEN MACHINE - MODERATE
MODE OF POWER SOURCE	. DRIVER	= 1.0 POWER SC	DURCE - UNIFORM
		= 3.0  POWER SC	DURCE - MEDIUM SHOCK
CUTTING TOOL TYPE	NCUT	= 1 IF GEAR CU	T BY RACK WITH SHARP
		= 2 IF GEAR CU CORNERS	T BY RACK WITH ROUNDED
MODE OF LOAD LOCATION ON TOOTH	NLOAD	= 0 FOR PROGRA	M DETERMINED
		$= 1 FOR TOOTH \\= 2 FOR POINT$	TIP LOADING OF HIGHEST SINGLE TOOTH
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	* * * * * * * * * *	CONTACT LC *****	) A D I N G • * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *
REQUIRED NUMBER OF LOADING CYCLES	• CYCLE	=	1.00000000E+10
REQUIRED RELIABILITY	• RELI	Ξ	9.95000000E-01
GEAR BLANK TEMPERATURE (DEGREES F)	• TEMP	2	1.0000000E+02
ACTUAL MODE OF LOADING	• DRIVEN	=	3.0000000E+00
ACTUAL MODE OF POWER SOURCE	• DRIVER	=	1.0000000E+00
RATIO OF PINION TUOTH THINNING TO		-	E 0060000E-04
IOIAL IOUTH INININGS & C	• DLK	-	2.000000C-01
MINIMUM BACKLASH MODIFICATION FACTOR.	• BLL	=	1.0000000E+00
MAXIMUM BACKLASH MODIFICATION FACTOR.	• BLU	=	1.50000000E+00
CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE	. CDR	= .	1.0000000F+00
LUAD LUCATION MUDE:	NLUAD	2	1
CUTTING TOD_ TYPE A) PINION	NCUT1	= '	2
B) GEAR	NCUT2	2	2
A.G.M.A. QJALITY NUMBER	NQUAL	=	8

## USER SIZE LIMITATIONS

## VARIABLE LIST AND INITIAL VALUES

NUMBER OF CENTRE DI FACE WIDT	PINION T ISTANCE ( TH (INCHES	IELTH. (NCHES).	• •	  	• •	•	• TEETH1 = • CD = • FW =	: ' : :
COMPUTED	STARTING	VALUES.	•	•••	٠	•	•XSTRT(1) = XSTRT(2) = XSTRT(3) =	:
MODIFIED	STARTING	VALUES.	• .	• •	•	٠	•XSIRT(1) = XSIRT(2) = XSIRT(3) =	:

3.0000000E+01 0. 6.00000000E+00 0. 3.00000000E+01 1.45000000E+01 2.0000000E+00

X ( X ( X (	1) 2) 3)	
1.8 1.4 2.1	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	
1.8 1.4 2.0	0000000E+01 6114494E+01 2155558E+00	

DATA INPUT

NUMBER OF	TNDEPENDENT V	ARTABLES		N =	3
NUMBED DE	TNEOHALTTY /	CE 0 01 CONSTRA	TNTS	NCONS -	25
NONDER OF	INEGOMETTI (*	OL. U. U. OJNSIKA.		100113 -	27
NUMBER OF	EQUALITY CONS	TRAINTS		NEQUS =	Û
INPUT DAT	A PRINTED DJT	FOR (IDATA NE. U)	)	IDATA =	1
INTERMEDI	ATE OUTPUT EVE	RY IPRINT ITERA	TIONS	IPRINT =	1
NUMBER OF	DIRECTED RAND	OM SEARCHES PERI	MITTED	NSHOT =	2
NUMBER OF	TEST POINTS 1	N DIRECTED RANDO	DM SEARCH .	NTEST =	100
MAXI1JM N	UMBER OF ITERA	TIONS		MAXM =	300
FRACTION	OF RANGE USED	AS STEP SIZE .		F =	1.00000000E-02
FRACTION	OF RANGE USED	FOR CONVERGENCE	CRITERION.	6 =	1.00000000E-02
ESTIMATED	UPPER BOUND O	N RANGE OF X(I).	f	RMAX(I) =	÷
1.0J0000	00E+02 1.5000	0000E+02 3.000	00000E+01		-
ESTIMATED	LOWER BOUND OF	N RANGE OF X(I).	F	RMIN(I) =	
0.	0.	0.			
STARTING	VALUES OF X(I)	• • • • • • •	• • • • • • × S	STRT(I) =	
1.800000	00E+01 1.4611	4494E+01 2.021	55558E+00		

INTERMEDIATE RESULTS

123456789

Û	UART	INDEPENDENT VARIABLES X(I)	
6.307107871+00 7.247739081+00 7.148922741+00 7.098264651+00 7.096022831+00 7.094941081+00 7.094941081+00 7.088756451+00 7.0887215201+00	4.30700762E+25 7.24773908E+00 7.14892274E+J0 7.09820+65E+00 7.096022832+00 7.09494108E+00 7.08875645E+00 7.08875645E+00	1.9000000E+01 1.61114494E+01 2.32155558E 2.1000000E+01 1.91114494E+01 2.92155558E 2.1000000E+01 1.91114494E+01 2.92155558E 2.1250000UE+01 1.91114494E+01 2.69655558E 2.1375000UE+01 1.91114494E+01 2.69655558E 2.1437500UE+01 1.91114494E+01 2.69655558E 2.1468750UE+01 1.91114494E+01 2.68718058E 2.14765625E+01 1.91114494E+01 2.68483683F	+00 +00 +00 +00 +00 +00 +00
7.085810152+00	7.085813152+00	2.14765625E+01 1.91114494E+01 2.68249308E	ŧÓŎ.

## OPTIMUM SOLUTION FOUND

INIMUM	U	Ξ	7.08581015E+00
X (	1)		2.14765625E+01
X (	2)		1.91114494c+01
X (	3)		2.68249308c+00

### INEQUALITY CONSTRAINTS

N

HI (	1)	Ξ	1.32408307c+04
HI (	2)	=	1.200027962+04
HIC	( ن	=	1.15090539E+04
HIL	4)	=	2.75550552c+00
HIL	5)	=	6.35059287E-02
HT (	6)	Ξ	1.25135584++00
, НТ (	. 7)	-	3.70/34000E+00
'HI (	8)	=	1.U8U95413E-U1
) HT (	9)	=	1.57825383L-01
°H1 (	10)	=	2.62067335L-01
, НЈ (	11)	=	7.41502243E-02
HI (	12)	=	7.415622436-02
HI (	13)	=	1.0.8855061+01
HT (	14)	Ξ	1.911144946+01
, HT (	15)	=	3.317506921+00
HI (	10)	Ξ	2.682493086+00
'HI (	17)	=	1.000000000000000
'HI (	18)	=	5.510000000+00
'HI (	19)	Ξ	1.20205394E-06
'H1 (	20)	=	6.993814242-04
HI (	21)	=	6.47564421c-04
HI (	22)	=	1.24529045E-01
'H1 (	23)	=	1.54819037E-01
HI(	24)	=	2.491826836-01
) H1 (	25)	=	2.67633797E-01

#### RESULTS AT LAST ITERATION

## U = 7.07701722E+00

х (	1)		2.200000000000000
X (	2)	Ξ	1.911144942+01
Х (	3)	Ξ	2.68249308E+00

# INEQUALITY CONSTRAINTS

PHI(1) =	1.28787941 + 04
PHI(3) =	1.18.372455E+04
PHI( 4) =	3.30347128E+02
PHI( 6) =	1.558631991+00
PHI(7) =	3.71440349E+00
PHI(8) =	1.151528956-01
PH1(10) =	2.568603752-01
PHI(11) =	7.23918539E-02 7.23918539E-02
PHI(13) =	1.088855001+01
PHI(14) =	1.911144946+01
PHI(15) = PHI(16) =	2.682493U8E+00
PHI(17) =	
PH1(18) = PH1(19) =	-1.35912111F-04
PHI(20) =	8.472757456-06
PHI(21) = PHI(22) =	
PHI(23) =	1.512547086-01
PHI(24) =	2.43113103E-01

SPUR GEAR DESIGN...RESULTS OF LAST ITERATION

VIOLATED CONSTRAINT EVALUATION

FOR MORE COMPLETE EXPLANATION ... SEE MANUAL

• PHI(19) BACKLASH RANGE EXCEEDED

TRY A) INCREASING BACKLASH RANGE B) INCREASING A.G.M.A. QUALITY NUMBER

.

. •

P	RE	55	U	2	C.	A	N	3	L	-	(	Ð	Ē	GR	٤Ł	S	)	*		٠		•	•	¢	9	Ŷ	PAD
0	EN	TR	ξÉ.		UT	S	T	4	N	ĴĖ	:	(	II	40	HE	:S	)	•	•	٠		\$	•	9	•	٩	CD
F	AC	E	W	I	DT	Ή		(	11	10	CH	E	S.	)	*	•		6	٠			8	٠	6		٠	FW
N	UH	BE	R		OF	•	Ŧ	1	٤Ì	r ł	ł		,		٠	•		•	•			•	•	٠	٠		TEETH
A	ົນມ	EN	D	U	M	(	I	11	Cł	٩t	ŝ	)		•	¢	٠		•	e	•		•	6	٠	8		ADD
D	ΕŬ	EN	U	U	М	(	1	11	Cł	٩Ē	S	)	;		•			٠	•			•	•	٠		•	DED
C	LE	AR	ξ A	N	CE	-	(	1	Ν(	٦L	ΙE	S	)		٠	•		9	6	•		•	•	8	•	٠	.000
Ρ	IT	CH	l	C	IR	C	L		F	रम	10	1	U:	S	(]	ĽΝ	3	HE	S)	•		•	•	•	¢	•	PR
B	AS	Ł	Ĉ	I	RC	L	Ε	1	ĸ/	11	)I	Ú	S	(	I١	٩C	Ч	ES	)	٠		•		8	٠		RB
A	00	EN	D	υ	М	C	1	२।	Ľ١	- 6	-	R	A	JI	US	5	(	IN	Cł	E	S	)	•	•	•	•	RO
D	ED	EN	U	U	М	C	I	R	CI	- E	_	R	A	D1	US	5	(	IN	CH	ΙĒ	S	)	٠	•	٠		RI
M B	AX LF	1M OR	IU LE	M	A IN		D Ē	Ę	N Fi		JM RE	N		IR	C1 00		J	RA RS	D]	U L	S N	СН	ES	)	• -	۲	RM
J	ND	ER	C	J	T	L	I	4	1	ſ	R	A	D:	ΙU	S	(	I	NC	HE	S	)	8	•	•	•	•	RU
M A	TN T		U T	M C	нC	I C	₹ ī				AR	(	T) I	00 NC	T H	H S	1 )	HI •	• •	(N •	E	ss •	8	٠	٠	•	TP
T C	00 IR	TH	ן . ב	T	H1 (1	C N	K C			55	5	A •	T	• A	• •	تار ه	Ŋ	0U •	•	9		0	•	•	•	•	τυ

PINION

=		2.00000000E+	01	
=		1.91114494E+	01	
=		2.68249308E+	00	
=	2.2000000E+	01	1.10000000E+02	
=	2.89507410E-	01	2.89567416E-01	
=	3.61959269E-	01	3.61959269E-01	
Ξ	7.23918539E-	02	7.23918539E-02	
=	3.18524157E+	00	1.59262079E+01	
=	2.99314800E+	· 0 0	1.49657400E+01	
=	3.47480899E+	00	1.62157753E+01	
=	2.82328230E+	00	1.55642486E+01	
Ξ	7.18921247E+	00	1.63309282E+01	
=	2.74024723E+	00	1.39908036E+01	
=	4.45907230E-	01	4.44068445E-01	
=	1.946832275-	01	2.236465626-01	

BP 8.54841070E-01 BASE PITCH (INCHES) . . . . Ξ 4 9.09702865E-01 CP CIRCULAR PITCH (INCHES) . . . . = . . DIAMETRAL PITCH (TEETH/INCH). . DP 3.45342724E+00 = . . . . 9.93585844E-01 EFF EFFICIENCY. . . . = . . RATIO 5.0000000E+00 GLAR RATIO (GEAR TEETH / PINION TEETH) . = . CRATIO CONTACT RATIO . . . . . . 1.72169330E+00 = . . . .

.

GEAR

OADING ANALYSIS			PINION	GEAR -
IORSEPOWER TRANSMITTED	HP	=	5.0000	1000uE+01
AXIMUM ALLOWABLE POWERBENDING (HP).	PAB	=	8.39186957E+01	8.74513047E+01
AXIMUN ALLOWABLE POWERWEAR (HP)	PAW	=	6.23480653E+01	5.03267312E+01
NORMAL LOAD (LBS)	WN	=	6.0161	.5590E+02
TANGENTIAL LOAD (LBS) • • • • • • • • •	WT	=	5.6533	3730E+02
RADIAL LOAD (LBS)	WR	=	2.0576	1405UE+02
XIAL LOAD (LBS) · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	AW	Ŧ	0.	
TTCH LINE VELOCITY (FP4)	PLV	Ħ	2.9186	3003E+03
SHAFT SPELD (RPM)	RPM	=	1.75000000E+03	3.5000000E+02
FORQUE (FT-LBS)	TORQ	÷	1.5U06U375E+02	7.50301875E+02
OAD ANGLE (RADIANS)	ANGL	=	5.04792971E-01	3.88322716E-01
RADIUS TO LOAD ON TOOTH CENTRELINE (INCHES)	RL	Ħ	3.419667318+00	1.61696437E+01
***LOADING ANALYSIS FOR TIP LOADING***			-	
ATERIAL PROPERTIES AND STRESS ANALYSIS			PINION	GEAR
AUDULUS OF ELASTICITY (PSI)	E	=	3.00000000E+07	3.0000000E+07
OISSONS RATIO	U	=	3.30000000E-01	3.30000000E-01
DENSITY (LBS/CU. IN.)	RHO	<b>=</b> ·	2.83003000E-01	2.83000000E-01
BRINELL HARDNESS	BHN	=	3.00000000E+02	2.550000U0E+02
AXIMUM ALLOWABLE FATIGJE STRESS (PSI).	SAF	Ŧ	3.60000000E+04	3.24000000E+04
AXIMUM ALLOWABLE BENDING STRESS (PSI).	S BM	=	3.18635955E+04	2.86772360E+04
ACTUAL BENDING STRESS (PSI)	SB	=	1.89848014E+04	1.63961167E+04
AXIMUM ALLOWABLE COMPRESSIVE	S AC	=	1.28000000000000000000000000000000000000	1.15000000F+05
		_	1.132927845+05	1,01786486F105 (
INVTUOU HEFOMHDEE NEWK DIKEDD (LOT) # 4		-		T. 011 00400F 103

·

· 、

•

.

.
## MODIFICATION FACTORS

## C-FACTORS EMPLOYED IN WEAR STRESS ANALYSIS Q-FACTORS EMPLOYED IN BENDING STRESS ANALYSIS

.

BENDING ANALYSIS GEOMETRY FOR THE PINION	FACT	TOR	ک ۱	• 1	٠	•	QJ1	=	2	•57264737E-0	)1
BENDING ANALYSIS GEOMETRY FOR THE GEAR	FACT	TOR	2. •	•	٠	٠	QJ2	. =	2	•97882726E-0	]1
WEAR ANALYSIS GEOMETRY FAC	TOR	•	٠			٠	CJ	=	1	•15565196E-0	01
ELASTIC COEFFICIENT FACTOR	λ <b>.</b>			٠	•	•	CE	Ξ	2	.31476801E+0	3
SURFACE CONDITION FACTOR.	• •	•	٠	٠	٠	•	CF	=	1	.00000000E+0	0 0
LOAD DISTRIBUTION CORRECTI	ON F	FAC	тс	R	•	•	CM,QM	1	1.84317547E+0	u .	L.84317547E+00
OVERLOAD CORRECTION FACTOR	٤		•		•	•	CU,QO	=	1.7500J000E+0	0 1	1.75000000E+00
SIZE CORRECTION FACTOR	• •		٠	•	•	9	CS,QS		1.00000000E+0	Ŭ 1	L.00000000E+00
VELOCITY CORRECTION FACTOR	۲	•	•	٠	٠	٠	CV, QV	=	4.80656708E-0	1 4	+.80656708E-01
						~	·				
OVERALL DERATING FACTOR .	• •	٠	٠	۹	٥	• C	00,000	=	6./1U/2935E+U	u e	5./10/29352+00
OVERALL DERATING FACTOR . HARDNESS RATIO FACTOR	•••	•	•	•	•	• 0	о <b>р,</b> QOD Сн	=	6./1U/2935E+U	• 10000000E+0	00
OVERALL DERATING FACTOR . HARDNESS RATIO FACTOR LIFE CORRECTION FACTOR FOR THE PINION	•••	•	•	\$ 6	•	• C	0D,Q0D CH L1,QL1	1	1.00003000E+0	0 400000000000000000000000000000000000	00 1.00000000E+00
OVERALL DERATING FACTORHARDNESS RATIO FACTORLIFE CORRECTION FACTORFOR THE PINIONLIFE CORRECTION FACTORFOR THE GEAR	• • • •	•	•	•	•	• C	0D,Q0D CH L1,QL1 L2,QL2	11 H H	1.000000000000000000000000000000000000	0 100000000000000000000000000000000000	5.71072935E+00 00 1.00000000E+00 1.00000000E+00
OVERALL DERATING FACTOR . HARDNESS RATIO FACTOR . LIFE CORRECTION FACTOR FOR THE PINION LIFE CORRECTION FACTOR FOR THE GEAR	••• ••• ••• •••	•	•	•	•	• C • C • C	0D,Q0D CH L1,QL1 L2,QL2 CR,QR	(i ti 11 ti 11	1.000000000000000000000000000000000000	u e • 00000000000000000000000000000000000	5.71072935E+00 D0 1.00000000E+00 1.00000000E+00 1.12981600E+00
OVERALL DERATING FACTOR . HARDNESS RATIO FACTOR . LIFE CORRECTION FACTOR FOR THE PINION LIFE CORRECTION FACTOR FOR THE GEAR	         	•	•	•	• • • •	• C • C • C	0D,Q0D CH L1,QL1 L2,QL2 CR,QR CT,QT		1.000000000000000000000000000000000000	u e • 00000000000000000000000000000000000	00 1.00000000E+00 1.0000000E+00 1.12981600E+00 1.0000000E+00
OVERALL DERATING FACTOR HARDNESS RATIO FACTOR FOR THE PINION FACTOR FOR THE PINION FACTOR FOR THE GEAR. RELIABILITY CORRECTION FAC TEMPERATURE CORRECTION FAC OVERALL LIFE DERATING FACT	CTOR CTOR	• • • • • •	* * * *	•	•	• C • C • C • C	OD,QOD CH L1,QL1 L2,QL2 CR,QR CT,QT ,QODL1		1.000000000000000000000000000000000000	u e • 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 E + 0 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0	5.71072935E+00 00 1.00000000E+00 1.00000000E+00 1.12981600E+00 1.00000000E+00 8.85099875E-01

A 156

•

## BACKLASH ANALYSIS

CENTRE DISTANCE (INCHES)	DESTRED MINIMUM BACKLASH AT STANDARD			
DESSRED MAXIMUM WACKLAST AT STANDARD       BLMAX       =       1.95912785E-02         ACTUAL MIDIAND BACKLAST AT STANDARD       BLMAX       =       8.16303270E-03         ACTUAL MIDIAND BACKLAST AT STANDARD       BLMAXT       =       1.02489637E-02         ACTUAL MAIAUM BACKLAST AT STANDARD       BLMAXT       =       1.02489637E-02         MAXIAUM BACKLAST AT CENTRE DISTANCE       BLMAXT       =       1.02489637E-02         MAXIAUM BACKLAST AT CENTRE DISTANCE       BLMAXU       =       2.43784740E-02         NAXIAUM BACKLAST AT CENTRE DISTANCE       BLMAXU       =       2.43784740E-02         NAXIAUM TOTH THENNING FOR BACKLAST       BLMAXU       =       2.43784740E-02         NAXIAUM BACKLAST AT CENTRE CINCHES).       BL       8.94420254E-03       1.07829880E-02         IOLERANCES       PINION       GEAR         RUNOUT TOLERANCE (INCHES).       TOLP       =       1.10397627E-03       1.46783565E-03         PICH TOLERANCE (INCHES).	GENTRE DISTANCE (INCHES)BLMIN	=	8.163U327UE	-03 .
ACTUAL MIRTNUL BACKLASH AT STANDARD       BLHINT =       8.16303270E-03         ACTUAL MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT STANDARD       BLMAXT =       1.02489637E-02         MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT STANDARD       EXTRE DISTANCE (INCHES)	DESTRED MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT STANDARD CENTRE DISTANCE (INCHES) BLMAX	=	1.95912785E	-02
ACTUAL MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT STANDARD CENTRE DISTANCE (INCHES).       BLMAXT =       1.02489637E-02         MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANGE LIMIT (INCHES).       BLMAXU =       2.43784740E-02         MAXIMUM TOTH THINNENG FOR BACKLASH INCLUDING MACHINING TOLERANCE (INCHES).       BL =       8.94420254E-03       1.07829880E-02         INCLUDING MACHINING TOLERANCE (INCHES).       BL =       8.94420254E-03       1.07829880E-02         INCLUDING MACHINING TOLERANCE (INCHES).       BL =       8.94420254E-03       7.25542286E-03         PINION       GEAR       GEAR       GEAR         RUNGUT TOLERANCE (INCHES).       TOLR =       4.94661224E-03       7.25542286E-03         PROFILE TOLERANCE (INCHES).       TOLR =       1.0079290E-03       2.1368966E-03         LEAU TOLERANCE (INCHES).       TOLL =       1.00522712E-03       1.00522712E-03         PROFILE TOLERANCE (INCHES).       TOLL =       1.00522712E-03       1.00522712E-03         IOUTH TO TOTH COMPOSITE       TOLE TOLERANCE (INCHES).       TOT =       6.66006026E-03       9.20607108E-03         IOUTA COMPOSITE TOLERANCE (INCHES).       TOT =       6.66006026E-03       9.20607108E-03       1.35162370E-03         IOUTA THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH       TPTU =       1.39909340E-03       1.35162370E-03       1.00140710E-03         IOUT	ACTUAL MINIMUM BACKLASH AT STANDARD SENTRE DISTANCE (INCHES)	andan -	8.1630327uE	-03
MAXIHUM BACKLASH AT CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE LIHIT (INCHES)	ACTUAL MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT STANDARD CENTRE DISTANCE (INCHES)		<b>1.</b> 02489637E	-02
HAX1MUM TOJTH THINNING FOR BACKLASH INCLUDING MACHINING TOLERANCE (INCHES).       BL       =       8.94420254E-03       1.07629880E-02         IOLERANCES       PINION       GEAR         RUNOUT TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TOLR       4.94661224E-03       7.25542286E-03         PITCH TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TOLP       1.00779290E-03       2.13689656E-03         PROFILE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TOLL       PTOL       1.00522712E-03       1.00522712E-03         IOUTH TO TOTH COMPOSITE       TOLL       TOLE       1.00522712E-03       1.85677780E-03         IOUTH TO TOTH COMPOSITE       TOTAL COMPOSITE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TTCT       1.92198876E-03       1.85677780E-03         IOUTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TTCT       E.668006026E-03       9.20607108E-03         IOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION       FRON TOOTH       TPTU       =       1.39909340E-03       1.35162370E-03         IOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION       FRON TOOTH       TPTE       =       4.86268619E-03       6.70147170E-03         GENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       COTOLU       =       6.37046314E-03       6.70147170E-03         COTOLL       COTOLU       =       0.       =       6.70147170E-03	MAXIMUM BACKLASH AT CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE LIHIT (INCHES)		2.43784740E	-02
IOLERANGES       PINION       GEAR         RUNGUT TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TOLR       # 4.94661224E-03       7.25542286E-03         PITCH TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TOLP       1.10397627E-03       1.46783565E-03         PROFILE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       PTOL       1.00522712E-03       1.46783565E-03         IEAD TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TOLL       1.00522712E-03       1.00522712E-03         IOUTH TO TODTH COMPOSITE       TTGT       1.92198876E-03       1.85677780E-03         IOUTH TO TODERANCE (INCHES)       TTGT       6.688006026E-03       9.20607108E-03         IOUTH TO TODERANCE (INCHES)       TTGT       6.688006026E-03       9.20607108E-03         IOUTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TTGT       1.399052064E-03       1.35162370E-03         TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH       TPTU       1.39909340E-03       1.35162370E-03         IOUTH THICKNESS AND RUNDOT (INCHES)       TPTE       4.86268519E-03       6.70147170E-03         COTH THICKNESS AND RUNDOT (INCHES)       CDTOLU       + 6.37048314E-03       6.70147170E-03         COTH THICKNESS AND RUNDOT (INCHES)       CDTOLU       + 6.37048314E-03       6.70147170E-03         CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       CDTOLU       + 6.37048314E-03       6.70147170E-03         CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES	MAXIMUM TOOTH THINNING FOR BACKLASH INCLUDING MACHINING TOLERANCE (INCHES). BL	=	8.94420254E-03	1.0782988uE-02
RUNOUT TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TOLR       4.94661224E-03       7.25542286E-03         PITCH TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TOLP       1.10397627E-03       1.46783565E-03         PROFILE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       PTOL       1.00572712E-03       2.13689656E-03         LEAD TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TOLL       1.00522712E-03       1.00522712E-03         TOTH TO TOTH COMPOSITE       TOLL       1.92198876E-03       1.85677780E-03         TOTAL COMPOSITE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TCT       6.68006026E-03       9.20607108E-03         TOTAL COMPOSITE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TCT       6.68006026E-03       9.20607108E-03         TOTAL COMPOSITE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TCT       6.68006026E-03       9.20607108E-03         TOOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TPTU       =       1.39062064E-03       6.95310320E-04         TPTL       =       0.       -       0.         TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION       FROM TOOTH       TPTU       =       1.35162370E-03         TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH       TPTE       4.86268619E-03       6.70147170E-03         COTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH       TPTE       4.86268619E-03       6.70147170E-03         CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES).       CDTOLU       +       6.37048314E-03         CENTRE D	TOLERANGES		PINION	GEAR
PITCH TOLERANCE (INCHES)	RUNGUT TOLERANCE (INCHES) TOLR	=	4.94061224E-03	7.25542286E-03
PROFILE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       PTOL       =       1.00779290E-03       2.13689056E-03         LEAD TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TOLL       =       1.00522712E-03       1.00522712E-03         TOUTH TO TOTH COMPOSITE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TTCT       =       1.92198876E-03       1.85677780E-03         TOTAL COMPOSITE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TCT       =       6.68006026E-03       9.20607108E-03         TOTAL COMPOSITE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TCT       =       6.68006026E-03       9.20607108E-03         TOOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TPTU       =       1.39062064E-03       +       6.95310320E-04         TPTL       =       0.       -       0.       -       0.         TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION ELEMENT EKRORS (INCHES)       TPTV       =       1.39909340E-03       1.35162370E-03         IOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION ELEMENT ERGORS AND KUNDIT (INCHES)       TPTV       =       4.86268619E-03       6.70147170E-03         CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       CDTOLU       =       +       6.37048314E-03       -         CDTOLL       =       -       0.       =       -       0.       -         ERROR IN ACTION       ERR       =       4.47415665E-03       5       5 <td>PITCH TOLERANCE (INCHES)</td> <td>=</td> <td>1.10397627E-03</td> <td>1.46783565E-03</td>	PITCH TOLERANCE (INCHES)	=	1.10397627E-03	1.46783565E-03
LEAD TOLERANGE (INCHES)        TOLL       =       1.00522712E-03       1.00522712E-03         TOUTH TO TOTH COMPOSITE        TTCT       =       1.92198876E-03       1.85677780E-03         TOTAL COMPOSITE TOLERANCE (INCHES).        TCT       =       6.68006026E-03       9.20607108E-03         TOTAL COMPOSITE TOLERANCE (INCHES).        TCT       =       6.68006026E-03       9.20607108E-03         TOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE (INCHES).        TPTU       =       1.39062064E-03       +       6.95310320E-04         TPTL       =       0.       -       0.       -       0.         TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH       TPTV       =       1.39909340E-03       1.35162370E-03         TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH       TPTE       =       4.86268619E-03       6.70147170E-03         CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES).        CDTOLU       =       +       6.37048314E-03         CDTOLL       =       -       0.       >       >         ERROR IN ACTION .        ERR       =       4.47415665E-03       >	PROFILE TOLERANCE (INCHES) PTOL	=	1.60779290E-03	2.13689656E-03
TOOTH TU TOOTH COMPOSITE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TTGT =       1.92198876E-03       1.85677780E-03         TOTAL COMPOSITE TULERANCE (INCHES)       TCT =       6.68006026E-03       9.20607108E-03         TOOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TPTU =       1.39062064E-03       +       6.95310320E-04         TPTL =       0.       -       0.         TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION ELEMENT ERRORS (INCHES).       FROM TOOTH (INCHES).       TPTV =       1.39909340E-03       1.35162370E-03         IOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION ELEMENT ERRORS AND KUNDJT (INCHES).       TPTV =       1.39909340E-03       6.70147170E-03         COTH THICKNESS VARIATION ELEMENT ERRORS AND KUNDJT (INCHES).       TPTE =       4.86268619E-03       6.70147170E-03         CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES).       CDTOLU =       +       6.37048314E-03         CDTOLL =       -       0.       >         ERROR IN ACTION       ERR =       4.47415665E-03       5	LEAD TOLERANGE (INCHES)	=	1.00522712E-03	1.00522712E-03
TOTAL COMPOSITE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TCT =       6.68006026E-03       9.20607108E-03         TOOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE (INCHES)       TPTU = +       1.39062064E-03       +       6.95310320E-04         TPTL =       0.       -       0.         TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH       TPTV =       1.39909340E-03       1.35162370E-03         TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH       TPTE =       4.86268619E-03       6.70147170E-03         CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES)       CDTOLU =       +       6.37048314E-03         CDTOLL =       -       0.       >         ERROR IN ACTION       ERR =       4.47415665E-03       5	TOUTH TO TOOTH COMPOSITE TOLERANCE (INCHES)	=	1.92198876E-03	1.85677780E-03
TOOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE (INCHES).       TPTU = + 1.39062064E-03 + 6.95310320E-04         TPTL = - 0.       - 0.         TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH       TPTV = 1.39909340E-03 1.35162370E-03         IOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH       TPTV = 1.39909340E-03 6.70147170E-03         IOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH       TPTE = 4.86268619E-03 6.70147170E-03         CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES).       CDTOLU = + 6.37048314E-03         CDTOLL = - 0.       P         ERROR IN ACTION .       ERR = 4.47415665E-03	TOTAL SOMPOSITE TOLERANSE (INCHES) TOT	=	6.68006026E-03	9.20607108E-03
TPTL=00.TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH ELEMENT ERRORS (INCHES).TPTV=1.39909340E-031.35162370E-03TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH ELEMENT ERRORS AND RUNOJT (INCHES).TPTE=4.86268619E-036.70147170E-03CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES).CDTOLU=+6.37048314E-03CDTOLL=-0.>ERROR IN ACTIONERR=4.47415665E-03	TOOTH THICKNESS TOLERANCE (INCHES) TPTU	= +	1.39062064E-03 +	6.95310320E-04
TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH ELEMENT ERRORS (INCHES)TPTV1.39909340E-031.35162370E-03TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH ELEMENT ERRORS AND RUNOJT (INCHES)TPTE4.86268619E-036.70147170E-03CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES)CDTOLU+6.37048314E-03CDTOLL-0.>ERROR IN ACTION	TPTL	= -	0	0.
TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH ELEMENT ERRORS AND RUNOUT (INCHES).TPTE =4.86268619E-036.70147170E-03CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES).CDTOLU =+6.37048314E-03CDTOLL =-0.>ERROR IN ACTIONERR =	TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH ELEMENT ERRORS (INCHES) • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	=	1.39909340E-03	1.35162370E-03
CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES)CDTOLU =       + 6.37048314E-03         CDTOLL =       - 0.         ERROR IN ACTION	TOOTH THICKNESS VARIATION FROM TOOTH ELEMENT ERRORS AND RUNDIT (INCHES) TPTE	=	4.86268619E-03	6.70147170E-03
CDTOLL =       - 0.       >         ERROR IN ACTION	CENTRE DISTANCE TOLERANCE (INCHES) CDTOLU	<b>`</b> =	+ 6.37048314	E-03
ERROR IN ACTION	CDTOLL	Ξ	- 0.	A
	ERROR IN ACTION	=	4.47415665	E-03 57

٠

GEAR BLANK DIHENSIONS	PINION	GEAR
HUB LENGTH (INCHES) HUBL	= 2.68249308E+00	2.68249308E+00
DUTER HUB RADIUS (INCHES) HUBR	= 1.75000000E+00	1.75000000E+00
INNER RIM RADIUS (INCHES) RIM	= ^ 2 <b>.1717</b> 5562E+00	1.49127219E+01
WEB THICKNESS (INCHES) WEB	= 1.34124654E+00	1.34124654E+00
SEAR BLANK VOLUME (CUBIC INCHES) VOL	= 9.47842619E+01	1.29180388E+03

SPUR GEAR DESIGN...COMPLETE

15.567 SECONDS

constraints for those users familiar with optimization theory. The printout then continues with the violated constraint evaluation, if necessary, and the independent - dependent design variable list. The output results of the example problem are printed in Table 1.7.

## REFERENCES

- Stratton, J.D., "Optimum Computer Design of External Spur Gears", Masters Thesis 1972, McMaster University.
- (2) AGMA 210.02, "AGMA Standard for Surface Durability (Pitting) of Spur Gear Teeth", January 1965.
- (3) AGMA 220.02, "AGMA Standard for Rating the Strength of Spur Gear Teeth", August 1966.
- (4) AGMA 150.03, "Application Classification for Spur,Helical, Herringbone and Bevel Gear Gearmotors", April 1968.
- (5) AGMA 151.02, "Application Classification for Helical Herringbone and Spiral Bevel Gear Reduces", December 1963.

NOTE: All other AGMA Publications employed in the design package have been noted in reference (1).